## Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee (IACC)

## 2021-2022

# Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy

## Contents

Introduction	3
Chapter 1: Screening and Diagnosis	
Chapter 2: Biology Error! Bool	kmark not defined.
Chapter 3: Genetic and Environmental Factors	
Chapter 4: Interventions	
Chapter 5: Services and Supports	
Chapter 6: Lifespan	
Chapter 7: Infrastructure and Prevalence	
Cross-Cutting Topic: Sex and Gender	
Cross-Cutting Topic: Promoting Equity and Reducing Disparities	
COVID-19 and the Autism Community: Impact and Lessons Learned	
Budget Recommendation	
Statement on Duplication of Effort	
Conclusion	

### Introduction

#### Background on the IACC Strategic Plan

The Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee (IACC) is a Federal advisory committee that advises the Secretary of Health and Human Services on issues related to autism spectrum disorder (ASD). It was established by the *Children's Health Act of 2000* (Public Law 106-310), reconstituted under the *Combating Autism Act of 2006* (CAA; Public Law 109-416), and was most recently renewed under the *Autism Collaboration, Accountability, Research, Education, and Support (CARES) Act of 2019* (Public Law 116-60). One of the statutory responsibilities of the IACC under the CAA and subsequent authorizations is the development of a strategic plan for autism, to be updated annually. The *Autism CARES Act of 2019* requires that the IACC Strategic Plan address the "conduct of, and support for, autism spectrum disorder research, including as practicable for services and supports."

The *IACC Strategic Plan*, first issued in 2009, is developed by the full IACC membership and each edition has been informed by the range of perspectives and expertise represented on the Committee and gathered through public input. The newest slate of IACC members was appointed in July 2021 under the Autism CARES Act of 2019. As a result, the current committee is the largest and most diverse to date. Committee membership includes autistic adults and parents, siblings, and other caregivers of autistic children and adults who represent a wide range of support needs; representatives of advocacy and service organizations; researchers, clinicians; and Federal officials. Several of the members have dual perspectives on the committee, for example both as professionals in fields related to autism and as an autistic adult or family member, or as both an autistic adult and a parent of an autistic child or adult.

There have been several important shifts in the autism community. The neurodiversity movement has advocated for greater societal acceptance and inclusion of autistic people as well as increased access and accommodation of individuals with needs. Autistic adults and family advocates who began their advocacy work as parents of young children and have now seen their children grow to be adults, have expanded the discussion of autism in adulthood to encompass the wide variety of service needs, including those who need intensive lifelong supports. In recent years, autistic individuals and family caregivers have increasingly become involved in autism advocacy and collaborative partnership efforts with national and local organizations and governments to ensure that programs and policy are informed by lived experience perspectives. The number of private organizations engaged in advocacy, research, and services for autism has also grown. Advocates have emphasized the importance of reducing stigma and increasing acceptance and inclusion of autistic people, while also ensuring that there are solutions that will help people with a wide variety of support needs. The IACC believes that it is critical to promote acceptance of autistic people while also identifying and providing appropriately tailored interventions, services, and supports. These are not mutually exclusive goals. To best meet the needs of all autistic people, it will be important to engage them, their caregivers, and service providers to identify the most pressing issues and develop solutions that will improve outcomes.

The COVID-19 pandemic has had a profound impact on the autism community. Individuals with disabilities such as autism were disproportionately impacted by COVID-19 and experienced poorer outcomes and higher mortality. In addition, changes in daily living such as social distancing and stay-at-home orders disrupted routines and disconnected many autistic individuals from necessary services and

supports. Educational and other supports ordinarily delivered in school settings were particularly impacted by school closures during the pandemic, resulting in setbacks for students with disabilities. Research progress was also slowed by pandemic-related closures. Meanwhile, there were also some positive changes that came about in response to the pandemic. Many healthcare and service providers were able to effectively pivot to remote service delivery. In some cases, researchers were able to design new or redesign existing protocols for service delivery. Workplaces that had not previously considered remote work options were suddenly forced to try pilot remote work, resulting in some benefits for autistic people who found working from home reduced some of the social, communication, and sensory challenges that they had experienced in traditional work settings. While the long-term impacts of the pandemic on health and well-being for individuals with autism remain to be revealed, these innovations will have impacts beyond the pandemic by helping to reduce existing disparities in access to services.

The autism community has emphasized the importance of addressing the physical and mental health conditions that often co-occur with autism, as these conditions are often the greatest source of challenge for individuals on the autism spectrum. The IACC added objectives addressing co-occurring conditions to its very first Strategic Plan in 2009, and in the time since then, a substantial body of research has been conducted on these conditions and initial clinical guidelines to help address these conditions have been published. There is still much more to be done, however, to understand the mechanisms behind these conditions and develop more effective treatments. Researchers are currently more often examining the mechanisms that underlie autism and its co-occurring conditions together, rather than studying them in isolation. Advocates have voiced the need for more community-based participatory research, in which autistic voices and those of family members are incorporated into every stage of the research process instead of just serving as research subjects. By receiving input from advocates during the initial experimental design and every step afterward, researchers can better tailor their work to better address the needs of individuals on the autism spectrum communicated from a lived experience perspective. There is growing evidence to suggest community-led research priorities are more easily translated into effective practice.

The IACC is committed to increasing inclusion of autistic individuals on multiple levels. Across the field of autism research and service provision, there are many documented disparities based on race/ethnicity, gender and gender identity, sexual orientation, geographical location, level of support needs, and more. These disparities are seen across many measures, including age of diagnosis, access to intervention services, level of unmet healthcare needs, and inclusion in research studies. The consequences of these disparities can have long-lasting impacts on the health and well-being of individuals on the autism spectrum and their family members. This edition of the *IACC Strategic Plan* places a greater emphasis on highlighting existing disparities and identifying potential strategies to reduce them while also promoting equity and inclusion, in line with Federal diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility (DEIA) goals.

With each update of its *Strategic Plan*, the IACC re-evaluates the needs of the autism community and the best ways to achieve progress. The 2021-2022 IACC Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy summarizes current understanding of autism-relevant topics and addresses remaining gaps and opportunities for autism research, services and supports, and policy. As in previous years, the IACC Strategic Plan is organized around seven general topic areas that are represented in the Plan as community-focused questions (e.g., Question 1, "How Can We Improve Identification of Autism?," which

covers the topic of screening and diagnosis). Each question is assigned a chapter in the Strategic Plan that provides an Aspirational Goal, or long-term vision for the question; a description of the state of the field; the needs and opportunities in research, services, and policy; and three broad Objectives. In this edition of the IACC Strategic Plan, the Objectives from the 2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan have been updated and renamed as "Recommendations." This change was made in order to clarify to the community that these Objectives serve as recommendations to the Secretary of Health and Human Services, as specified in the Autism CARES Act of 2019. The 2021-2022 IACC Strategic Plan provides, in many cases, a substantial update to the text of the recommendations from the 2016-2017 Strategic Plan. There are also two cross-cutting recommendations, focusing on sex and gender and promoting equity and reducing disparities in autism research and services. In addition, the Plan contains a budget recommendation as required in the Autism CARES Act of 2019. As in previous years, the IACC recommends a substantial increase in funding, which would allow for continued investment in research and services activities that are critical for improving the health and well-being of autistic individuals in the near- and long-term. The IACC continues to believe that aggressive but strategic investment from the Federal government and private organizations will be necessary in order to better meet the needs of the autism community. The 24 total updated objectives in this *Plan*, including the new equity recommendation and the budget recommendation, address critical gaps and potential opportunities for advancement that were identified by the IACC.

The IACC's goal during the development of this *Plan* is to present a unified voice detailing the current status and future goals of autism research, services, and policy. As the work of the IACC continues, it will be vital to learn more about the needs of individuals in their communities so that they can be properly addressed. Similarly, it is important for research findings to inform practice in clinical and community settings. In this *2021-2022 IACC Strategic Plan*, the focus of the IACC's recommendations is to encourage research and service activities that will improve health, well-being, and outcomes for autistic people in all communities, while also increasing acceptance and understanding of autism, and addressing the issues that cause challenges for autistic people and their families, such as intellectual disability, communication disabilities, co-occurring physical and mental health conditions, behavioral challenges, and unmet service needs. The IACC hopes that this new *Strategic Plan* will shine a light on some aspects of autism and community needs that have not been highlighted previously, as well re-emphasize other important topics. The committee aims to foster more collaborative efforts between government agencies and community partners to create opportunities for autistic individuals of all ages, levels of ability, and all racial, ethnic, and cultural backgrounds to thrive in their home and family environments, engage in pursuits that they find meaningful, and find belonging in their communities.

#### Editorial Note on References to Autism

The terms "autistic person," "person with autism." and "person on the autism spectrum" are used interchangeably throughout this document. Some members of the autism community prefer one term, while others prefer another. The Committee respects the different opinions within the community on the use of this language and does not intend to endorse any particular preference. In addition, the term "autism" is generally used in this document, and "autism spectrum disorder (ASD)" is used when referring specifically to the DSM-defined diagnosis.

#### Mission and Vision Statement

The purpose of the *IACC Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy* is to focus, coordinate, and accelerate innovative research and foster development of high-quality services and supports. The *Plan* will emphasize the critical importance of partnerships among government and community partners to address the urgent questions and needs of all autistic people across the spectrum and across the lifespan. Ultimately, the *Plan* will catalyze federal and private activities that will improve health, well-being, acceptance, and inclusion for all people on the autism spectrum and their families.

#### **Core Values**

The IACC adopted the following core values and emphasized their significance to the 2021-2022 IACC *Strategic Plan* development and implementation:

**Impact**: We will focus on making a difference in the lives of people in the autism community, including people on the autism spectrum, their families, researchers, medical practitioners, educators, and other service and support providers.

**Community Focus:** We will emphasize the need for inclusion of community stakeholders with lived experience and partnerships with underserved communities, to enhance research, services, and supports. Increasing the diversity of the research and services workforce will assist in realizing the impact of research, services, and policies on the quality of life, human rights, and dignity of autistic people across the whole spectrum and across the whole lifespan.

**Equity and Inclusion**: We will prioritize the need to increase equity and reduce disparities across the lifespan, spectrum of ability and disability, sex and gender, racial and cultural boundaries, socioeconomic status, and geographic location.

**Excellence**: We will pursue innovative scientific research of the highest quality, foster collaborations, and support the development and equitable dissemination of evidence-based services and practices to maximize the health and well-being of people on the autism spectrum.

**Responsiveness**: We will focus on responding rapidly and efficiently to the needs and challenges of people on the autism spectrum and their families while identifying opportunities to maximize strengths.

**Spirit of Collaboration**: We will treat others with respect, listen with open minds to the diverse lived experiences of people on the autism spectrum and their families, consider multiple solutions, and foster discussions where participants can comfortably share different opinions.

#### Overview of Progress on Strategic Plan Objectives

The *IACC Strategic Plan* provides a framework to guide the autism research efforts of federal and private funders. The *Plan* organizes research priorities around seven general topic areas represented as community-focused "Questions." The Questions are divided further into research Recommendations (previously called Objectives) that address key research needs, gaps, and opportunities identified by the Committee. For the current *Plan*, the IACC made several updates and text changes to the Objectives to reflect the voices and current needs of the autism community. The organization of the general topic area Questions remained unchanged, which enables evaluation of research progress in these areas over the last thirteen years. A complete evaluation of these research areas over time is provided in the *2019-2020 IACC Autism Research Portfolio Analysis Report*.

In 2020, autism research funding supported projects relevant to all seven Questions in the 2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan for ASD Research. In addition, all of the Objectives of the 2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan were supported by funded projects. This indicates that the priority areas identified by the IACC were deemed by federal and private research funders to be worthy of investment. However, some areas received greater proportions of funding than others due to the activities of the funders included in the analysis. As in previous years, Question 2 (Biology) received the largest portion of funding (45%) in 2020. Research in this field focuses on identifying the biological differences and mechanisms in early development and throughout life that contribute to autism, as well as the characterization of the behavioral and cognitive aspects of autism. Projects ranged from basic neuroscience using cellular and animal models to human/clinical studies. Question 3, research which aimed at identifying genetic and environmental factors that may contribute to autism, had the second largest portion of funding (18%). Question 3 research projects addressed topics such as identifying genetic mutations commonly found in individuals on the autism spectrum, developing improved approaches to studying environmental exposures and gene-environment interactions, and exploring the potential roles of the microbiome and epigenetics in autism. Investment in research infrastructure and prevalence (Question 7) and services and supports (Question 5) both had a significant proportion of funding at 9%. Projects in Question 7 covered data sharing, research workforce development, epidemiological studies on autism prevalence, and communication/dissemination of research findings and evidence-based practices. Question 5 projects addressed issues surrounding access to services; coordination of community-based supports; assessment of health and safety; and improving efficacy, cost-effectiveness, and implementation of evidence-based practices. Interventions (Question 4) followed with 8% of total funding, which included research on behavioral therapies, pharmacological/medication-based approaches, and technologybased interventions, including assistive communication technologies and computer and artificial intelligence-based skill training. Research projects in Question 4 encompass the development of new interventions using model systems and small-scale experiments as well as full-scale clinical trials. Research to improve screening and diagnosis (Question 1) of autism was 7% of funding in 2020. Question 1 Objectives focused on research to develop biomarkers, screening tools, and diagnostic instruments to aid in early identification. Research focused on lifespan (Question 6) remained the smallest areas of funding (4%). Research projects within Question 6 attempted to identify and address gaps in transition to adulthood and long-term outcomes in quality of life for people on the autism spectrum, including research on post-secondary education, employment, housing, adult healthcare, and community integration.



Figure 1. Autism research funding from 2008 to 2020, broken down by Strategic Plan Question area.

Figure 1 shows the trend in funding for each of the Question areas over time. In 2008, the reported autism research funding for federal agencies and private organizations was \$222.2 million and 745 projects. In 2020, funding for autism research among both federal and private funders totaled \$409.2 million and spanned 1,536 research projects. Over the thirteen years, autism research showed a general upward trend in funding, increasing by 84% since 2008. However, not all Question areas have shown the same pattern of growth. Question 2 (Biology) is the research area that has shown by far the most dramatic increases in funding, peaking at \$195.6 million in 2019. In 2020, research on genetic and environmental factors (Question 3) received the second largest amount of research dollars. Funding amounts for Question 3 started out relatively high in 2008, then dipped from 2011-2014, but have shown relative increases in recent years. Question 1 (Screening and Diagnosis), Question 5 (Services), and Question 7 (Infrastructure) have received largely consistent investments in research since 2008. Funding for Question 4 (Interventions) has also been fairly stable but has been on a slight downward trend in recent years. Research focused on lifespan (Question 6) has consistently received the lowest levels of funding but has shown encouraging growth over the past four years.

Looking over the last thirteen years, significant advances have been made in autism research in each of the Question areas prioritized by the Committee. Since the development of the last *IACC Strategic Plan*, autism researchers have made several important discoveries and reached many milestones. However, there are still many areas of research that lack sufficient support. An overall increase in funding to

support the entire autism portfolio will be critical to move the field forward and capitalize on scientific opportunity. This new edition of the *IACC Strategic Plan* builds on the priorities established in the previous editions of the *Strategic Plan*, identifies gaps in research, and provides recommendations for future research and services endeavors so that we continue to make a difference in the lives of people on the autism spectrum and their families.

#### Federal Coordination of Autism Activities

Autism- and disability-related programs exist at numerous federal agencies to address a wide variety of issues ranging from health, research, disability services, justice, housing, employment, transportation, military needs, communication, and other diverse issues. Given the large size and distributed nature of federal activities, the U.S. Congress and federal agencies have also put in place several structures to coordinate federal activities around disabilities and, in some cases, autism specifically. These coordination structures foster interdepartmental and interagency communication and collaboration on issues that are essential to autism and disability-related federal activities.

The Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee (IACC) is a foundational part of the federal coordination structure for autism that was created under the *Children's Health Act of 2000* (Public Law 106-310), reconstituted under the *Combating Autism Act of 2006* (CAA; Public Law 109-416), and most recently reauthorized under the *Autism Collaboration, Accountability, Research, Education, and Support (CARES) Act of 2019* (Public Law 116-60). It is the only autism-specific interagency federal advisory committee in the federal government. The Autism CARES Act of 2019 outlines requirements for the membership of the IACC, which includes officials representing an array of federal departments and agencies and public members who represent a variety of perspectives within the autism community. Collectively the committee provides advice to the HHS Secretary concerning issues related to autism and coordinates federal autism efforts.

In 2014, Congress added a new component to the federal coordination structure by requiring in the Autism CARES Act of 2014 the designation of a National Autism Coordinator (NAC), "an existing official within the Department of Health and Human Services to oversee, in consultation with the Secretaries of Defense and Education, national ASD research, services, and support activities." The duties of the NAC include coordinating and implementing federal autism research, services, and support activities, taking into account the IACC Strategic Plan, as well as ensuring that federal ASD efforts are not unnecessarily duplicative. The NAC accomplishes cross-agency and cross-departmental coordination in part through the activity of the Federal Interagency Workgroup on Autism (FIWA), an all-federal working group of representatives from multiple federal departments and agencies, most of which are also represented on the IACC. The NAC has led the development of several comprehensive reports to Congress and other projects requiring cross-agency collaboration.

A third layer of interagency and intra-agency coordination is composed of a series of federal advisory committees and coordinating committees that work on specific issues related to autism and disabilities. At the National Institutes of Health (NIH), the NIH Autism Coordinating Committee coordinates NIH

intra-agency efforts on autism research. Other advisory committees across the federal government that contribute to federal coordination on issues of relevance to autism include:

- Recognize, Assist, Include, Support, and Engage (RAISE) Family Caregivers Act Council (family caregiver issues)
- President's Committee for People with Intellectual Disabilities (intellectual disabilities), the Interagency Committee on Disability Research (disability research)
- Federal Partners in Transition (youth with disabilities)
- National Council on Disability (a federal agency for disability policy)
- Interdepartmental Serious Mental Illness Coordinating Committee (mental illnesses that may cooccur with autism)
- Federal Communications Commission Disability Advisory Committee (communication technology for people with disabilities)
- National Advisory Committee on Individuals with Disabilities and Disasters (disaster preparedness and response)
- Advisory Committee on Accessible Air Transportation ACCESS Advisory Committee (disabilities and air transportation).

All of these advisory committees focus efforts on specific topics related to disability efforts and contribute to informing activities related to autism.

## Chapter 1: Screening and Diagnosis

How Can We Improve Identification of Autism?

Aspirational Goal: Provide a timely diagnosis for people on the autism spectrum, so they can be linked to appropriate interventions, services, and supports to maximize positive outcomes.

#### Introduction

For many autistic individuals and their families, engagement with autism-related services and supports begins with screening and diagnosis. Signs of autistic traits are often visible in the first two years of life. However, the median age of ASD diagnosis in children in the U.S. is four years, with disparities in diagnosis related to socioeconomic factors, geographic location, and race/ethnicity<sup>1</sup>. Many people on the autism spectrum are initially misdiagnosed with other health conditions, and in many cases they may not receive a correct autism diagnosis until adolescence or adulthood. Others may recognize traits of autism in themselves or a loved one but have difficulty accessing diagnostic services. The consequences of these delays are myriad, including missed opportunities to receive services and supports.

Given the immense growth of the brain during the first three years of life, behavioral interventions initiated in autistic toddlers within this time period are most likely to maximize positive outcomes. However, due to the lag in diagnosis, many children miss the opportunity to receive intervention and supports during this critical period of brain development. For older children and adults, lack of a proper diagnosis often results in unmet healthcare and service needs. Thus, it is critical that children and adults are able to access screening and diagnostic services for autism in a timely manner. Much investment is focused on developing and optimizing screening and diagnostic tools, particularly for special populations such as women, adults, non-native English speakers, and racial/ethnic minorities. This chapter reviews the state of knowledge about screening and diagnostic tools, as well as the current state of service delivery and challenges families face when trying to access screening and diagnostic services.

#### Screening and Diagnostic Tools

Researchers have developed several tools for identifying children with ASD. These include screening tools that identify developmental delays and issues of concern, and diagnostic tools, which are fuller evaluations designed to provide a definitive indication of autism in an individual. The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) recommends that children should be screened for ASD at ages 18 and 24 months during well-baby visits. The AAP also recommends that children should be screened for general developmental delays at 9, 18, and 30 months of age. By identifying children with potential traits of autism at these stages, it is possible to connect them to diagnostic and early intervention services as soon as possible.

#### Current Screening Tools

The most commonly used parent-report screening tools are the *Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers* (M-CHAT) and its two revised versions, *Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers, Revised* (M-

CHAT-R) and the *Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers, Revised, with Follow-Up* (M-CHAT-R/F). The M-CHAT and other similar screening tools are brief, making them ideal to be administered in primary care settings. In recent years, researchers have leveraged technology to administer screening instruments on digital platforms<sup>2,3,4</sup>. These studies have shown that a full administration of the M-CHAT-R/F on a computer tablet not only resulted in greater and more accurate documentation of the screening results within electronic medical record system, but also reduced some of the time constraints involved in screening for ASD during well-baby visits.

While the M-CHAT instrument and its revisions have many strengths, there are some challenges associated with their use. In particular, large-scale studies examining the efficacy of screening demonstrate that the M-CHAT/F is less accurate in community settings than in clinical settings<sup>5</sup>. Many cases of ASD may be missed, especially in children younger than 24 months. This may be due to many factors, including the accuracy of the screening tool, ability of parents to discern early signs of autism, the ease of accessing follow-up diagnostic services, and the heterogeneity in symptom presentation at this young age. Recent studies have developed new screening tools designed for children as young as 12 months<sup>6,7</sup>. These and other screening instruments may reduce some of these detection issues and be better suited to individuals of particular age groups or populations. In the future, it will be important to further characterize and develop new screening tools to ensure that there are appropriate instruments for use across the full spectrum of autistic individuals and across the lifespan.

#### Current Diagnostic Tools

Once autism is suspected in an individual, they are typically referred for a diagnostic assessment. There are many diagnostic tools available; the gold standard is to conduct a parent interview (in children) using an instrument such as the Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised (ADI-R) and a clinician assessment of the individual using the activity-based Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule-Second Edition (ADOS-2)<sup>8</sup>. The combination of these two instruments allows clinicians to get a comprehensive view of an individual's behaviors. The ADOS-2 includes five different modules that are targeted to different age groups (toddlers-adults) and verbal communication abilities<sup>9</sup>. Similar to screening tools, it is important to identify which existing diagnostic tools work best in individuals across the spectrum and across the lifespan.

#### Technological Advances in Screening and Diagnosis Early Signs and Biomarkers

In order to enable early linkages to services and interventions (and subsequently better long-term outcomes), it is critical to identify ASD at the earliest age possible<sup>10</sup>. Studies have demonstrated that differences in brain development and function (e.g., eye gaze patterns, brain growth, and some brain connectivity patterns)<sup>11,12,13,14</sup> as well as some subtle behavioral and motor differences (e.g. social communication and attention, ability to hold up head), emerge in the first months of life, before more overt ASD signs begin to appear, such as non-responsiveness to their name or difficulties with language development <sup>15,16,17,18,19,20</sup>. Many of these early signs were found in infants with a higher likelihood of developing ASD (e.g., having at least one sibling with ASD). There is a need to determine whether these early signs are also evident for infants who are not categorized as high likelihood for ASD who later

receive a diagnosis. Thus, further studies to develop and validate new ASD screening methods that can be used on infants and toddlers will be important.

Large-scale studies are testing innovative strategies and technologies for diagnosis by age 12 months, universal screening, and expedited diagnosis and engagement with intervention. In addition, ongoing research is aimed at translating early screening methods for infants and toddlers into practical, efficient, and inexpensive tools that can be implemented in the general population and within community settings. For example, a recent study developed a screening tool that uses computer vision analysis to analyze toddler facial expressions or eye gaze patterns while they use a mobile device<sup>21,22</sup>. Another study used machine learning to identify "digital biomarkers," patterns of previous medical encounters in electronic health records, that are predictive of a later autism diagnosis<sup>23</sup>. In 2021, the FDA approved a digital diagnostic tool that allows caregivers to upload videos of a child and answer a questionnaire that can be evaluated by primary care physicians<sup>24</sup>. These tools may be helpful in reducing long waitlists for a diagnosis and make diagnosis more equitable across different communities.

Researchers and clinicians are considering the potential of pre-symptomatic intervention, which is beginning intervention before traits of autism are fully apparent<sup>25</sup>. The goal in any such intervention would be to target brain development during the period when it is most adaptable to change. The identification and characterization of early biomarkers will be critical for any efforts in this realm. Given the potential ethical, social, and legal implications, the concept of pre-symptomatic interventions may be somewhat controversial. Therefore, it will be crucial to fully engage the autism community, including autistic individuals and their families, researchers, clinicians, and policy experts, during the development of any such interventions.

#### Telehealth Evaluation Tools

There are significant delays between when an individual first screens positive and when they are able to receive a diagnostic evaluation for ASD. These delays are largely due to a lack of developmentalbehavioral pediatricians or other providers trained to perform this assessment; in many cases families must wait months for an appointment and travel long distances from their homes to meet with an available provider. The closure of facilities during the COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated these issues. Several studies have explored the use of telehealth methods to conduct diagnostic assessments for ASD<sup>26,27</sup>. One team of researchers has developed the TELE-ASD-PEDS tool, specifically in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, that mediates remote diagnostic evaluation of children with signs of autism<sup>28</sup>.

Surveys of clinicians using tele-assessment tools identified benefits and challenges of conducting assessments for autism remotely<sup>29,30</sup>. Benefits included increased child comfort and increased caregiver involvement. Some of the stated challenges include difficulty adapting to the absence of an in-person assessment, technological challenges, suitability of the child's home environment for assessment, and difficulty assessing older children or those with more subtle traits of autism. In some cases, clinicians reported reduced confidence in their assessments that were made remotely rather than in person. Therefore, it will be necessary to continue to enhance tools for remote assessment so that they can be better adapted to differing home environments and a wider range of individuals, including older

children and adults. It will also be important to improve the training of clinicians on the use of these tools.

#### Universal Screening for ASD

Studies consistently report that screening using validated autism-specific parent-report tools can result in ASD detection as young as 12-18 months<sup>31</sup>, and has been shown to be more reliable than clinical judgment alone<sup>32</sup>. However, many primary care providers do not routinely screen all children at these ages<sup>33</sup>. In 2007, the AAP first <u>recommended</u> universal ASD screening using standardized tools as the gold standard for detecting ASD and recognizes screening as a critical service need to improve early access to care. Barriers that prevent widespread uptake of parent-report and other screening tools within primary care settings include lack of education and understanding of ASD, lack of familiarity with screening tools, uncertainty about where to send a toddler with a test-positive screen, lack of effective and timely means of connecting families of individuals with ASD to available resources, and the extra time and resources required to utilize standardized screening tools<sup>34,35,36,37,38</sup>.

Although early intervention has been associated with changes including increases in social orienting, language ability, and overall IQ<sup>39,40,41,42</sup>, no study has directly examined if children with ASD detected by early screening have better outcomes than those detected by other means, (e.g., parent or provider concern). This issue is highlighted by the US Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF) report on universal early screening<sup>43</sup>. However, such a study would require large representative samples from across the country to be randomly assigned to either a screening or non-screening condition, and then years of follow-up to determine long-term outcomes and societal costs<sup>44</sup>. As an alternative to this type of study, the NIMH-funded ASD Pediatric, Early Detection, Engagement, and Services (ASD PEDS) Network investigated several new strategies to improve early access to screening, diagnosis, and treatment of autism among toddlers (ages 12-24 months). Findings from these five research projects suggest that routine universal early screening reduces the age of detection, increases early access to services, and is most beneficial for families from historically marginalized populations<sup>45,46</sup>. In addition, researchers in the NIMH Intramural Research Programs (IRP) collaborated on field testing an autism-specific early screening tool for children 12 to 36 months of age<sup>6</sup>. The collective results of this projects increase the evidence base for the benefits of universal screening; however, additional studies are still needed.

#### Implementation of Screening and Diagnostic Tools and Services

While early detection is an essential step in maximizing positive outcomes for autism, it is just one step on the path to eventual intervention. Families must actually follow through with subsequent diagnostic evaluation, then identify and engage with quality interventions. In order for screening to be effective, ample evaluation centers must be available with appropriate ASD diagnostic expertise. Indeed, uncertainty regarding where to send a child for an evaluation is a barrier to screening noted by over 75% of pediatricians<sup>37</sup>. Therefore, an increase in the number and accessibility of evaluation centers is necessary, based on population and expected rates of autism. Likewise, significant enhancement of the screening and diagnostic system is meaningful only if high-quality intervention services are available, accessible, and affordable. There is still a need to investigate more cost-effective modes to deliver

screening tools, such as those that are either partially or fully deployed by parents. Additional research is needed to identify key factors that must occur following a screen for ASD to increase the likelihood for successful engagement with intervention and services.

Potential improvements to early screening and diagnostic services will also call for the need to standardize policies regarding eligibility for services under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) Part C, the Federal program that funds intervention services for infants and toddlers (ages 0-3 years) showing developmental delays, including autism. Generally, children must first qualify for basic Part C services by exhibiting a particular state-mandated level of delay (usually a 25% delay in two or more areas), which often provides for just a few hours of speech or occupational therapy. Although autism is an automatic eligibility category, a child must be identified as either ASD or showing signs of ASD in a separate evaluation visit in order to be eligible to receive ASD-specific treatment. Currently, there are no guidelines mandating that all toddlers receiving Part C services should be examined for possible ASD. Even once a child is referred for an in-depth ASD evaluation, there are no policies regarding specific diagnostic and other evaluation tools that should be used to determine if a child is eligible for ASD-specific services. Unsurprisingly, many toddlers already receiving Part C services for a developmental delay have not been properly evaluated for ASD. Even more concerning, the vast majority of toddlers with ASD (at least 75%) who will go on to qualify for special education at school-age are still not identified in time to receive early intervention. Providing clear guidelines regarding ASD detection and subsequent treatment eligibility through Part C will help to eliminate these deficiencies.

#### Disparities in ASD Screening and Diagnosis

Research has demonstrated several disparities in the process of ASD screening and diagnosis, based on factors such as race/ethnicity, primary language spoken, maternal education, and private vs. public insurance<sup>47,48,49,50,51,52</sup>. In addition, economic challenges, geographic distance between families and service providers, reduced professional resources and capacity, and characteristics impacted by cultural knowledge such as stigma, often contribute to diminished service availability and utilization in rural, minority, or other disadvantaged communities<sup>50,53,54,55</sup>. Examining and understanding these differences will be critical in reducing disparities in screening and diagnosis.

#### Disparities in ASD Screening

ASD screening rates during primary care visits vary greatly, with different levels of use of standardized screening tools. Some of this variability has been shown to be associated with children's sociodemographic characteristics (e.g. race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, geographic location, language spoken at home). Research has shown that children from minority backgrounds are diagnosed on average more than a year later than their White peers<sup>56,57</sup>. However, it has been demonstrated that universal screening for ASD following a standardized protocol, including immediate referral for screenpositive cases, drastically reduces disparities in age of diagnosis<sup>46, 52, 58</sup>. Therefore, access to screening for all children, regardless of sociodemographic characteristics, is crucial to reduce existing disparities that may impact life-long outcomes. Dedicating more resources to early screening in underserved

communities, with a corresponding increase in funding for evidence-based diagnostic evaluations, will avoid lengthening waitlists and link individuals to interventions and services more quickly.

#### Culturally-Competent Screening Instruments

A number of studies have examined ASD screening tools in different languages and cultural settings within the US and across the world<sup>50,59,60,61,62</sup>. The variability of results from these studies indicates that there is a need for additional research to adapt tools that will be valid (i.e., demonstrate adequate sensitivity and specificity) in diverse populations. Factors including level of educational attainment, language/literacy, rural versus urban locale, race, and ethnicity also impact screening reliability and validity as well as screen-positive rates. Examination of medical or state records for specific mention of ASD screening and diagnosis in individuals representing diverse demographic groups would be helpful in documenting disparities and in tracking improvements based on policy changes or improved access to care.

It will be critical to evaluate the efficacy and effectiveness of screening instruments and programs in diverse samples of individuals, including long-term outcomes. Implementation studies examining the translation from research settings to community settings with diverse populations, including examining fidelity of adhering to screening protocols, also is a critical gap in the existing literature<sup>63,64, 65,</sup>.

#### Disparities in Access to Diagnostic Services and Age of Diagnosis

Differences both in prevalence rates and age of diagnosis by sociodemographic characteristics likely relate to disparities in access to expert services. While the most recent prevalence data of 8-year-old children from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) Autism and Developmental Disorders Monitoring (ADDM) Network suggests that rates of ASD diagnosis are similar among White, Black, Hispanic, and Asian/Pacific Islander children, there was still some variability among racial/ethnic groups based on whether individuals also had an intellectual disability<sup>1</sup>. In the CDC's recent expansion of prevalence monitoring to 4-year-old children, they found that rates of ASD diagnosis were higher in Black, Hispanic, and Asian/Pacific Islander children than in White children<sup>66</sup>. Additionally, there are still disparities in age of diagnosis for racial/ethnic minorities, with minority children often being diagnosed later<sup>67</sup>. This is often due to differences in the time from a positive screen to diagnostic evaluation for ASD, or an initial misdiagnosis.

A primary barrier to ASD early diagnosis is the limited availability of diagnostic clinics with providers trained in ASD diagnosis, leading to long waiting lists and poor reimbursement for comprehensive diagnosis<sup>68</sup>. This limited availability is especially pronounced in underprivileged and rural areas, with many children not diagnosed until they have entered the school system. In addition, family level variables such as insufficient financial resources, lack of insurance coverage, language barriers, geographic isolation, and limited knowledge of or experience with complex healthcare systems, may be barriers to the timely diagnostic evaluation of a child<sup>69</sup>. Overall, there is limited research that documents these systemic- and individual-level barriers that exist from early ASD screening to appropriate diagnosis to intervention. While recent prevalence data from the CDC ADDM Network has demonstrated that

universal screening can reduce disparities in prevalence<sup>46</sup>, it is still important to demonstrate that universal screening can subsequently reduce disparities in long-term outcomes for individuals with ASD.

Strategies to reduce waitlists include increasing the diagnostic workforce, increasing the efficacy of existing diagnostic tools, and developing new or adjunctive tools, such as technology-based screening tools. Additional practitioner efforts that can help to reduce disparities in diagnosis include training to raise awareness and reduce biases/stigma, promoting continuing education programs, using alternative service delivery models when appropriate (e.g., telehealth, web-based, community health workers) or settings (e.g., schools, child care centers, mobile clinics) for screening and diagnosis, and providing wraparound services that address additional stresses (e.g., chronic illness, unemployment, lack of insurance) often faced by individuals in underserved communities. Finally, it is clear that children are often not well-tracked from the time of ASD screening to receipt of services<sup>57</sup>. While telehealth-mediated methods have the potential to increase access to screening services, these tools are dependent on reliable internet service which is often limited for low-income and geographically isolated families<sup>70</sup>. It is imperative to have a system in place that can assure children and families receive adequate, timely, and appropriate services as they move through the screening, referral for diagnosis, and intervention process.

#### Diagnosis of Individuals from Underserved Populations

The ADI-R and ADOS-2 have traditionally been viewed as the best available diagnostic tools for evaluating potential cases of ASD. However, these tools may have limitations in their ability to diagnose ASD in non-native English speakers, females, racial and ethnic minorities, adults, and other populations. The ADI-R has been translated into 17 languages, and a small number of studies have examined the validity of the ADI-R in different countries with varying results<sup>71,72,73,74</sup>. With respect to validation studies with diverse populations in the US, researchers found that the sensitivity and specificity of the ADI-R with a US-based Spanish-speaking population of parents of children with ASD were lower than values previously reported for mostly White, middle-class respondents<sup>75,76</sup>. The communication domains were found to be especially problematic for parents whose primary language was Spanish when reporting on children who spoke mainly English. Little is known about the validity of the ADI-R among low-income families in the US. The ADOS-2 have not been identified.

The development of screening and diagnostic tools has largely been accomplished in studies where the subjects were predominantly boys, resulting in tools that may not identify girls/women and people from other underserved groups as accurately, putting them at risk of a missed diagnosis. Based on recent literature, there appears to be a diagnostic gender bias, which means that girls are less likely than boys to meet diagnostic criteria for ASD at comparatively high levels of autistic-like traits<sup>77,78</sup>. Girls may also exhibit different signs and characteristics from boys, which may make current screening and diagnostic tools more likely to miss ASD in girls<sup>79,80,81</sup>. It is important that future research addresses the gender differences in ASD, both biological and behavioral, in the development of diagnostic tools.

Individuals with ASD that have other co-occurring developmental conditions are also at risk of being underdiagnosed. About one-third of children with ASD also have an intellectual disability<sup>1</sup>, and many individuals with ASD have a dual diagnosis of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). Having multiple conditions often leads to a misdiagnosis or a delayed ASD diagnosis<sup>82</sup>. While research is necessary to develop tools that account for the overlap in traits, health providers must be better equipped to discern multiple diagnoses during evaluation.

In addition, increasing numbers of adults are presenting to clinics for first-time diagnoses of ASD, and recent studies suggest that many adults with ASD may be unidentified and living in the community without appropriate supports<sup>83,84</sup>. Many autistic individuals diagnosed as adults report being misdiagnosed with other mental health conditions initially, such as borderline personality disorder, generalized anxiety, or mood disorders such as depression or bipolar disorder<sup>85, 86</sup>. Others report receiving care for mental health conditions such as eating disorders while displaying traits of autism that were unrecognized or ignored by healthcare providers<sup>87</sup>. Thus, there is a need to improve diagnostic tools that are specific for adults. There is also a need to practitioner training to recognize traits of autism in adults.

#### Workforce

The increased prevalence of diagnosed ASD cases has led to a need for a larger workforce trained in the identification and diagnosis of these disorders, including psychologists, psychiatrists, developmental pediatricians, neurologists, and speech and language pathologists. Early detection of ASD will require training those professionals who come in regular contact with young children, including primary care providers and childcare providers, to incorporate effective screening and referrals in their daily practice patterns.

Evidence demonstrates that healthcare professionals are less likely to detect ASD using developmental surveillance without the use of screening tools. Even experienced professionals may miss or misjudge symptoms during a brief observation<sup>88</sup>. However, primary care providers face barriers to implementing screening that include the time necessary to identify ASD, the cost of conducting screening and the reimbursement for this work, and appropriately trained personnel in their offices or referral networks. Also, practitioners may lack the technical training to assess and compare the quality of developmental screening tools. Training for this workforce is needed to improve their ability to screen effectively, recognize ASD symptoms, communicate clearly with parents/caregivers, and refer appropriately for evaluation and intervention services.

Parents may not recognize signs of developmental delay, or they may have concerns about their child's development but do not know how or when to act on those concerns. There is a need to raise public awareness of the early signs of ASD, to encourage parents to observe and track their child's development, and to encourage them to discuss their concerns with their child's doctor, teachers, and other care providers. The "Learn the Signs. Act Early." campaign developed by CDC, the <u>Autism</u> Navigator project developed by researchers at Florida State University, and the <u>Baby Siblings Research</u> <u>Consortium</u> are examples of resources can be used to raise awareness and facilitate parent-provider

collaborations. However, there is still a critical research gap on understanding how parent concerns can impact parent engagement in acting on referral for diagnosis and early intervention.

Addressing gaps in our understanding of how healthcare professionals can best reach families from underserved communities continues to be a challenge. There is an opportunity to improve identification of ASD through translation of materials to other languages, but even more important are efforts to implement culturally competent practices and engage a workforce with greater cultural diversity in order to better address the needs of culturally diverse populations. For example, outreach activities held in places of worship and other community gatherings where families feel more comfortable may improve parent-provider partnerships and reduce disparities in identification of ASD.

Some important service initiatives to address screening and diagnosis training are ongoing, but there is a need for additional efforts. The AAP supports universal screening for ASD and provides training to pediatric providers through several formats (publications, webinars, and face-to-face conferences). Leadership Education in Neurodevelopmental and Related Disabilities (LEND), DBP?, and the University Centers of Excellence in Developmental Disabilities (UCEDDs) also provide training to practitioners from several healthcare disciplines. Additional efforts are needed to increase availability of professional development and training opportunities that will help address unmet needs for early screening and diagnostic services, including access to care. Furthermore, there is a need for improved policies to facilitate the collaboration of community-based programs and social supports with professional services.

#### Systems Navigation

It is critically important that individuals seeking screening, diagnostic, or intervention services are able to efficiently navigate the healthcare system to obtain these services. This task is often made more difficult by differences in insurance coverage for various services, inadequate linkages between systems, and a lack of clear instructions to guide individuals and family members through an exceedingly complex process. Currently, families must navigate different sectors of service in terms of information, provision, and funding (e.g., medical providers, local government, education), sometimes within a very short period of time to avoid age eligibility cut-offs. The different service sectors often are not always well-coordinated and may not communicate with each other, particularly across healthcare and social service agencies. Systematic barriers for families include considerable differences in the type and amount of services supported by insurance plans, geographic differences in type and amount of services available, and inequities and disparities existing across counties and states. Eligibility criteria and the lead agency for early intervention vary by state (health agencies in some states, and child welfare or education agencies in other states). Similarly, some states or regions have more comprehensive insurance coverage and/or more coordinated systems of healthcare than others.

Several studies have highlighted the importance of systems navigation, which assists individuals and their families with accessing and coordinating diagnostic and intervention services. In one study, core components of the Family Navigation model were identified that were essential to families seeking autism services<sup>89</sup>. Importantly, use of this model was shown to reduce racial and ethnic disparities in the length of time to diagnostic evaluation<sup>90</sup>. Coordination of a care team that includes healthcare,

educational, and/or childcare providers is critical to address gaps in screening, begin to break down barriers for families to act on screening results, and support family engagement in age-appropriate intervention services over time. In the future, it will be important to expand the availability of systems navigators, particularly those who specialize in assisting older autistic children, adolescents, and adults. It may be particularly beneficial for autistic individuals who have had success navigating these systems to serve as peer navigators to others who are earlier in the process.

There are remaining systemic issues to be addressed in order to improve the screening and diagnosis process for all individuals. For example, some insurance plans do not cover quality interventions or may place limits on essential behavioral, medical, or other healthcare. Nearly half of children diagnosed with ASD have private insurance; most others have insurance provided by Medicaid or the state-based <u>Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP)</u>, or dual private and public coverage<sup>91</sup>. However, over one-third of families of children with ASD report that their insurance coverage is inadequate to meet their myriad of complex needs and costs. As noted earlier, reimbursement for ASD screening may improve screening rates and more readily become a standard procedure in practices.

4In addition, systems do not take into account families' concerns about stigma, the reluctance of professionals to make a diagnosis or share concerns about traits of ASD in very young children, missed or false positive diagnoses, and the need for earlier evaluations and re-evaluations of very early assessments as symptoms are unfolding. It is critically important for researchers and service providers to address these issues in order to improve accessibility and equity.

#### Summary

Significant advances have been made toward early identification of individuals with ASD, so they can be linked to appropriate interventions, services, and supports in as timely a manner as possible. However, gaps still remain. There is a need to validate tools in diverse settings, particularly in community primary care practices in low-resource areas. There is a need to evaluate the effectiveness of universal screening for improving outcomes in autistic individuals. There is a great need to understand the disparities in access and/or utilization of screening and diagnostic tools, and entry into intervention services. In addition, research is needed to develop, adapt, and validate tools that will improve detection of autism in special populations, including children with intellectual disabilities, girls, racial/ethnic minorities, and adults.

The challenges and barriers include gaps in the evidence base for the benefits of early detection in diverse populations and settings; an insufficient workforce with expertise in ASD diagnosis and intervention; lack of medical home for families of children on the autism spectrum; the need for continued insurance reform; disparate and uncoordinated service sectors; and the lack of a data or administrative? infrastructure to track children and families in order to evaluate the efficacy of service systems. There have been important strides in the area of early detection of autism features and in demonstrating the impact of early intervention. Yet, there are significant challenges and barriers to implementing screening, diagnostic, and treatment services broadly and reducing disparities in access and utilization.

#### Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1: Support research on how early detection of autism influences outcomes.** 

Examples:

- Implement innovative designs to evaluate the benefit of universal screening for autism.
- Conduct studies focusing on the differences and needs of underserved populations such as girls and women, racial and ethnic minorities, individuals with intellectual disabilities, and adults.
- Conduct research to better understand and develop strategies to address reasons for lack of compliance with screening recommendations; address barriers to universal screening.

#### **RECOMMENDATION 2: Reduce disparities in early detection and access to services.**

Examples:

- Improve family engagement and help build an awareness of appropriate developmental milestones.
- Demonstrate the validity of different screening and diagnostic tools for culturally diverse communities.
- Increase services in underserved and low-resourced regions; improve inclusion of these populations in research.
- Address differences in state policy requirements for Medicaid and the requirement of a diagnosis to receive services.
- Develop a culturally competent and more culturally diverse services? workforce.

**RECOMMENDATION 3**: Develop and adapt screening and diagnostic tools, including tools that incorporate new technologies to increase efficiency, accuracy, and timeliness of identification

#### Examples:

- Continue research on the potential translation of biomarker findings into valid, reliable, and cost-effective screening or diagnostic tools.
- Increase coordination and personalization of screening, diagnosis, and early intervention services through use of the medical home model, person-centered planning, or other service models.
- Evaluate innovative service delivery methods (e.g., use of telehealth and other technologies) to improve detection methods and increase access.

### References

- Maenner MJ, Shaw KA, Bakian AV, et al. Prevalence and Characteristics of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 8 Years - Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2021 Dec 3;70(11):1-16. [PMID: 34855725]
- Campbell K, Carpenter KLH, Espinosa S, et al. Use of a Digital Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers - Revised with Follow-up to Improve Quality of Screening for Autism. J Pediatr. 2017 Apr;183(133-139.e1. [PMID: 28161199]
- 3. Steinman KJ, Stone WL, Ibañez LV, et al. Reducing Barriers to Autism Screening in Community Primary Care: A Pragmatic Trial Using Web-Based Screening. Acad Pediatr. 2022 Mar;22(2):263-270. [PMID: 33901728]
- 4. Major S, Campbell K, Espinosa S, et al. Impact of a digital Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers-Revised on likelihood and age of autism diagnosis and referral for developmental evaluation. Autism. 2020 Oct;24(7):1629-1638. [PMID: 32466674]
- 5. Guthrie W, Wallis K, Bennett A, et al. Accuracy of Autism Screening in a Large Pediatric Network. Pediatrics. 2019 Oct;144(4). [PMID: 31562252]
- 6. Wetherby AM, Guthrie W, Hooker JL, et al. The Early Screening for Autism and Communication Disorders: Field-testing an autism-specific screening tool for children 12 to 36 months of age. Autism. 2021 Oct;25(7):2112-2123. [PMID: 33962531]
- Meera SS, Donovan K, Wolff JJ, et al. Towards a Data-Driven Approach to Screen for Autism Risk at 12 Months of Age. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2021 Aug;60(8):968-977. [PMID: 33161063]
- 8. Huerta M, Lord C. Diagnostic evaluation of autism spectrum disorders. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2012 Feb;59(1):103-11, xi. [PMID: 22284796]
- 9. Lord C, Rutter M, DiLavore P, et al. Autism diagnostic observation schedule–2nd edition (ADOS-2). Los Angeles, CA: Western Psychological Corporation. 2012;284([PMID:
- 10. Towle PO, Patrick PA, Ridgard T, et al. Is Earlier Better? The Relationship between Age When Starting Early Intervention and Outcomes for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Selective Review. Autism Res Treat. 2020;2020(7605876. [PMID: 32832154]
- 11. Girault JB, Donovan K, Hawks Z, et al. Infant Visual Brain Development and Inherited Genetic Liability in Autism. Am J Psychiatry. 2022 Aug;179(8):573-585. [PMID: 35615814]
- 12. Emerson RW, Adams C, Nishino T, et al. Functional neuroimaging of high-risk 6-month-old infants predicts a diagnosis of autism at 24 months of age. Sci Transl Med. 2017 Jun 7;9(393). [PMID: 28592562]
- 13. Hazlett HC, Gu H, Munsell BC, et al. Early brain development in infants at high risk for autism spectrum disorder. Nature. 2017 Feb 15;542(7641):348-351. [PMID: 28202961]
- 14. Shen MD, Kim SH, McKinstry RC, et al. Increased Extra-axial Cerebrospinal Fluid in High-Risk Infants Who Later Develop Autism. Biol Psychiatry. 2017 Aug 1;82(3):186-193. [PMID: 28392081]
- 15. Ozonoff S, Young GS, Landa RJ, et al. Diagnostic stability in young children at risk for autism spectrum disorder: a baby siblings research consortium study. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2015 Sep;56(9):988-98. [PMID: 25921776]
- 16. Plumb AM, Wetherby AM. Vocalization development in toddlers with autism spectrum disorder. J Speech Lang Hear Res. 2013 Apr;56(2):721-34. [PMID: 23275403]

- Zwaigenbaum L, Bauman ML, Stone WL, et al. Early Identification of Autism Spectrum Disorder: Recommendations for Practice and Research. Pediatrics. 2015 Oct;136 Suppl 1(S10-40. [PMID: 26430168]
- 18. Jones W, Klin A. Attention to eyes is present but in decline in 2-6-month-old infants later diagnosed with autism. Nature. 2013 Dec 19;504(7480):427-31. [PMID: 24196715]
- 19. Bradshaw J, Shi D, Federico A, et al. The Pull-to-Sit Task: Examining Infant Postural Development in Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Pediatr. 2022 Oct 3. [PMID: 36202237]
- 20. Begum Ali J, Charman T, Johnson MH, et al. Early Motor Differences in Infants at Elevated Likelihood of Autism Spectrum Disorder and/or Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord. 2020 Dec;50(12):4367-4384. [PMID: 32328858]
- 21. Carpenter KLH, Hahemi J, Campbell K, et al. Digital Behavioral Phenotyping Detects Atypical Pattern of Facial Expression in Toddlers with Autism. Autism Res. 2021 Mar;14(3):488-499. [PMID: 32924332]
- 22. Chang Z, Di Martino JM, Aiello R, et al. Computational Methods to Measure Patterns of Gaze in Toddlers With Autism Spectrum Disorder. JAMA Pediatr. 2021 Aug 1;175(8):827-836. [PMID: 33900383]
- 23. Onishchenko D, Huang Y, van Horne J, et al. Reduced false positives in autism screening via digital biomarkers inferred from deep comorbidity patterns. Sci Adv. 2021 Oct 8;7(41):eabf0354. [PMID: 34613766]
- 24. Megerian JT, Dey S, Melmed RD, et al. Evaluation of an artificial intelligence-based medical device for diagnosis of autism spectrum disorder. NPJ Digit Med. 2022 May 5;5(1):57. [PMID: 35513550]
- 25. Grzadzinski R, Amso D, Landa R, et al. Pre-symptomatic intervention for autism spectrum disorder (ASD): defining a research agenda. J Neurodev Disord. 2021 Oct 15;13(1):49. [PMID: 34654371]
- 26. Alfuraydan M, Croxall J, Hurt L, et al. Use of telehealth for facilitating the diagnostic assessment of Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD): A scoping review. PLoS One. 2020;15(7):e0236415. [PMID: 32702017]
- 27. Berger NI, Wainer AL, Kuhn J, et al. Characterizing Available Tools for Synchronous Virtual Assessment of Toddlers with Suspected Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Brief Report. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Jan;52(1):423-434. [PMID: 33606157]
- Wagner L, Corona LL, Weitlauf AS, et al. Use of the TELE-ASD-PEDS for Autism Evaluations in Response to COVID-19: Preliminary Outcomes and Clinician Acceptability. J Autism Dev Disord. 2021 Sep;51(9):3063-3072. [PMID: 33125622]
- 29. Wagner L, Weitlauf AS, Hine J, et al. Transitioning to Telemedicine During COVID-19: Impact on Perceptions and Use of Telemedicine Procedures for the Diagnosis of Autism in Toddlers. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 May;52(5):2247-2257. [PMID: 34085153]
- 30. Gibbs V, Cai RY, Aldridge F, et al. Autism assessment via telehealth during the Covid 19 pandemic: Experiences and perspectives of autistic adults, parents/carers and clinicians. Res Autism Spectr Disord. 2021 Oct;88(101859. [PMID: 34512797]
- Zwaigenbaum L, Bauman ML, Fein D, et al. Early Screening of Autism Spectrum Disorder: Recommendations for Practice and Research. Pediatrics. 2015 Oct;136 Suppl 1(S41-59. [PMID: 26430169]
- 32. Miller JS, Gabrielsen T, Villalobos M, et al. The each child study: systematic screening for autism spectrum disorders in a pediatric setting. Pediatrics. 2011 May;127(5):866-71. [PMID: 21482605]

- 33. Arunyanart W, Fenick A, Ukritchon S, et al. Developmental and autism screening: A survey across six states. Infants & Young Children. 2012;25(175-187. [PMID:
- 34. Fenikilé TS, Ellerbeck K, Filippi MK, et al. Barriers to autism screening in family medicine practice: a qualitative study. Prim Health Care Res Dev. 2015 Jul;16(4):356-66. [PMID: 25367194]
- 35. Elder JH, Brasher S, Alexander B. Identifying the Barriers to Early Diagnosis and Treatment in Underserved Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD) and Their Families: A Qualitative Study. Issues Ment Health Nurs. 2016 Jun;37(6):412-20. [PMID: 27070190]
- 36. Dosreis S, Weiner CL, Johnson L, et al. Autism spectrum disorder screening and management practices among general pediatric providers. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2006 Apr;27(2 Suppl):S88-94. [PMID: 16685190]
- 37. Carbone PS, Norlin C, Young PC. Improving Early Identification and Ongoing Care of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Pediatrics. 2016 Jun;137(6). [PMID: 27244841]
- 38. Van Cleave J, Morales DR, Perrin JM. Pediatric response to court-mandated Medicaid behavioral screening in Massachusetts. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2013 Jun;34(5):335-43. [PMID: 23751887]
- 39. Wetherby AM, Guthrie W, Woods J, et al. Parent-implemented social intervention for toddlers with autism: an RCT. Pediatrics. 2014 Dec;134(6):1084-93. [PMID: 25367544]
- 40. Dawson G, Rogers S, Munson J, et al. Randomized, controlled trial of an intervention for toddlers with autism: the Early Start Denver Model. Pediatrics. 2010 Jan;125(1):e17-23. [PMID: 19948568]
- 41. Brian JA, Smith IM, Zwaigenbaum L, et al. The Social ABCs caregiver-mediated intervention for toddlers with autism spectrum disorder: Feasibility, acceptability, and evidence of promise from a multisite study. Autism Res. 2016 Aug;9(8):899-912. [PMID: 26688077]
- 42. Miller M, Iosif AM, Young GS, et al. School-age outcomes of infants at risk for autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res. 2016 Jun;9(6):632-42. [PMID: 26451968]
- 43. Siu AL, Bibbins-Domingo K, Grossman DC, et al. Screening for Autism Spectrum Disorder in Young Children: US Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement. Jama. 2016 Feb 16;315(7):691-6. [PMID: 26881372]
- 44. Dawson G. Why It's Important to Continue Universal Autism Screening While Research Fully Examines Its Impact. JAMA Pediatr. 2016 Jun 1;170(6):527-8. [PMID: 26882277]
- 45. Pierce K, Gazestani VH, Bacon E, et al. Evaluation of the Diagnostic Stability of the Early Autism Spectrum Disorder Phenotype in the General Population Starting at 12 Months. JAMA Pediatr. 2019 Jun 1;173(6):578-587. [PMID: 31034004]
- 46. Sheldrick RC, Carter AS, Eisenhower A, et al. Effectiveness of Screening in Early Intervention Settings to Improve Diagnosis of Autism and Reduce Health Disparities. JAMA Pediatr. 2022 Mar 1;176(3):262-269. [PMID: 34982099]
- 47. Zuckerman KE, Mattox K, Donelan K, et al. Pediatrician identification of Latino children at risk for autism spectrum disorder. Pediatrics. 2013 Sep;132(3):445-53. [PMID: 23958770]
- 48. Robins DL FD, Barton M. The Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers (M-CHAT). Selfpublished, 1999.
- 49. Robins DL FD, Barton M. The Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers, Revised, with Follow-up (M-CHAT-R/F). Self-published, 2009.
- 50. Khowaja MK, Hazzard AP, Robins DL. Sociodemographic Barriers to Early Detection of Autism: Screening and Evaluation Using the M-CHAT, M-CHAT-R, and Follow-Up. J Autism Dev Disord. 2015 Jun;45(6):1797-808. [PMID: 25488122]

- 51. Bethell CD, Kogan MD, Strickland BB, et al. A national and state profile of leading health problems and health care quality for US children: key insurance disparities and across-state variations. Acad Pediatr. 2011 May-Jun;11(3 Suppl):S22-33. [PMID: 21570014]
- 52. Yingling ME, Ruther MH, Dubuque EM. Trends in Geographic Access to Board Certified Behavior Analysts Among Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder, 2018-2021. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Jan 5:1-8. [PMID: 34985719]
- 53. Kiani R, Tyrer F, Hodgson A, et al. Urban-rural differences in the nature and prevalence of mental ill-health in adults with intellectual disabilities. J Intellect Disabil Res. 2013 Feb;57(2):119-27. [PMID: 22292906]
- 54. Janvier YM, Harris JF, Coffield CN, et al. Screening for autism spectrum disorder in underserved communities: Early childcare providers as reporters. Autism. 2016 Apr;20(3):364-73. [PMID: 25991845]
- 55. Bates BR, Graham D, Striley K, et al. Examining antecedents of caregivers' access to early childhood developmental screening: implications for campaigns promoting use of services in Appalachian Ohio. Health Promot Pract. 2014 May;15(3):413-21. [PMID: 23479038]
- 56. Esler AN, Sample J, Hall-Lande J, et al. Patterns of Special Education Eligibility and Age of First Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) Identification Among US Children with ASD. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Feb 25. [PMID: 35212866]
- 57. Daniels AM, Mandell DS. Explaining differences in age at autism spectrum disorder diagnosis: a critical review. Autism. 2014 Jul;18(5):583-97. [PMID: 23787411]
- 58. Herlihy LE, Brooks B, Dumont-Mathieu T, et al. Standardized screening facilitates timely diagnosis of autism spectrum disorders in a diverse sample of low-risk toddlers. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2014 Feb-Mar;35(2):85-92. [PMID: 24509053]
- 59. García-Primo P, Hellendoorn A, Charman T, et al. Screening for autism spectrum disorders: state of the art in Europe. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2014 Nov;23(11):1005-21. [PMID: 24913785]
- 60. Soto S, Linas K, Jacobstein D, et al. A review of cultural adaptations of screening tools for autism spectrum disorders. Autism. 2015 Aug;19(6):646-61. [PMID: 25008216]
- 61. Scarpa A, Reyes NM, Patriquin MA, et al. The modified checklist for autism in toddlers: reliability in a diverse rural American sample. J Autism Dev Disord. 2013 Oct;43(10):2269-79. [PMID: 23386118]
- 62. Windham GC, Smith KS, Rosen N, et al. Autism and developmental screening in a public, primary care setting primarily serving Hispanics: challenges and results. J Autism Dev Disord. 2014 Jul;44(7):1621-32. [PMID: 24408091]
- 63. Charman T, Baird G, Simonoff E, et al. Testing two screening instruments for autism spectrum disorder in UK community child health services. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2016 Apr;58(4):369-75. [PMID: 26303216]
- 64. Yama B, Freeman T, Graves E, et al. Examination of the properties of the Modified Checklist for Autism in Toddlers (M-CHAT) in a population sample. J Autism Dev Disord. 2012 Jan;42(1):23-34. [PMID: 21373956]
- 65. Pierce K, Carter C, Weinfeld M, et al. Detecting, studying, and treating autism early: the one-year well-baby check-up approach. J Pediatr. 2011 Sep;159(3):458-465.e1-6. [PMID: 21524759]
- 66. Shaw KA, Maenner MJ, Bakian AV, et al. Early Identification of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 4 Years - Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2021 Dec 3;70(10):1-14. [PMID: 34855727]
- 67. Constantino JN, Abbacchi AM, Saulnier C, et al. Timing of the Diagnosis of Autism in African American Children. Pediatrics. 2020 Sep;146(3). [PMID: 32839243]

- 68. Shattuck PT, Grosse SD. Issues related to the diagnosis and treatment of autism spectrum disorders. Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev. 2007;13(2):129-35. [PMID: 17563895]
- 69. Zuckerman KE, Sinche B, Cobian M, et al. Conceptualization of autism in the Latino community and its relationship with early diagnosis. J Dev Behav Pediatr. 2014 Oct;35(8):522-32. [PMID: 25186120]
- 70. Zwaigenbaum L, Bishop S, Stone WL, et al. Rethinking autism spectrum disorder assessment for children during COVID-19 and beyond. Autism Res. 2021 Nov;14(11):2251-2259. [PMID: 34553489]
- 71. Papanikolaou K, Paliokosta E, Houliaras G, et al. Using the Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised and the Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule-Generic for the diagnosis of autism spectrum disorders in a Greek sample with a wide range of intellectual abilities. J Autism Dev Disord. 2009 Mar;39(3):414-20. [PMID: 18752062]
- 72. Tsuchiya KJ, Matsumoto K, Yagi A, et al. Reliability and validity of autism diagnostic interviewrevised, Japanese version. J Autism Dev Disord. 2013 Mar;43(3):643-62. [PMID: 22806002]
- 73. Lampi KM, Sourander A, Gissler M, et al. Brief report: validity of Finnish registry-based diagnoses of autism with the ADI-R. Acta Paediatr. 2010 Sep;99(9):1425-8. [PMID: 20412100]
- 74. Becker MM, Wagner MB, Bosa CA, et al. Translation and validation of Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised (ADI-R) for autism diagnosis in Brazil. Arq Neuropsiquiatr. 2012 Mar;70(3):185-90. [PMID: 22392110]
- 75. Vanegas SB, Magaña S, Morales M, et al. Clinical Validity of the ADI-R in a US-Based Latino Population. J Autism Dev Disord. 2016 May;46(5):1623-35. [PMID: 26742934]
- 76. Lord C, Rutter M, Le Couteur A. Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised: a revised version of a diagnostic interview for caregivers of individuals with possible pervasive developmental disorders. J Autism Dev Disord. 1994 Oct;24(5):659-85. [PMID: 7814313]
- 77. Dworzynski K, Ronald A, Bolton P, et al. How different are girls and boys above and below the diagnostic threshold for autism spectrum disorders? J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2012 Aug;51(8):788-97. [PMID: 22840550]
- 78. Loomes R, Hull L, Mandy WPL. What Is the Male-to-Female Ratio in Autism Spectrum Disorder? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2017 Jun;56(6):466-474. [PMID: 28545751]
- 79. Mandy W, Chilvers R, Chowdhury U, et al. Sex differences in autism spectrum disorder: evidence from a large sample of children and adolescents. J Autism Dev Disord. 2012 Jul;42(7):1304-13. [PMID: 21947663]
- Hiller RM, Young RL, Weber N. Sex differences in autism spectrum disorder based on DSM-5 criteria: evidence from clinician and teacher reporting. J Abnorm Child Psychol. 2014 Nov;42(8):1381-93. [PMID: 24882502]
- 81. Hiller RM, Young RL, Weber N. Sex differences in pre-diagnosis concerns for children later diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder. Autism. 2016 Jan;20(1):75-84. [PMID: 25717130]
- Miodovnik A, Harstad E, Sideridis G, et al. Timing of the Diagnosis of Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder and Autism Spectrum Disorder. Pediatrics. 2015 Oct;136(4):e830-7. [PMID: 26371198]
- 83. Brugha TS, McManus S, Bankart J, et al. Epidemiology of autism spectrum disorders in adults in the community in England. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2011 May;68(5):459-65. [PMID: 21536975]
- 84. Croen LA, Zerbo O, Qian Y, et al. The health status of adults on the autism spectrum. Autism. 2015 Oct;19(7):814-23. [PMID: 25911091]

- 85. Lupindo BM, Maw A, Shabalala N. Late diagnosis of autism: exploring experiences of males diagnosed with autism in adulthood. Curr Psychol. 2022 Aug 3:1-17. [PMID: 35967496]
- 86. Rødgaard EM, Jensen K, Miskowiak KW, et al. Childhood diagnoses in individuals identified as autistics in adulthood. Mol Autism. 2021 Dec 13;12(1):73. [PMID: 34903278]
- Bargiela S, Steward R, Mandy W. The Experiences of Late-diagnosed Women with Autism Spectrum Conditions: An Investigation of the Female Autism Phenotype. J Autism Dev Disord. 2016 Oct;46(10):3281-94. [PMID: 27457364]
- 88. Gabrielsen TP, Farley M, Speer L, et al. Identifying autism in a brief observation. Pediatrics. 2015 Feb;135(2):e330-8. [PMID: 25583913]
- 89. Broder-Fingert S, Stadnick NA, Hickey E, et al. Defining the core components of Family Navigation for autism spectrum disorder. Autism. 2020 Feb;24(2):526-530. [PMID: 31311287]
- 90. Feinberg E, Augustyn M, Broder-Fingert S, et al. Effect of Family Navigation on Diagnostic Ascertainment Among Children at Risk for Autism: A Randomized Clinical Trial From DBPNet. JAMA Pediatr. 2021 Mar 1;175(3):243-250. [PMID: 33427861]
- 91. Initiative. CaAHM. National Survey of Children's Health (NSCH), 2020.

### Chapter 2: Biology

What Is the Biology Underlying Autism?

Aspirational Goal: Discover the roles of brain development, cognition, and physiological function in autism and its co-occurring conditions to enable the development of effective, targeted interventions and societal accommodations that promote positive outcomes across the lifespan.

#### Introduction

Current scientific evidence suggests that autism arises during early development and results in differences in brain structure, function, and connectivity. Those brain differences lead to differences in areas such as social behavior, learning, communication, sensory perception, and intellectual ability. Over the course of the last decades, research has revealed that genes and environmental influences in early development are contributing factors. The biological mechanisms by which known gene variations may lead to autism by altering the underlying neural circuitry of the brain areas of active investigation. These genetic variants are associated with several general functions in neurons (brain cells), including regulating when and how genes are expressed and the function of synapses, which are the points of connection and communication between neurons.

However, much remains to be learned about the specific biological mechanisms that lead to autism and differences in cognition (including facial processing and emotion regulation), language development and communication, motor development, and sensory processing. More research is also needed to better understand how the presentation of autism differs across sex and gender. Additionally, studies on the relationship of common co-occurring mental and physical health conditions to autism are also needed, as are longitudinal studies to better understand the developmental trajectories of autism and co-occurring conditions. Greater insight and understanding of these molecular, neurological, and developmental differences will allow for personalized, targeted interventions that can promote positive outcomes for all individuals on the autism spectrum across the lifespan.

#### Molecular Mechanisms and Genes Implicated in Autism

Genetic studies over the past 20 years have identified over 100 genes that contribute to the development of autism, though many of these genes also are implicated in other mental health and developmental conditions as well.<sup>1-3</sup> This number is growing rapidly, and it is likely that over 1,000 genes that make smaller contributions to the development of autism will also be identified in the future.<sup>2-14</sup> At present, the known functions of these genes converge on biological processes that are important for neurogenesis (the development of neurons) and synapse formation and communication. However, much remains to be learned about the molecular mechanisms that may lead to observable characteristics of autism.

The discovery of gene mutations that cause single-gene disorders that often have autism as one component (such as tuberous sclerosis complex, Rett syndrome, Fragile X syndrome, and Phelan McDermid syndrome) and the large number of rare spontaneous or *de novo* mutations that contribute

to autism have enabled scientists to explore the biological effects of specific proteins and molecular pathways in cellular and animal model experiments. This has led to an explosion of research examining how these mutations alter the biology of cells and investigating their effects on neural circuitry and behavior. However, given that autism involves distinctly human characteristics, studies using animal models may not accurately reflect differences in human biology associated with changes in cognition or communication. Therefore, better preclinical models are needed to bridge the evolutionary gap between model organisms and humans.

The ability to take skin or blood cells from people on the autism spectrum, create induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs), and differentiate these cells into neurons have enabled the study of neural function at the cellular level. This technology allows scientists to compare how iPSCs derived from autistic individuals differ from those derived from neurotypical individuals<sup>15, 16</sup> and study the effects of genetic mutations in human brain cells in addition to commonly used transgenic animal models.<sup>17</sup> As CRISPR gene editing technology becomes more developed, more high-throughput pooled CRISPR screens<sup>18, 19</sup> will also be possible as a means of identifying and validating the relevance of genetic mutations to autism. However, experiments involving patient-derived iPSCs are often of small sample sizes, and variability and genetic heterogeneity in derived cells can make interpretation of results difficult. While more homogenized cell lines can mediate some of the challenges with discerning more subtle phenotypes across varied genetic backgrounds, the generalizability of these results will need further investigation and validation. A strategy for identifying relevant molecular phenotypes in iPSCs from the much more common idiopathic autism also remains a daunting task. Sample sizes for these studies are very limited, and varied methodologies across different studies make reproducibility difficult. These are challenges that need to be overcome with larger samples and better powered analyses.

iPSCs also make it possible to grow brain organoids, which are clumps of brain tissue partially organized to have some features of the human brain. These partially matured "mini-brains" can be grown in a culture dish and can be used to enable the study of the early development of brain structures that occurs *in utero*, as well as the cellular and circuit abnormalities related to autism-liked mutations.<sup>20-24</sup> However, these *in vitro* studies will introduce a number of variables related to culture conditions, and deliberate actions will be required to evaluate reproducibility.

Brain organoids and iPSCs cannot replace the careful structural and transcriptomic studies of postmortem tissues, which have been used to successfully identify differences in gene expression in brains of autistic individuals compared to neurotypical brains.<sup>25-27</sup> Future advances in single-cell RNA sequencing technology will allow for better characterization of these altered patterns of gene expression in specific brain cell types, offering the opportunity to precisely associate gene expression differences at a cellular level.<sup>28</sup> However, the number of available postmortem samples are limited, with a heterogeneous mix of characteristics, including sex, age, and medical history, making high-powered statistical analyses difficult. Therefore, efforts are still needed to increase the accessibility and diversity of brain tissue from well-characterized autism cases. Collaborations such as the <u>Autism BrainNet</u>, the <u>Hispano-American Brain Bank of Neurodevelopmental Disorders (CENE)</u>, and the National Institutes of Health (NIH) <u>NeuroBioBank</u> facilitates the distribution of high-quality, well-characterized human

postmortem brain tissue for the research community. Enhancing efforts to increase public awareness about the value of tissue donation for understanding autism will most effectively advance research on the biological mechanisms of autism. Additionally, performing analyses in addition to sequencing and storing samples to be used in the future as better technology becomes available can also advance our understanding of autism biology.

Another remaining challenge is to understand how the effects of hundreds of implicated genes converge to cause the common features of autism. In addition to examining rare mutations that lead to high probability of autism development, studying more common alleles that confer lower degrees of susceptibility may highlight previously undetected gene networks and molecular pathways. Studies of multiple genes in parallel and more complete gene ontology data can also help identify additional connections. Conversely, the autism genes identified so far often play multiple roles within a cell and organism, and this presents a major challenge in translating the discovery of an autism gene to viable intervention options. A better understanding of human brain development will provide valuable information on where and when to look for autism-related biological changes, which can advance needed research to determine how individual genes and their interactions in early life events explain the biological basis of the heterogeneity of autism features.

#### Structure and Function of Brain Circuits in Autism

Autism is characterized by atypical patterns in physical brain connections (structure) and how regions communicate with each other (function). Brain structure in individuals with autism can be compared to typically developing children using advanced magnet resonance imaging (MRI) techniques to measure the size and shape of brain regions over time, as well as diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) to examine the structures of the major connections between brain regions. Brain circuit function can be investigated using non-invasive markers, such as functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), magnetoencephalography (MEG), electroencephalography (EEG), and functional near-infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS). These studies have shown neurological differences in cognition, executive functioning, sensory processing, social communication, and language development.<sup>29-31</sup>

Despite a large body of work, challenges remain in fully understanding the neurobiology of autism. Current brain imaging studies often report conflicting results and suffer from reproducibility issues. The heterogeneous nature of autism presentation and technical limitations of the techniques used means large sample sizes and careful statistical analyses are often necessary to obtain truly representative and accurate results. Large collaborations and consortiums can help to increase sample size and improve rigor and reproducibility.<sup>32-35</sup> In addition, females on the autism spectrum, individuals of racial and ethnic minorities, minimally speaking individuals, and individuals with higher support needs are often underrepresented in brain imaging studies. Increasing the diversity of study participants will improve the data quality of brain imaging studies and produce results that are relevant to a broader swath of the autism community.

New technology can also help to overcome some of the logistical issues associated with many brain imaging techniques. For example, MRI scans require the patient to be completely still in a confined and

noisy environment, which causes sensory and other issues for many on the autism spectrum and is not representative of the real-world environments. Alternatives such as high-density diffuse optical tomography (HD-DOT) are better tolerated, portable, and allow for high-density measurements in more naturalistic settings.<sup>36, 37</sup> Use of these techniques and developing advances to overcome tolerance and sensory issues can improve data quality in brain imaging studies.

Imaging and electrophysiology studies in model animals such as mice have provided invaluable information on the neurobiological and molecular basis of autism. As discussed in the previous section, however, because autism impacts uniquely human aspects of social-communicative behavior (such as spoken language), developing and measuring analogous phenotypes in animals has proven difficult. In addition, because autism impacts brain regions not developed in some animal species, some neural circuitry is not readily amenable to study in model organisms. Therefore, human neuroimaging studies remain critical to understanding how autism impacts brain function and structure.

Lastly, in addition to characterizing how autistic brains differ from neurotypical brains in terms of structure and function, it is important to also ask which of these differences contribute to autism phenotypes and characteristics and which are simply correlations. For example, a recent review found that despite a correlation of between differences in functional connectivity in regions of the brain that support complex social interactions and the severity of social symptoms, whether or not these connectivity differences cause social challenges still needs to be carefully considered.<sup>38</sup> Teasing out these causal relationships by examining brain dynamics in the context of different tasks and situations can be helpful in developing interventions to reduce the cognitive and social difficulties associated with autism.

#### Sensory and Motor Differences

The vast majority of individuals on the autism spectrum experience hypo- or hyper-sensory abnormalities, which may have negative impacts on cognitive performance,<sup>39</sup> social interactions and communication,<sup>40, 41</sup> and stress.<sup>42, 43</sup> The fifth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5) includes sensory characteristics as a diagnostic criterion for autism, highlighting the frequency with which autistic individuals experience sensory difficulties. These sensory difficulties occur across the core sensory systems, including visual, auditory, gustatory, olfactory, tactile (touch and pain), vestibular, and proprioceptive (sense of self-movement and body position) systems, and the severity and impact of these differences vary from person to person.<sup>44</sup> Extensive research in this area in recent years has led to a better understanding of the neurobiological differences within the central nervous system that lead to hypo- or hyper-sensitivity.<sup>45-50</sup>

However, more work can be done to explore how differences in peripheral nerves and organs such as the eye, nose, mouth, ear, and skin can contribute to sensory differences. Additionally, multiple stimuli can activate different sensory systems simultaneously and may lead to cognitive, social, and behavioral challenges. Research in mice has provided some information on the neurobiological mechanisms that lead to multisensory dysfunction in autism.<sup>51</sup> It will be important for future research to determine whether these findings are translatable to humans and develop interventions to improve the sensory

experiences of individuals on the autism spectrum. Additionally, sensory challenges occur in a heterogeneous manner across the autism spectrum and across the lifespan.<sup>52-56</sup> Future research should continue to investigate differences in sensory processing in different subgroups within the autism community and how these change with development and across the lifespan; this will enable the development of more customizable interventions that can meet the sensory needs of individuals of all ages across the autism spectrum.

Differences in motor development and function are also common in individuals on the autism spectrum.<sup>57</sup> Differences in motor development in infancy can often be detected prior to and is often correlated with later development of differences in social skills.<sup>58-60</sup> Therefore, a better understanding of differences in motor development can lead to biomarkers that allow for earlier detection of autism. Additionally, it is not clear what the neurobiological mechanisms are behind atypical motor development and how that may contribute to other aspects of autism. Some studies indicate that improving motor function can lead to improvements in social skills, suggesting a causal relationship, while other studies do not find the same effect.<sup>61</sup> Therefore, it will be important to determine the relationship between motor skills and social skills. Finally, more research is needed to understand how motor functions develop and change over time to develop interventions that can improve motor function across the lifespan so individuals on the autism spectrum can perform essential movements and physical activities.

#### Cognitive and Communication Differences

Autism diagnosis is characterized by restricted, repetitive behavior and social and communication difficulties. Therefore, cognitive studies of psychological and mental processes, including memory, language production and comprehension, problem solving, decision making, and social communication, are vitally important for understanding the biology of autism.

As discussed in the previous section, research so far has highlighted the role of sensory processing in cognitive function and social communication, with multiple studies exploring how eye gaze and movement impacts facial recognition and social interactions.<sup>62-64</sup> In addition, we are now beginning to understand the neuronal activities that occur following verbal stimuli and conversation and during speech processing.<sup>65-67</sup> The role of the cerebellum and other areas of the "social brain" (including the prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, and limbic system) in cognition and social function has also been intensely studied.<sup>68, 69</sup> An understanding of how differences in executive functioning affect restricted, repetitive behavior and other cognitive difficulties is beginning to emerge, with an imbalance in neural excitation and inhibition being a leading hypothesis.<sup>70, 71</sup> Aggressive behaviors, self-injurious behaviors, and other challenging behaviors exhibited by some individuals on the autism spectrum may be due to an attempt to relieve or communicate discomfort or pain associated with sensory difficulties or co-occurring conditions,<sup>72</sup> with a recent study indicating that common brain circuitry involved in emotion, motivation, cognitive processing, and decision making may be involved.<sup>73</sup>

However, much remains to be explored about the neurobiology underlying differences in cognition and social communication and risk and resilience factors of challenging behaviors. While some regions of the

brain such as the cerebellum have been definitively shown to be altered and play a role in autism, the heterogeneity of cognitive and social phenotypes make it difficult to pinpoint the neuronal and molecular changes that cause impairments. Therefore, more studies in model systems are needed to better understand the exact nature of neurobiological differences that occur in autism. This knowledge will allow for the development of biomarkers for cognitive processes such as memory and problem solving to better identify how and what interventions may help individuals on the autism spectrum. Additionally, complex cognitive processes likely require communication between multiple brain regions, and studies of the brain at the systems level can lead to a more holistic understanding of brain networks and connections. Information at the connectome-level may allow for better predictions of cognition, social communication, and behaviors may change over time to better support individuals on the autism spectrum throughout the lifespan. In particular, research on cognitive and social adaptations of individuals on the autism spectrum can help lead to interventions that promote resilience and maximize positive outcomes.

#### Immune System and Autism Development

Current evidence suggests immune differences and neuroinflammation are implicated in the severity and pathogenesis of the autism phenotype.<sup>74</sup> For example, recent meta-analyses found higher concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines in individuals on the autism spectrum compared to the control group<sup>75</sup> and a subset of immune-related genes were significantly associated with autistic traits.<sup>76</sup> Despite many studies demonstrating altered levels of immune biomarkers and abnormal immune function in both the peripheral and central nervous system in autism, it is still not clear whether the immune system plays a direct role in autism development via alteration of neurodevelopmental processes.

Several recent studies suggest that maternal immunological factors may play a role in the pathogenesis of autism during prenatal development. Maternal infection and fever, autoimmune disease, asthma, and obesity are all associated with autism development in the offspring.<sup>74, 77</sup> However, these results are largely based on data from peripheral blood, which may not be representative of changes that occur in the brain. Therefore, future research will need to answer whether the immunological changes observed cause differences during neurodevelopment or whether differences in neurodevelopment change the function and activity of the immune system.

Microglia are innate immune cells that reside in the central nervous system and are activated in response to infection or inflammation. Even in their so-called resting state, they perform critical homeostatic functions in the central nervous system.<sup>78</sup> Microglial activation has been linked to altered brain connectivity in children on the autism spectrum, and pro-inflammatory cytokines and microglial phenotypes are also seen in autistic individuals.<sup>74</sup> Further investigation of the role of microglia are warranted based on our emerging understanding of their role in neurotypical development and potential contribution to autism phenotypes. In addition, more studies are needed to identify the roles of molecules secreted by immune cells on brain development and function.

#### Sex and Gender Differences

The most recent epidemiological data in the U.S. suggests that autism is about 4 times as prevalent in boys and men as compared to girls and women.<sup>79, 80</sup> Additionally, autism is more prevalent in genderdiverse individuals compared to cis-gendered individuals.<sup>81, 82</sup> Very little is known about the biological mechanisms that contribute to these sex and gender differences. Further work is needed to understand the phenotypic differences between males and females and gender diverse individuals on the autism spectrum and how these differences should inform the development of screening and diagnostic tools, interventions, and services that meet the needs of all autistic individuals, regardless of sex and gender.

One hypothesis for the male to female autism diagnosis ratio is the existence of the female protective effect (FPE), which posits that females would require a greater accumulation of autism-related genetic differences to reach the diagnostic threshold. Sequencing and genetic data appear to support this hypothesis, with autistic females carrying higher average numbers of rare *de novo* mutations compared to their male counterparts,<sup>1, 2, 83</sup> and common and rare variants of autism genes are enriched in mothers and unaffected sisters of autistic individuals.<sup>1, 2, 84</sup> However, results from family- and inheritance-based studies are more conflicting. Some studies show that siblings of autistic females were more likely to receive an autism diagnosis compared to siblings of males on the autism spectrum,<sup>85</sup> while other results show that the relative risk of autism between maternal and paternal lineage is similar, indicating that FPE is likely not the primary mechanism for the sex differences found in autism prevalence.<sup>86</sup> Additional studies are needed to determine whether the FPE exists and the extent to which such an effect contributes to the sex differences seen in autism diagnosis.

In addition to the FPE, it's possible that male-specific factors also exist which lowers the diagnostic threshold for boys and men. Previous results have shown that autistic males have more rare loss-of-function mutations on the X chromosome,<sup>87</sup> though it is unclear how these variants contribute to the sex difference in autism. The impact of sex chromosomes on differences in gene expression between males and females and how this may contribute to autism has been understudied in general and needs additional attention.

Sex hormones such as testosterone and estrogen may also contribute to the sex and gender difference in autism. Studies have found that estrogen may be a protective factor for autism,<sup>88,89</sup> whereas excess testosterone is thought to contribute to autism development.<sup>90,91</sup> Additionally, patients with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS) were found to have more autistic traits compared to the control group, which may be correlated with higher levels of testosterone and luteinizing hormone and lower levels of progesterone.<sup>92</sup> More research is needed to better understand the role that sex hormones play in autism development and what their contributions are to the sex differences seen in autism diagnosis.

Finally, more studies are needed to investigate the neurological sex differences that occur downstream of the genetic and molecular variances. Recent functional connectivity studies found sex differences in the cerebellum, which play key roles in sensorimotor, cognitive, and socio-affective processes.<sup>93</sup> In addition, differences in functional connectivity may explain why autistic females report more compensatory behavior ("camouflaging") compared to their male counterparts.<sup>94</sup> Furthermore, brain

structure and anatomy also differ between males and females.<sup>95, 96</sup> However, these studies on the neuroanatomy of autism remain rare and limited by small sample sizes. More research is needed to better understand how differences in brain functioning and structure can lead to the sex differences seen in autism presentation and outcomes.

Girls and women with autism are often diagnosed later than autistic males and not well-represented in research studies, and research to explore the relationship between gender identity and autism development and outcomes is just beginning. Better understanding of the genetic, molecular, and neurobiological differences between males and females and cis-gendered and gender-diverse individuals on the autism spectrum can lead to the development of more accurate biomarkers and diagnostic tools, as well as more appropriate interventions and services to maximize the quality of life for individuals of all genders and sexes on the autism spectrum.

#### Longitudinal Studies

Autism is a developmental disorder, and life outcomes are extremely heterogeneous. While longitudinal studies conducted so far has shown that autism diagnoses at 14 months of age are stable,<sup>97</sup> the strengths, challenges, and support needs associated with autism change over time.<sup>55, 56, 98-100</sup> Longitudinal studies have shown correlations between motor skills and later development of autism and language,<sup>101, 102</sup> as well as associations between autism symptoms and sleep problems.<sup>103</sup> Studies have also shed light on how differences and changes in the brain over time correlate with different subgroups and mental and physical health outcomes.<sup>104-107</sup> However, much remains to be learned about differences in developmental trajectory and what biological factors and interventions determine better life outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum.

The brain connectivity changes that underlie autism are not static; their manifestations appear during the dramatically dynamic period of brain development and continue to change over the lifespan of the individual. Therefore, understanding the biology of autism requires large longitudinal studies to chart the trajectory of neural circuits over time, including how they adapt to inborn differences in wiring and environmental exposures. Studies are needed that include pregnancy and follow maternal exposures and response, fetal development, and brain response to events that occur in utero and perinatally. More longitudinal studies that gather brain imaging data from the same set of subjects repeated over an extended study period are also needed to enhance our understanding of brain development. Furthermore, advances in human imaging technology and longitudinal study designs may provide an opportunity to better distinguish true causes from consequences of specific findings by making it possible to image brain tissue in live subjects throughout the lifespan. These kinds of studies will require standardized acquisition parameters to enable comparability across studies, and robust data sharing policies should be in place to enable expert analysis of the data by a variety of scientists. Finally, large, organized longitudinal studies across the lifespan are needed to better understand the biology, developmental trajectories, and natural history of autism, from prenatal development to early childhood and through adulthood. These studies are critical to identify the biological variables that can help autistic individuals maximize their strengths and receive the interventions, services, and supports they need to overcome challenges throughout the lifespan.

#### **Co-occurring Conditions**

Autism is associated with a wide range of co-occurring conditions that decrease quality of life for autistic individuals. Progress has been made in recent years to better understand the prevalence and underlying biology of conditions that commonly co-occur with autism, including gastrointestinal (GI) conditions, epilepsy, sleep disorders, and psychiatric disorders. However, more research is needed on the underlying causes of these co-occurring conditions and the biological interactions with autism to facilitate interventions that can improve the health and well-being of individuals on the autism spectrum.

#### Gastrointestinal Conditions

GI symptoms and an inflammatory mucosal pathology has been demonstrated in several studies of autism. Children with autism are more likely to experience GI symptoms compared to typically developing children or children with other developmental disabilities.<sup>108</sup> GI symptoms lower quality of life and can cause discomfort, distress, and pain. The presence of GI symptoms has been associated with loss of skills and language and communication ability, self-injurious behavior and aggression, sleep problems, and sensory issues.<sup>108</sup> It is common for individuals on the autism spectrum to eat a restricted diet, and studies have shown that the dietary patterns of autistic children differ from that of typically developing children.<sup>109</sup> It is unclear the extent to which this contributes to the development of GI symptoms were not found to vary with age and were stable over time,<sup>108</sup> it is unclear if gender and sex play a role in number and severity of GI symptoms experienced and what roles sex hormones may play in the process. Most surveys also rely on parents to report symptoms, which may lead to inaccuracies. Improvement and standardization of study tools such as questionnaires and surveys are needed to obtain more accurate results that can be compared across studies.

The role of the gut-brain axis and the microbiome in neurophysiology has been under intense study in recent years. The microbiome within the gut plays important roles not only in gut health and metabolism but also in immune activation and neuromodulation.<sup>110</sup> Given the prevalence of GI co-morbidities in autistic individuals, it is hypothesized that the microbiome may play a role in autism development, and studies of fecal DNA have found certain bacterial clusters overrepresented in children on the autism spectrum compared to neurotypical children.<sup>110</sup> Additionally, some studies have found interventions designed to normalize the gut microbiome improved both GI and autism symptoms.<sup>111-113</sup> However, a recent metagenomics study did not find any association between autism and the gut microbiome, <sup>114</sup> instead positing that the differences in microbiome may be due to dietary preferences. Therefore, more work is still needed to determine what role, if any, the gut microbiome plays in autism development.

#### Epilepsy

Epilepsy occurs in 5-46% of individuals on the autism spectrum, and approximately 30% of children with epilepsy also have autism.<sup>115</sup> Studies have shown that many of the genetic factors for epilepsy and autism overlap,<sup>115, 116</sup> suggesting that autism and epilepsy may share a common etiology. In addition, differences in EEG patterns and perturbations in the neuronal excitatory/inhibitory equilibrium are seen
in both epilepsy and autism.<sup>117</sup> Despite these connections, it is unclear what the causal relationship is between autism and epilepsy. For example, epilepsy could be a causal factor in autism development, or the neurodevelopmental differences that lead to autism could contribute to the occurrence of epileptic seizures. Alternatively, epilepsy and autism may occur on a developmental spectrum in which the specific outcome depends upon other factors. A better understanding of the biological underpinnings of both epilepsy and autism and the relationship between the two will lead to more targeted and effective medical interventions that improve the health and well-being of individuals on the autism spectrum who have co-occurring epilepsy.

#### Sleep Disorders

Autism is frequently accompanied by a variety of sleep problems that cause worsened aggression, selfinjurious behavior, anxiety, hyperactivity, and inattention during the daytime.<sup>118</sup> Studies indicate the prevalence of sleep problems in autism are as high as 50-80%, with initiating and maintaining sleep being one of the most common co-occurring clinical disorders.<sup>119, 120</sup> Several neurotransmitters, including serotonin, melatonin, and gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) play vital roles in the maintenance of sleep-wake cycles, and abnormal levels of these neurotransmitters have been described in autism. Model animals have improved our understanding of how genetic changes that lead to autism may also cause sleep disturbances.<sup>121</sup> In the future, it will be important to explore if genes that regulate sleep may also contribute to autism development. Additionally, more research is needed on how confounding variables such as potential sensory issues and GI symptoms may be contributing to disrupted sleep to better design interventions that improve sleep quality.

#### Ehlers-Danlos Syndromes and Dysautonomia

Ehlers-Danlos syndromes (EDS) are a group of disorders characterized by hypermobility of the joints, skin hyperflexibility, and tissue fragility. EDS patients report chronic pain, fatigue, social withdrawal, and anxiety in their daily life.<sup>122</sup> Co-occurrence of EDS and autism has been described in the literature since the 1980s.<sup>123</sup> More recent studies have shown that children on the autism spectrum have greater joint flexibility compared to age- and gender-matched peers<sup>124</sup> and generalized joint hypermobility and EDS are associated with both autism and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).<sup>125-127</sup> Many co-occurring conditions are also shared in both autism and EDS.<sup>128</sup> However, it is unclear what the exact connection is between EDS and autism and if they share common genetic factors. More research is needed on the biological mechanisms and interactions of EDS and autism to facilitate interventions for both conditions that can improve health and well-being.

Dysautonomia is caused by dysfunction of the autonomic nervous system, which regulates nonvoluntary bodily functions such as heart rate, blood pressure, breathing, digestion, and perspiration. Symptoms of dysautonomia are varied and can include nausea and vomiting, balance problems, dizziness, weakness, and visual disturbances. Postural orthostatic tachycardia syndrome or POTS is a form of dysautonomia and is characterized by reduced blood volume upon standing leading to lightheadedness and fainting. Recent research indicates higher prevalence of dysautonomia in autistic and neurodivergent populations and strong associations with EDS.<sup>129, 130</sup> However, like with EDS, it is still unclear what the biological connection is between autism and dysautonomia. Research is needed to understand the mechanisms of

dysautonomia and how the disorder may manifest differently in individuals on the autism spectrum to develop interventions that can alleviate symptoms and maximize quality of life.

#### Mental Health and Psychiatric Conditions

It has been estimated that approximately 70% of people on the autism spectrum have one or more cooccurring psychiatric disorder.<sup>131</sup> The most common of these conditions are anxiety and mood disorders, obsessive compulsive disorder (OCD), ADHD, and oppositional defiant disorder. In addition, depression, bipolar disorder, schizophrenia, eating disorders, and suicidal ideation and death by suicide have been reported at higher rates in individuals on the autism spectrum compared to the general population. Recent studies have also noted that autism is associated with an increased vulnerability for substance use disorders.<sup>132-135</sup> Many autistic individuals may simultaneously experience multiple co-occurring conditions. Current research indicates that these co-occurring conditions may share common genetic, epigenetic, and neurological variations.<sup>136-139</sup> However, additional research is needed to establish clear causal links. In addition, research is needed to better characterize the manifestation of these mental health conditions in the context of autism and vice versa to develop improved diagnostic tools and interventions to treat co-occurring conditions, in particular depression and suicide. Studies on cooccurring mental health conditions should also explore the role of sex and gender, intellectual ability, and age to determine if these factors mediate the severity of symptoms and provide more information on what interventions may be most appropriate for people of all genders and abilities across the lifespan.

Individual and intergenerational trauma also needs to be considered in mental health research of autistic individuals. Current data indicates that adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) are associated with autism;<sup>140</sup> caregivers of autistic youth also experienced higher rates of ACEs compared to caregivers of non-autistic youth.<sup>141</sup> Brain imaging studies indicate that ACEs may lead to changes in neurological functioning, some of which are already known to be associated with autism.<sup>142-144</sup> ACEs and other traumatic experiences greatly impact mental and emotional well-being, leading to suicidal ideation and emotional distress and impacting development into adulthood.<sup>145</sup> More research is needed with larger studies to understand how different traumas may differently affect diverse individuals and the differences in how acute versus chronic trauma impacts life outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum. Research is also needed on resilience factors, which may include places of refuge and identity,<sup>145</sup> that may protect individuals from the effects of adverse experiences to better develop interventions that can improve health and well-being.

#### Research Policy Issues

A major challenge for the biological sciences is to utilize the most sophisticated technologies that produce ever-enlarging data sets while still ensuring the rigor and quality of research. Moving forward, the field should embrace policies that promote collaborations and enhance the reproducibility of findings and promote transparent reporting of experimental methods, use of common data elements, and sharing of data and analysis. Follow-up validation studies are a necessary part of this process, and data sharing should be integrated into the design of studies from the beginning. The <u>National Institute</u> of <u>Mental Health Data Archive (NDA)</u> platform is a valuable repository for high-quality autism data,

tools, and methodologies that researchers should leverage to enable re-analysis of data and facilitate collaboration to accelerate research progress.

Larger sequencing, brain imaging, and longitudinal studies require coordination among research centers and a shift toward team science across multiple disciplines. Large-scale science initiatives and collaborations such as the <u>Autism Biomarkers Consortium for Clinical Trials (ABC-CT)</u>, <u>SPARK</u>, the <u>All of</u> <u>Us Research Program</u>, and <u>ENIGMA</u> can contribute greatly to our understanding of the biology underlying autism. The coordinated collection and analysis of valuable imaging, behavioral, genetic, and phenotypic data can also be enhanced by the recruitment of a research workforce that includes not only neuroscientists, immunologists, and psychiatrists, but also experts in bioinformatics, machine learning, and biomedical engineers.

Community participatory research and the inclusion of people across the autism spectrum and across the lifespan in research development, implementation, and dissemination is crucial to identifying practical applications for promoting positive outcomes for autistic individuals and their families. The inclusion of autistic people in research validates the unique lived experiences of individuals on the autism spectrum and empowers them to contribute to important research on autism. When planning studies with human subjects, researchers must ensure that the privacy of participants are safeguarded and the data is stored and shared in a secure manner. In addition, researchers must also make certain that participants know what data is being collected and how that data will be used. In longitudinal studies with participants who start as children, informed consent needs to be established as the participants age into adulthood. The results of the study should also be made available to all participants in an accessible and timely manner. The dignity, rights, and welfare of the participants should be kept in mind throughout the research process. Lastly, the inclusion of individuals of underrepresented minority groups as both researchers and study participants will lead to study findings that are more accurate, applicable, and representative of the entire autism community.

# Summary

Significant progress in understanding the biological basis of autism has been made, but considerable challenges remain. Though there is a desire to demonstrate the impact of interventions on brain function, fundamental research that will allow us to fully understand the importance of alterations in brain function and development is still needed. Basic science research on the underlying biology of autism continues to be critical to provide the foundation for translational advances that will lead to effective interventions to maximize positive outcomes for autistic individuals across the spectrum and across the lifespan.

# Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1:** Foster research to better understand the processes of early development, molecular and neurodevelopmental mechanisms, and brain circuitry that contribute to the structural and functional basis of autism.

Examples:

- Identify neurological differences that occur in significant groups of individuals on the autism spectrum.
- Understand the differences in cognitive development and communication in individuals on the autism spectrum.
- Understand the role of the immune system and metabolic processes in autism.
- Understand how atypical sensory and motor functions arise and the role they play in autism.

# **RECOMMENDATION 2**: Support research to understand the underlying biology of co-occurring conditions in autism and to understand the relationship of these conditions to autism.

Examples:

- Determine the molecular basis of epilepsy in autism.
- Determine how GI dysfunction impacts autism-related characteristics.
- Determine how sleep disorders impacts autism-related characteristics.
- Determine the relationship of co-occurring psychiatric conditions to autism and their impact on the health and well-being of people on the autism spectrum.

**RECOMMENDATION 3:** Support large-scale longitudinal studies to answer questions about the development of autism from pregnancy throughout adulthood and the natural history of autism across the lifespan.

Examples:

- Support the creation of large and diverse cohorts, characterized both phenotypically and genetically through the collection of autism-relevant exposure data and medical data on the parents and child from the prenatal period to adulthood.
- Support research on how the neurobiology of autistic individuals change throughout the lifespan and into older adulthood.

# References

- Sanders Stephan J, He X, Willsey AJ, Ercan-Sencicek AG, Samocha Kaitlin E, Cicek AE, Murtha Michael T, Bal Vanessa H, Bishop Somer L, Dong S, Goldberg Arthur P, Jinlu C, Keaney John F, Klei L, Mandell Jeffrey D, Moreno-De-Luca D, Poultney Christopher S, Robinson Elise B, Smith L, Solli-Nowlan T, Su Mack Y, Teran Nicole A, Walker Michael F, Werling Donna M, Beaudet Arthur L, Cantor Rita M, Fombonne E, Geschwind DH, Grice Dorothy E, Lord C, Lowe Jennifer K, Mane Shrikant M, Martin Donna M, Morrow Eric M, Talkowski Michael E, Sutcliffe James S, Walsh Christopher A, Yu Timothy W, Ledbetter David H, Martin Christa L, Cook Edwin H, Buxbaum Joseph D, Daly Mark J, Devlin B, Roeder K, State Matthew W. Insights into Autism Spectrum Disorder Genomic Architecture and Biology from 71 Risk Loci. Neuron. 2015 Sep 23;87(6):1215-1233. [PMID: 26402605]
- 2. Satterstrom FK, Kosmicki JA, Wang J, Breen MS, De Rubeis S, An J-Y, Peng M, Collins R, Grove J, Klei L, Stevens C, Reichert J, Mulhern MS, Artomov M, Gerges S, Sheppard B, Xu X, Bhaduri A, Norman U, Brand H, Schwartz G, Nguyen R, Guerrero EE, Dias C, Betancur C, Cook EH, Gallagher L, Gill M, Sutcliffe JS, Thurm A, Zwick ME, Børglum AD, State MW, Cicek AE, Talkowski ME, Cutler DJ, Devlin B, Sanders SJ, Roeder K, Daly MJ, Buxbaum JD, Aleksic B, Anney R, Barbosa M, Bishop S, Brusco A, Bybjerg-Grauholm J, Carracedo A, Chan MCY, Chiocchetti AG, Chung BHY, Coon H, Cuccaro ML, Curró A, Dalla Bernardina B, Doan R, Domenici E, Dong S, Fallerini C, Fernández-Prieto M, Ferrero GB, Freitag CM, Fromer M, Gargus JJ, Geschwind D, Giorgio E, González-Peñas J, Guter S, Halpern D, Hansen-Kiss E, He X, Herman GE, Hertz-Picciotto I, Hougaard DM, Hultman CM, Ionita-Laza I, Jacob S, Jamison J, Jugessur A, Kaartinen M, Knudsen GP, Kolevzon A, Kushima I, Lee SL, Lehtimäki T, Lim ET, Lintas C, Lipkin WI, Lopergolo D, Lopes F, Ludena Y, Maciel P, Magnus P, Mahjani B, Maltman N, Manoach DS, Meiri G, Menashe I, Miller J, Minshew N, Montenegro EMS, Moreira D, Morrow EM, Mors O, Mortensen PB, Mosconi M, Muglia P, Neale BM, Nordentoft M, Ozaki N, Palotie A, Parellada M, Passos-Bueno MR, Pericak-Vance M, Persico AM, Pessah I, Puura K, Reichenberg A, Renieri A, Riberi E, Robinson EB, Samocha KE, Sandin S, Santangelo SL, Schellenberg G, Scherer SW, Schlitt S, Schmidt R, Schmitt L, Silva IMW, Singh T, Siper PM, Smith M, Soares G, Stoltenberg C, Suren P, Susser E, Sweeney J, Szatmari P, Tang L, Tassone F, Teufel K, Trabetti E, Trelles MDP, Walsh CA, Weiss LA, Werge T, Werling DM, Wigdor EM, Wilkinson E, Willsey AJ, Yu TW, Yu MHC, Yuen R, Zachi E, Agerbo E, Als TD, Appadurai V, Bækvad-Hansen M, Belliveau R, Buil A, Carey CE, Cerrato F, Chambert K, Churchhouse C, Dalsgaard S, Demontis D, Dumont A, Goldstein J, Hansen CS, Hauberg ME, Hollegaard MV, Howrigan DP, Huang H, Maller J, Martin AR, Martin J, Mattheisen M, Moran J, Pallesen J, Palmer DS, Pedersen CB, Pedersen MG, Poterba T, Poulsen JB, Ripke S, Schork AJ, Thompson WK, Turley P, Walters RK. Large-Scale Exome Sequencing Study Implicates Both Developmental and Functional Changes in the Neurobiology of Autism. Cell. 2020 Feb 6;180(3):568-584.e23. [PMID: 31981491]
- Willsey HR, Willsey AJ, Wang B, State MW. Genomics, convergent neuroscience and progress in understanding autism spectrum disorder. Nature Reviews Neuroscience. 2022 Jun;23(6):323-341. [PMID: 35440779]
- Gibitova EA, Dobrynin PV, Pomerantseva EA, Musatova EV, Kostareva A, Evsyukov I, Rychkov SY, Zhukova OV, Naumova OY, Grigorenko EL. A Study of the Genomic Variations Associated with Autistic Spectrum Disorders in a Russian Cohort of Patients Using Whole-Exome Sequencing. Genes. 2022 May 20;13(5):920. [PMID: 35627305]

- Liu J, Wang H, Sun W, Liu Y. Prioritizing Autism Risk Genes Using Personalized Graphical Models Estimated From Single-Cell RNA-seq Data. Journal of the American Statistical Association. 2022;117(537):38-51. [PMID: 35529781]
- Qin Y, Cao L, Zhang J, Zhang H, Cai S, Guo B, Wu F, Zhao L, Li W, Ni L, Liu L, Wang X, Chen Y, Huang C. Whole-Transcriptome Analysis of Serum L1CAM-Captured Extracellular Vesicles Reveals Neural and Glycosylation Changes in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Journal of Molecular Neuroscience. 2022 Jun. [PMID: 35412111]
- Marques AR, Santos JX, Martiniano H, Vilela J, Rasga C, Romão L, Vicente AM. Gene Variants Involved in Nonsense-Mediated mRNA Decay Suggest a Role in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Biomedicines. 2022 Mar 13;10(3):665. [PMID: 35327467]
- 8. Mpoulimari I, Zintzaras E. Identification of Chromosomal Regions Linked to Autism-Spectrum Disorders: A Meta-Analysis of Genome-Wide Linkage Scans. Genet Test Mol Biomarkers. 2022 Feb;26(2):59-69. [PMID: 35225680]
- Almandil NB, Alsulaiman A, Aldakeel SA, Alkuroud DN, Aljofi HE, Alzahrani S, Al-Mana A, Alfuraih AA, Alabdali M, Alkhamis FA, Abdulazeez S, Borgio JF. Integration of Transcriptome and Exome Genotyping Identifies Significant Variants with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Pharmaceuticals. 2022 Jan 27;15(2):158. [PMID: 35215271]
- 10. Woodbury-Smith M, Lamoureux S, Begum G, Nassir N, Akter H, O'Rielly DD, Rahman P, Wintle RF, Scherer SW, Uddin M. Mutational Landscape of Autism Spectrum Disorder Brain Tissue. Genes. 2022 Jan 24;13(2):207. [PMID: 35205252]
- 11. Gerges P, Bitar T, Laumonnier F, Marouillat S, Nemer G, Andres CR, Hleihel W. Identification of Novel Gene Variants for Autism Spectrum Disorders in the Lebanese Population Using Whole-Exome Sequencing. Genes. 2022 Jan 21;13(2):186. [PMID: 35205231]
- 12. Tuncay IO, Parmalee NL, Khalil R, Kaur K, Kumar A, Jimale M, Howe JL, Goodspeed K, Evans P, Alzghoul L, Xing C, Scherer SW, Chahrour MH. Analysis of recent shared ancestry in a familial cohort identifies coding and noncoding autism spectrum disorder variants. NPJ Genomic Medicine. 2022 Feb 21;7(1):13. [PMID: 35190550]
- Hughes HK, Rowland ME, Onore CE, Rogers S, Ciernia AV, Ashwood P. Dysregulated gene expression associated with inflammatory and translation pathways in activated monocytes from children with autism spectrum disorder. Translational Psychiatry. 2022 Jan 26;12(1). [PMID: 35082275]
- 14. Rodin RE, Dou Y, Kwon M, Sherman MA, D'Gama AM, Doan RN, Rento LM, Girskis KM, Bohrson CL, Kim SN, Nadig A, Luquette LJ, Gulhan DC, Walsh CA, Ganz J, Woodworth MB, Li P, Rodin RE, Hill RS, Bizzotto S, Zhou Z, Lee EA, Barton AR, D'Gama AM, Galor A, Bohrson CL, Kwon D, Gulhan DC, Lim ET, Cortes IC, Luquette LJ, Sherman MA, Coulter ME, Lodato MA, Park PJ, Monroy RB, Kim SN, Dou Y, Chess A, Gulyás-Kovács A, Rosenbluh C, Akbarian S, Ben L, Thorpe J, Pevsner J, Cho S, Jaffe AE, Paquola A, Weinberger DR, Erwin JA, Shin JH, Straub RE, Narurkar R, Abyzov AS, Bae T, Addington A, Panchision D, Meinecke D, Senthil G, Bingaman L, Dutka T, Lehner T, Saucedo-Cuevas L, Conniff T, Daily K, Peters M, Gage FH, Wang M, Reed PJ, Linker SB, Urban AE, Zhou B, Zhu X, Serres A, Juan D, Povolotskaya I, Lobón I, Solis-Moruno M, García-Pérez R, Marquès-Bonet T, Mathern GW, Courchesne E, Gu J, Gleeson JG, Ball LL, George RD, Pramparo T, Flasch DA, Frisbie TJ, Kidd JM, Moldovan JB, Moran JV, Kwan KY, Mills RE, Emery SB, Zhou W, Wang Y, Ratan A, McConnell MJ, Vaccarino FM, Coppola G, Lennington JB, Fasching L, Sestan N, Pochareddy S, Park PJ, Walsh CA. The landscape of somatic mutation in cerebral cortex of autistic and neurotypical individuals revealed by ultra-deep whole-genome sequencing. Nature Neuroscience. 2021 Feb;24(2):176-185. [PMID: 33432195]

- 15. Marchetto MC, Belinson H, Tian Y, Freitas BC, Fu C, Vadodaria KC, Beltrao-Braga PC, Trujillo CA, Mendes APD, Padmanabhan K, Nunez Y, Ou J, Ghosh H, Wright R, Brennand KJ, Pierce K, Eichenfield L, Pramparo T, Eyler LT, Barnes CC, Courchesne E, Geschwind DH, Gage FH, Wynshaw-Boris A, Muotri AR. Altered proliferation and networks in neural cells derived from idiopathic autistic individuals. Molecular Psychiatry. 2017 Jun;22(6):820-835. [PMID: 27378147]
- Adhya D, Swarup V, Nagy R, Dutan L, Shum C, Valencia-Alarcón EP, Jozwik KM, Mendez MA, Horder J, Loth E, Nowosiad P, Lee I, Skuse D, Flinter FA, Murphy D, McAlonan G, Geschwind DH, Price J, Carroll J, Srivastava DP, Baron-Cohen S. Atypical Neurogenesis in Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells From Autistic Individuals. Biological Psychiatry. 2021 Mar 1;89(5):486-496. [PMID: 32826066]
- 17. Deneault E, White SH, Rodrigues DC, Ross PJ, Faheem M, Zaslavsky K, Wang Z, Alexandrova R, Pellecchia G, Wei W, Piekna A, Kaur G, Howe JL, Kwan V, Thiruvahindrapuram B, Walker S, Lionel AC, Pasceri P, Merico D, Yuen RKC, Singh KK, Ellis J, Scherer SW. Complete Disruption of Autism-Susceptibility Genes by Gene Editing Predominantly Reduces Functional Connectivity of Isogenic Human Neurons. Stem Cell Reports. 2018 Nov 13;11(5):1211-1225. [PMID: 30392976]
- 18. Zhou Y, Fu Q, Shi H, Zhou G. CRISPR Guide RNA Library Screens in Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. Methods Mol Biol. 2022;2549(233-257. [PMID: 35347694]
- 19. van Essen M, Riepsaame J, Jacob J. CRISPR-Cas Gene Perturbation and Editing in Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. The CRISPR Journal. 2021 Oct;4(5):634-655. [PMID: 34582693]
- 20. Gordon A, Yoon S-J, Tran SS, Makinson CD, Park JY, Andersen J, Valencia AM, Horvath S, Xiao X, Huguenard JR, Paşca SP, Geschwind DH. Long-term maturation of human cortical organoids matches key early postnatal transitions. Nature Neuroscience. 2021 Mar;24(3):331-342. [PMID: 33619405]
- Amiri A, Coppola G, Scuderi S, Wu F, Roychowdhury T, Liu F, Pochareddy S, Shin Y, Safi A, Song L, 21. Zhu Y, Sousa AMM, Gerstein M, Crawford GE, Sestan N, Abyzov A, Vaccarino FM, Akbarian S, An J-Y, Armoskus C, Ashley-Koch AE, Beach TG, Belmont J, Bendl J, Borrman T, Brown L, Brown M, Brown M, Brunetti T, Bryois J, Burke EE, Camarena A, Carlyle BC, Chae Y, Charney AW, Chen C, Cheng L, Cherskov A, Choi J, Clarke D, Collado-Torres L, Dai R, De La Torre Ubieta L, Delvalle D, Devillers O, Dracheva S, Emani PS, Evgrafov OV, Farnham PJ, Fitzgerald D, Flatow E, Francoeur N, Fullard JF, Gandal MJ, Gao T, Garrett ME, Geschwind DH, Giase G, Girdhar K, Giusti-Rodriguez P, Goes FS, Goodman T, Grennan KS, Gu M, Gürsoy G, Hadjimichael E, Hahn C-G, Haroutunian V, Hauberg ME, Hoffman GE, Huey J, Hyde TM, Ivanov NA, Jacobov R, Jaffe AE, Jiang Y, Jiang Y, Johnson GD, Kassim BS, Kefi A, Kim Y, Kitchen RR, Kleiman JE, Knowles JA, Kozlenkov A, Li M, Li Z, Lipska BK, Liu C, Liu S, Mangravite LM, Mariani J, Mattei E, Miller DJ, Moore J, Nairn AC, Navarro FCP, Park RB, Peters MA, Pinto D, Pochareddy S, Polioudakis D, Pratt H, Price AJ, Purcaro M, Ray M, Reddy TE, Rhie SK, Roussos P, Sanders SJ, Santpere G, Schreiner S, Sheppard B, Shi X, Shieh AW, Shin JH, Skarica M, Song L, Sousa AMM, Spitsyna VN, State MW, Sullivan PF, Swarup V, Szatkiewicz J, Szekely A, Tao R, Van Bakel H, Wang Y, Wang D, Warrell J, Webster MJ, Weissman S, Weng Z, Werling DM, White KP, Willsey JA, Wiseman JR, Witt H, Won H, Wray GA, Xia Y, Xu M, Yang YT, Yang M, Zandi P, Zhang J, Zharovsky E. Transcriptome and epigenome landscape of human cortical development modeled in organoids. Science. 2018 Dec 14;362(6420):eaat6720. [PMID: 30545853]
- 22. Trevino AE, Sinnott-Armstrong N, Andersen J, Yoon SJ, Huber N, Pritchard JK, Chang HY, Greenleaf WJ, Paşca SP. Chromatin accessibility dynamics in a model of human forebrain development. Science. 2020 Jan 24;367(6476). [PMID: 31974223]

- 23. Chiola S, Edgar NU, Shcheglovitov A. iPSC toolbox for understanding and repairing disrupted brain circuits in autism. Mol Psychiatry. 2022 Jan;27(1):249-258. [PMID: 34497379]
- 24. de Jong JO, Llapashtica C, Genestine M, Strauss K, Provenzano F, Sun Y, Zhu H, Cortese GP, Brundu F, Brigatti KW, Corneo B, Migliori B, Tomer R, Kushner SA, Kellendonk C, Javitch JA, Xu B, Markx S. Cortical overgrowth in a preclinical forebrain organoid model of CNTNAP2-associated autism spectrum disorder. Nat Commun. 2021 Sep 1;12(1):4087. [PMID: 34471112]
- 25. Voineagu I, Wang X, Johnston P, Lowe JK, Tian Y, Horvath S, Mill J, Cantor RM, Blencowe BJ, Geschwind DH. Transcriptomic analysis of autistic brain reveals convergent molecular pathology. Nature. 2011 May 25;474(7351):380-4. [PMID: 21614001]
- 26. Gandal MJ, Zhang P, Hadjimichael E, Walker RL, Chen C, Liu S, Won H, van Bakel H, Varghese M, Wang Y, Shieh AW, Haney J, Parhami S, Belmont J, Kim M, Moran Losada P, Khan Z, Mleczko J, Xia Y, Dai R, Wang D, Yang YT, Xu M, Fish K, Hof PR, Warrell J, Fitzgerald D, White K, Jaffe AE, Peters MA, Gerstein M, Liu C, lakoucheva LM, Pinto D, Geschwind DH. Transcriptome-wide isoform-level dysregulation in ASD, schizophrenia, and bipolar disorder. Science. 2018 Dec 14;362(6420). [PMID: 30545856]
- 27. Velmeshev D, Schirmer L, Jung D, Haeussler M, Perez Y, Mayer S, Bhaduri A, Goyal N, Rowitch DH, Kriegstein AR. Single-cell genomics identifies cell type-specific molecular changes in autism. Science. 2019 May 17;364(6441):685-689. [PMID: 31097668]
- 28. Wang D, Liu S, Warrell J, Won H, Shi X, Navarro FCP, Clarke D, Gu M, Emani P, Yang YT, Xu M, Gandal MJ, Lou S, Zhang J, Park JJ, Yan C, Rhie SK, Manakongtreecheep K, Zhou H, Nathan A, Peters M, Mattei E, Fitzgerald D, Brunetti T, Moore J, Jiang Y, Girdhar K, Hoffman GE, Kalayci S, Gümüş ZH, Crawford GE, Roussos P, Akbarian S, Jaffe AE, White KP, Weng Z, Sestan N, Geschwind DH, Knowles JA, Gerstein MB. Comprehensive functional genomic resource and integrative model for the human brain. Science. 2018 Dec 14;362(6420). [PMID: 30545857]
- 29. McPartland JC, Lerner MD, Bhat A, Clarkson T, Jack A, Koohsari S, Matuskey D, McQuaid GA, Su W-C, Trevisan DA. Looking Back at the Next 40 Years of ASD Neuroscience Research. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2021 Dec;51(12):4333-4353. [PMID: 34043128]
- 30. Ayoub MJ, Keegan L, Tager-Flusberg H, Gill SV. Neuroimaging Techniques as Descriptive and Diagnostic Tools for Infants at Risk for Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review. Brain Sciences. 2022 May 5;12(5):602. [PMID: 35624989]
- Ghuman AS, van den Honert RN, Huppert TJ, Wallace GL, Martin A. Aberrant Oscillatory Synchrony Is Biased Toward Specific Frequencies and Processing Domains in the Autistic Brain. Biol Psychiatry Cogn Neurosci Neuroimaging. 2017 Apr;2(3):245-252. [PMID: 29528295]
- 32. van Rooij D, Anagnostou E, Arango C, Auzias G, Behrmann M, Busatto GF, Calderoni S, Daly E, Deruelle C, Di Martino A, Dinstein I, Duran FLS, Durston S, Ecker C, Fair D, Fedor J, Fitzgerald J, Freitag CM, Gallagher L, Gori I, Haar S, Hoekstra L, Jahanshad N, Jalbrzikowski M, Janssen J, Lerch J, Luna B, Martinho MM, McGrath J, Muratori F, Murphy CM, Murphy DGM, O'Hearn K, Oranje B, Parellada M, Retico A, Rosa P, Rubia K, Shook D, Taylor M, Thompson PM, Tosetti M, Wallace GL, Zhou F, Buitelaar JK. Cortical and Subcortical Brain Morphometry Differences Between Patients With Autism Spectrum Disorder and Healthy Individuals Across the Lifespan: Results From the ENIGMA ASD Working Group. Am J Psychiatry. 2018 Apr 1;175(4):359-369. [PMID: 29145754]
- 33. Sha Z, van Rooij D, Anagnostou E, Arango C, Auzias G, Behrmann M, Bernhardt B, Bolte S, Busatto GF, Calderoni S, Calvo R, Daly E, Deruelle C, Duan M, Duran FLS, Durston S, Ecker C, Ehrlich S, Fair D, Fedor J, Fitzgerald J, Floris DL, Franke B, Freitag CM, Gallagher L, Glahn DC, Haar S, Hoekstra L, Jahanshad N, Jalbrzikowski M, Janssen J, King JA, Lazaro L, Luna B, McGrath J,

Medland SE, Muratori F, Murphy DGM, Neufeld J, O'Hearn K, Oranje B, Parellada M, Pariente JC, Postema MC, Remnelius KL, Retico A, Rosa PGP, Rubia K, Shook D, Tammimies K, Taylor MJ, Tosetti M, Wallace GL, Zhou F, Thompson PM, Fisher SE, Buitelaar JK, Francks C. Subtly altered topological asymmetry of brain structural covariance networks in autism spectrum disorder across 43 datasets from the ENIGMA consortium. Molecular Psychiatry. 2022 Apr;27(4):2114-2125. [PMID: 35136228]

- 34. Di Martino A, Yan CG, Li Q, Denio E, Castellanos FX, Alaerts K, Anderson JS, Assaf M, Bookheimer SY, Dapretto M, Deen B, Delmonte S, Dinstein I, Ertl-Wagner B, Fair DA, Gallagher L, Kennedy DP, Keown CL, Keysers C, Lainhart JE, Lord C, Luna B, Menon V, Minshew NJ, Monk CS, Mueller S, Müller RA, Nebel MB, Nigg JT, O'Hearn K, Pelphrey KA, Peltier SJ, Rudie JD, Sunaert S, Thioux M, Tyszka JM, Uddin LQ, Verhoeven JS, Wenderoth N, Wiggins JL, Mostofsky SH, Milham MP. The autism brain imaging data exchange: towards a large-scale evaluation of the intrinsic brain architecture in autism. Mol Psychiatry. 2014 Jun;19(6):659-67. [PMID: 23774715]
- 35. Di Martino A, O'Connor D, Chen B, Alaerts K, Anderson JS, Assaf M, Balsters JH, Baxter L, Beggiato A, Bernaerts S, Blanken LM, Bookheimer SY, Braden BB, Byrge L, Castellanos FX, Dapretto M, Delorme R, Fair DA, Fishman I, Fitzgerald J, Gallagher L, Keehn RJ, Kennedy DP, Lainhart JE, Luna B, Mostofsky SH, Müller RA, Nebel MB, Nigg JT, O'Hearn K, Solomon M, Toro R, Vaidya CJ, Wenderoth N, White T, Craddock RC, Lord C, Leventhal B, Milham MP. Enhancing studies of the connectome in autism using the autism brain imaging data exchange II. Sci Data. 2017 Mar 14;4(170010. [PMID: 28291247]
- 36. Fishell AK, Burns-Yocum TM, Bergonzi KM, Eggebrecht AT, Culver JP. Mapping brain function during naturalistic viewing using high-density diffuse optical tomography. Sci Rep. 2019 Jul 31;9(1):11115. [PMID: 31366956]
- Ferradal SL, Liao SM, Eggebrecht AT, Shimony JS, Inder TE, Culver JP, Smyser CD. Functional Imaging of the Developing Brain at the Bedside Using Diffuse Optical Tomography. Cereb Cortex. 2016 Apr;26(4):1558-68. [PMID: 25595183]
- 38. Gotts SJ, Ramot M, Jasmin K, Martin A. Altered resting-state dynamics in autism spectrum disorder: Causal to the social impairment? Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry. 2019 Mar 2;90(28-36. [PMID: 30414457]
- Mallory C, Keehn B. Implications of Sensory Processing and Attentional Differences Associated With Autism in Academic Settings: An Integrative Review. Front Psychiatry. 2021 Aug 27;12(695825. [PMID: 34512416]
- Feldman JI, Raj S, Bowman SM, Santapuram P, Golden AJ, Daly C, Dunham K, Suzman E, Augustine AE, Garla V, Muhumuza A, Cascio CJ, Williams KL, Kirby AV, Keceli-Kaysili B, Woynaroski TG. Sensory Responsiveness Is Linked With Communication in Infant Siblings of Children With and Without Autism. J Speech Lang Hear Res. 2021 Jun 4;64(6):1964-1976. [PMID: 34003699]
- 41. John TS, Estes A, Begay KK, Munson J, Reiter MA, Dager SR, Kleinhans N. Characterizing Social Functioning in School-Age Children with Sensory Processing Abnormalities. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Mar;52(3):1361-1373. [PMID: 33956254]
- 42. Normansell-Mossa KM, Top DN, Jr., Russell N, Freeston M, Rodgers J, South M. Sensory Sensitivity and Intolerance of Uncertainty Influence Anxiety in Autistic Adults. Front Psychol. 2021 Nov 16;12(731753. [PMID: 34867612]
- Matsushima K, Matsubayashi J, Toichi M, Funabiki Y, Kato T, Awaya T, Tsuchida R, Kato T.
  Atypical Physiological Response to Less Controllable Sensory Stimulation in Children with ASD.
  Res Child Adolesc Psychopathol. 2022 Apr 23. [PMID: 35460427]

- 44. Cheung PPP, Lau BWM. Neurobiology of sensory processing in autism spectrum disorder. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci. 2020;173(161-181. [PMID: 32711809]
- 45. Tavassoli T, Brandes-Aitken A, Chu R, Porter L, Schoen S, Miller LJ, Gerdes MR, Owen J, Mukherjee P, Marco EJ. Sensory over-responsivity: parent report, direct assessment measures, and neural architecture. Mol Autism. 2019 Feb 4;10(4. [PMID: 30740199]
- 46. Avery JA, Ingeholm JE, Wohltjen S, Collins M, Riddell CD, Gotts SJ, Kenworthy L, Wallace GL, Simmons WK, Martin A. Neural correlates of taste reactivity in autism spectrum disorder. Neuroimage Clin. 2018 Apr 4;19(38-46. [PMID: 30035000]
- 47. Green SA, Hernandez L, Lawrence KE, Liu J, Tsang T, Yeargin J, Cummings K, Laugeson E, Dapretto M, Bookheimer SY. Distinct Patterns of Neural Habituation and Generalization in Children and Adolescents With Autism With Low and High Sensory Overresponsivity. Am J Psychiatry. 2019 Dec 1;176(12):1010-1020. [PMID: 31230465]
- 48. Cummings KK, Lawrence KE, Hernandez LM, Wood ET, Bookheimer SY, Dapretto M, Green SA. Sex Differences in Salience Network Connectivity and its Relationship to Sensory Over-Responsivity in Youth with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Autism Res. 2020 Sep;13(9):1489-1500. [PMID: 32860348]
- 49. Jung J, Zbozinek TD, Cummings KK, Wilhelm FH, Dapretto M, Craske MG, Bookheimer SY, Green SA. Associations between physiological and neural measures of sensory reactivity in youth with autism. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2021 Oct;62(10):1183-1194. [PMID: 33587311]
- 50. Patterson G, Cummings KK, Jung J, Okada NJ, Tottenham N, Bookheimer SY, Dapretto M, Green SA. Effects of sensory distraction and salience priming on emotion identification in autism: an fMRI study. J Neurodev Disord. 2021 Sep 23;13(1):42. [PMID: 34556059]
- 51. Siemann JK, Veenstra-VanderWeele J, Wallace MT. Approaches to Understanding Multisensory Dysfunction in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Autism Res. 2020 Sep;13(9):1430-1449. [PMID: 32869933]
- 52. Dwyer P, Ferrer E, Saron CD, Rivera SM. Exploring Sensory Subgroups in Typical Development and Autism Spectrum Development Using Factor Mixture Modelling. J Autism Dev Disord. 2021 Sep 9. [PMID: 34499275]
- 53. Gunderson J, Worthley E, Grzadzinski R, Burrows C, Estes A, Zwaigenbaum L, Botteron K, Dager S, Hazlett H, Schultz R, Piven J, Wolff J. Social and non-social sensory responsivity in toddlers at high-risk for autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res. 2021 Oct;14(10):2143-2155. [PMID: 34145789]
- 54. Dwyer P, Wang X, De Meo-Monteil R, Hsieh F, Saron CD, Rivera SM. Defining clusters of young autistic and typically developing children based on loudness-dependent auditory electrophysiological responses. Molecular Autism. 2020 Jun 15;11(1):48. [PMID: 32539866]
- Wolff JJ, Dimian AF, Botteron KN, Dager SR, Elison JT, Estes AM, Hazlett HC, Schultz RT, Zwaigenbaum L, Piven J. A longitudinal study of parent-reported sensory responsiveness in toddlers at-risk for autism. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2019 Mar;60(3):314-324. [PMID: 30350375]
- 56. Dwyer P, Saron CD, Rivera SM. Identification of Longitudinal Sensory Subtypes in Typical Development and Autism Spectrum Development Using Growth Mixture Modelling. Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders. 2020 Oct;78(101645. [PMID: 32944065]
- 57. Zampella CJ, Wang LAL, Haley M, Hutchinson AG, de Marchena A. Motor Skill Differences in Autism Spectrum Disorder: a Clinically Focused Review. Current Psychiatry Reports. 2021 Aug 13;23(10):64. [PMID: 34387753]

- 58. Posar A, Visconti P. Early Motor Signs in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Children (Basel, Switzerland). 2022 Feb 21;9(2):294. [PMID: 35205014]
- 59. Ohara R, Kanejima Y, Kitamura M, Izawa KP. Association between Social Skills and Motor Skills in Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review. European journal of investigation in health, psychology and education. 2019 Dec 12;10(1):276-296. [PMID: 34542485]
- 60. Wickstrom J, Farmer C, Green Snyder L, Mitz AR, Sanders SJ, Bishop S, Thurm A. Patterns of delay in early gross motor and expressive language milestone attainment in probands with genetic conditions versus idiopathic ASD from SFARI registries. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2021 Nov;62(11):1297-1307. [PMID: 34382689]
- 61. Busti Ceccarelli S, Ferrante C, Gazzola E, Marzocchi GM, Nobile M, Molteni M, Crippa A. Fundamental Motor Skills Intervention for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A 10-Year Narrative Review. Children (Basel, Switzerland). 2020 Nov 23;7(11):250. [PMID: 33238562]
- 62. Riddiford JA, Enticott PG, Lavale A, Gurvich C. Gaze and social functioning associations in autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Autism Research. 2022 Aug;15(8):1380-1446. [PMID: 35593039]
- 63. Ramot M, Walsh C, Reimann GE, Martin A. Distinct neural mechanisms of social orienting and mentalizing revealed by independent measures of neural and eye movement typicality. Commun Biol. 2020 Jan 29;3(1):48. [PMID: 31996763]
- 64. Reimann GE, Walsh C, Csumitta KD, McClure P, Pereira F, Martin A, Ramot M. Gauging facial feature viewing preference as a stable individual trait in autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res. 2021 Aug;14(8):1670-1683. [PMID: 34008916]
- 65. Jasmin K, Gotts SJ, Xu Y, Liu S, Riddell CD, Ingeholm JE, Kenworthy L, Wallace GL, Braun AR, Martin A. Overt social interaction and resting state in young adult males with autism: core and contextual neural features. Brain. 2019 Mar 1;142(3):808-822. [PMID: 30698656]
- 66. Crutcher J, Martin A, Wallace GL. Dissociations in the neural substrates of language and social functioning in autism spectrum disorder. Autism research : official journal of the International Society for Autism Research. 2018 Aug;11(8):1175-1186. [PMID: 30365251]
- 67. Key AP, D'Ambrose Slaboch K. Speech Processing in Autism Spectrum Disorder: An Integrative Review of Auditory Neurophysiology Findings. Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research. 2021 Nov 8;64(11):4192-4212. [PMID: 34570613]
- Mapelli L, Soda T, D'Angelo E, Prestori F. The Cerebellar Involvement in Autism Spectrum Disorders: From the Social Brain to Mouse Models. International journal of molecular sciences. 2022 Mar 31;23(7):3894. [PMID: 35409253]
- 69. Maliske L, Kanske P. The Social Connectome Moving Toward Complexity in the Study of Brain Networks and Their Interactions in Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience. Frontiers in psychiatry. 2022 Apr 5;13(845492-845492. [PMID: 35449570]
- 70. Demetriou EA, DeMayo MM, Guastella AJ. Executive Function in Autism Spectrum Disorder: History, Theoretical Models, Empirical Findings, and Potential as an Endophenotype. Frontiers in psychiatry. 2019 Nov 11;10(753-753. [PMID: 31780959]
- Tian J, Gao X, Yang L. Repetitive Restricted Behaviors in Autism Spectrum Disorder: From Mechanism to Development of Therapeutics. Frontiers in neuroscience. 2022 Mar 2;16(780407. [PMID: 35310097]
- 72. Edelson SM. Understanding Challenging Behaviors in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Multi-Component, Interdisciplinary Model. Journal of Personalized Medicine. 2022 Jul 12;12(7):1127. [PMID: 35887624]

- 73. Yan H, Elkaim LM, Venetucci Gouveia F, Huber JF, Germann J, Loh A, Benedetti-Isaac JC, Doshi PK, Torres CV, Segar DJ, Elias GJB, Boutet A, Cosgrove GR, Fasano A, Lozano AM, Kulkarni AV, Ibrahim GM. Deep brain stimulation for extreme behaviors associated with autism spectrum disorder converges on a common pathway: a systematic review and connectomic analysis. J Neurosurg. 2022 Jan 21:1-10. [PMID: 35061980]
- 74. Robinson-Agramonte MdLA, Noris García E, Fraga Guerra J, Vega Hurtado Y, Antonucci N, Semprún-Hernández N, Schultz S, Siniscalco D. Immune Dysregulation in Autism Spectrum Disorder: What Do We Know about It? International journal of molecular sciences. 2022 Mar 11;23(6):3033. [PMID: 35328471]
- 75. Saghazadeh A, Ataeinia B, Keynejad K, Abdolalizadeh A, Hirbod-Mobarakeh A, Rezaei N. A metaanalysis of pro-inflammatory cytokines in autism spectrum disorders: Effects of age, gender, and latitude. J Psychiatr Res. 2019 Aug;115(90-102. [PMID: 31125917]
- 76. Arenella M, Cadby G, De Witte W, Jones RM, Whitehouse AJ, Moses EK, Fornito A, Bellgrove MA, Hawi Z, Johnson B, Tiego J, Buitelaar JK, Kiemeney LA, Poelmans G, Bralten J. Potential role for immune-related genes in autism spectrum disorders: Evidence from genome-wide association meta-analysis of autistic traits. Autism : the international journal of research and practice. 2022 Feb;26(2):361-372. [PMID: 34344231]
- 77. Han VX, Patel S, Jones HF, Dale RC. Maternal immune activation and neuroinflammation in human neurodevelopmental disorders. Nature Reviews Neurology. 2021 Sep;17(9):564-579. [PMID: 34341569]
- Rodríguez AM, Rodríguez J, Giambartolomei GH. Microglia at the Crossroads of Pathogen-Induced Neuroinflammation. ASN neuro. 2022 Jan-Dec;14(17590914221104566. [PMID: 35635133]
- 79. Maenner MJ, Shaw KA, Bakian AV, Bilder DA, Durkin MS, Esler A, Furnier SM, Hallas L, Hall-Lande J, Hudson A, Hughes MM, Patrick M, Pierce K, Poynter JN, Salinas A, Shenouda J, Vehorn A, Warren Z, Constantino JN, DiRienzo M, Fitzgerald RT, Grzybowski A, Spivey MH, Pettygrove S, Zahorodny W, Ali A, Andrews JG, Baroud T, Gutierrez J, Hewitt A, Lee LC, Lopez M, Mancilla KC, McArthur D, Schwenk YD, Washington A, Williams S, Cogswell ME. Prevalence and Characteristics of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 8 Years Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2021 Dec 3;70(11):1-16. [PMID: 34855725]
- 80. Dietz PM, Rose CE, McArthur D, Maenner M. National and State Estimates of Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord. 2020 Dec;50(12):4258-4266. [PMID: 32390121]
- 81. Warrier V, Greenberg DM, Weir E, Buckingham C, Smith P, Lai M-C, Allison C, Baron-Cohen S. Elevated rates of autism, other neurodevelopmental and psychiatric diagnoses, and autistic traits in transgender and gender-diverse individuals. Nature Communications. 2020 Aug 7;11(1):3959. [PMID: 32770077]
- Kallitsounaki A, Williams DM. Autism Spectrum Disorder and Gender Dysphoria/Incongruence. A systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analysis. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2022 May 20. [PMID: 35596023]
- 83. Jacquemont S, Coe BP, Hersch M, Duyzend MH, Krumm N, Bergmann S, Beckmann JS, Rosenfeld JA, Eichler EE. A higher mutational burden in females supports a "female protective model" in neurodevelopmental disorders. Am J Hum Genet. 2014 Mar 6;94(3):415-25. [PMID: 24581740]
- 84. Antaki D, Guevara J, Maihofer AX, Klein M, Gujral M, Grove J, Carey CE, Hong O, Arranz MJ, Hervas A, Corsello C, Vaux KK, Muotri AR, Iakoucheva LM, Courchesne E, Pierce K, Gleeson JG, Robinson EB, Nievergelt CM, Sebat J. A phenotypic spectrum of autism is attributable to the

combined effects of rare variants, polygenic risk and sex. Nat Genet. 2022 Jun 2. [PMID: 35654974]

- Palmer N, Beam A, Agniel D, Eran A, Manrai A, Spettell C, Steinberg G, Mandl K, Fox K, Nelson SF, Kohane I. Association of Sex With Recurrence of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Siblings. JAMA Pediatr. 2017 Nov 1;171(11):1107-1112. [PMID: 28973142]
- Bai D, Marrus N, Yip BHK, Reichenberg A, Constantino JN, Sandin S. Inherited Risk for Autism Through Maternal and Paternal Lineage. Biol Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 15;88(6):480-487. [PMID: 32430199]
- 87. Lim ET, Raychaudhuri S, Sanders SJ, Stevens C, Sabo A, MacArthur DG, Neale BM, Kirby A, Ruderfer DM, Fromer M, Lek M, Liu L, Flannick J, Ripke S, Nagaswamy U, Muzny D, Reid JG, Hawes A, Newsham I, Wu Y, Lewis L, Dinh H, Gross S, Wang LS, Lin CF, Valladares O, Gabriel SB, dePristo M, Altshuler DM, Purcell SM, State MW, Boerwinkle E, Buxbaum JD, Cook EH, Gibbs RA, Schellenberg GD, Sutcliffe JS, Devlin B, Roeder K, Daly MJ. Rare complete knockouts in humans: population distribution and significant role in autism spectrum disorders. Neuron. 2013 Jan 23;77(2):235-42. [PMID: 23352160]
- Willsey HR, Exner CRT, Xu Y, Everitt A, Sun N, Wang B, Dea J, Schmunk G, Zaltsman Y, Teerikorpi N, Kim A, Anderson AS, Shin D, Seyler M, Nowakowski TJ, Harland RM, Willsey AJ, State MW.
  Parallel in vivo analysis of large-effect autism genes implicates cortical neurogenesis and estrogen in risk and resilience. Neuron. 2021 Mar 3;109(5):788-804.e8. [PMID: 33497602]
- Hoffman EJ, Turner KJ, Fernandez JM, Cifuentes D, Ghosh M, Ijaz S, Jain RA, Kubo F, Bill BR, Baier H, Granato M, Barresi MJ, Wilson SW, Rihel J, State MW, Giraldez AJ. Estrogens Suppress a Behavioral Phenotype in Zebrafish Mutants of the Autism Risk Gene, CNTNAP2. Neuron. 2016 Feb 17;89(4):725-33. [PMID: 26833134]
- 90. Baron-Cohen S, Auyeung B, Nørgaard-Pedersen B, Hougaard DM, Abdallah MW, Melgaard L, Cohen AS, Chakrabarti B, Ruta L, Lombardo MV. Elevated fetal steroidogenic activity in autism. Mol Psychiatry. 2015 Mar;20(3):369-76. [PMID: 24888361]
- 91. Auyeung B, Baron-Cohen S, Ashwin E, Knickmeyer R, Taylor K, Hackett G. Fetal testosterone and autistic traits. Br J Psychol. 2009 Feb;100(Pt 1):1-22. [PMID: 18547459]
- 92. Jiang L, Tian L, Yuan J, Xu X, Qu F, Zhang R, Wang J. Associations Between Sex Hormone Levels and Autistic Traits in Infertile Patients With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome and Their Offspring. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2022 Jan 31;12(789395. [PMID: 35173679]
- 93. Smith REW, Avery JA, Wallace GL, Kenworthy L, Gotts SJ, Martin A. Sex Differences in Resting-State Functional Connectivity of the Cerebellum in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Hum Neurosci. 2019 Apr 5;13(104. [PMID: 31024276]
- 94. Walsh MJM, Pagni B, Monahan L, Delaney S, Smith CJ, Baxter L, Braden BB. Sex-related brain connectivity correlates of compensation in adults with autism: insights into female protection. Cereb Cortex. 2022 Feb 25. [PMID: 35212373]
- 95. Zhang W, Groen W, Mennes M, Greven C, Buitelaar J, Rommelse N. Revisiting subcortical brain volume correlates of autism in the ABIDE dataset: effects of age and sex. Psychol Med. 2018 Mar;48(4):654-668. [PMID: 28745267]
- 96. Calderoni S. Sex/gender differences in children with autism spectrum disorder: A brief overview on epidemiology, symptom profile, and neuroanatomy. Journal of Neuroscience Research. 2022 Jan 18. [PMID: 35043482]
- 97. Pierce K, Gazestani VH, Bacon E, Barnes CC, Cha D, Nalabolu S, Lopez L, Moore A, Pence-Stophaeros S, Courchesne E. Evaluation of the Diagnostic Stability of the Early Autism Spectrum

Disorder Phenotype in the General Population Starting at 12 Months. JAMA Pediatr. 2019 Jun 1;173(6):578-587. [PMID: 31034004]

- 98. Ly A, Heron J, Rai D, Wright C. Autism, autistic traits and multiple risk behaviours in adolescence: a longitudinal birth cohort study. Psychol Med. 2022 Apr 28:1-10. [PMID: 35481795]
- 99. Iwasa M, Shimizu Y, Sasayama D, Imai M, Ohzono H, Ueda M, Hara I, Honda H. Twenty-year longitudinal birth cohort study of individuals diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder before seven years of age. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2022 Apr 11. [PMID: 35405770]
- 100. Nordahl CW, Andrews DS, Dwyer P, Waizbard-Bartov E, Restrepo B, Lee JK, Heath B, Saron C, Rivera SM, Solomon M, Ashwood P, Amaral DG. The Autism Phenome Project: Toward Identifying Clinically Meaningful Subgroups of Autism. Frontiers in neuroscience. 2022 Jan 17;15(786220-786220. [PMID: 35110990]
- 101. Pant SW, Skovgaard AM, Ammitzbøll J, Holstein BE, Pedersen TP. Motor development problems in infancy predict mental disorders in childhood: a longitudinal cohort study. Eur J Pediatr. 2022 Apr 6. [PMID: 35384508]
- 102. Deserno MK, Fuhrmann D, Begeer S, Borsboom D, Geurts HM, Kievit RA. Longitudinal development of language and fine motor skills is correlated, but not coupled, in a childhood atypical cohort. Autism. 2022 Apr 26:13623613221086448. [PMID: 35470698]
- Sadikova E, Dovgan K, Mazurek MO. Longitudinal Examination of Sleep Problems and Symptom Severity in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Apr 6. [PMID: 35384626]
- 104. Andrews DS, Aksman L, Kerns CM, Lee JK, Winder-Patel BM, Harvey DJ, Waizbard-Bartov E, Heath B, Solomon M, Rogers SJ, Altmann A, Nordahl CW, Amaral DG. Association of Amygdala Development With Different Forms of Anxiety in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Biological Psychiatry. 2022 Jun 1;91(11):977-987. [PMID: 35341582]
- 105. Gabard-Durnam LJ, Wilkinson C, Kapur K, Tager-Flusberg H, Levin AR, Nelson CA. Longitudinal EEG power in the first postnatal year differentiates autism outcomes. Nat Commun. 2019 Sep 13;10(1):4188. [PMID: 31519897]
- 106. Bruno JL, Romano D, Mazaika P, Lightbody AA, Hazlett HC, Piven J, Reiss AL. Longitudinal identification of clinically distinct neurophenotypes in young children with fragile X syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2017 Oct 3;114(40):10767-10772. [PMID: 28923933]
- Prigge MBD, Lange N, Bigler ED, King JB, Dean DC, Adluru N, Alexander AL, Lainhart JE, Zielinski BA. A 16-year study of longitudinal volumetric brain development in males with autism. NeuroImage. 2021 Aug 1;236(118067. [PMID: 33878377]
- 108. Leader G, Abberton C, Cunningham S, Gilmartin K, Grudzien M, Higgins E, Joshi L, Whelan S, Mannion A. Gastrointestinal Symptoms in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review. Nutrients. 2022 Apr 1;14(7):1471. [PMID: 35406084]
- 109. Esteban-Figuerola P, Canals J, Fernández-Cao JC, Arija Val V. Differences in food consumption and nutritional intake between children with autism spectrum disorders and typically developing children: A meta-analysis. Autism. 2019 Jul;23(5):1079-1095. [PMID: 30345784]
- 110. Puricelli C, Rolla R, Gigliotti L, Boggio E, Beltrami E, Dianzani U, Keller R. The Gut-Brain-Immune Axis in Autism Spectrum Disorders: A State-of-Art Report. Frontiers in Psychiatry. 2022 Feb 3;12([PMID: 35185631]
- 111. Kang D-W, Adams JB, Gregory AC, Borody T, Chittick L, Fasano A, Khoruts A, Geis E, Maldonado J, McDonough-Means S, Pollard EL, Roux S, Sadowsky MJ, Lipson KS, Sullivan MB, Caporaso JG, Krajmalnik-Brown R. Microbiota Transfer Therapy alters gut ecosystem and improves

gastrointestinal and autism symptoms: an open-label study. Microbiome. 2017 Jan 23;5(1):10-10. [PMID: 28122648]

- 112. Kang D-W, Adams JB, Coleman DM, Pollard EL, Maldonado J, McDonough-Means S, Caporaso JG, Krajmalnik-Brown R. Long-term benefit of Microbiota Transfer Therapy on autism symptoms and gut microbiota. Scientific reports. 2019 Apr 9;9(1):5821-5821. [PMID: 30967657]
- 113. Grimaldi R, Cela D, Swann JR, Vulevic J, Gibson GR, Tzortzis G, Costabile A. In vitro fermentation of B-GOS: impact on faecal bacterial populations and metabolic activity in autistic and non-autistic children. FEMS microbiology ecology. 2017 Feb;93(2):fiw233. [PMID: 27856622]
- 114. Yap CX, Henders AK, Alvares GA, Wood DLA, Krause L, Tyson GW, Restuadi R, Wallace L, McLaren T, Hansell NK, Cleary D, Grove R, Hafekost C, Harun A, Holdsworth H, Jellett R, Khan F, Lawson LP, Leslie J, Frenk ML, Masi A, Mathew NE, Muniandy M, Nothard M, Miller JL, Nunn L, Holtmann G, Strike LT, de Zubicaray GI, Thompson PM, McMahon KL, Wright MJ, Visscher PM, Dawson PA, Dissanayake C, Eapen V, Heussler HS, McRae AF, Whitehouse AJO, Wray NR, Gratten J. Autism-related dietary preferences mediate autism-gut microbiome associations. Cell. 2021 Nov 24;184(24):5916-5931.e17. [PMID: 34767757]
- 115. Keller R, Basta R, Salerno L, Elia M. Autism, epilepsy, and synaptopathies: a not rare association. Neurological Sciences. 2017 Aug;38(8):1353-1361. [PMID: 28455770]
- 116. Specchio N, Di Micco V, Trivisano M, Ferretti A, Curatolo P. The epilepsy–autism spectrum disorder phenotype in the era of molecular genetics and precision therapy. Epilepsia. 2022 Jan;63(1):6-21. [PMID: 34741464]
- 117. Zahra A, Wang Y, Wang Q, Wu J. Shared Etiology in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Epilepsy with Functional Disability. Behavioural neurology. 2022 Apr 27;2022(5893519. [PMID: 35530166]
- 118. Han GT, Trevisan DA, Abel EA, Cummings EM, Carlos C, Bagdasarov A, Kala S, Parker T, Canapari C, McPartland JC. Associations between sleep problems and domains relevant to daytime functioning and clinical symptomatology in autism: A meta-analysis. Autism Res. 2022 Jul;15(7):1249-1260. [PMID: 35635067]
- 119. Johnson KP, Zarrinnegar P. Autism Spectrum Disorder and Sleep. Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America. 2021 Jan;30(1):195-208. [PMID: 33223062]
- 120. Singer EV, Niarchou M, Maxwell-Horn A, Hucks D, Johnston R, Sutcliffe JS, Davis LK, Malow BA. Characterizing sleep disorders in an autism-specific collection of electronic health records. Sleep Med. 2022 Apr;92(88-95. [PMID: 35367909]
- 121. Doldur-Balli F, Imamura T, Veatch OJ, Gong NN, Lim DC, Hart MP, Abel T, Kayser MS, Brodkin ES, Pack AI. Synaptic dysfunction connects autism spectrum disorder and sleep disturbances: A perspective from studies in model organisms. Sleep Medicine Reviews. 2022 Apr;62(101595. [PMID: 35158305]
- 122. Kennedy M, Loomba K, Ghani H, Riley B. The psychological burden associated with Ehlers-Danlos syndromes: a systematic review. Journal of Osteopathic Medicine. 2022 Apr 14;122(8):381-392. [PMID: 35420002]
- 123. Sieg KG. Autism and Ehlers-Danlos Syndrome. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. 1992 Jan;31(1):173. [PMID: 1537777]
- 124. Shetreat-Klein M, Shinnar S, Rapin I. Abnormalities of joint mobility and gait in children with autism spectrum disorders. Brain and Development. 2014 Feb;36(2):91-96. [PMID: 22401670]
- 125. Glans MR, Thelin N, Humble MB, Elwin M, Bejerot S. The Relationship Between Generalised Joint Hypermobility and Autism Spectrum Disorder in Adults: A Large, Cross-Sectional, Case Control Comparison. Frontiers in psychiatry. 2022 Feb 8;12(803334-803334. [PMID: 35211037]

- 126. Kindgren E, Quiñones Perez A, Knez R. Prevalence of ADHD and Autism Spectrum Disorder in Children with Hypermobility Spectrum Disorders or Hypermobile Ehlers-Danlos Syndrome: A Retrospective Study. Neuropsychiatric disease and treatment. 2021 Feb 10;17(379-388. [PMID: 33603376]
- 127. Cederlöf M, Larsson H, Lichtenstein P, Almqvist C, Serlachius E, Ludvigsson JF. Nationwide population-based cohort study of psychiatric disorders in individuals with Ehlers-Danlos syndrome or hypermobility syndrome and their siblings. BMC psychiatry. 2016 Jul 4;16(207-207. [PMID: 27377649]
- 128. Casanova EL, Baeza-Velasco C, Buchanan CB, Casanova MF. The Relationship between Autism and Ehlers-Danlos Syndromes/Hypermobility Spectrum Disorders. Journal of personalized medicine. 2020 Dec 1;10(4):260. [PMID: 33271870]
- 129. Owens AP, Mathias CJ, Iodice V. Autonomic Dysfunction in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Integr Neurosci. 2021 Dec 30;15(787037. [PMID: 35035353]
- 130. Csecs JLL, Iodice V, Rae CL, Brooke A, Simmons R, Quadt L, Savage GK, Dowell NG, Prowse F, Themelis K, Mathias CJ, Critchley HD, Eccles JA. Joint Hypermobility Links Neurodivergence to Dysautonomia and Pain. Front Psychiatry. 2021 Feb 2;12(786916. [PMID: 35185636]
- 131. Rosen TE, Mazefsky CA, Vasa RA, Lerner MD. Co-occurring psychiatric conditions in autism spectrum disorder. International Review of Psychiatry. 2018 Feb;30(1):40-61. [PMID: 29683351]
- 132. Huang J-S, Yang F-C, Chien W-C, Yeh T-C, Chung C-H, Tsai C-K, Tsai S-J, Yang S-S, Tzeng N-S, Chen M-H, Liang C-S. Risk of Substance Use Disorder and Its Associations With Comorbidities and Psychotropic Agents in Patients With Autism. JAMA Pediatrics. 2021 Feb 1;175(2):e205371-e205371. [PMID: 33394019]
- 133. Bowri M, Hull L, Allison C, Smith P, Baron-Cohen S, Lai M-C, Mandy W. Demographic and psychological predictors of alcohol use and misuse in autistic adults. Autism. 2021 Jul;25(5):1469-1480. [PMID: 34232103]
- 134. Kunreuther E. Autism Spectrum Disorder and Substance Use Disorder: A Dual Diagnosis Hiding in Plain Sight. Psychiatric Clinics of North America. 2021 Mar;44(1):35-49. [PMID: 33526236]
- Weir E, Allison C, Baron-Cohen S. Understanding the substance use of autistic adolescents and adults: a mixed-methods approach. The Lancet Psychiatry. 2021 Aug;8(8):673-685. [PMID: 34217427]
- 136. Ali H, Marth L, Krueger-Burg D. Neuroligin-2 as a central organizer of inhibitory synapses in health and disease. Sci Signal. 2020 Dec 22;13(663). [PMID: 33443230]
- 137. Tsai SJ. Role of interleukin 8 in depression and other psychiatric disorders. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 2021 Mar 2;106(110173. [PMID: 33186640]
- 138. Alameda L, Trotta G, Quigley H, Rodriguez V, Gadelrab R, Dwir D, Dempster E, Wong CCY, Forti MD. Can epigenetics shine a light on the biological pathways underlying major mental disorders? Psychological Medicine. 2022 Jul:1-21. [PMID: 35193719]
- Zinkstok JR, Boot E, Bassett AS, Hiroi N, Butcher NJ, Vingerhoets C, Vorstman JAS, van Amelsvoort T. Neurobiological perspective of 22q11.2 deletion syndrome. Lancet Psychiatry. 2019 Nov;6(11):951-960. [PMID: 31395526]
- 140. Zarei K, Xu G, Zimmerman B, Giannotti M, Strathearn L. Adverse Childhood Experiences Predict Common Neurodevelopmental and Behavioral Health Conditions among U.S. Children. Children (Basel). 2021 Aug 31;8(9). [PMID: 34572191]
- 141. Andrzejewski T, DeLucia EA, Semones O, Khan S, McDonnell CG. Adverse Childhood Experiences in Autistic Children and Their Caregivers: Examining Intergenerational Continuity. J Autism Dev Disord. 2022 Apr 12. [PMID: 35412212]

- 142. Kitamura S, Makinodan M, Matsuoka K, Takahashi M, Yoshikawa H, Ishida R, Kishimoto N, Yasuno F, Yasuda Y, Hashimoto R, Miyasaka T, Kichikawa K, Kishimoto T. Association of adverse childhood experiences and precuneus volume with intrusive reexperiencing in autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res. 2021 Sep;14(9):1886-1895. [PMID: 34185397]
- 143. Okazaki K, Ota T, Makinodan M, Kishimoto N, Yamamuro K, Ishida R, Takahashi M, Yasuda Y, Hashimoto R, Iida J, Kishimoto T. Associations of childhood experiences with event-related potentials in adults with autism spectrum disorder. Sci Rep. 2020 Aug 10;10(1):13447. [PMID: 32778726]
- 144. Yoshikawa H, Kitamura S, Matsuoka K, Takahashi M, Ishida R, Kishimoto N, Yasuno F, Yasuda Y, Hashimoto R, Miyasaka T, Kichikawa K, Kishimoto T, Makinodan M. Adverse Childhood Experience Is Associated With Disrupted White Matter Integrity in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Diffusion Tensor Imaging Study. Front Psychiatry. 2022 Jan 3;12(823260. [PMID: 35046859]
- 145. Heselton GA, Rempel GR, Nicholas DB. "Realizing the problem wasn't necessarily me": the meaning of childhood adversity and resilience in the lives of autistic adults. Int J Qual Stud Health Well-being. 2022 Dec;17(1):2051237. [PMID: 35297725]

# Chapter 3: Genetic and Environmental Factors

What Are the Genetic and Environmental Factors that Contribute to Autism and its Co-Occurring Conditions?

Aspirational Goal: Discover genetic and environmental factors that influence the development of autism and its co-occurring conditions in order to better inform diagnosis and interventions to improve outcomes for people on the autism spectrum.

# Introduction

Over the past decade, there have been substantial advances in the understanding of factors that contribute to the development of autism and an increased appreciation of the incredible complexity and interplay of genetic and environmental<sup>\*</sup> factors in the process. Research in the general population on a variety of chronic conditions has highlighted the fact that environmental factors can affect different people in markedly different ways depending on the individual's genetic background. Therefore, there has been significant interest in better understanding how genes and environmental factors may interact in autism ("gene by environment" interactions). This chapter emphasizes the desire to understand the genetic and environmental factors that influence the characteristics and trajectory of autism across the full breadth of the spectrum. This goes beyond the core characteristics of autism to include co-occurring physical and mental health conditions that can cause varying levels of challenges. There is a critical need to understand the causes of these co-occurring conditions and identify interventions that can improve outcomes.

The neurodiversity movement has influenced the autism community as a whole in recent years as well as the perceptions around autism genetics and environmental research specifically . Prevention of autism was a focus of scientific research in the 1990s and early 2000s, in line with the prevailing notion of at the time that prevention of all disabilities was a goal in medicine. In more recent years, however, this idea has come into question, as appreciation of disabilities as a part of human diversity and a focus on disability rights have become more prominent, and there have been calls for the medical field to eliminate language that might stigmatize or devalue individuals with disabilities. Neurodiversity advocates have similarly voiced concerns about the goals of research to understand the causes of autism, with worries that such research could ultimately lead to eugenics or otherwise stigmatize, devalue, or harm autistic people. The neurodiversity movement has fostered a new appreciation of the role and value of autistic and other neurodiverse people as an integral part of humanity and has called for a change from research to prevent autism to research to support the health and well-being of autistic people. Over time, the IACC Strategic Plan has reflected this shift from a prevention focus to a focus on acceptance of autism and maximizing positive outcomes. Positive outcomes might be reached by identifying biomarkers that will improve screening and diagnosis to link individuals to services more efficiently and effectively. Understanding of contributing factors may also be helpful in developing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> The IACC has adopted a broad definition of studies on "environment" as encompassing research on all nonheritable influences.

personalized interventions to meet individual needs. This line of research can also provide more basic information on human development that will improve understanding of autism and other developmental disabilities. Overall, research on factors that contribute to autism and co-occurring conditions continues with a shifted focus toward understanding autism and how positive outcomes for autistic individuals can be maximized.

#### **Genetic Factors**

Studies of the human genome have significantly advanced the understanding of genetic factors that influence the development of autism. Similar to other common mental health conditions, the contributing genetics are complex, involving both common and rare forms of genetic variation<sup>1</sup>. Modifications in more than 100 genes are now known to increase the probability of an autism diagnosis<sup>2</sup>. However, it is important to note that it is unlikely that these genes are specific to autism; rather they are believed to contribute to the core features of autism to varying degrees and, in many cases, are implicated in other genetic, psychiatric, or neurodevelopmental conditions<sup>3,4,5</sup>. The types of genetic variations that are linked to autism are wide-ranging, including de novo (new, spontaneous, noninherited) and inherited mutations. In 27% of individuals on the autism spectrum, gene variants that result in disrupted proteins are contributing factors and are associated with co-occurring conditions, including intellectual disability, learning disabilities, and epilepsy<sup>6</sup>. While some ASD diagnoses can be linked to a mutation in a single gene (syndromic autism), more often differences in multiple genes in the same individual (polygenic variation) contribute to the development of autism<sup>7,8</sup>. Advances in sequencing methods have greatly accelerated progress in identifying genetic factors. A critical next step will be to integrate understanding of rare variants with large effects with more common polygenic factors to more accurately identify autism on an individual level.

Autism is highly heritable, with up to 60-90% of autism cases linked to known or unknown genetic factors<sup>9</sup>. Siblings of children with autism are 10-20 times more likely to receive an ASD diagnosis themselves than non-siblings<sup>10,11,12,13</sup>. Several studies of autism in twins have sought to estimate the relative influence of genes and the environment in autism<sup>14</sup>. Most of these studies have identified substantial contributions of both genetic and environmental factors, although the proportions of the two factors and interpretations of the results have varied substantially across studies. A recent study found that while twins often shared an autism diagnosis, the characteristics vary from one twin to another, suggesting a significant influence of non-shared environmental factors<sup>15</sup>.

In some cases, specific genetic mutations have been linked with particular phenotypes, or outward characteristics. Using this knowledge to identify sub-phenotypes can prove helpful for establishing guidelines of care for clinicians. While major advances have been made through the understanding of how genes contribute to autism, there is still much to learn about the regulatory and other noncoding (non-gene) regions of the genome to the likelihood of developing autism. These regions of DNA that do not provide the code for a gene are sometimes areas that regulate how or when nearby genes are active, or they serve as signals for other activities within cells. Noncoding DNA regions may play roles in autism that have yet to be discovered.

#### Genetic Overlap with Co-Occurring Conditions

Autism often co-occurs with other physical health conditions, including sleep disturbances, gastrointestinal issues, and epilepsy (see Chapter 2 for more details). Emerging research is beginning to identify genetic factors that may contribute to these conditions in autistic individuals. For example, researchers used large genetic databases to identify genetic variants in sleep regulation genes that are more prevalent in autistic individuals<sup>16</sup>. Epilepsy and traits of autism are also common in several neurodevelopmental disorders, such as Fragile X syndrome, Rett syndrome, tuberous sclerosis, and Phelan McDermid syndrome<sup>17,18,19,20</sup>. Several mental health conditions also co-occur frequently with autism. Neuropsychiatric and developmental conditions share many genetic factors<sup>21</sup>, and different combinations of genetic variants can lead to different neuropsychiatric and developmental conditions. In recent studies, researchers found significant genetic correlations between autism and several other traits and conditions including schizophrenia, major depression, and measures of cognitive ability such as educational attainment<sup>22</sup>. In the future, it will be important to further explore genetic commonalities between autism and co-occurring conditions in order to identify targets for interventions that will improve outcomes.

#### **Environmental Factors**

In addition to genetics studies, research on potential environmental factors (i.e. all non-heritable factors) reflect the current understanding that multiple types of factors can influence autism and its cooccurring conditions. This includes studies of environmental exposures such as pesticides<sup>23</sup>, hormone disrupting and other industrial chemicals<sup>24</sup>, air pollution<sup>25,26</sup>, heavy metals<sup>27</sup>, as well as other factors, such as parental age<sup>28,29,30</sup>, maternal medications and diet<sup>31,32</sup>, prenatal infection<sup>33</sup>, preterm birth or birth complications<sup>34</sup>, and time between pregnancies<sup>35</sup>. Some of these "environmental" factors might themselves be genetically influenced, while others might be mediating the effects of environmental exposures.

While the number of studies investigating the epidemiology of autism is increasing, most potential environmental factors have not been investigated sufficiently to draw firm conclusions<sup>36</sup>. The limitations inherent to observational studies mean that multiple studies in different populations and settings, with high-quality measures of exposure and adequate controls, are needed to reconcile disparate findings and establish robust linkages of an environmental exposure to autism likelihood. The assumption that many different factors, each with modest effect, will contribute to autism means that epidemiological studies using large sample sizes may be needed to detect associations between autism or characteristics of interest with exposure, especially for those exposures that are in low doses or less common. In addition, more research is needed to understand the factors that may mediate (or influence the impact of) these exposures and to identify specific vulnerable periods during prenatal and/or postnatal development that are linked to autism, co-occurring conditions, and/or differences in characteristics and outcomes.

As linkages are revealed between exposures and specific characteristics of autism or its co-occurring conditions, public health strategies should be adjusted to help people avoid exposures that are linked to

poor outcomes and increase modifiable factors that confer resilience or maximize positive outcomes. Additionally, improved understanding of what role environmental factors play in autism phenotypes (including risk for co-occurring conditions) may eventually inform strategies for identifying children in need of specific types of early intervention services.

#### Exposure Science

One of the most significant obstacles facing epidemiologic studies of environmental contributors to autism is exposure assessment. In many studies, exposure measures are not readily available for very early developmental periods and rely on indirect methods (e.g., participant recall of prior exposures) or biological measurements using methodologies that are not always pratical. Direct exposure assessment, such as through personal monitoring or use of an adequate time-course of exposure biomarkers, is expensive and burdensome for participants. Consequently, deep characterization of exposure during relevant time periods is typically limited to studies with small numbers of participants, yielding low power.

In response to these challenges, researchers have developed methods to examine the exposome, or the cumulative exposures experienced during an individual's lifespan<sup>37,38,39</sup>. This scientific approach is called "exposomics." In combination with other "omics" approaches, such as metabolomics (measurement of metabolism byproducts), researchers have been able to identify biomarkers associated with autism by analyzing and comparing hair, teeth, or blood serum of individuals with autism and typically developing controls<sup>27, 40,41,42,43,44</sup>. Similar to genomics, exposomic studies are well-suited to help understand interactions among multiple exposures and to uncover novel environmental factors. Advances in this field can also lead to development of personalized interventions. However, it will be important to address challenges in capturing and integrating many measures over time.

## Gene-Environment Interactions

There is general agreement that both environment and genetics contribute to the development and trajectory of autism and its co-occurring conditions. Recent research studies have sought to identify gene-environment interactions<sup>45</sup> in order to understand how these multiple factors may influence each other and in turn influence neurodevelopment<sup>46</sup>. While many studies have made progress in understanding the interactions between one or a few genes and environmental factors, it will be critical in the future to integrate data on larger networks of genes and exposures.

Ideally, researchers could leverage existing datasets in order to undertake these studies. However, many large ASD genetic collections include minimal or no exposure information. On the other hand, studies focused on environmental factors often feature deep exposure assessment and have incorporated some genetic information, but smaller sample sizes limit the power of gene-environment interaction analyses. Therefore, a concerted effort is needed to enrich existing, ongoing autism studies by adding genetic data collection to environmental studies and exposure measures to genetic studies. Availability of low-burden exposure measures that can be incorporated in large-scale genetic studies is a high priority.

Increasing knowledge of genetics has led scientists to investigate gene pathways that affect neural circuits; it is unlikely that single genes act in isolation to contribute to autistic traits. Early studies have demonstrated the convergence of genetic influences and environmental factors in the activity of these different gene pathways, providing evidence that genes and the environment might work synergistically, rather than additively<sup>9</sup>. Studies that move beyond identification of genetic and environmental factors to reveal functional biological consequences associated with these factors are a priority. Epigenomics, metabolomics, transcriptomics, and proteomics can provide useful functional readouts for this purpose. Studies using model systems, such as human induced pluripotent stem cells (hiPSCs) and brain organoids generated from autistic individuals with a known genetic background, are also being used increasingly to study genetic and environmental contributors to autism<sup>47,48,49</sup>. Approaches that incorporate chemical screening and computational methods in these model systems to identify possible environmental exposures should also be priorities for future research<sup>50,51</sup>.

#### Epigenetics

Identifying how a person's genes can influence how the body responds to exposures is critical for interpretation of autism-exposure associations. Regulation of gene expression (activity), commonly referred to as epigenetics, is a key component in the response to genetic variation and environmental exposures<sup>52,53</sup>. Epigenetic mechanisms involve molecules that can alter the activity of genes within a person's DNA, either enhancing activity, silencing the gene, or changing the kind of protein that results from the gene's activity. Those regulatory molecules can be influenced by stimuli from the environment, such as chemicals, hormones, light, and nutrients. Changes in the activity of regulatory molecules in response to the environment provides a way for the environment to influence gene activity. Multiple lines of evidence implicate epigenetic changes in development of autism, and several known genetic syndromes that often result in autism, such as Fragile X and Angelman syndrome, have established epigenetic mechanisms. A recent study has characterized how epigenetics influence patterns of variation in autism and other mental health conditions<sup>54</sup>. Results from rare-variant ASD genetic discoveries point to the remodeling of DNA as a shared pathway in autism genetics. Additionally, a significant body of work demonstrates that environmental chemicals can alter epigenetic factors, and these alterations have been linked to changes in gene expression and a range of behavioral phenotypes<sup>55,56,57</sup>.

Autism research that integrates epigenetic, exposure, and phenotype data in the same population are a priority. Studies that identify exposure-induced impacts on a full range of epigenomic mechanisms and determine their relevance to autism are needed. Finally, research to understand how exposure-induced epigenomic changes may transmit autism across generations is warranted.

#### Other Physiological Contributors

Outside of the nervous system, several other physiological systems have been implicated in autism (discussed further in Chapter 2). For example, several recent studies have illuminated the influence of immune differences in autism<sup>58</sup>; researchers are now exploring how a range of environmental exposures may contribute to the immune alterations observed in autism, some of which are detectable at birth<sup>59</sup>. Similarly, the endocrine system is another promising area of inquiry. The established role of hormonal

systems in brain development, the male-to-female ratio of ASD diagnoses, and a growing recognition that many environmental chemicals act as human hormone mimics (known endocrine disrupting chemicals or EDCs) sets the stage for investigations exploring possible links between autism and EDCs<sup>60</sup>. Further work elucidating connections across metabolic, hormonal, and central nervous systems in the context of EDCs is needed.

The microbiome (the combined genetic material of the microorganisms in the body) represents an additional priority area of inquiry. There is increasing evidence for links between the gut microbiome, brain, and behavioral phenotypes relevant to autism<sup>61,62,63</sup>. The microbiome is also emerging as an important component of response to environmental exposure. Studies have demonstrated persistent changes in the function of the microbiome after exposure to immune activation and environmental chemicals<sup>64,65</sup>, particularly during early life when the microbiome is being colonized. A role for the microbiome in the metabolism of environmental chemicals has also been established<sup>66,67</sup>. This means that variations among individuals in microbiome composition can impact how that individual metabolizes environmental chemicals, potentially contributing to variations in the presentation of autism. Small clinical studies using antibiotics or microbiome transplant (fecal transfer) support a potential role for changes in the gut microbiome in contributing to the autism phenotypes. Continued exploration of microbiome function following environmental exposures should further elucidate their influence on autism.

# Resources to Accelerate Research on Genetic and Environmental Factors Large-Scale Studies of Genetic and Environmental Factors

Studies of the genetic architecture of autism have resulted in the appreciation that much larger groups of subjects are needed to fully understand its complexity. In the last decade, several large-scale projects have been initiated. Large-scale efforts include the <u>MSSNG</u> project and database (funded by Autism Speaks), which provides access to genome sequences from over 11,500 individuals on the autism spectrum for research, and the <u>SPARK study</u> (funded by the Simons Foundation), which has collected exomes sequenced from over 100,000 autistic individuals and 175,000 family members. These studies are contributing to knowledge of additional autism genetics. The <u>Autism Sequencing Consortium</u> (funded mainly by the National Institutes of Health [NIH]) recently published results from their exome sequencing study of nearly 12,000 autistic individuals; they have also developed a <u>gene browser</u> that displays variant and gene-level data from their most recent analysis<sup>2</sup>. Other large genomics efforts, such as the <u>Psychiatric Genomics Consortium</u>, are looking more broadly at several mental health conditions, including autism. Work from this large international collaboration has identified five individual genetic variants that are associated with autism, as well as quantitative and qualitative polygenic heterogeneity across autism subtypes<sup>22</sup>.

There are similar large-scale efforts to understand environmental factors that contribute to autism. The <u>Study to Explore Early Development (SEED)</u> is a multi-year multi-site study, funded by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), that seeks to identify early behaviors and other factors related to the trajectory of autism that can impact health and well-being. Initially focused on preschool-aged

children, SEED recently expanded to study adolescents as well. Findings from SEED studies have demonstrated the impact of several environmental factors on the likelihood of ASD diagnosis. <u>The</u> <u>Environmental Influences on Children's Health Outcomes (ECHO)</u> initiative of the NIH is combining data from more than 60 cohorts comprising over 100,000 people, including approximately 61,000 children. Although the extent of autism-related measures that are, or will be, included in ECHO has not yet been established, this initiative represents an exceptional opportunity to study autism-related traits in large and diverse populations.

#### Broad Data Access and Resource Sharing

As the studies focusing on autism environmental factors amass increasing amounts of data, attention to broad data access and sharing is critical for ensuring that the data collected is used for maximum value. Combining data across observational studies can yield increased power and strengthen generalizability, but this will require improved standardization of exposure measures and methodologies. Consideration of privacy and consent issues in environmental health data is needed to ensure the development and implementation of policies that protect privacy while ensuring the value of shared data. The development of consensus data standards will make it possible for investigators to include genetic data in studies of environmental factors and vice versa. With regards to mechanistic tools, new models of autism, especially those with distinguishing genetic mutations of interest, should be made widely accessible to researchers. Finally, efforts must be put into developing the analytic approaches needed to help researchers mine data from large or aggregated data sources.

#### Interdisciplinary Training and Career Development

The workforce needs related to understanding autism contributing factors align with an increasing recognition that answering complex questions will require team science approaches. Programs and opportunities that train scientists and support research in ways that encourage multi-pronged efforts spanning cellular and molecular neurobiology, toxicology, genetics, epidemiology, and exposure science are needed. Training opportunities should be created around novel statistical and big data approaches geared toward complex data, with the goal of accelerating analyses that address probabilities across multiple variables.

# Policy and Ethical Implications of Advances in Genetic and Environmental Science Increasing the Diversity of Study Participants and Studies of Diverse Populations

New technology and testing can also lead to increases in healthcare disparities, as the newer methods can be expensive initially and only accessible to those with certain levels of income or people living in certain communities. Researchers, clinicians, and service providers must be vigilant to avoid this and support policies that enable equitable access for all. Because of differences in population histories, an understanding of genetic probabilities in one population may not be informative in others. Thus, more effort must be made to include diverse populations in studies, including genetic studies. As more genetic information becomes available and demand grows for consumer access to this information, there will be a need for more trained professionals who can accurately interpret genetic test results for patients.

Underrepresented minority communities and low-income communities often face disproportionate exposure to harmful environmental exposures<sup>68,69,70</sup>. Additional attention is needed to ensure that these populations are well represented in research on environmental contributors to autism. Ultimately, it will be critical for disparities in environmental factor exposure to be addressed in order to improve equity.

Studies that examine environmental factors within sex-specific subgroups are especially important. However, given the lower ASD diagnosis rate in girls and women, many studies to date have not had a sufficient sample of females to conduct such analyses. Thus, additional efforts are needed to increase representation of girls and women in autism research studies to enable meaningful analyses of sexspecific differences and the role of both genetic and environmental factors in affecting those differences.

#### Communication and Dissemination of Research Findings

The incredible complexity of interactions among multiple genetic and environmental factors presents challenges for communicating findings to affected families and the broader public. Many of the factors identified thus far have a modest effect on the likelihood of autism diagnosis or other co-occurring condition diagnosis, and different combinations of factors likely operate in different autistic individuals. Epidemiologic studies that report associations of specific exposures with autism at the population level can lead to misleading misinterpretation if extrapolated to individual cases, and a focus on individual risks can mask the importance of exposures whose modification could have substantive impact when measured across the population. Moreover, the limitations inherent to observational studies means that results of a single study require additional independent studies for replication and assessment of generalizability. Conflicting findings among studies are common; these may reflect spurious results or an unappreciated dependency of the association on other factors. Additionally, it is particularly difficult to separate the effects of some exposures from other factors, due to inherent collinearity – for example, distinguishing true medication effects from effects due to the underlying health condition for which medication was required. For these reasons, communicating environmental and genetic findings in autism requires careful attention to context, including providing information about the strength of any newly reported finding on the scale most appropriate for the audience, the difference between causation and correlation/association, the specific potential limitations of any individual study including the possibility of unmeasured confounding, the degree of contribution to autism diagnoses on a population level, and the need for additional studies to confirm the association.

#### Summary

The overarching goal of research on autism contributing factors is to develop strategies to maximize positive outcomes. As genetic and environmental factors that contribute to autism phenotypes continue to be identified, it will be critical to establish relationships among them. In particular, understanding the downstream biological consequences of individual or multiple factors will help to develop and enhance interventions that will maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum. In many cases, genetic and environmental factors for autism are shared by other physical and mental health conditions, including those that commonly co-occur with autism. As investigations of genetic and

environmental contributing factors continues, it is critical to engage the autism community in discussions about what types of research will be most beneficial for them. Careful consideration of research questions and results is needed in order to ensure that research can be conducted without causing unintentional harms such as stigma toward, discrimination against, or devaluation of autistic people, and to establish subsequent public health efforts that will have broad utility for increasing health and well-being for all people on the autism spectrum.

# Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1**: Strengthen understanding of genetic factors, including resilience factors, that influence autism and its co-occurring conditions across the full diversity of individuals on the autism spectrum.

Examples:

- Understand the relationship between genes related to autism and co-occurring conditions, phenotypes, and clinical outcomes.
- Ensure inclusion of diverse participants in genetic studies.
- Understand the contribution of regulatory and other non-coding genomic regions to the likelihood of autism and co-occurring conditions through whole genome sequencing studies and other methods.

**RECOMMENDATION 2: Understand the influence of environmental factors on the development and progression of autism and its co-occurring conditions, enabling the development of strategies to maximize positive outcomes.** 

Examples:

- Characterize the timing of environmental exposures relative to the stages of brain development to identify and understand the molecular basis of their impact on autism and co-occurring conditions.
- Conduct multiple studies in different populations and settings to reconcile disparate findings and establish robust linkages of environmental factors to autism likelihood, including in populations and communities that have been underserved.
- Investigate modifiable factors, such as diet and nutrition, that may confer resilience and/or improve outcomes.

**RECOMMENDATION 3: Expand knowledge about how multiple environmental and genetic factors interact through specific biological mechanisms to manifest in autism phenotypes.** 

Examples:

- Develop low-burden exposure measures that can be incorporated in large-scale genetic studies, perhaps leveraging innovations in exposomics, epigenomics, metabolomics, and proteomics.
- Reveal functional biological consequences associated with genetic and environmental factors.
- Understand the role of epigenetics in autism and co-occurring conditions.

# References

- Willsey HR, Willsey AJ, Wang B, et al. Genomics, convergent neuroscience and progress in understanding autism spectrum disorder. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2022 Jun;23(6):323-341. [PMID: 35440779]
- Satterstrom FK, Kosmicki JA, Wang J, et al. Large-Scale Exome Sequencing Study Implicates Both Developmental and Functional Changes in the Neurobiology of Autism. Cell. 2020 Feb 6;180(3):568-584.e23. [PMID: 31981491]
- 3. Myers SM, Challman TD, Bernier R, et al. Insufficient Evidence for "Autism-Specific" Genes. Am J Hum Genet. 2020 May 7;106(5):587-595. [PMID: 32359473]
- 4. Buxbaum JD, Cutler DJ, Daly MJ, et al. Not All Autism Genes Are Created Equal: A Response to Myers et al. Am J Hum Genet. 2020 Nov 5;107(5):1000-1003. [PMID: 33157004]
- 5. Myers SM, Challman TD, Martin CL, et al. Response to Buxbaum et al. Am J Hum Genet. 2020 Nov 5;107(5):1004. [PMID: 33157005]
- 6. Mahjani B, De Rubeis S, Gustavsson Mahjani C, et al. Prevalence and phenotypic impact of rare potentially damaging variants in autism spectrum disorder. Mol Autism. 2021 Oct 6;12(1):65. [PMID: 34615535]
- Hyman SE. Wringing Biological Insight From Polygenic Signals. Biol Psychiatry. 2021 Jan 1;89(1):8-10. [PMID: 33272363]
- 8. Gandal MJ, Geschwind DH. Polygenicity in Psychiatry-Like It or Not, We Have to Understand It. Biol Psychiatry. 2021 Jan 1;89(1):2-4. [PMID: 33272361]
- 9. Pugsley K, Scherer SW, Bellgrove MA, et al. Environmental exposures associated with elevated risk for autism spectrum disorder may augment the burden of deleterious de novo mutations among probands. Mol Psychiatry. 2022 Jan;27(1):710-730. [PMID: 34002022]
- 10. Constantino JN, Todorov A, Hilton C, et al. Autism recurrence in half siblings: strong support for genetic mechanisms of transmission in ASD. Mol Psychiatry. 2013 Feb;18(2):137-8. [PMID: 22371046]
- Risch N, Hoffmann TJ, Anderson M, et al. Familial recurrence of autism spectrum disorder: evaluating genetic and environmental contributions. Am J Psychiatry. 2014 Nov 1;171(11):1206-13. [PMID: 24969362]
- 12. Sandin S, Lichtenstein P, Kuja-Halkola R, et al. The familial risk of autism. Jama. 2014 May 7;311(17):1770-7. [PMID: 24794370]
- 13. Xie S, Karlsson H, Dalman C, et al. Family History of Mental and Neurological Disorders and Risk of Autism. JAMA Netw Open. 2019 Mar 1;2(3):e190154. [PMID: 30821823]
- 14. Tick B, Bolton P, Happé F, et al. Heritability of autism spectrum disorders: a meta-analysis of twin studies. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2016 May;57(5):585-95. [PMID: 26709141]
- 15. Castelbaum L, Sylvester CM, Zhang Y, et al. On the Nature of Monozygotic Twin Concordance and Discordance for Autistic Trait Severity: A Quantitative Analysis. Behav Genet. 2020 Jul;50(4):263-272. [PMID: 31853901]
- 16. Tesfaye R, Huguet G, Schmilovich Z, et al. Investigating the contributions of circadian pathway and insomnia risk genes to autism and sleep disturbances. Transl Psychiatry. 2022 Oct 3;12(1):424. [PMID: 36192372]
- 17. Gillberg C. Chromosomal disorders and autism. J Autism Dev Disord. 1998 Oct;28(5):415-25. [PMID: 9813777]

- Kielinen M, Rantala H, Timonen E, et al. Associated medical disorders and disabilities in children with autistic disorder: a population-based study. Autism. 2004 Mar;8(1):49-60. [PMID: 15070547]
- 19. Fine SE, Weissman A, Gerdes M, et al. Autism spectrum disorders and symptoms in children with molecularly confirmed 22q11.2 deletion syndrome. J Autism Dev Disord. 2005 Aug;35(4):461-70. [PMID: 16134031]
- 20. Gillberg IC, Gillberg C, Ahlsén G. Autistic behaviour and attention deficits in tuberous sclerosis: a population-based study. Dev Med Child Neurol. 1994 Jan;36(1):50-6. [PMID: 8132114]
- 21. Consortium C-DGotPG. Genomic Relationships, Novel Loci, and Pleiotropic Mechanisms across Eight Psychiatric Disorders. Cell. 2019 Dec 12;179(7):1469-1482.e11. [PMID: 31835028]
- 22. Grove J, Ripke S, Als TD, et al. Identification of common genetic risk variants for autism spectrum disorder. Nat Genet. 2019 Mar;51(3):431-444. [PMID: 30804558]
- 23. Philippat C, Barkoski J, Tancredi DJ, et al. Prenatal exposure to organophosphate pesticides and risk of autism spectrum disorders and other non-typical development at 3 years in a high-risk cohort. Int J Hyg Environ Health. 2018 Apr;221(3):548-555. [PMID: 29478806]
- 24. Rivollier F, Krebs MO, Kebir O. Perinatal Exposure to Environmental Endocrine Disruptors in the Emergence of Neurodevelopmental Psychiatric Diseases: A Systematic Review. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2019 Apr 12;16(8). [PMID: 31013727]
- 25. Volk HE, Hertz-Picciotto I, Delwiche L, et al. Residential proximity to freeways and autism in the CHARGE study. Environ Health Perspect. 2011 Jun;119(6):873-7. [PMID: 21156395]
- 26. Volk HE, Park B, Hollingue C, et al. Maternal immune response and air pollution exposure during pregnancy: insights from the Early Markers for Autism (EMA) study. J Neurodev Disord. 2020 Dec 16;12(1):42. [PMID: 33327930]
- 27. Mehta SQ, Behl S, Day PL, et al. Evaluation of Zn, Cu, and Se Levels in the North American Autism Spectrum Disorder Population. Front Mol Neurosci. 2021;14(665686. [PMID: 33994944]
- 28. Sandin S, Hultman CM, Kolevzon A, et al. Advancing maternal age is associated with increasing risk for autism: a review and meta-analysis. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2012 May;51(5):477-486.e1. [PMID: 22525954]
- Hultman CM, Sandin S, Levine SZ, et al. Advancing paternal age and risk of autism: new evidence from a population-based study and a meta-analysis of epidemiological studies. Mol Psychiatry. 2011 Dec;16(12):1203-12. [PMID: 21116277]
- 30. Puleo CM, Schmeidler J, Reichenberg A, et al. Advancing paternal age and simplex autism. Autism. 2012 Jul;16(4):367-80. [PMID: 22180389]
- 31. Bragg M, Chavarro JE, Hamra GB, et al. Prenatal Diet as a Modifier of Environmental Risk Factors for Autism and Related Neurodevelopmental Outcomes. Curr Environ Health Rep. 2022 Jun;9(2):324-338. [PMID: 35305256]
- 32. Schmidt RJ, Iosif AM, Guerrero Angel E, et al. Association of Maternal Prenatal Vitamin Use With Risk for Autism Spectrum Disorder Recurrence in Young Siblings. JAMA Psychiatry. 2019 Apr 1;76(4):391-398. [PMID: 30810722]
- 33. Zerbo O, Qian Y, Yoshida C, et al. Maternal Infection During Pregnancy and Autism Spectrum Disorders. J Autism Dev Disord. 2015 Dec;45(12):4015-25. [PMID: 24366406]
- 34. Crump C, Sundquist J, Sundquist K. Preterm or Early Term Birth and Risk of Autism. Pediatrics. 2021 Sep;148(3). [PMID: 34380775]
- 35. Schieve LA, Tian LH, Drews-Botsch C, et al. Autism spectrum disorder and birth spacing: Findings from the study to explore early development (SEED). Autism Res. 2018 Jan;11(1):81-94. [PMID: 29164825]

- 36. Lyall K, Croen L, Daniels J, et al. The Changing Epidemiology of Autism Spectrum Disorders. Annu Rev Public Health. 2017 Mar 20;38(81-102. [PMID: 28068486]
- 37. Wild CP. The exposome: from concept to utility. Int J Epidemiol. 2012 Feb;41(1):24-32. [PMID: 22296988]
- 38. Rappaport SM. Implications of the exposome for exposure science. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol. 2011 Jan-Feb;21(1):5-9. [PMID: 21081972]
- 39. Price EJ, Vitale CM, Miller GW, et al. Merging the exposome into an integrated framework for "omics" sciences. iScience. 2022 Mar 18;25(3):103976. [PMID: 35310334]
- 40. Arora M, Reichenberg A, Willfors C, et al. Fetal and postnatal metal dysregulation in autism. Nat Commun. 2017 Jun 1;8(15493. [PMID: 28569757]
- 41. Curtin P, Austin C, Curtin A, et al. Dynamical features in fetal and postnatal zinc-copper metabolic cycles predict the emergence of autism spectrum disorder. Sci Adv. 2018 May;4(5):eaat1293. [PMID: 29854952]
- 42. Yu M, Tu P, Dolios G, et al. Tooth biomarkers to characterize the temporal dynamics of the fetal and early-life exposome. Environ Int. 2021 Dec;157(106849. [PMID: 34482270]
- 43. Chung MK, Smith MR, Lin Y, et al. Plasma metabolomics of autism spectrum disorder and influence of shared components in proband families. Exposome. 2021;1(1):osab004. [PMID: 35028569]
- 44. Smith AM, Natowicz MR, Braas D, et al. A Metabolomics Approach to Screening for Autism Risk in the Children's Autism Metabolome Project. Autism Res. 2020 Aug;13(8):1270-1285. [PMID: 32558271]
- 45. Esposito G, Azhari A, Borelli JL. Gene × Environment Interaction in Developmental Disorders: Where Do We Stand and What's Next? Front Psychol. 2018;9(2036. [PMID: 30416467]
- 46. Taylor MJ, Rosenqvist MA, Larsson H, et al. Etiology of Autism Spectrum Disorders and Autistic Traits Over Time. JAMA Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 1;77(9):936-943. [PMID: 32374377]
- 47. Ben-Reuven L, Reiner O. Modeling the autistic cell: iPSCs recapitulate developmental principles of syndromic and nonsyndromic ASD. Dev Growth Differ. 2016 Jun;58(5):481-91. [PMID: 27111774]
- 48. Hogberg HT, Bressler J, Christian KM, et al. Toward a 3D model of human brain development for studying gene/environment interactions. Stem Cell Res Ther. 2013;4 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S4. [PMID: 24564953]
- 49. Langlie J, Mittal R, Finberg A, et al. Unraveling pathological mechanisms in neurological disorders: the impact of cell-based and organoid models. Neural Regen Res. 2022 Oct;17(10):2131-2140. [PMID: 35259819]
- 50. Pearson BL, Simon JM, McCoy ES, et al. Identification of chemicals that mimic transcriptional changes associated with autism, brain aging and neurodegeneration. Nat Commun. 2016 Mar 31;7(11173. [PMID: 27029645]
- 51. Carter CJ, Blizard RA. Autism genes are selectively targeted by environmental pollutants including pesticides, heavy metals, bisphenol A, phthalates and many others in food, cosmetics or household products. Neurochem Int. 2016 Oct 27. [PMID: 27984170]
- 52. Tseng CJ, McDougle CJ, Hooker JM, et al. Epigenetics of Autism Spectrum Disorder: Histone Deacetylases. Biol Psychiatry. 2022 Jun 1;91(11):922-933. [PMID: 35120709]
- 53. Reichard J, Zimmer-Bensch G. The Epigenome in Neurodevelopmental Disorders. Front Neurosci. 2021;15(776809. [PMID: 34803599]
- 54. Gandal MJ, Zhang P, Hadjimichael E, et al. Transcriptome-wide isoform-level dysregulation in ASD, schizophrenia, and bipolar disorder. Science. 2018 Dec 14;362(6420). [PMID: 30545856]

- 55. Hou L, Zhang X, Wang D, et al. Environmental chemical exposures and human epigenetics. Int J Epidemiol. 2012 Feb;41(1):79-105. [PMID: 22253299]
- 56. Feil R, Fraga MF. Epigenetics and the environment: emerging patterns and implications. Nat Rev Genet. 2012 Jan 4;13(2):97-109. [PMID: 22215131]
- 57. Bakulski KM, Fallin MD. Epigenetic epidemiology: promises for public health research. Environ Mol Mutagen. 2014 Apr;55(3):171-83. [PMID: 24449392]
- 58. Meltzer A, Van de Water J. The Role of the Immune System in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2017 Jan;42(1):284-298. [PMID: 27534269]
- 59. Krakowiak P, Goines PE, Tancredi DJ, et al. Neonatal Cytokine Profiles Associated With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Biol Psychiatry. 2017 Mar 1;81(5):442-451. [PMID: 26392128]
- 60. Schug TT, Blawas AM, Gray K, et al. Elucidating the links between endocrine disruptors and neurodevelopment. Endocrinology. 2015 Jun;156(6):1941-51. [PMID: 25714811]
- 61. Fung TC, Olson CA, Hsiao EY. Interactions between the microbiota, immune and nervous systems in health and disease. Nat Neurosci. 2017 Feb;20(2):145-155. [PMID: 28092661]
- 62. Vuong HE, Hsiao EY. Emerging Roles for the Gut Microbiome in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Biol Psychiatry. 2017 Mar 1;81(5):411-423. [PMID: 27773355]
- 63. Agirman G, Yu KB, Hsiao EY. Signaling inflammation across the gut-brain axis. Science. 2021 Nov 26;374(6571):1087-1092. [PMID: 34822299]
- 64. Gao B, Chi L, Mahbub R, et al. Multi-Omics Reveals that Lead Exposure Disturbs Gut Microbiome Development, Key Metabolites, and Metabolic Pathways. Chem Res Toxicol. 2017 Apr 17;30(4):996-1005. [PMID: 28234468]
- 65. Lu K, Abo RP, Schlieper KA, et al. Arsenic exposure perturbs the gut microbiome and its metabolic profile in mice: an integrated metagenomics and metabolomics analysis. Environ Health Perspect. 2014 Mar;122(3):284-91. [PMID: 24413286]
- 66. Alava P, Du Laing G, Tack F, et al. Westernized diets lower arsenic gastrointestinal bioaccessibility but increase microbial arsenic speciation changes in the colon. Chemosphere. 2015 Jan;119(757-762. [PMID: 25192650]
- 67. SS DCR, Alava P, Zekker I, et al. Arsenic thiolation and the role of sulfate-reducing bacteria from the human intestinal tract. Environ Health Perspect. 2014 Aug;122(8):817-22. [PMID: 24833621]
- 68. Gee GC, Payne-Sturges DC. Environmental health disparities: a framework integrating psychosocial and environmental concepts. Environ Health Perspect. 2004 Dec;112(17):1645-53. [PMID: 15579407]
- 69. Evans GW, Kantrowitz E. Socioeconomic status and health: the potential role of environmental risk exposure. Annu Rev Public Health. 2002;23(303-31. [PMID: 11910065]
- 70. Adamkiewicz G, Zota AR, Fabian MP, et al. Moving environmental justice indoors: understanding structural influences on residential exposure patterns in low-income communities. Am J Public Health. 2011 Dec;101 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S238-45. [PMID: 21836112]

# Chapter 4: Interventions

Which Interventions Will Improve Health and Well-Being?

Aspirational Goal: Develop a range of interventions that optimize outcomes across the lifespan to maximize the health and well-being of people on the autism spectrum.

## Introduction

The evolution of the Aspirational Goal for this chapter reflects the progression of priorities in the autism community. Over the past several years, the IACC's focus has shifted from "preventing disabilities", to encouraging "building adaptive skills", and now emphasizes the construction of lifespan approaches and more meaningful intervention outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum and their families. This change is driven by the recognition that the goal of autism interventions is not to force autistic individuals to mask their autistic traits, become neurotypical, or lose their identity. Rather, the goal of interventions is to promote positive outcomes for people on the autism spectrum that are meaningful to them. To achieve this goal, researchers, service providers, and policy makers must seek out and include autistic voices and incorporate the diverse lived experiences of individuals on the autism spectrum and their families across the autism spectrum can achieve their unique goals.

In recent years, research has focused on the development and improvement of interventions that can promote health and well-being for people on the autism spectrum by addressing autism, its co-occurring conditions, or other factors that impact quality of life. Important progress has been made in behavioral and developmental interventions, with a number of interventions leading to improvements in language and social skills development in randomized clinical trials. With increased understanding of the genetic and molecular basis of autism, there have been many clinical trials testing the therapeutic efficacy of molecules and medications to enhance function and manage co-occurring conditions. Interventions to help adults with autism improve their daily living skills and emotional and mental health are also under development. In addition, technological advances have allowed the development of more communication and social training tools for autistic individuals and improved access to interventions for some underserved communities. These are all examples of promising advances in autism intervention with the potential to improve the health and well-being of people on the autism spectrum.

Though progress is being made in several areas for interventions, there is a continuing need for improvements and evidence-based interventions for areas with little coverage, such as interventions for sensory issues and interventions that are effective for individuals with autism who experience challenging behaviors or self-injurious behaviors. Many more intervention options are needed for adults with autism as well. There are many obstacles to be overcome in advancing research on interventions for autism. The heterogeneity (variability from one person to another) of autism creates challenges in planning studies and interpreting results. Interventions may be highly effective for some people and ineffective for others depending on each person's individual combination of characteristics and challenges. This can lead to relatively small sample sizes and potential bias in the reporting of outcomes. More randomized controlled trials with larger samples are needed to determine the efficacy and effectiveness of many interventions. There may also be differences in how interventions work in males versus females with autism or in different cultural settings. Disparities in access to interventions remain

for ethnic and racial minority groups and others from underserved communities. Prioritizing understanding which interventions work and for whom will allow us to develop and personalize new and improved interventions to meet the diverse needs of all individuals across the autism spectrum as they progress through the lifespan.

## Behavioral and Developmental Interventions

Behavioral and developmental interventions play a prominent part in the lives of many young children on the autism spectrum. These interventions typically seek to take advantage of the neural plasticity in early development to help autistic children develop strengths and life skills that will promote successful learning and social participation in school, recreational, and home environments. Indeed, recent data shows that pre-emptive interventions before a formal diagnosis may lead to long-term positive outcomes.<sup>1</sup> Many behavioral and developmental interventions for formally diagnosed children on the autism spectrum have been reported to lead to significant improvements in intelligence quotient (IQ), language, and social functioning domains.<sup>2, 3</sup>

However, given the number of different available interventions, it can be overwhelming for families to choose the most effective intervention for their child. Additionally, some methods call for over 20 hours per week of interventions, which may be cost-prohibitive for some families. A recent randomized controlled trial comparing different intervention types and intensities did not find differences in outcomes for young children on the autism spectrum based on intervention style or intensity, but instead the initial autism characteristics observed seemed to be correlated with outcome.<sup>4</sup> A meta-analysis of studies on autism interventions found that most studies were subject to significant bias of various kinds, including detection bias (when assessors are aware of the group assignment of individual participants), reporting bias (selective reporting of only certain outcomes), and performance bias (when participants and/or study personnel are knowledgeable of assigned interventions or groups).<sup>3</sup> These findings highlight the need to compare the effectiveness of different intervention approaches to determine what interventions work best and how, using larger, better designed, and more rigorous randomized controlled trials.

In addition, it is important to recognize that interventions may not be equally effective or necessary for all individuals on the autism spectrum. Given the heterogeneous nature of autism, individuals across the autism spectrum experience diverse challenges, have varied strengths, and may respond differently to and need different interventions. Additionally, the strengths, challenges, and needs of autistic individuals may change over time. Therefore, long-term follow-up of interventions to determine quality of life outcomes and development of interventions for adolescents and adults are important areas of future research. Ultimately, a better understanding of what interventions work best, for whom, when, and how will allow all individuals across the autism spectrum to overcome challenges, fully develop desired skillsets and their strengths, and maximize their health and well-being.<sup>5</sup>

#### Applied Behavior Analysis

Applied behavior analysis (ABA) is the most commonly practiced behavioral intervention for autism. Current ABA practices include the Early Start Denver Model (ESDM), Picture Exchange Communication Systems (PECS), Discrete Trial Training (DTT), and Pivotal Response Treatment (PRT),<sup>6</sup> and the basic premise for all of these methods is positive reinforcement of desired behaviors to develop necessary

skills and reduce behaviors that interfere with health and well-being, such as self-injurious behaviors. Meta-analysis of studies using ABA showed significant improvements in socialization, communication, and expressive language,<sup>6</sup> though few well-designed randomized controlled trials exist to definitively show the impact of ABA interventions on social and developmental outcomes.<sup>3</sup>

Historically, ABA was developed to teach autistic children to behave in a neurotypical manner. ABA also incorporated rewards for desired behavior and negative reinforcements to discourage undesirable behaviors, such as repetitive or disruptive behaviors. There is now recognition, however, that some of the behaviors that were discouraged are rooted in the needs and sensory experiences of individuals and thus should not be suppressed or stigmatized. In addition, it has been realized that the focus of ABA on encouraging neurotypical behaviors sometimes led to masking of autistic characteristics and led to shame and stress for autistic individuals. This legacy has led to controversy around the use of ABA in the autism community.<sup>7</sup> There are many forms of ABA and the results can vary based on how therapy is delivered as well, resulting in a variety of experiences. Some members of the autism community argue that behavioral differences are part of what makes people on the autism spectrum unique and that the responsibility should be placed on society to understand and accommodate autistic people as they are and celebrate differences. They also object to ABA's focus on eliminating certain behaviors, particularly self-soothing behavior such as hand flapping, without acknowledging the emotional purpose those behaviors serve. Others in the autism community have found ABA to be a very helpful type of therapy that has enabled autistic people to learn skills that have resulted in more success in social and school settings.

ABA has been greatly expanded upon and has evolved since its inception. In comparison to DTT, which was a rigid, clinician-led intervention, current models such as PRT and ESDM allow the children to take the lead and is much more focused on play, developing necessary skills, and reducing self-injurious and aggressive behaviors. To alleviate concerns in the community, larger randomized controlled trials and longitudinal studies should be conducted to definitively demonstrate the potential immediate and long-term benefits and harms of ABA interventions, and efforts need to be made to prevent any possible negative effects of ABA. The goals of ABA should also be decided by the person receiving the intervention or, if they are unable to communicate their desires, their caregivers and guardians with the goals of the autistic individual in mind. Researchers and clinicians should also recognize that ABA simply may not be suited for some individuals on the autism spectrum, and, in such cases, they should be pointed to other forms of interventions to meet their goals and maximize their positive outcomes.

#### Naturalistic Developmental Behavioral Interventions

Naturalistic Developmental Behavioral Interventions (NDBIs) are based on ABA principles but use a strengths-based model to teach skills in a developmental sequence and in a naturalistic environment, such as during play or other daily activities, with natural rewards (for example, when the child says "car", being rewarded with a toy car as opposed to a piece of candy).<sup>8</sup> Examples of NBDIs include ESDM, PRT, and Joint Attention Symbolic Play Engagement and Regulation (JASPER). These approaches emphasize the integration of knowledge and skills across developmental domains and are taught in a social context that is emotionally meaningful to the individual. Meta-analysis of autism intervention literature showed that NDBIs are the most well supported by randomized controlled trials, indicating it is effective in supporting development of social communication, language, and play skills.<sup>3, 9</sup>

Despite data supporting the effectiveness of NDBIs, a recent survey of behavior professionals indicated that most had no knowledge of NDBIs and few believed them to be appropriate or effective.<sup>10</sup> Therefore, more training and outreach to service providers are needed to implement NDBIs more widely. In addition, it is unclear what components of NDBIs are necessary for improvements in social communication, language, and play skills development. Additional randomized controlled trials on a larger scale are needed to determine what the key components of NDBIs are for success. Future research should also address what the long-term gains are following NDBI and how to improve NDBIs to facilitate the development of skills and strengths across the lifespan.

#### Interventions in the Classroom

School-aged children spend much of their day in the classroom, and autistic children may struggle with sensory, social, and cognitive issues that make learning difficult. Thus, researchers are increasingly developing and testing interventions in school-based settings, from preschool through high school.<sup>11, 12</sup> Studies indicate that these interventions are effective at increasing classroom engagement, <sup>13</sup> improving socialization, <sup>14</sup> and reducing disruptive behavior.<sup>15</sup> As a whole, these and other findings highlight the effectiveness of teacher-implemented interventions in school settings to improve the educational experience for children on the autism spectrum and pave the way for more and continued school-based intervention research. Future research should explore how to best balance academic programming with special education interventions to develop needed life skills and improve social communication and transition preparedness. Additionally, schools should provide resources so that teachers and other school personnel have the training and support necessary to successfully implement interventions in the classroom. Disparities in funding and resources for autism interventions in schools, particularly in underserved communities, must also be addressed.

#### Family-Mediated Interventions

As diagnostic advances have made it possible to identify children on the autism spectrum at earlier ages, researchers have tested a number of parent- and sibling-mediated interventions in order to meet the need for interventions that can be implemented as early as possible in the home setting. Studies show that family-mediated interventions can facilitate social, cognitive, and language development in children on the autism spectrum,<sup>16-19</sup> and the presence of a sibling greatly increases the development of adaptive skills.<sup>20</sup> Additionally, active hands-on parent coaching is more effective than parent education models where the same information is provided without active coaching.<sup>16</sup> Caregiver-mediated intervention can also be cost-effective and reinforcing of family support.

Continued research is needed on how to best train parents and caregivers to provide effective and efficient interventions for their child, recognizing that parents and caregivers may already be overburdened and may only have limited resources to devote to training and implementation. Family-mediated interventions can serve as an early start to intervention at home and continue as an adjunct to other types of interventions that may be delivered in school settings or with a professional. Ideally, training for parents should evolve over time as the needs, abilities, and strengths of their child changes. Future research should also explore how training involving the whole family, including siblings, may be helpful in further facilitating the development of children on the autism spectrum. Caregiver skills training has been developed for some specific populations, including the <u>Autism Speaks and Color of Autism's partnership</u> on the <u>World Health Organization Caregiver Skills Training Program</u> that provides

caregiver skills training support in international and U.S. communities, with a focus on low-resource settings. However, more work is needed to develop culturally and linguistically appropriate interventions for all caregivers of individuals on the autism spectrum.

#### Peer-Mediated Interventions

Peer-mediated interventions can also help maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum and can result more inclusive environments for individuals on the autism spectrum. These types of interventions typically pair autistic individuals with neurotypical individuals to improve social interactions, and studies have shown that peer-mediated interventions can improve social skills in both children and adults on the autism spectrum.<sup>21-25</sup> Interventions mediated by autistic peers have also been shown to be effective<sup>26</sup> and may be especially valuable as individuals on the autism spectrum can bring their own lived experiences to better personalize the intervention. More research is needed on the long-term impact of peer-mediated programs and to determine who would most benefit from peer-mediated interventions. Additionally, peer-mediated interventions are mostly limited to school settings, though programs such as Pennsylvania's <u>Community Autism Peer Specialist (CAPS) Training</u> to train autistic peers in delivering peer support services are becoming available in community settings, and the efficacy of these programs, both immediate and in the long term, need to be determined.

#### Technology-Based Interventions and Communication Tools

Digital-based technological interventions for individuals on the autism spectrum have continued to increase in accessibility, breadth, and depth of use. Scientific evidence for the effectiveness of technology-based or technology-enhanced interventions has increased, with a large number of randomized controlled trials highlighting the breadth of technological applications in autism research as well as their increasing rigor. Technology-based interventions have tremendous potential to benefit individuals on the autism spectrum in many ways, including by helping them improve social and communication skills and gain greater independence, all of which can help individuals on the autism spectrum achieve their goals and promote positive outcomes.

Telehealth, which uses technologies such as videoconferencing to allow specialists and care providers to deliver interventions remotely, has becoming increasingly popular in recent years.<sup>27-29</sup> Within the autism community, telehealth programs typically rely on specialists to provide training and supervision to teachers, clinicians, and caregivers of children on the autism spectrum. This remote training has proven to be effective and led to significant improvements in child outcomes.<sup>27</sup> Telehealth is a promising and cost-effective way of delivering needed interventions to a broader swath of the autism community, particularly those living in rural areas for whom specialists may not be within easy reach. However, more large-scale randomized controlled trials are needed to better understand the effectiveness of telehealth interventions. Additionally, most studies on telehealth are focused on children and improving communication skills and decreasing challenging behavior. Future studies should expand to include autistic individuals of all ages and explore other areas of intervention such as social skills (e.g., joint attention) and for co-occurring conditions.

Extended reality (XR) technology, encompassing both virtual and augmented reality, gives users an immersive and interactive environment. Rapid advancements in XR technology over the past few years
have led to its increased use in leisure gaming and education. The use of XR technology has also been explored in providing interventions to individuals on the autism spectrum to improve social communication skills, emotion regulation and control, and daily living skills, with positive results so far.<sup>29-31</sup> Additionally, XR interventions are typically well-tolerated and accepted by both autistic individuals and their caregivers.<sup>29</sup> However, improvements still can be made. The scenarios typically used in XR interventions tend to be limited in both number and scope and very confined, making it difficult to develop skills needed to adapt to changes. Additionally, because the virtual environment is not the real world, it is difficult to generalize behaviors in XR to the real-world settings. More research is needed on how perceived reality impacts the efficacy of XR interventions and how to overcome those challenges. Larger studies with more diverse participants are also needed to determine if the results so far are reproducible and relevant across the autism spectrum and in diverse racial and ethnic groups. The safety of XR technology and extended use of XR technology must also be carefully studied.

Robot-assisted technology and artificial intelligence (AI) have been tested in recent years to assist individuals on the autism spectrum with developing learning and social skills.<sup>32-38</sup> Most studies using robots and artificial intelligence report positive improvements and outcomes following intervention and therapy, showing that this is a promising area of future research. Additional trials are needed to determine the reproducibility and generalizability of these results, and future studies should consider long-term follow-up to determine how long improvements last. Considerations should also be given to intervention areas beyond learning and social skills development and how to tailor robots to the specific needs of each autistic individual.

Given the ubiquity of smart phones and personal tablets, mobile applications (apps) are increasingly popular and accessible and are being used for a variety of autism interventions, including speech therapy, improving communication, and building social skills.<sup>39-43</sup> Studies on the use of apps to facilitate skills building have reported improvements in communication and social interactions, and participants typically report greater interest and motivation to participate in the intervention. App developers should use training materials that reflect real-world situations so that learned skills are translatable and implement programming is adjustable with improvements in skill development. Future studies should also explore how AI can be used to in apps to monitor body language and performance to objectively track improvements in social, communication, learning, and other skills.

Many individuals on the autism spectrum have difficulties with spoken and verbal communication. Augmentative and alternative communication (AAC) tools are increasingly adapted to allow both speaking and nonspeaking individuals to communicate with others more effectively. Assisted modalities of AAC including PECS and speech generating devices (SGDs) have been particularly useful,<sup>44</sup> especially for functional communication such as making requests.<sup>45</sup> More research is needed on how to use AAC and other interventions to facilitate communication of more complex ideas. Additionally, AAC use has traditionally been prescribed only after other interventions to induce verbal speech has failed. However, evidence suggests that AAC use may in fact facilitate improvements in spoken communication.<sup>46</sup> Therefore, research is needed on when the introduction of AAC can be most impactful in promoting both spoken and unspoken communication. It will be important to study how AAC use may benefit older adolescents and adults on the autism spectrum who may not have had previous access to tools for effective communication. Efforts also need to be made to remove barriers to AAC use, including

ensuring that AAC use is normalized<sup>47</sup> and validated in educational and health care settings so all individuals on the autism spectrum can communicate effectively.

Wearable technologies such as smart watches have become more commonplace and are now being tested for a variety of uses for individuals on the autism spectrum. So far, wearable technology has mostly been used to gather information on different physiological processes.<sup>48, 49</sup> This information can be useful in predicting episodes of aggression or increased stress and anxiety.<sup>50-55</sup> Wearable technology has also been used to facilitate effective communication and improve socialization by detecting facial expressions, allowing mentors to provide virtual prompts in social situations, and learning and interpreting gestures made by autistic children.<sup>56-58</sup> In addition, wearable sensors can be used to monitor co-occurring conditions such as epilepsy to facilitate timely care.<sup>59, 60</sup> Research on how wearable technology can be used in interventions for autism and co-occurring conditions is just beginning. The preliminary results so far need to be validated in larger randomized controlled trials, and more research is necessary on the long-term efficacy and safety of using wearable technology.

Technology-based interventions and tools have become increasingly effective, important, and useful. Yet a number of challenges and gaps have been highlighted above. Several concerns are also shared across many of these technologies. For example, with cloud data storage and transfer becoming more common, data privacy and confidentiality issues will need to be addressed when using and developing technology-based tools. Additionally, many of these technologies, including robot-assisted technology and AAC, require training for caregivers, teachers, and clinicians for effective use. More efforts are needed to ensure that such training is available and accessible and that tools are developed with usability in mind. Importantly, some families may not have access to basic resources such as stable highspeed internet to take advantage of these interventions and tools. Efforts need to be made to improve access to technology-based interventions for everyone in the autism community, particularly for those in underserved communities.

### Medical and Pharmacological Interventions

#### Pharmacological Interventions

Only two medications, risperidone and aripiprazole, currently have Food and Drug Administration (FDA) indication for use in autism, specifically to address irritability, and both of these drugs are associated with side effects such as weight gain and drowsiness that may not be desirable.<sup>61-63</sup> There are no approved pharmacological interventions that address other core features of autism such as social communication difficulties.

Advances in genetics and neurobiology have led to an increase in the number of clinical trials testing medical interventions for autism.<sup>64, 65</sup> However, no new drugs so far have succeeded in clinical trials since the *2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan* was published. For example, the neuropeptides oxytocin and vasopressin are known to be involved in social cognition and have been investigated in a number of autism studies.<sup>66</sup> Multiple clinical trials have now been conducted with intranasal oxytocin, but the results do not indicate a significant improvement in social functioning compared to placebo.<sup>67-71</sup> Large clinical trials for balovaptan, a vasopressin V1a receptor antagonist, also did not show significant results compared to placebo controls.<sup>72-75</sup>

Several major challenges exist when conducting clinical trials for autism. Given the range and variability of challenges people on the autism spectrum may face, additional research efforts must be directed to increase study sizes and group individuals with similar traits and challenges together. This will increase help researchers determine if there may be specific subsets of autistic individuals for whom certain interventions may work. In addition, current outcome measures for changes in social functioning that are used to judge whether an intervention worked or not rely on self or caregiver report. Such self-reported measures may be highly subject to bias and the placebo effect, where trial participants may report feeling better than what is indicated when the intervention effect is measured through an objective method, such as a blood test or laboratory measurement. Biomarkers and more objective and sensitive reporting tools need to be developed to collect more accurate data.

Efforts should also be made to determine how genetic factors may influence the response to different medications, paving the way for precision medicine and personalized pharmacological interventions in autism. In particular, advances in the study and treatment of Rett syndrome, Fragile X syndrome (FXS), and tuberous sclerosis complex have laid the groundwork for similar mechanism-based treatment trials in genetic disorders associated with autism. For example, a recently completed phase 2 clinical trial demonstrated cognitive benefits associated with an inhibitor of PDE4D, a protein important for learning and memory, in individuals with FXS.<sup>76</sup> However, translating success from animal studies has not always been straightforward to date, and intellectual disability commonly found in individuals with these neurogenetic disorders can pose ethical and logistical obstacles in designing studies in this field.

In fact, many of the drug trials in autism exclude individuals with intellectual disability and very young children due to ethical and/or practical challenges. However, a mechanism-based intervention intended to improve social and communication challenges associated with autism may be more effective if administered relatively early in life and may be most effective in those with higher support needs. Thus, it is crucial that such individuals are included in upcoming trials. This will require researchers to carefully consider how interventions can be adapted to accommodate individuals across the entirety of the autism spectrum and of all ages and identify age- and ability-appropriate outcomes and outcome measures.

#### Noninvasive Brain Stimulation

Noninvasive brain stimulation (NIBS) methods, specifically transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) and transcranial direct current stimulation (tDCS), are additional experimental methods being tested for their potential to identify neural mechanisms and enhance brain function in autism.<sup>77</sup> TMS can potentially offer a non-invasive tool to study aspects of brain differences in autism and intervene in aspects of autism such a repetitive behaviors and executive function by modulating brain plasticity and network activity. In particular, repetitive TMS (rTMS) can alter brain excitability and network activity beyond the duration of a stimulation session and is being examined as an intervention that could potentially improve social skills, as well as communication, cognitive, and learning skills. tDCS induces neuronal plasticity (changes in brain cells) by altering membrane potential (electrical charge), and its effects can also last beyond the intervention session, depending on the duration and intensity of the stimulation.

Recent reviews of studies using NIBS indicate improvements in restricted, repetitive behavior and executive functioning, as well as changes in the objective measure of brain wave patterns.<sup>78-80</sup> However, the clinical applications of these methods still cannot be determined as many studies were open-label trials, where participants knew which intervention they were receiving. Additionally, the controlled trials used neurotypical individuals as opposed to faux stimulation as a control. Therefore, better study designs are needed to determine the true effectiveness of TMS and tDCS as an intervention for autism. Additionally, NIBS trials must expand the pool of study participants to include individuals of all ages across the autism spectrum, and longitudinal studies need to determine what the long-term outcomes are following brain stimulation. Data on safety and side effects also need to be carefully assessed and reported. Though preliminary results indicate that NIBS is safe,<sup>81</sup> very few studies include detailed data on experienced side effects. These are important considerations for future studies to improve the tolerability and feasibility of NIBS interventions.

#### Stem Cell Therapy

Stem cell technology is advancing our understanding of typical and atypical neurobiological processes, thereby offering potential new opportunities for treating neurodevelopmental disorders and cooccurring conditions, including in autism. Some studies suggest that the pathophysiology of autism may involve immune dysregulation and neuroinflammation.<sup>82</sup> Stem cell therapies are thought to modulate immune system activity and facilitate neural connectivity and are being tested as interventions for autism, with the goal of improving issues such as social communication.<sup>83, 84</sup> Stem cells used in trials are derived from sources such as bone marrow and cord blood. While some small studies conducted so far have reported positive results,<sup>83-86</sup> there have also been ethical concerns about this area of research related to financial conflicts of interest among those conducting studies and inadequate ethics review of the study protocols.<sup>87, 88</sup> Though there are companies already marketing stem cell therapies, this research is only just beginning, and there are many hurdles to overcome and unanswered questions to address before the field will know whether stem cell therapy can be a safe and effective intervention for autism. Future studies will need to use standardized and validated outcome measures with large samples to ensure that results are unambiguous and reproducible. Additionally, more research is needed to determine the proper dosage and cell source to be used in stem cell therapies and if they are effective. This will be an important area of investigation to monitor as researchers work to answer these questions and replicate and expand initial findings.

#### **Complementary and Alternative Approaches**

Complementary and alternative interventions have also been used by some in the autism community. These include mindfulness, art therapy, animal-assisted interventions, yoga, and interventions such as special diets (e.g., gluten-free, casein-free) and supplements, probiotics, and plant-based and herbal medicines. While many people may be using complementary and alternative approaches, the evidence base for these interventions is not yet established. Further research is needed to establish the efficacy of these approaches and whether they should be included more routinely in wellness strategies for individuals with autism.

Studies of the effect of special diets and supplements on social skills and restricted, repetitive behavior have had mixed results, and data so far is not strong enough to support the recommendation of such interventions for individuals on the autism spectrum.<sup>89-92</sup> The number of studies on this topic suggests

there is great interest in further understanding how nutritional status may relate to autism presentation. Future studies should be more rigorously designed and include more participants with longer follow-up periods to provide conclusive evidence as to the efficacy of special diets and supplements in improving quality of life for people on the autism spectrum.

Results for the effect of probiotics are similarly mixed, with randomized controlled trials showing no effect on autism symptom severity, though studies with prebiotic supplementation seem to produce more consistent results.<sup>93, 94</sup> More rigorous and better designed randomized controlled trials with larger and more diverse samples are needed to provide insight into how probiotics and prebiotics may improve autism symptoms. Additionally, while these interventions are generally considered safe in the short-term, the long-term effects of these interventions are not known, and future studies should be conducted on the safety of these interventions and any potential long-term side effects.

The number and severity of side effects associated with commonly prescribed pharmaceuticals have led to increased interest in plant-based medicines and herbal remedies as interventions for both core traits of autism and co-occurring physical and mental health conditions. Plant-based compounds such as cannabinoids, resveratrol, curcumin, and those found in green tea extract show potential therapeutic effects for autism in preliminary studies.<sup>95, 96</sup> However, the exact benefits and side effects of these compounds still need to be established using carefully designed large clinical trials.

Approaches such as mindfulness, art therapy, animal-assisted interventions, and yoga have been used to improve emotional regulation, enhance social relationships, and reduce aggression and irritability.<sup>97-103</sup> Results of studies so far seem to indicate that art and music therapy may be useful in promoting nonverbal expression and improving communication,<sup>98, 103</sup> and dance therapy may improve social functioning and intimate relationships between adults.<sup>99, 104</sup> Some studies indicate that equine-assisted interventions and horseback riding may also improve social communication and behavioral skills.<sup>97, 105, 106</sup> However, limited effects have been found for other animal-assisted therapies and mindfulness-based approaches.<sup>97, 101, 102</sup> Studies on these alternative interventions tend to be small with a limited number of participants followed for a short window of time. Larger, better powered, more rigorous studies are needed to determine what short- and long-term benefits these alternative approaches may have for individuals on the autism spectrum.

Lastly, sensory hyperreactivity and hyporeactivity are common in individuals on the autism spectrum and can impact health and well-being.<sup>107-110</sup> However, very few sensory-based interventions have been studied for individuals on the autism spectrum, and the available interventions (such as Sensory Integration Therapy, massage, and the use of weighted blankets) show little evidence to support their effectiveness <sup>3</sup>. Much more research is needed to develop appropriate and effective interventions to improve sensory outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum.

#### Interventions for Co-occurring Conditions

A number of intervention trials target co-occurring mental health conditions in autism. This is a particularly important area of research as the presence of a co-occurring mental health condition is predictive of lower quality of life for autistic individuals.<sup>111</sup> Pharmacological interventions for co-occurring conditions in autistic individuals typically involve prescription of drugs tested and approved for the co-occurring condition alone.<sup>112</sup> For example, children on the autism spectrum with co-occurring

epilepsy are treated with anti-epileptic drugs such as valproic acid,<sup>112</sup> and autistic children with ADHD are given stimulants such as methylphenidate.<sup>113</sup> However, these drugs have been associated with significant side effects in individuals on the autism spectrum, who may be more sensitive to adverse reactions. Therefore, careful analyses need to be conducted to determine whether medications prescribed for co-occurring conditions are safe in autistic individuals, and additional pharmacological alternatives are needed so that individuals on the autism spectrum can treat co-occurring conditions effects.

In addition to pharmacological interventions, psycho-social interventions may also be effective for some co-occurring conditions. For example, cognitive behavior therapy (CBT) has been shown to be an effective treatment for anxiety, including for children and adults on the autism spectrum.<sup>114-117</sup> However, anxiety and other mental health conditions may present differently in autistic versus neurotypical individuals. More research is needed to better identify symptoms of anxiety and depression in individuals on the autism spectrum, and interventions tailored for autistic individuals may be more helpful than just standard treatments. In addition, efforts so far have been mostly focused on speaking autistic children without intellectual disabilities,<sup>118, 119</sup> limiting the applicability and generalizability of findings. Future studies should include study participants from across the entirety of the autism spectrum and of all ages, as well as female participants and people from underrepresented racial and ethnic groups.

Multiple studies have shown the efficacy of behavioral therapies and melatonin in treating sleep problems in children on the autism spectrum,<sup>120, 121</sup> and pediatric-appropriate prolonged-release melatonin has been found to be safe and well tolerated with minimal side effects.<sup>122, 123</sup> Other interventions such as the use of weighted blankets, aromatherapy, exercise, and yoga to improve sleep have more limited evidence. Despite the availability of these intervention options, some autistic children still experience sleep difficulties, and many autistic adults report dissatisfaction with their sleep quality.<sup>124</sup> More research is needed to determine if existing medication for primary insomnia improves sleep for autistic people for whom non-pharmacological interventions are not effective and what the side effects may be. Additionally, studies are needed to determine how best to deliver training to parents in the use of behavioral strategies to improve their child's sleep quality. Studies to develop sleep interventions for adults on the autism spectrum are also greatly needed to improve health and well-being throughout the lifespan.

Weighted blankets, aromatherapy, exercise, mindfulness, massage yoga, dance, and animal/pet therapy are all methods that some families and autistic people seek out to help with stress, anxiety, emotional regulation, and sensory awareness. While these modalities may not be clinically-proven to be effective for addressing the aforementioned conditions in the context of autism specifically, they are complementary approaches that can be used by individuals to meet their personal needs or be used alongside mainstream, evidence based approaches to enhance well-being.

For co-occurring gastrointestinal (GI) problems, treatment generally involve changes to the gut microbiota.<sup>125</sup> Fecal microbiota transplantation (FMT) is an emerging intervention that some are using to try to address a range of concerns, from behavioral concerns, mental health issues, and dietary issues.<sup>126, 127</sup> However, larger randomized controlled trials with diverse study participants are still

needed to demonstrate the efficacy and safety of FMT. In addition, research should focus on developing effective alternative approaches to treat GI problems in individuals on the autism spectrum. In particular, food aversions and limited diets may play a role in exacerbating GI issues, and behavioral approaches may be effective in promoting a healthier and more diverse diet and improving quality of life. Dietary and nutritional interventions are also commonly used by parents of children on the autism spectrum as a way to improve both social difficulties associated with autism and to relieve GI symptoms. However, as previously stated, the efficacy of such interventions is not well established.<sup>128</sup> Future research is needed to conclusively determine whether special diets and supplements are safe and effective for treating co-occurring GI discomfort and improving quality of life.

#### **Outcome Measures and Biomarkers**

Over the past few decades, significant progress has been made in the development of new behavioral interventions and identification of novel drug targets aimed at reducing disabilities associated with autism and improving quality of life across the lifespan. A major challenge in determining whether new treatment approaches are efficacious has been the measurement of treatment response, which are currently mostly reliant on clinician and caregiver reports. In addition, measurement of treatment response is particularly complex in autism due to the heterogeneity resulting from an individual's symptom profile, sex, cognitive and language abilities, and developmental level. Moreover, many existing assessment measures were developed for screening and diagnosis and are not sensitive toward assessing changes in symptoms over time.

Considerable effort has been directed toward evaluating which existing measures are suitable for clinical trials and for developing quantitative, objective, and sensitive measures of intervention response. Increasingly, the input of key stakeholders, including autistic individuals and caregivers, is solicited to ensure that outcome measures reflect the priorities and needs of persons for which the interventions are being developed. Biomarkers of intervention success are needed, as are "stratification" biomarkers for matching people to the best intervention for them at the best time. Until it becomes possible to biologically measure intervention response, negative results from pharmacological and behavioral interventions will be difficult to interpret, and positive results may not definitively indicate the requisite dose or duration of treatment. Predictive biomarkers that help to match individuals to particular interventions will help to create more precise treatments and allow individuals on the autism spectrum and their families to avoid wasted time and resources.

Initial efforts have focused on developing measures that are linked indirectly or directly to underlying neural circuitry, which can offer insight regarding whether the intervention is influencing certain aspects of neural circuitry, inform researchers of the mechanisms that may underlie the intervention effects, and predict intervention response. These measures include eye tracking,<sup>129</sup> electrophysiological responses,<sup>130, 131</sup> and magnetic resonance imaging,<sup>132</sup> among others. Such measures can also serve as an early efficacy signal that can detect response to treatment before changes in more distal measures such as language and social abilities are evident. Early efficacy markers can be used to identify which individuals are most likely to benefit from a given intervention and/or in adaptive study designs to indicate early in the trial whether modifications in the intervention (e.g., timing and intensity) should be made.

Given the high risk of failure for central nervous system intervention studies, there is a need to design early-stage trials to incorporate objective measures that adequately test the proposed mechanism of action of the intervention and determine if the intervention target has been modulated. There is also a need for studies that demonstrate the effect of the intervention on the proposed mechanism of target engagement or site of action (e.g., the molecular, circuit, neural or system-based target) prior to an examination of clinical efficacy (an association with behavioral or clinical benefit). Clinical studies for these intervention targets should be designed so that even negative results will provide meaningful information.

Recently, a number of substantial investments have been made to support large, collaborative efforts aimed at validating biomarkers and outcome measures for use in autism clinical trials. These consortia involve public-private partnerships among academia, advocacy and other non-profit organizations, government, and industry, with a goal of reducing risk of investments into pharmacological autism trials and optimizing the success of such trials. These projects are examining a wide range of potential biomarkers and their relationships with observational and caregiver-report measures of behavior in large samples of autistic versus neurotypical individuals over time. Furthermore, regular communication, data sharing agreements, and shared measures across the existing consortia will increase the scientific utility of these investments. One example is the <u>Autism Biomarkers Consortium</u> for Clinical Trials (ABC-CT), a National Institutes of Health (NIH)-, Foundation for the NIH-, and Simons Foundation-funded consortium of sites that aims to develop, validate, and disseminate objective measures of social function and communication for autism, with the ultimate goal of advancing these measures as markers and predictors of treatment response.<sup>133</sup>

In sum, multiple laboratories are conducting studies to develop better ways of measuring intervention response. Continued investment in such studies will ensure that, as new behavioral and medical interventions are developed, we will have the capability of testing their efficacy. Such investments will also be essential for developing improved methods for identifying specific populations within the autism community that are responsive to specific interventions and identifying the neural mechanisms underlying intervention response.

## Research Policy Issues

There has been continued progress in the development and evaluation of multiple intervention types in recent years. There are now tremendous opportunities for combining therapeutic modalities in ways that potentially result in synergistic impacts that are greater than the sum of the parts. More studies on combination therapy approaches may be helpful in determining which therapies may work well in combination for which individuals. One example would be the combination of medications and behavioral interventions or using technology to facilitate improvements in interventions in the classroom. Advancement of new or reconceptualization of existing interventions into therapies organized into therapeutic modules that can be combined and reused in flexible arrangements can potentially offer opportunities for personalizing and finetuning interventions to the needs of the individual. combination therapies may especially be helpful in addressing co-occurring conditions such as anxiety, aggression, and depression. The recent Lancet Commission on the future of care and clinical research in autism laid out a stepped care approach that can be personalized to meet the needs of autistic individuals and their families as their strengths and needs evolve over time.<sup>5</sup> Implementation of

a stepped care approach can help promote efficient and equitable distribution of intervention resources, enabling individuals across the autism spectrum to meet their personalized and diverse goals.

Encouragingly, the diversity of study participants in autism intervention research has improved, as researchers more often strive to include underserved communities as well as populations previously excluded or overlooked. However, while representation has increased, participants from racial and ethnic minority groups are still underrepresented overall in autism intervention research,<sup>2, 134</sup> and disparities remain in access to services and interventions.<sup>135, 136</sup> This represents a critical gap in our understanding of how existing interventions may or may not be culturally and linguistically relevant and feasible for autistic individuals from underserved communities. Efforts should be made to include individuals from racial and ethnic minority groups and other underserved communities in intervention research, and culturally and linguistically relevant interventions need to be developed and be widely available so that all autistic individuals can access effective interventions.

Adolescents and adults are another underserved population in autism intervention research as most intervention studies are still focused on young children. Future research should seek to fill this gap by developing effective interventions for autistic individuals across the lifespan. Given the increased understanding that girls and women on the autism spectrum may have a different presentation of autism and face different health challenges compared to autistic boys and men,<sup>111, 137-139</sup> more also needs to be done to include girls and women on the autism spectrum in intervention research to provide access to effective and sex- and gender-appropriate interventions and outcome measures.

Additionally, there is some evidence to suggest that autistic individuals with higher support needs, including individuals with intellectual disability and those who are minimally speaking or non-speaking, are disproportionately excluded from intervention studies.<sup>5, 140, 141</sup> The challenges of working with this population in research settings may have created barriers, but solutions are needed to ensure that these individuals are represented in research generally and that studies that target their specific set of needs for high-quality interventions and supports are addressed. Accommodations may also need to be made to make it easier for family caregivers to participate. Inclusion of individuals of all levels of ability and support needs across the autism spectrum in research is an important goal to ensure that all autistic people have access to effective interventions, regardless of the level of support needs.

In addition to increasing the diversity of study participants, more research efforts are needed in the area of intervention implementation. A recent systematic review found that clinical guidelines for autism contained recommendations based mostly on expert opinion as opposed to empirical evidence.<sup>142</sup> This highlights the continued need to improve translation of research findings and implementation of evidence-based interventions in autism communities. Importantly, individuals with perceived "low" support needs may still have challenges in daily living, unmet support needs and co-occurring physical or mental health conditions – particularly those conditions and issues that might be "invisible" to others. Issues such as challenges with executive function and mental health concerns such as anxiety, depression, and emotional regulation often can result in significant challenges for autistic individuals even if they live independently or have many other strengths. More research on the connections between unmet needs and social determinants of health on mental health in individuals with autism are needed. Therefore, access to interventions should not be based solely on subjective observations of an

individual in clinical situations; rather, interventions should be available to those who report and demonstrate their need for support, regardless of their perceived cognitive and linguistic abilities.

Future resources should be directed towards increasing the accessibility of evidence-based interventions by improving community access to information about the efficacy and safety of different interventions (including rapid dissemination of novel interventions), improving and strengthening the autism service providers workforce, providing resources to navigate insurance and Medicaid/Medicare systems, and reducing disparities in intervention access and resources. By focusing on practical barriers to ultimate intervention deployment, including insurance, provider adoption willingness, and marginal expenses, a more robust, efficient, and complete pipeline from idea to effective individual treatment can be realized.

### Summary

While there have been multiple, important advances in the field of autism interventions, there is still much progress to be made. Researchers must continue to develop new interventions as well as improve on existing interventions for diverse settings and populations, including males and females, individuals with co-occurring conditions and varying levels of support needs, individuals across the lifespan, and those in settings or communities that are under-resourced or underserved. Efforts must also be made to improve community implementation of evidence-based interventions and improve community access to interventions proven to be effective to maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum. Importantly, the voices of autistic people, their families, and potential providers must be included in intervention research and implementation in a participatory and community-based approach. This will maximize the utility and relevance of the research.<sup>5</sup> Furthermore, autistic individuals and their caregivers must be allowed to choose what interventions work best for their unique needs to meet the diverse goals of individuals across the autism spectrum.

### Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1:** Develop and improve pharmacological and other medical interventions that will maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum.

#### **Examples:**

- Advance the study and treatment of genetic syndromes related to autism (including, but not limited to, RTT, FXS, and TSC) and utilize the groundwork provided by investigations of these disorders to develop similar mechanism-based, genetically targeted pharmacology treatment trials for autism.
- Explore innovate intervention modalities and combination therapies.
- Development interventions to address challenges across the autism spectrum and across the lifespan
- Investigate intervention response, including how girls and women on the autism spectrum respond differently to intervention approaches.
- Determine the safety and efficacy of pharmacological interventions for common co-occurring conditions such as mental health conditions, ADHD, gastrointestinal disorders, and sleep disorders in autistic populations.

• Develop biomarkers that can help inform decisions about the most appropriate interventions for particular individuals across the autism spectrum and provide objective, early assessments of response to intervention.

**RECOMMENDATION 2:** Create and improve a variety of psychosocial, developmental, occupational, and educational interventions that will maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum.

### Examples:

- Support research to ensure that interventions are developed that can address various subsets of
  individuals as well as the whole autism spectrum, the whole lifespan, and diverse populations
  (including girls and women, minimally speaking individuals, intellectually disabled individuals,
  adults, and individuals in under-resourced and underserved communities) and that
  interventions are accessible across settings, communities, and income levels.
- Develop interventions that can address the needs of autistic people across the whole lifespan early childhood, adolescence, early adulthood, middle age, and older adulthood – that offer a path toward continued learning and development of life skills, and that maximize positive outcomes.
- Identify the characteristics and components of, and contributors to, successful therapeutic approaches as a basis for future innovation and tailoring of interventions to particular populations or settings.
- Explore combination therapies.
- Develop outcome measures that include biomarkers of treatment success, measures of improvement across multiple domains, and improvements in health and well-being.

**RECOMMENDATION 3: Develop and improve technology-based interventions that will maximize positive outcomes for individuals on the autism spectrum.** 

## Examples:

- Develop technology-based interventions that help people on the autism spectrum improve their social and communication skills, increase their independence, and in many other ways help improve the quality of their lives.
- Develop tools allowing individuals on the autism spectrum to track and direct their own interventions.
- Development interventions for minimally speaking individuals and those with intellectual disabilities, with a focus on the use of technology to augment communication as well as adaptive, individualized intervention approaches for both of these underserved groups.
- Increase access to interventions by developing technology-based interventions that can be deployed outside of primary care or clinical settings.

## References

- 1. Whitehouse, A.J.O., et al., *Effect of Preemptive Intervention on Developmental Outcomes Among Infants Showing Early Signs of Autism: A Randomized Clinical Trial of Outcomes to Diagnosis.* JAMA Pediatrics, 2021. **175**(11): p. e213298.
- Hume, K., et al., Evidence-Based Practices for Children, Youth, and Young Adults with Autism: Third Generation Review. Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2021. 51(11): p. 4013-4032.
- 3. Sandbank, M., et al., *Project AIM: Autism intervention meta-analysis for studies of young children.* Psychological bulletin, 2020. **146**(1): p. 1-29.
- 4. Rogers, S.J., et al., A Multisite Randomized Controlled Trial Comparing the Effects of Intervention Intensity and Intervention Style on Outcomes for Young Children With Autism. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 2021. **60**(6): p. 710-722.
- 5. Lord, C., et al., *The Lancet Commission on the future of care and clinical research in autism*. The Lancet, 2022. **399**(10321): p. 271-334.
- 6. Yu, Q., et al., *Efficacy of Interventions Based on Applied Behavior Analysis for Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Meta-Analysis.* Psychiatry investigation, 2020. **17**(5): p. 432-443.
- 7. Leaf, J.B., et al., *Concerns About ABA-Based Intervention: An Evaluation and Recommendations.* Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2022. **52**(6): p. 2838-2853.
- Schreibman, L., et al., Naturalistic Developmental Behavioral Interventions: Empirically Validated Treatments for Autism Spectrum Disorder. Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2015.
   45(8): p. 2411-2428.
- 9. Crank, J.E., et al., *Understanding the Effects of Naturalistic Developmental Behavioral Interventions: A Project AIM Meta-analysis.* Autism research : official journal of the International Society for Autism Research, 2021. **14**(4): p. 817-834.
- 10. Hampton, L.H. and M.P. Sandbank, *Keeping up with the evidence base: Survey of behavior professionals about Naturalistic Developmental Behavioral Interventions.* Autism, 2021. **26**(4): p. 875-888.
- 11. Hugh, M.L., et al., *School-Implemented Interventions for Preschool to High School Students with Autism: An Update on Recent Research.* Current Psychiatry Reports, 2021. **23**(9): p. 54.
- 12. Odom, S.L., et al., *Educational Interventions for Children and Youth with Autism: A 40-Year Perspective.* Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2021. **51**(12): p. 4354-4369.
- Boyd, B.A., et al., *Efficacy of the ASAP Intervention for Preschoolers with ASD: A Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2018. 48(9): p. 3144-3162.
- 14. Vivanti, G., et al., *Outcomes of children receiving Group-Early Start Denver Model in an inclusive versus autism-specific setting: A pilot randomized controlled trial.* Autism, 2018. **23**(5): p. 1165-1175.
- 15. Beqiraj, L., et al., *Positive behavioural support for children and young people with developmental disabilities in special education settings: A systematic review.* Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2022. **35**(3): p. 719-735.
- Landa, R.J., Efficacy of early interventions for infants and young children with, and at risk for, autism spectrum disorders. International review of psychiatry (Abingdon, England), 2018. 30(1): p. 25-39.
- 17. Pacia, C., et al., A Systematic Review of Family-Mediated Social Communication Interventions for Young Children with Autism. Rev J Autism Dev Disord, 2022. **9**(2): p. 208-234.

- 18. Rojas-Torres, L.P., Y. Alonso-Esteban, and F. Alcantud-Marín, *Early Intervention with Parents of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders: A Review of Programs*. Children (Basel, Switzerland), 2020. **7**(12): p. 294.
- 19. Swanson, M.R., *The role of caregiver speech in supporting language development in infants and toddlers with autism spectrum disorder.* Development and psychopathology, 2020. **32**(4): p. 1230-1239.
- 20. Rosen, N.E., J.B. McCauley, and C. Lord, *Influence of siblings on adaptive behavior trajectories in autism spectrum disorder*. Autism, 2022. **26**(1): p. 135-145.
- 21. Zhang, B., et al., *Effectiveness of peer-mediated intervention on social skills for children with autism spectrum disorder: a randomized controlled trial.* Transl Pediatr, 2022. **11**(5): p. 663-675.
- 22. Connor, A., et al., *Near-Peer Facilitation of a Soft Skills Program for Young Adults With Autism.* Am J Occup Ther, 2022. **76**(4).
- 23. Kent, C., et al., *Can We Play Together? A Closer Look at the Peers of a Peer-Mediated Intervention to Improve Play in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(8): p. 2860-2873.
- 24. Kent, C., et al., Can I Learn to Play? Randomized Control Trial to Assess Effectiveness of a Peer-Mediated Intervention to Improve Play in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(6): p. 1823-1838.
- 25. Bambara, L.M., et al., Using Peer Supports to Encourage Adolescents With Autism Spectrum Disorder to Show Interest in Their Conversation Partners. J Speech Lang Hear Res, 2021. **64**(12): p. 4845-4860.
- 26. Roberts, G.J., et al., *Effects of a Self-Management with Peer Training Intervention on Academic Engagement for High School Students with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Journal of Behavioral Education, 2019. **28**(4): p. 456-478.
- 27. de Nocker, Y.L. and C.K. Toolan, *Using Telehealth to Provide Interventions for Children with ASD: a Systematic Review.* Rev J Autism Dev Disord, 2021: p. 1-31.
- 28. Simacek, J., et al., *Current Trends in Telehealth Applications to Deliver Social Communication Interventions for Young Children with or at Risk for Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Current developmental disorders reports, 2021. **8**(1): p. 15-23.
- 29. Chen, Y., et al., *Extended Reality (XR) and telehealth interventions for children or adolescents with autism spectrum disorder: Systematic review of qualitative and quantitative studies.* Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews, 2022. **138**: p. 104683.
- 30. Zhang, M., et al., *Virtual Reality Technology as an Educational and Intervention Tool for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Current Perspectives and Future Directions.* Behavioral sciences (Basel, Switzerland), 2022. **12**(5): p. 138.
- 31. Almurashi, H., et al., Augmented Reality, Serious Games and Picture Exchange Communication System for People with ASD: Systematic Literature Review and Future Directions. Sensors (Basel, Switzerland), 2022. **22**(3): p. 1250.
- 32. Barua, P.D., et al., *Artificial Intelligence Enabled Personalised Assistive Tools to Enhance Education of Children with Neurodevelopmental Disorders-A Review*. International journal of environmental research and public health, 2022. **19**(3): p. 1192.
- 33. Salimi, Z., E. Jenabi, and S. Bashirian, *Are social robots ready yet to be used in care and therapy of autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials.* Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews, 2021. **129**: p. 1-16.
- 34. Kumazaki, H., et al., *Optimal robot for intervention for individuals with autism spectrum disorders.* Psychiatry and clinical neurosciences, 2020. **74**(11): p. 581-586.

- 35. Saleh, M.A., F.A. Hanapiah, and H. Hashim, *Robot applications for autism: a comprehensive review*. Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology, 2021. **16**(6): p. 580-602.
- DiPietro, J., et al., Computer- and Robot-Assisted Therapies to Aid Social and Intellectual Functioning of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Medicina (Kaunas, Lithuania), 2019.
   55(8): p. 440.
- 37. Szymona, B., et al., *Robot-Assisted Autism Therapy (RAAT)*. *Criteria and Types of Experiments Using Anthropomorphic and Zoomorphic Robots. Review of the Research.* Sensors (Basel, Switzerland), 2021. **21**(11): p. 3720.
- 38. Alabdulkareem, A., N. Alhakbani, and A. Al-Nafjan, *A Systematic Review of Research on Robot-Assisted Therapy for Children with Autism.* Sensors (Basel, Switzerland), 2022. **22**(3): p. 944.
- Rehman, I.U., et al., Features of Mobile Apps for People with Autism in a Post COVID-19 Scenario: Current Status and Recommendations for Apps Using AI. Diagnostics (Basel, Switzerland), 2021.
   11(10): p. 1923.
- 40. Wall, N.G., et al., *E-technology social support programs for autistic children: Can they work?* World journal of psychiatry, 2021. **11**(12): p. 1239-1246.
- 41. Maseri, M., et al., *The Implementation of Application Software to Improve Verbal Communication in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Review.* Children (Basel, Switzerland), 2021. **8**(11): p. 1001.
- 42. Leung, P.W.S., et al., *Effectiveness of Using Mobile Technology to Improve Cognitive and Social Skills Among Individuals With Autism Spectrum Disorder: Systematic Literature Review.* JMIR mental health, 2021. **8**(9): p. e20892.
- 43. Saeedi, S., et al., *Application of Digital Games for Speech Therapy in Children: A Systematic Review of Features and Challenges.* Journal of healthcare engineering, 2022. **2022**: p. 4814945.
- 44. Logan, K., T. Iacono, and D. Trembath, *A systematic review of research into aided AAC to increase social-communication functions in children with autism spectrum disorder.* Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 2017. **33**(1): p. 51-64.
- 45. Iacono, T., D. Trembath, and S. Erickson, *The role of augmentative and alternative communication for children with autism: current status and future trends.* Neuropsychiatric disease and treatment, 2016. **12**: p. 2349-2361.
- 46. Kasari, C., et al., *Communication Interventions for Minimally Verbal Children With Autism: A Sequential Multiple Assignment Randomized Trial.* Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 2014. **53**(6): p. 635-646.
- 47. Donaldson Amy, L., e. corbin, and J. McCoy, *"Everyone Deserves AAC": Preliminary Study of the Experiences of Speaking Autistic Adults Who Use Augmentative and Alternative Communication.* Perspectives of the ASHA Special Interest Groups, 2021. **6**(2): p. 315-326.
- 48. Welch, V., et al., *Use of Mobile and Wearable Artificial Intelligence in Child and Adolescent Psychiatry: Scoping Review.* Journal of medical Internet research, 2022. **24**(3): p. e33560.
- 49. Black, M.H., et al., *The use of wearable technology to measure and support abilities, disabilities and functional skills in autistic youth: a scoping review.* Scandinavian journal of child and adolescent psychiatry and psychology, 2020. **8**: p. 48-69.
- 50. Fioriello, F., et al., *A wearable heart rate measurement device for children with autism spectrum disorder*. Scientific reports, 2020. **10**(1): p. 18659-18659.
- 51. Goodwin, M.S., et al., *Predicting aggression to others in youth with autism using a wearable biosensor*. Autism Res, 2019. **12**(8): p. 1286-1296.

- 52. Nuske, H.J., et al., *Evaluating commercially available wireless cardiovascular monitors for measuring and transmitting real-time physiological responses in children with autism*. Autism Res, 2022. **15**(1): p. 117-130.
- 53. Taj-Eldin, M., et al., A Review of Wearable Solutions for Physiological and Emotional Monitoring for Use by People with Autism Spectrum Disorder and Their Caregivers. Sensors (Basel, Switzerland), 2018. **18**(12): p. 4271.
- 54. Puli, A. and A. Kushki, *Toward Automatic Anxiety Detection in Autism: A Real-Time Algorithm for Detecting Physiological Arousal in the Presence of Motion.* IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering, 2020. **67**(3): p. 646-657.
- 55. Nguyen, J., et al., *Examining the effect of a wearable, anxiety detection technology on improving the awareness of anxiety signs in autism spectrum disorder: a pilot randomized controlled trial.* Molecular autism, 2021. **12**(1): p. 72.
- 56. Voss, C., et al., *Effect of Wearable Digital Intervention for Improving Socialization in Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized Clinical Trial.* JAMA pediatrics, 2019. **173**(5): p. 446-454.
- 57. O'Brien, A.M., et al., Providing visual directives via a smart watch to a student with Autism Spectrum Disorder: an intervention note. Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 2020.
   36(4): p. 249-257.
- Siddiqui, U.A., et al., Wearable-Sensors-Based Platform for Gesture Recognition of Autism Spectrum Disorder Children Using Machine Learning Algorithms. Sensors (Basel, Switzerland), 2021. 21(10): p. 3319.
- 59. Brinkmann, B.H., et al., *Seizure Diaries and Forecasting With Wearables: Epilepsy Monitoring Outside the Clinic.* Frontiers in neurology, 2021. **12**: p. 690404.
- 60. Beniczky, S., et al., Automated seizure detection using wearable devices: A clinical practice guideline of the International League Against Epilepsy and the International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology. Clinical Neurophysiology, 2021. **132**(5): p. 1173-1184.
- 61. Boon-Yasidhi, V., et al., Adverse effects of risperidone in children with autism spectrum disorders in a naturalistic clinical setting at siriraj hospital, Thailand. Psychiatry J, 2014. **2014**: p. 136158.
- 62. Al-Huseini, S., et al., *Effectiveness and Adverse Effects of Risperidone in Children with Autism* Spectrum Disorder in a Naturalistic Clinical Setting at a University Hospital in Oman. Autism Res Treat, 2022. **2022**: p. 2313851.
- 63. Sugimoto, Y., et al., *Aripiprazole in the real-world treatment for irritability associated with autism spectrum disorder in children and adolescents in Japan: 52-week post-marketing surveillance.* BMC Psychiatry, 2021. **21**(1): p. 204.
- 64. Zhou, M.S., et al., *Meta-analysis: Pharmacologic Treatment of Restricted and Repetitive Behaviors in Autism Spectrum Disorders.* Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 2021. **60**(1): p. 35-45.
- 65. Thom, R.P., et al., *Recent Updates in Psychopharmacology for the Core and Associated Symptoms of Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Current Psychiatry Reports, 2021. **23**(12): p. 79.
- 66. Borie, A.M., C. Theofanopoulou, and E. Andari, *The promiscuity of the oxytocin-vasopressin systems and their involvement in autism spectrum disorder*. Handbook of clinical neurology, 2021. **182**: p. 121-140.
- 67. Mayer, A.V., et al., *Randomized clinical trial shows no substantial modulation of empathyrelated neural activation by intranasal oxytocin in autism.* Scientific reports, 2021. **11**(1): p. 15056.

- 68. Sikich, L., et al., Intranasal Oxytocin in Children and Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorder. N Engl J Med, 2021. **385**(16): p. 1462-1473.
- 69. Kruppa, J.A., et al., *Neural modulation of social reinforcement learning by intranasal oxytocin in male adults with high-functioning autism spectrum disorder: a randomized trial.* Neuropsychopharmacology, 2019. **44**(4): p. 749-756.
- 70. Bernaerts, S., et al., *Behavioral effects of multiple-dose oxytocin treatment in autism: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial with long-term follow-up.* Mol Autism, 2020. **11**(1): p. 6.
- 71. Yamasue, H., et al., *Effect of intranasal oxytocin on the core social symptoms of autism spectrum disorder: a randomized clinical trial.* Mol Psychiatry, 2020. **25**(8): p. 1849-1858.
- 72. Jacob, S., et al., *Efficacy and safety of balovaptan for socialisation and communication difficulties in autistic adults in North America and Europe: a phase 3, randomised, placebo-controlled trial.* Lancet Psychiatry, 2022. **9**(3): p. 199-210.
- 73. Hollander, E., et al., A PHASE 2 RANDOMIZED CONTROLLED TRIAL OF BALOVAPTAN IN PEDIATRIC PARTICIPANTS WITH AUTISM SPECTRUM DISORDER. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 2020. **59**(10, Supplement): p. S262-S263.
- 74. Jacob, S., et al., *Large multicenter randomized trials in autism: key insights gained from the balovaptan clinical development program.* Molecular Autism, 2022. **13**(1): p. 25.
- 75. Hollander, E., et al., *Balovaptan vs Placebo for Social Communication in Childhood Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized Clinical Trial.* JAMA Psychiatry, 2022. **79**(8): p. 760-769.
- 76. Berry-Kravis, E.M., et al., *Inhibition of phosphodiesterase-4D in adults with fragile X syndrome: a randomized, placebo-controlled, phase 2 clinical trial.* Nature Medicine, 2021. **27**(5): p. 862-870.
- 77. Khaleghi, A., et al., *Effects of Non-invasive Neurostimulation on Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review*. Clin Psychopharmacol Neurosci, 2020. **18**(4): p. 527-552.
- 78. Casanova, M.F., et al., *Translational Neuroscience in Autism: From Neuropathology to Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation Therapies.* The Psychiatric clinics of North America, 2020.
   43(2): p. 229-248.
- Becker, J.E., E.K.B. Shultz, and C.T. Maley, *Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Conditions Other than Major Depressive Disorder*. Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Clinics of North America, 2019.
   28(1): p. 45-52.
- 80. Casanova, M.F., et al., *Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Autism Spectrum Disorders: Neuropathological Underpinnings and Clinical Correlations.* Seminars in pediatric neurology, 2020. **35**: p. 100832.
- 81. Huashuang, Z., et al., *Prevalence of Adverse Effects Associated With Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation for Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis.* Frontiers in psychiatry, 2022. **13**: p. 875591.
- 82. Robinson-Agramonte, M.L.A., et al., *Immune Dysregulation in Autism Spectrum Disorder: What Do We Know about It?* Int J Mol Sci, 2022. **23**(6).
- 83. Paprocka, J., et al., *Stem Cell Therapies for Cerebral Palsy and Autism Spectrum Disorder-A Systematic Review.* Brain sciences, 2021. **11**(12): p. 1606.
- 84. Sun, J.M. and J. Kurtzberg, *Stem cell therapies in cerebral palsy and autism spectrum disorder.* Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology, 2021. **63**(5): p. 503-510.
- 85. Price, J., *Cell therapy approaches to autism: a review of clinical trial data.* Molecular autism, 2020. **11**(1): p. 37.
- 86. Villarreal-Martínez, L., et al., *Stem Cell Therapy in the Treatment of Patients With Autism Spectrum Disorder: a Systematic Review and Meta-analysis.* Stem Cell Reviews and Reports, 2022. **18**(1): p. 155-164.

- 87. Hess, P., Ethical issues cloud case report of unproven stem cell therapy for autism, in Spectrum. 2021.
- 88. *Retraction.* Stem Cells Translational Medicine, 2021. **10**(12): p. 1717.
- 89. González-Domenech, P.J., et al., *A Narrative Review about Autism Spectrum Disorders and Exclusion of Gluten and Casein from the Diet.* Nutrients, 2022. **14**(9): p. 1797.
- 90. van der Wurff, I., et al., *A Scoping Literature Review of the Relation between Nutrition and ASD Symptoms in Children.* Nutrients, 2022. **14**(7): p. 1389.
- 91. Kittana, M., et al., *The Role of Vitamin D Supplementation in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Narrative Review*. Nutrients, 2021. **14**(1): p. 26.
- 92. Veselinović, A., et al., Neuroinflammation in Autism and Supplementation Based on Omega-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids: A Narrative Review. Medicina (Kaunas, Lithuania), 2021. 57(9): p. 893.
- 93. Tan, Q., et al., *Probiotics, prebiotics, synbiotics, and fecal microbiota transplantation in the treatment of behavioral symptoms of autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review.* Autism Research, 2021. **14**(9): p. 1820-1836.
- 94. Mitchell, L.K. and P.S.W. Davies, *Pre- and probiotics in the management of children with autism and gut issues: a review of the current evidence*. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 2022.
   76(7): p. 913-921.
- 95. Deb, S., et al., *Natural Products and Their Therapeutic Effect on Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Adv Neurobiol, 2020. **24**: p. 601-614.
- 96. Urdaneta, K.E., et al., *Autism Spectrum Disorders: Potential Neuro-Psychopharmacotherapeutic Plant-Based Drugs.* ASSAY and Drug Development Technologies, 2018. **16**(8): p. 433-444.
- 97. Sissons, J.H., et al., *Calm with horses? A systematic review of animal-assisted interventions for improving social functioning in children with autism.* Autism, 2022. **26**(6): p. 1320-1340.
- 98. Hu, J., et al., *Art Therapy: A Complementary Treatment for Mental Disorders*. Frontiers in psychology, 2021. **12**: p. 686005-686005.
- 99. Shuper Engelhard, E. and M. Vulcan, *The Potential Benefits of Dance Movement Therapy in Improving Couple Relations of Individuals Diagnosed With Autism Spectrum Disorder-A Review.* Frontiers in psychology, 2021. **12**: p. 619936-619936.
- 100. Drüsedau, L., et al., A structured group intervention (TüTASS) with focus on self-perception and mindfulness for children with autism spectrum disorder, ASD. A pilot study. European archives of psychiatry and clinical neuroscience, 2022. **272**(2): p. 177-185.
- 101. Semple, R.J., *Review: Yoga and mindfulness for youth with autism spectrum disorder: review of the current evidence.* Child and Adolescent Mental Health, 2019. **24**(1): p. 12-18.
- 102. Hourston, S. and R. Atchley, *Autism and Mind-Body Therapies: A Systematic Review.* Journal of alternative and complementary medicine (New York, N.Y.), 2017. **23**(5): p. 331-339.
- 103. Gassner, L., M. Geretsegger, and J. Mayer-Ferbas, *Effectiveness of music therapy for autism spectrum disorder, dementia, depression, insomnia and schizophrenia: update of systematic reviews.* European journal of public health, 2022. **32**(1): p. 27-34.
- 104. Chen, T., et al., *Dance intervention for negative symptoms in individuals with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis.* Complement Ther Clin Pract, 2022. **47**: p. 101565.
- 105. Srinivasan, S.M., D.T. Cavagnino, and A.N. Bhat, *Effects of Equine Therapy on Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review.* Rev J Autism Dev Disord, 2018. **5**(2): p. 156-175.

- 106. Gabriels, R.L., et al., *Long-Term Effect of Therapeutic Horseback Riding in Youth With Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized Trial.* Front Vet Sci, 2018. **5**: p. 156.
- Rossow, T., K. MacLennan, and T. Tavassoli, *The relationship between sensory reactivity differences and mental health symptoms in preschool-age autistic children*. Autism Res, 2021.
   14(8): p. 1645-1657.
- MacLennan, K., T. Rossow, and T. Tavassoli, *The relationship between sensory reactivity, intolerance of uncertainty and anxiety subtypes in preschool-age autistic children.* Autism, 2021.
   25(8): p. 2305-2316.
- 109. Hwang, Y.I., et al., Understanding anxiety in adults on the autism spectrum: An investigation of its relationship with intolerance of uncertainty, sensory sensitivities and repetitive behaviours. Autism, 2019. **24**(2): p. 411-422.
- 110. MacLennan, K., S. O'Brien, and T. Tavassoli, *In Our Own Words: The Complex Sensory Experiences of Autistic Adults.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2021. **52**(7): p. 3061-3075.
- 111. Mason, D., et al., *Predictors of quality of life for autistic adults.* Autism Res, 2018. **11**(8): p. 1138-1147.
- 112. Tye, C., et al., *Characterizing the Interplay Between Autism Spectrum Disorder and Comorbid Medical Conditions: An Integrative Review.* Frontiers in psychiatry, 2019. **9**: p. 751.
- 113. Lamy, M. and C.A. Erickson, *Pharmacological management of behavioral disturbances in children and adolescents with autism spectrum disorders.* Current Problems in Pediatric and Adolescent Health Care, 2018. **48**(10): p. 250-264.
- 114. Perihan, C., et al., *Effects of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Reducing Anxiety in Children with High Functioning ASD: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2020. **50**(6): p. 1958-1972.
- 115. Wood, J.J., et al., *Cognitive Behavioral Treatments for Anxiety in Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized Clinical Trial.* JAMA Psychiatry, 2020. **77**(5): p. 474-483.
- 116. Bemmer, E.R., et al., *Modified CBT for social anxiety and social functioning in young adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Mol Autism, 2021. **12**(1): p. 11.
- 117. Yang, Y.J. and K.M. Chung, *Pilot Randomized Control Trial of an App-Based CBT Program for Reducing Anxiety in Individuals with ASD without Intellectual Disability.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2022.
- Dickson, K.S., M.L. Galligan, and H. Lok, Short report: A quantitative methodological review of participant characteristics in the literature testing mental health interventions for youth with autism spectrum disorder. Autism : the international journal of research and practice, 2022.
   26(4): p. 995-1000.
- 119. Rodgers, J. and A. Ofield, *Understanding, Recognising and Treating Co-occurring Anxiety in Autism.* Current developmental disorders reports, 2018. **5**(1): p. 58-64.
- 120. Esposito, D., et al., *Sleeping without Prescription: Management of Sleep Disorders in Children with Autism with Non-Pharmacological Interventions and Over-the-Counter Treatments.* Brain Sci, 2020. **10**(7).
- 121. Hayashi, M., et al., *Melatonin Treatment and Adequate Sleep Hygiene Interventions in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Randomized Controlled Trial.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2022. **52**(6): p. 2784-2793.
- 122. Zisapel, N., Assessing the potential for drug interactions and long term safety of melatonin for the treatment of insomnia in children with autism spectrum disorder. Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol, 2022. **15**(2): p. 175-185.

- 123. Schroder, C.M., et al., *Pediatric prolonged-release melatonin for insomnia in children and adolescents with autism spectrum disorders.* Expert Opin Pharmacother, 2021. **22**(18): p. 2445-2454.
- 124. Halstead, E., et al., *The treatment of sleep problems in autistic adults in the United Kingdom.* Autism, 2021. **25**(8): p. 2412-2417.
- 125. Madra, M., R. Ringel, and K.G. Margolis, *Gastrointestinal Issues and Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Psychiatr Clin North Am, 2021. **44**(1): p. 69-81.
- 126. Żebrowska, P., I. Łaczmańska, and Ł. Łaczmański, *Future Directions in Reducing Gastrointestinal Disorders in Children With ASD Using Fecal Microbiota Transplantation*. Front Cell Infect Microbiol, 2021. **11**: p. 630052.
- 127. Kang, D.W., et al., *Long-term benefit of Microbiota Transfer Therapy on autism symptoms and gut microbiota*. Sci Rep, 2019. **9**(1): p. 5821.
- 128. Karhu, E., et al., *Nutritional interventions for autism spectrum disorder*. Nutr Rev, 2020. **78**(7): p. 515-531.
- 129. Bradshaw, J., et al., *The Use of Eye Tracking as a Biomarker of Treatment Outcome in a Pilot Randomized Clinical Trial for Young Children with Autism.* Autism Research, 2019. **12**(5): p. 779-793.
- Kang, E., et al., Atypicality of the N170 Event-Related Potential in Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Meta-analysis. Biological psychiatry. Cognitive neuroscience and neuroimaging, 2018. 3(8): p. 657-666.
- 131. Kala, S., et al., *Brief Report: Preliminary Evidence of the N170 as a Biomarker of Response to Treatment in Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Frontiers in psychiatry, 2021. **12**: p. 709382.
- 132. Ramot, M., et al., *Direct modulation of aberrant brain network connectivity through real-time NeuroFeedback.* eLife, 2017. **6**: p. e28974.
- 133. McPartland, J.C., et al., *The Autism Biomarkers Consortium for Clinical Trials (ABC-CT): Scientific Context, Study Design, and Progress Toward Biomarker Qualification.* Frontiers in integrative neuroscience, 2020. **14**: p. 16.
- 134. Steinbrenner, J.R., et al., *Patterns in reporting and participant inclusion related to race and ethnicity in autism intervention literature: Data from a large-scale systematic review of evidence-based practices*. Autism, 2022: p. 13623613211072593.
- 135. Smith, K.A., et al., *Disparities in Service Use Among Children With Autism: A Systematic Review.* Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(Suppl 1): p. S35-S46.
- 136. Luelmo, P., Y. Sandoval, and C. Kasari, *Undocumented Mexican mothers of children with autism: navigating the health care and educational service systems.* International Journal of Developmental Disabilities, 2020. **68**(4): p. 567-577.
- 137. Kassee, C., et al., *Physical health of autistic girls and women: a scoping review.* Mol Autism, 2020. **11**(1): p. 84.
- 138. Lockwood Estrin, G., et al., *Barriers to Autism Spectrum Disorder Diagnosis for Young Women and Girls: a Systematic Review.* Rev J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **8**(4): p. 454-470.
- 139. Samuel, P., et al., *Sensory challenges experienced by autistic women during pregnancy and childbirth: a systematic review.* Arch Gynecol Obstet, 2022. **305**(2): p. 299-311.
- 140. Stedman, A., et al., Are Children Severely Affected by Autism Spectrum Disorder Underrepresented in Treatment Studies? An Analysis of the Literature. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2019. 49(4): p. 1378-1390.
- 141. Russell, G., et al., *Selection bias on intellectual ability in autism research: a cross-sectional review and meta-analysis.* Mol Autism, 2019. **10**: p. 9.

142. Wickstrom, J., et al., *Systematic Review: Recommendations for Rehabilitation in ASD and ID From Clinical Practice Guidelines.* Archives of rehabilitation research and clinical translation, 2021. **3**(3): p. 100140-100140.

# Chapter 5: Services and Supports

What Services and Supports Are Needed to Maximize Health and Well-Being?

Aspirational Goal: Develop and implement high-quality, evidence-based, and widely accessible services and supports that maximize health and well-being across the lifespan for all people on the autism spectrum and their families.

#### Introduction

Across their lifespan, autistic people may need a range of supports and services in different areas (e.g., healthcare, education, social services, etc.), with adjustments to meet varying needs at different stages of their lives. Question 5 (Services and Supports) *Strategic Plan* Recommendations include supporting research to scale up and implement evidence-based interventions in community settings, reducing disparities in access and outcomes for underserved populations, and improving service models to ensure consistency of services across many domains. Overall, Question 5 highlights the need for accessible, cost-effective services that optimize the health and wellbeing of people with autism.

There have been notable advancements in the services research portfolio from 2008 to 2020. In 2020, 9% (\$34.8 million) of autism-related research funding from Federal agencies and private organizations addressed issues related to services and supports.<sup>1</sup> This reflects significant growth from 2008, when 2% of total funding (\$4.2 million) was directed to research on services. There have been advances in recent years regarding the direction and priorities of autism services research and the incorporation of different perspectives, especially from those with lived experience.<sup>2</sup> This includes research focused on supportive services post-diagnosis and during times of transition, self-directed care, increased access to services and supports, identifying optimal ways to support the acquisition of life skills, research addressing disparities in underrepresented groups, and measuring the health, wellbeing, safety, and mortality of people with autism. Although there has been some growth in services research funding over the years, there is still a need for translation of findings to community practice, as the quality and accessibility of services for people on the autism spectrum remains uneven, particularly in lowerresource settings.<sup>3</sup> Members of the autism community have continued to voice the need for more services research that can significantly impact the current service infrastructure and those living with autism today. Adequate and sustained funding allocated towards services research will be needed to achieve the Question 5 Recommendations of the IACC Strategic Plan.

Every individual on the autism spectrum has a distinct and unique set of strengths and challenges and may need varying levels of support in different areas. For example, some individuals on the autism spectrum have accompanying language and/or intellectual disabilities (ID) or other co-occurring physical or mental health conditions that may require specialized or more intensive services supports across the lifespan. A wide variety of services and supports are available to help maximize health and well-being

among children and adults on the autism spectrum. Although some of these may be covered by insurance or offered at no cost through federal and state programs, families and individuals often require assistance in connecting to additional specialists and resources and may be required to pay for certain supportive services out of pocket. The result is a "patchwork" system where families and individuals must identify available services and navigate multiple sources and sets of requirements, making it challenging to access and maintain connection to the specific services and supports that they need. Recent research has identified ongoing unmet needs for adequate, cost-effective services to alleviate some of the financial strain on autistic individuals and their families.<sup>4</sup>

In this chapter, we describe gains and opportunities in research on several specific service-related areas, including education, healthcare, health and safety, person-centered choice and planning, caregiver supports, housing, and workforce training. For all the recent successes in autism services research, gaps in services remain for children and adults with autism and their families across a continuum of need.

#### **Education System**

Schools are one of the primary settings where children with autism receive intensive supports and services.<sup>5</sup> With the growing number of autistic students entering the education system, there is a need to standardize the methods by which eligibility for services is determined. The No Child Left Behind Act and the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act (IDEA) both state that students with autism must have access to high-quality, research-based interventions that help support them in the least restrictive instructional environment that can meet their learning needs. IDEA classifies autism as a "developmental disability significantly affecting verbal and nonverbal communication and social interaction, generally evident before age three, that adversely affects a child's educational performance." However, many states, and even school districts within a given state, can differ in their interpretation of the "educational impact" required for an autism classification according to IDEA, given limited guidance to define this concept.<sup>6</sup> Research has highlighted discrepancies between educational eligibility for autism-related services as compared to clinical diagnoses of autism, where more girls than boys may be lost in educational vs. clinical diagnoses.<sup>7</sup> This inconsistency may result in the absence or lack of services provided to students with autism, or access to services under different eligibility criteria.<sup>8</sup> In order to match students with effective services and supports, classification systems need to be sensitive to the characteristics that are most valid and distinguish between students with autismrelated traits and those without.<sup>9</sup> Determining eligibility criteria for appropriate, tailored educational supports and services remains an area of opportunity for continued research.

#### Federally funded programs such as the U.S. Department of Education's National Professional

<u>Development Center on ASD</u> have aimed to improve outcomes when students are the recipients of evidence-based practices (EBPs). More research is needed to further our understanding of the evidence-based practices that are most effective for students with autism.<sup>10</sup> Furthermore, research suggests that an educator's individual attitudes about EBPs can influence their use of these practices with children with autism in public schools.<sup>11</sup> Strategies targeted at individual provider (teachers and staff) attitudes towards these practices might improve the rates of utilization of EBPs in classrooms. Additionally,

optimal leadership (i.e., principals, administrators, etc.) behaviors are associated with a positive school climate for EBP implementation.<sup>12</sup> Given the number of EBPs that teachers and classroom staff may aim to use simultaneously, future research can work to shed light on strategies to implement numerous EBPs in various settings, with the goal of improving educational outcomes and mitigating failed implementation.<sup>13</sup>

Currently, the public education system is not adequately preparing students with autism for adulthood. Research suggests that Individualized Education Program (IEPs) for students with autism in their final year of school may not be consistently meeting the standards outlined by law or best practice recommendations necessary for successful transition from high school.<sup>14-16</sup> Less is known around the preparation of autistic students enrolled in charter, private, and home schools. Before students graduate from high school, curricula could focus on building skills for students to be successful in the workplace, including introducing Project-Based Learning (PBL) and encouraging students to seek out paid apprenticeships. PBL helps prepare students for the workforce by building teamwork and interpersonal skills and allows them to explore their learning and communication styles. Studies show that project-based, team-centered problem-solving can help individuals build skills at their own pace and increase engagement.<sup>17, 18</sup> This could be due to the fact that PBL allows students to use practical thinking as they make decisions and discover solutions about issues that interest them.<sup>19</sup>

Apprenticeships are paid positions that include on-the-job training integrated with classroom instruction and usually conclude with the individual earning a nationally recognized credential.<sup>20</sup> The Office of Disability Employment Policy (ODEP), through the National Apprenticeship Act of 2021, funds the <u>Partnership on Inclusive Apprenticeship (PIA)</u> which provides technical assistance around inclusive recruiting, teaching, and on-the-job training practices. Mentorship plays a large role in the experience of apprentices, as many of them have limited exposure to the industry.<sup>21</sup> Further research is needed to develop best practices to help youth with autism develop the life and vocational skills necessary to support successful outcomes after exiting the education system.

#### Healthcare System

#### Insurance Coverage

Health insurance remains an important component of ensuring access to and utilization of autism services and supports. Across the U.S., there is wide variability in the kind, amount, and extent of service coverage for certain services and supports for individuals with autism and their families. One important funding stream for reimbursement of health services provided to individuals with autism is the Medicaid program. Jointly operated between the states and the Federal government, Medicaid provides healthcare coverage for individuals below certain income thresholds. Income and eligibility requirements can vary by <u>state</u>. A variety of services and supports may be covered by Medicaid, such as case management, rehabilitative services, and physical, occupational, and speech therapies. The state Medicaid agency and the Medicaid health plan determines which services are "medically necessary" and which providers can be reimbursed for services. The <u>Early and Periodic Screening</u>, Diagnostic and

<u>Treatment (EPSDT)</u> benefit of the child health portion of Medicaid mandates the provision of medically necessary services found at section 1905(a) of the Social Security Act, including screening, diagnostic, and treatment services, for Medicaid beneficiaries under the age of 21.

If a family earns too much to qualify for Medicaid and their child is not covered under a group health plan or other creditable health insurance, publicly funded health insurances may be obtained through the <u>Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP</u>). CHIP is administered by states, according to federal requirements. The program is funded jointly by states and the federal government. Every <u>state</u> administers its own CHIP program with broad guidance from CMS. Coverage for ABA and other autism services varies by state.

Waiver programs are used to deliver some kinds of services for people with disabilities. A waiver program approved by the federal Centers on Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) allows states to waive or bend the usual rules to allow Medicaid and other services to be delivered in a different place, to people with different needs, or different income levels. Nearly all states and DC offer Home and Community Based Services (HCBS) Medicaid Waivers, which are fee-for-service programs. These must follow federal guidelines and are available to people who prefer to get long-term care services and supports in their home or community, rather than in an institutional setting. States can offer a variety of autism services under an HCBS Waiver program, such as intensive individual support services, respite care, and adult life planning.<sup>22</sup> HCBS Waivers can help to meet the service needs of people with autism and decrease their unmet healthcare needs.<sup>23-25</sup> Further, having choices in the selection of services and service providers, as well as control over day-to-day provision of services, strengthens the impact of the waiver services for both individuals and their families.<sup>26</sup> In light of the heightened demand for autism services and long waiting lists, some states developed waivers specifically for children with autism; the development of adult autism-specific waivers are less frequent.<sup>27-30</sup>

Many families use private insurance to cover health care costs. By 2019, all 50 U.S. states had enacted private autism insurance mandate legislation requiring coverage of autism-related services. <sup>31</sup> Further, forty-seven of these states clearly specify coverage for ABA in their mandates. <sup>32</sup> Research suggests that mandates for private insurance to cover certain autism services can relieve some of the public sector cost of autism care and increase utilization of autism services, but this often is accompanied by shifts in costs to commercial insurers and families.<sup>32-35</sup> Once the law for an autism mandate is enacted in a given state, research suggests that the number of children receiving services increases with each passing year, and rates of ASD diagnosis and service utilization increase as well.<sup>33, 36, 37</sup>

Research is also beginning to evaluate whether the type of health care coverage has an impact on the services an individual receives. A recent study found that privately insured children with autism are less likely to have health insurance plans that covered a fuller range of needed services compared to children on public insurance.<sup>29</sup> Additional work has found that children with autism enrolled in Medicaid were more likely to have visits to occupational therapists, physical therapists, and behavioral therapists compared to children with autism-

related HCBS Waivers are more likely to have outpatient visits and less likely to have inpatient visits and long-term treatment than children without HCBS Waivers.<sup>38</sup> A recent review found preliminary evidence that HCBS waivers for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities benefit states economically, reduce unmet healthcare needs, increase parental ability to continue working, and reduce racial disparities in care access.<sup>23</sup> Despite these promising developments, it is estimated that approximately 30% of children with autism still do not receive the services they need.<sup>39</sup> Further research in this area is needed in order to ensure consistency of care and services received by individuals with autism and their families.

#### Service Delivery Models

The medical home model of care, developed by the American Academy of Pediatrics, is a familycentered teams approach to providing and coordinating medical care and facilitates communication of condition-specific needs and smooth transitions between providers/offices.<sup>40</sup> Research has shown that the medical home model facilitates access to care for autistic children. Parents of autistic children who participate in a medical home report fewer unmet needs than those who did not.<sup>41</sup> Autistic young adults who participated in a medical home were also three times as likely to receive healthcare transition services as those without a medical home.<sup>42</sup> Research also shows that the presence of a medical home is associated with increased parent reports of shared health care decision-making, receipt of preventive pediatric care, and reduced frustration in accessing services.<sup>43</sup> This suggests that a medical team approach to pediatric care can facilitate the provision of organized and coordinated healthcare supports and services for people with autism and their families.

#### Mental Health Services and Supports

Co-occurring mental health conditions are more prevalent in the autism population than in the general population,<sup>44</sup> including anxiety disorders, depressive disorders, bipolar and mood disorders, schizophrenia, and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder.<sup>45</sup> Recent studies have also focused on "masking" or "camouflaging" behaviors in autism, which include strategies individuals may use to hide their autistic characteristics so they can fit in better socially. Masking creates stress for the individual, however, and can lead to mental health issues and burnout. Studies suggest that these behaviors are associated with mental health challenges such as depression, stress, and anxiety.<sup>46-51</sup> Research has also suggested that autistic children experience a greater number of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) in their family and community environments that may later impact their mental and physical health.<sup>52-54</sup> ACEs include issues such as family divorces, deaths, abuse, neglect, family illness, incarceration, or substance abuse, discrimination, and poverty. Autistic students have reported that mental health issues interfere with their success in school and that they have difficulty identifying and accessing needed supports.<sup>55-57</sup> For both children and adults with autism, access to high quality mental and behavioral health supports to address these needs among autistic individuals is essential. Studies have also suggested that autistic people are at higher risk of suicide than the general population.<sup>58</sup> Progress is being made in understanding risks for suicide and developing tailored approaches to suicide prevention in autistic individuals.<sup>59-61</sup> Additional research efforts are working to bridge the gap between behavioral

and mental health through the validation of new tools and instruments that can facilitate symptom recognition by both autistic people and professionals.<sup>62</sup>

#### Dental Care

Autistic individuals may struggle with maintaining healthy dental hygiene.<sup>63, 64</sup> This could be due to a combination of sensory issues related to sights, sounds, and smells while in dental provider offices, communication issues, in addition to poor dental habits at home.<sup>65</sup> Further, autistic children may have major risk of developing tooth decay, periodontal lesions, and alterations of the oral microbiome due to the aforementioned sensory issue, as well as oral trauma due to self-injury.<sup>66</sup> Many of these issues can be reduced through preventative approaches, such as personalized educational models, as well as environmental alterations to dental offices to accommodate sensory issues related to autism. Research is beginning to evaluate the effectiveness of environmental alteration approaches (e.g., dimmed lights, images shown on ceilings, calming music, and tactile pressure using weighted vests).<sup>67</sup> Additional work is needed to determine how to scale these approaches in various community service settings. Trainings for families to use with their children and for autistic adults, as well as trainings for dental health providers are emerging and may be one helpful approach.<sup>68, 69</sup> The National Institute for Dental and Craniofacial Research publication of a Practical Oral Care Guide for People with Autism is one example of recent educational efforts to address oral health in individuals on the autism spectrum.<sup>70</sup> In a recent study funded by NIDCD, researchers discussed how collaboration between dentists and occupational therapists to optimize the dental clinic environment and help autistic patients emotional regulation and familiarization with dental procedures can create an approach that works well for individuals with autism.<sup>65, 70</sup> For transition age autistic individuals, transition to different insurance coverage remains as a potential barrier to continued dental care, with the potential risk of a drop in coverage for a prolonged period of time or a lack of coverage for a particular procedure.<sup>71</sup> Additional research is needed in the area of improving access to cosmetic dental procedures and the physical and mental health benefits of these procedures.

### Appropriate Services to Address Health and Safety Concerns

Many autistic people have coexisting mental and physical conditions.<sup>72</sup> These higher rates of health complications throughout the life course may result in elevated risk of early mortality. Research shows the causes of death to be diverse, including chronic conditions (such as cancer and seizures), accidents (such as choking on food and accidental poisoning), and health complications due to medication side effects.<sup>73</sup> Additionally, the research suggests that even though autistic individuals die more by suicide and present with more self-harm than do their non-autistic peers, the association can be explained by co-occurring mental health conditions.<sup>74, 75</sup> To address these significant health disparities, it is necessary to increase implementation of services, evidence-based approaches, and trauma-informed care.<sup>76-78</sup> Additional research around improved access to appropriate preventative mental health services and supports across the lifespan may also ameliorate mortality rates seen in the autistic population. Victimization remains a concern among autistic populations, particularly with regard to sexual violence, physical and online bullying/harassment, financial exploitation, and maltreatment.<sup>79-81</sup> Professionals and

providers must be properly trained to provide optimal support for autistic populations experiencing victimization. In addition, there is a need for more training and supports to help autistic people learn how to recognize exploitative behavior, advocate for themselves, and seek help from others when needed. There also is a need for the healthcare system to emphasize increasing access to health services in underserved populations and cultural competency among service providers. Language barriers have already been noted as a factor in the decreasing number of hours of direct services received by non-English speaking families compared to English-speaking families.<sup>82</sup> For example, a substantially lower percentage of Latino children receive school-based occupational therapy (OT) and physical therapy (PT), and a moderately lower percentage receive PT outside of school compared with non-Latino White children.<sup>83</sup> Additional research is needed to improve access to supports and services for families with limited English proficiency. Further, there is a need to understand and consider diverse experiences, preferences, and values in the design and provision of autism services for families and their children.<sup>84</sup>

Overall, it is important to continue to support research to test quality services and supports as well as evidence-based interventions that can be scaled up and implemented in any community setting and be accessible through health insurance coverage. Although additional research on the utilization of community-based organizations is needed, studies suggests that with greater adoption, implementation, and sustained utilization of evidence-based practices within community-based care settings, there can be significant improvement of appropriate service delivery to individuals with autism.<sup>85, 86</sup> Additionally, efforts to improve access to high quality autism-related mental health services would require explicit attention to the organization and financing of these mental health services.<sup>87</sup>

#### Law Enforcement and Safety

Law enforcement plays a key role in responding to incidents involving the safety of individuals with autism and developmental disabilities. Wandering, or elopement, behavior presents safety risks for some individuals with autism is one type of safety-related issue that often involves law enforcement. Approximately one in four children with autism exhibit wandering behaviors away from supervision each year, with about one in five cases resulting in fatalities.<sup>88</sup> Most of the adverse incidents resulting from wandering episodes include unintentional drowning and motor vehicle accidents. For example, in incidents of unintentional drowning near bodies of water around a child's residence, wandering was the most commonly reported activity that precipitated this outcome.<sup>89</sup> Improvements in swim skills have been observed in autistic children participating in learn-to-swim programs, however, additional focus must be provided on ensuring all autistic individuals have access to these swimming instruction programs.<sup>90</sup> Because the risk for elopement increases with the severity of autism and with co-occurring intellectual disabilities, many of the individuals at greatest risk have limited language and may not be able to tell first responders their names, addresses, or phone numbers if they get lost.<sup>91</sup> In 2017, Congress passed Kevin and Avonte's Law, honoring the memory of two boys with autism, Kevin Wills and Avonte Oquendo, who drowned while wandering. The U.S. Department of Justice has led the implementation of Kevin and Avonte's Law, supporting numerous grant awards for wandering prevention and training of law enforcement departments across the U.S. on how to manage cases of wandering by children with autism and other developmental disabilities to maximize speed and safe

return home of the children.<sup>92, 93</sup> In addition, The Department of Justice and Vera Institute have collaborated on a program called Serving Safely to train law enforcement on how to have safe interactions with individuals with mental illnesses and developmental disabilities in a variety of different law enforcement situations.<sup>93</sup> Additional resources are needed to adequately support and train caregivers and service providers on the risks of wandering. Such resources could include increased access to tracking technologies, improved IEP changes to address wandering, swim instructor trainings that focus on the needs of autistic students, and additional support from pediatricians on wandering mitigation strategies.<sup>94, 95</sup> Additionally, more research is needed in the utilization of outdoor programs to encourage physical activity outdoors and for the purposes of environmental exploration. Trainings that familiarize autistic individuals with how to safely interact with law enforcement and the use of ID cards and medical bracelets to help alert law enforcement to the needs of autistic people they may encounter have also been recent steps that have increased the level of education of both autistic people and their families and law enforcement to increase the chances for positive and productive interactions.

Some autistic individuals may have contact with law enforcement and the broader criminal justice system and it is important that their needs are recognized and that appropriate services are provided.<sup>96</sup> Current research suggests that young adults with autism were not overrepresented in the juvenile and adult justice systems, received similar charges and charge outcomes, and were as likely to reoffend as their peers.<sup>97</sup> However, by age 21, approximately 20% of youth with autism had been stopped and questioned by police and nearly 5% had been arrested.<sup>98</sup> Effective training models for law enforcement built around understanding and recognizing traits of autism, increasing practical skills around typical autistic behaviors (i.e., stimming, communication differences, etc.), and cultural responsivity with regard to autistic people from Black and Hispanic/Latino populations may improve community perceptions during these interactions and improve outcomes.<sup>99-102</sup> Additional research is needed around best practices for policing procedures around evidence-gathering interviews with autistic individuals in order to avoid instances of coercion or unfair interactions with law enforcement.

### Ensuring Individualization, Choice, Person-Centered Planning, and Self-Direction

People with autism may have a wide range of support needs that evolve over the course of their lifespan. Due to the wide range of needs within the autism community, corresponding supports and services should optimally be tailored to the needs of each autistic individual. The concept of quality of life (QOL) serves as a conceptual and assessment framework to develop person-centered planning as a basic principle to guide professional practice.<sup>103</sup> Validated QOL assessment instruments are used to measure personalized support trajectories to ensure that autistic individuals achieve optimal outcomes in the domains of life that they decide are most important to themselves.<sup>104</sup> However, additional research is needed around the use of QOL measurements, the outcomes associated with person-centered planning, and the shift away from deficits-based models of autism.<sup>105</sup>

Legal guardianship, where a designated person has the legal right to make decisions for a person with disabilities, had been the standard practice for individuals with intellectual disabilities for many decades, but person-centered planning has offered an alternative for some families and individuals that allows for

the person with a disability to direct their own support decisions and choices.<sup>106</sup> A legal guardian can be involved in person centered planning processes if needed or desired. There have been advances in person-centered planning, particularly for transition-to-adulthood planning. Within healthcare transition, patient autonomy is frequently cited as the ideal goal during transition planning, citing positive health outcomes over time.<sup>107</sup> Additionally, shared decision-making models are more frequently being seen as a benchmark measure within a successful healthcare transition protocol for autistic individuals.<sup>108</sup> Additional research is needed around guardianship and alternatives to maximize self-determination and choice for individuals with disabilities.

The role of networks of support (i.e., family caregivers, providers, healthcare workers, etc.) in ensuring patient-centered care has been an emerging topic within academia. For example, while family caregivers provide 70-90% of care for autistic people living in the community, most healthcare providers do not meaningfully involve family caregivers as integral components to delivering person-centered care to autistic individuals.<sup>109</sup> In addition, the lived experience provided from patient- and family-centered care would be ideal in identifying systemic issues and "on the ground" solutions for local healthcare providers to optimize the supports and services offered to individuals with disabilities in their facilities.<sup>110</sup>

#### Navigation Services

Family navigation can serve as an important support system for families of children with autism. Family navigators are professionals who engage with families to enhance access to early identification and services via shared navigation plans that help meet the family's priorities and goals when navigating systems of support. These navigation services have been found to be effective in improving access and adherence to services over time.<sup>111</sup> Comprehensive evidence-based family navigation services consist of key components including individually tailored, family-centered care coordination. <sup>112</sup> Typically, family navigation is designed to assist under resourced families in navigating potentially complex systems of care. Tools designed specifically for the development of shared navigation plans for families following a diagnosis of autism are currently limited.<sup>113</sup> In addition, the effectiveness of family navigation is related to multiple factors, including service timing, family factors, case management, and presumed service needs. As a result, these navigation services may be implemented differently across different health care delivery systems, resulting in highly variable initial outcomes and family experiences.<sup>114</sup> However, the evidence of the feasibility, acceptability, and potential efficacy of family navigation services at increasing access and reducing time to autism-related diagnostic services has warranted additional research and focus on this service. Additionally, family navigation may also help support autistic parents of young children, some of whom may be diagnosed as autistic as well due to the heritability of autism.<sup>115</sup> There is a noted dearth in research around the service and support needs of autistic parents and the strategies that may help them serve as caregivers, highlighting an area for future research.

#### **Caregiver Supports**

Several private and non-profit organizations currently exist offering support, information, and resources to autistic families and caregivers. Organizations such as Autism Society, Autism Speaks, Autism Science

Foundation, and The Arc, among others, offer various levels of support to caregivers. This support may often include providing opportunities and platforms to meet, in-person or virtually, for support groups, regional and local access to information pertinent to the care of individuals on the autism spectrum, and resources from others with lived experience.

One of the most frequently identified unmet needs by parent caregivers in the literature is the need for respite care, which is typically a service that allows primary caregivers to take some time away and leave the child in the care of other formal and informal caregivers.<sup>116</sup> Research indicates that caregivers of children with autism may experience impaired mental health, including anxiety and depression, a poorer quality of life and well-being, and higher levels of stress as compared to caregivers of typically developing children.<sup>117-120</sup> In 2018, Congress passed the <u>Recognize, Assist, Include, Support, and Engage</u> (<u>RAISE</u>) Family Caregivers Act, paving the way for a national strategy to support caregivers, which was released in 2022.<sup>121</sup> The RAISE Family Caregivers Act National Strategy includes respite care development strategies. The development of respite care options for caregivers must prioritize accessibility and affordability to achieve maximal utility.

Sibling perspectives are often missing from the discourse around caregiver supports. Sibling support groups are often the least commonly reported family support service available. <sup>122</sup> Further, although siblings generally report interactions ranging from promoting their sibling's development (e.g., promoting academic skills) to providing more targeted support for autism-related functional limitations, there is evidence of more extensive caregiving roles and parent-like roles among racially and ethnically diverse siblings.<sup>123</sup> Additionally, there is evidence that broad support for the non-autistic sibling of individuals with autism can potentially provide long-term benefits for both siblings, including decreased stress, improves social skills, and improved self-efficacy.<sup>124</sup> Privately funded programs for support of siblings and sibling caregivers are emerging,<sup>125</sup> but there are more opportunities to develop this area to meet the needs of siblings of autistic individuals who may have a lifelong role in supporting their sibling.

There also is a need to improve access to support resources in rural areas for caregivers of individuals with autism. Caregivers of individuals with autism report high levels of stress, social isolation, and poor mental health.<sup>126</sup> Social and emotional support may buffer negative effects of stress for caregivers of individuals with autism, however, those living in rural areas may be disadvantaged due to social isolation and increased distance from resources.<sup>127</sup> Healthcare professionals, including nurses, can play a fundamental role in supporting, educating, and connecting caregivers to other support services. It is important to identify and implement efficient and cost-effective ways to deliver evidence-based practices for autism to rural communities. Lessons learned during the COVID-19 pandemic highlight the potential benefit of telehealth supports and services for caregivers in rural settings in increasing behavioral parent training and navigation of complex health systems.<sup>128-130</sup>

Accessible services and supports for caregivers from underserved minority groups remains an area in need of additional attention. Addressing individual, family, and systemic barriers to autism-related service access for members of racial and ethnic minorities requires dedicated resources, implementation

of explicit strategies and policies, and incorporation of the principles of cultural and linguistic competence.<sup>131</sup> Discrimination based on race and ethnicity continues to present an obstacle to many caregivers. For example, research shows that Black caregivers continue to face more obstacles such as systemic bias and interpersonal racism when seeking supports and services compared to White caregivers of autistic individuals.<sup>132-134</sup> Additionally, many families may forego family employment due to the long-term care of a child. These lost earnings were estimated to reach about \$18,000 per year, with families from underserved groups being disproportionally affected.<sup>135</sup> Affordable, evidence-based services available using culturally competent methods should be a priority for the benefit of caregivers from racial or ethnically underrepresented groups. Private organizations like <u>Color of Autism</u>, <u>Sankofa</u>, and <u>Grupo Salto</u> have emerged to offer support for parents and caregivers of autistic children and adults from minority communities but more groups like these are needed.

Caregiver supports for parents of aging children with autism remains an area in need of additional research and focus. Aging parents of adult children with autism often experience declining health, as well as shrinking informal social support systems, while caregiver burden remains constant or increases.<sup>136</sup> In addition, costs associated with caring for an adult (e.g., medical care, paying for respite care, transportation, etc.) can increase over time, while aging parents' income may either remain constant or decrease, particularly as they face health challenges and changes in income due to retirement.<sup>137</sup> As the growing number of people with autism enter late stages of adulthood, supports for older and aging caregivers remains an area of urgent need and additional research. Supports around navigating planning for succession of guardianship from parents to siblings and/or appointed legal guardians in situations where guardianship was needed is an important need, especially for older and aging caregivers. Supports for family caregivers on financial planning for the care of individuals who require intensive lifelong supports is another critical need.

#### Ongoing Areas of Need

### Accessibility and Waitlists

The availability of services and supports is a key measure of their quality. Long waitlists have resulted in a two-year difference between the earliest signs of autism and the average age of diagnosis,<sup>138</sup> with minoritized populations waiting even longer to be evaluated.<sup>139</sup> Depending on state policies, autistic adults who need services and supports may spend time on long waiting lists as well. These autistic adults and their caregivers report unmet needs around functional skills training, employment or vocational services, and mental and behavioral health services while waiting for HCBS services.<sup>140</sup> Recent legislation has been passed in some states to decrease waiting times.<sup>141</sup> Further disparities have been noted, as recent research suggests that the socioeconomic status of a neighborhood is a factor in availability and proximity of services.<sup>142</sup> Because many services for autism are delivered via outpatient models, logistic barriers, such as transportation, childcare, and job accommodations, must be addressed to enhance families' ability to appropriately access services.<sup>143</sup> While there are indications that telehealth may be one way to deliver diagnostic services more efficiently to cut down on the wait time, further research is needed to establish the validity of diagnostic assessment through telehealth tools for children and

adults and train and increase the number of service providers across a range of geographical and socioeconomic settings to connect individuals to timely diagnostic services.<sup>144-146</sup>

Minority families are under-represented in evidence-based treatments and services in autism.<sup>147-149</sup> Language barriers have been noted as a factor in the decreasing number of hours of direct services received by non-English speaking families compared to English-speaking families. For example, a substantially lower percentage of Latino children receive school-based occupational therapy and physical therapy as compared with non-Latino white children.<sup>83</sup> Additional research is needed to improve access to supports and services for families from diverse backgrounds and for whom English is not their primary language. Further, there is a need to increase cultural competency among service providers<sup>150</sup> and consider diverse experiences, preferences, and values in the design and provision of autism services for families and their children.<sup>84</sup>

#### The "Services Cliff"

As the need for services and supports remains a constant throughout the lives of people on the autism spectrum, ensuring high-quality services is key to achieving positive outcomes. As autistic youth transition to adulthood, a frequently noted disparity is the steep drop-off in the amount of supports and services available for adults compared to those available to younger children and adolescents with autism, particularly those offered through the school system under IDEA. <sup>149</sup> Unmet needs such as speech/language therapy, one-to-one support, occupational therapy, medication management, and social skills training often follow an individual's exit from the educational system and entry into the adult service system. This drop-off in service availability and utilization upon reaching adulthood is typically referred to as the "services cliff.".<sup>151, 152</sup> Autistic individuals with co-occurring intellectual disability may be especially vulnerable to the effects of falling off the services cliff.<sup>153</sup> Youth with autism and cooccurring intellectual disability may already be more likely to experience unmet mental health care needs and receive poorer quality of care than the broader autistic population.<sup>154</sup> Most autistic individuals will continue to need some types of services or supports in adulthood, but many do not qualify for adult services.<sup>155</sup> It is estimated that approximately 26 percent of young adults on the autism spectrum receive no services – services which could help them become employed, continue their education, or live more independently.<sup>155</sup> Avoiding a lapse in service provision during this critical time of transition into adulthood is an area of ongoing concern for the autism community.<sup>156, 157</sup> More coordination of adult services is needed, as well as availability of adult services system navigators to assist autistic adults and caregivers in coordinating adult service plans.

#### Independent Living, HCBS, Transportation, and Self-Determination

Autistic individuals often report difficulty with achieving positive outcomes associated with independent living and employment.<sup>158</sup> Services and supports aimed at facilitating independent living for adults with autism should consider the challenges to independent living include autism sensitivities and needs that may make group living or living alone difficult, limited independent living skills, financial constraints, and lack of community integration and housing options.<sup>159</sup> There is a wide array of private and state-funded services aimed at supporting individuals with autism in competitive employment.<sup>160</sup> The efficacy and

standardization of employment related supports and career readiness services across states has not been adequately examined. The Supplemental Security Income program provides monthly financial assistance to individuals with disabilities who meet federally defined income, asset, and medical eligibility criteria. There has been a steady increase in the number of Supplemental Security Income (SSI) recipients with autism in recent years, despite overall declines in total SSI awards given to adults with mental disorders.<sup>161</sup> However, variations in SSI awards across states could lead to substantial differences in access to other benefits, including Medicaid and vocational rehabilitation services, which often depend on SSI receipt.<sup>162</sup>

For both those who may live independently and those who may live with a family caregiver, home and community-based services provide an important source of support for many people with disabilities who need assistance to live in the community (not in institutional or congregate care settings). The Medicaid Home- and Community-Based Services (HCBS) waiver program was authorized under Section 1915(c) of the Social Security Act. Through this program, states can help provide different services that allow those who need care to receive services in their homes or communities.<sup>163</sup> Medicaid 1915(c) waivers are a policy mechanism that states across the Unites States frequently use to provide health care insurance to specific populations for targeted services, including autistic individuals, although further research is needed to compare access, service use, and outcomes among autistic individuals across different U.S. states.<sup>164</sup>

Services and support needs around transportation and community mobility for autistic individuals can vary, depending on their geographic area and individual goals, among other factors. Autistic individuals may encounter challenges in obtaining a driver's license, driving confidence and driving performance compared to neurotypical peers.<sup>165</sup> Additionally, access to public transportation is a predictor of improved community participation, as well as a significant predictor of a greater number of support service utilization.<sup>166</sup> Additional research is needed around strategies to facilitate public transportation travel training, although studies have begun examining travel planning mobile applications and related technologies in facilitating safe travel.<sup>167</sup> Transportation needs are an under-recognized barrier to increasing independence in general, and strategies to increase independence in mobility are needed.<sup>165, 168, 169</sup>

The right to self-determination includes decisions around housing and activities of daily living. This aspect of choice remains important in a person's ability to participate fully in their community of choice through independent living and residential supports. There is evidence that incorporating characteristics of self-determination into residential support programs may offer autistic young adults the skills to live independently.<sup>170</sup> Finding affordable housing options as autistic adults age remains an issue of importance throughout the lifespan in order to avoid homelessness. There is a dearth of research around the types of homelessness autistic people experience and what barriers autistic people face when trying to exit homelessness.<sup>171</sup> Further, autistic traits may be over-represented among homeless people and autistic homeless people may show a distinct pattern of characteristics and needs, although further research is needed in this area.<sup>172</sup> Most state developmental disability agencies fund services in

the areas of transportation and residential supports.<sup>173</sup> However, supports and resources for improving community participation regardless of residential status remains an area of need.<sup>174</sup> The <u>Housing and</u> <u>Services Resource Center</u> was launched in December of 2021, through a partnership between the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, with the goal of affordable, accessible housing in community settings. The Center will seek to implement a federally coordinated approach to providing resources, program guidance, training, and technical assistance to public housing authorities and housing providers for various populations, including autistic adults.

#### Services for Individuals with Intensive Support Needs

Due to the wide array of needs and levels of needs across the autism spectrum, the supports needed by an individual can vary greatly from person to person. Autistic people with co-occurring intellectual disability and/or language disability are among those who often need more intensive supports and services across the lifespan.<sup>175</sup> Additional research is needed to identify how best to support autistic people who may require these kinds of services, which can include full time family or staff care. appropriate employment, day programs, medical services, daily life skills training, occupational therapy, communications supports, and other kinds of services. Their families may need additional supports as well including respite care. The lived experiences of autistic individuals with higher support needs, their caregivers, and providers may often be missing from studies analyzing broader trends in services and supports. However, individuals with fewer perceived or less intensive support needs may still require services and supports at various points of their lives and throughout various domains in life. For example, an independent autistic adult who may appear to have few support needs may go through periods when they need significant support in the area of mental or physical health or during major life transitions. As a result, all individuals on the autism spectrum need access to appropriate supports and accommodations tailored to their individual needs. In addition, thoughtful planning of public spaces and activities with attention to the principles of universal design, so that they are sensitive to the needs of individuals with various kinds of disabilities, including physical, intellectual and developmental, social, and sensory disabilities, can be helpful for everyone. For example, access to augmented and alternative communication (AAC) modalities and options for written communication in group activities, sensoryfriendly environments, and automated or live captioning may be beneficial not only for individuals on the autism spectrum, but for people with other kinds of disabilities or people who do not have disabilities. Disability-friendly environments provide options for more community participation for everyone.

#### Workforce Training and Development

A significant barrier in accessing services is the shortage in the workforce of direct support professionals (DSPs)<sup>176</sup> and difficulties accessing properly trained providers with expertise in working with people with autism.<sup>177-180</sup> Over the past decades, several states have enacted laws requiring health insurers to provide coverage for autism-related child health care services, including physical and behavioral health care; speech, occupational, and physical therapy; and applied behavioral analysis (ABA).<sup>181</sup> Although

these state insurance mandates have been associated with a modest increase in certain aspects of the workforce (i.e., board certified behavior analysts), there are still workforce shortages in several professions that are critical in providing services to individuals with autism.<sup>182</sup> Primary care providers have often reported a lack of knowledge around a diagnosis of autism and the services and supports that may be required. Additionally, parents have often reported difficulties in accessing specialty care.

Against this backdrop, there have been several recent initiatives seeking to further enhance the care primary care providers deliver for children with autism, including initiatives offering tele-mentoring of providers like Project ECHO (Extension for Community Healthcare Outcomes), and guided curricula for providers like the <u>Autism Case Training (ACT)</u> curriculum advanced by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. <sup>183</sup> Federal agencies such as the Health Resources and Services Administration's Maternal and Child Health Bureau have leveraged innovative platforms to provide specialized training for professionals and increase access to health services through research-based screening and diagnostic procedures.<sup>184</sup> Further, the National Council on Disability (NCD)'s Health Equity Framework recommends requiring comprehensive disability clinical-care curricula in all US medical, nursing and other healthcare professional schools and requiring disability competency education and training of medical, nursing and other healthcare professionals.<sup>185</sup> More information is needed, however, about the uptake of these initiatives and their impact on the services being received by autistic individuals. Additionally, these workforce training should ideally incorporate meaningful partnerships with autistic individuals to highlight their lived experiences and follow the best practices around empowering and supporting autistic individuals.

Community health workers are liaisons between medical and social services and the community, especially in underserved communities. They advocate for change and cultural competency of services delivered, as well as improving access to quality care. They serve a critical role by providing outreach and education and assisting patients with navigating the health service system, informal counseling, social support, and advocacy. Community health workers have been utilized in various communities to convey knowledge around autism and connect families to resources in their communities. These partnerships have also proven effective at building community trust and partnerships with underrepresented groups for the purposes of culturally sensitive recruitment into academic research.<sup>186</sup> Further research is needed to develop evidence-based provider trainings for community health workers to support them in their work.

The literature on services and training the workforce relevant to providing services for older age autistic adults is minimal and represents a gap in the knowledge base. Caregivers employed by retirement homes and/or other long-term care facilities may not be adequately prepared to accommodate the needs of the autistic population.<sup>187</sup> Further research is needed to increase our understanding of the specific issues related to caring for this older population and to identify best practices for providing effective support.

## Coordination of Services

An autistic individual's service needs are likely to vary at different points across the lifespan. Service providers, health professionals, educators, and direct support staff continually change across the lifetimes of people on the autism spectrum.<sup>173</sup> As autism-related services and supports become more specialized, there is a growing need for effective care coordination with providers across systems of care.<sup>188</sup> The interdisciplinary nature of the care required by autistic individuals will often necessitate different types of providers working in tandem to optimize positive outcomes. Supportive services may be obtained through a variety of sources: government-funded health insurance, private health insurance, out of pocket, federal, state and local services programs, or grants and foundations. In some cases, services are offered based on functional needs, rather than clinical diagnosis. Individuals with autism and their caregivers often put a great deal of time and effort into piecing together a "patchwork" of supportive services through many different payors and providers in order to obtain adequate services and supports to address different areas of need. There is evidence that current measures of care coordination in national and state samples may fail to capture lower income, under resourced members from underrepresented racial and ethnic groups.<sup>189</sup> Additional systematic barriers faced by many families include differences in the type and number of services supported by insurance plans and inequities and disparities in type and number of services available among geographic location. These complexities in the service system require proactive navigation to access early screening and other timely services.

Individuals with autism may require services provided through different agencies and paid for through different systems. Care delivered across these systems often is inefficiently and ineffectively coordinated. Additionally, the financial strain on families can differ depending on the type and coverage of their individual health insurance plans.<sup>190</sup> With the variability in the amount of co-occurring health conditions that may accompany a diagnosis of autism, care coordinating is needed to navigate appropriate coverage of certain services and supports.<sup>191</sup>

#### Summary

Across their lifespan, autistic people may need a wide range of services and supports to maximize their positive outcomes and promote overall health and wellbeing. The Committee continues to highlight the need for researchers to focus on developing practical, affordable, and culturally competent services and support approaches that can be used in a variety of settings. Whenever possible, these approaches should prioritize the implementation and efficient delivery of evidence-based practices within the communities of choice of each autistic individual. Effectively supporting caregivers and improving workforce training should remain a vital component of service delivery, especially when meeting the needs of diverse populations. The service and support landscape across the United States remains complex and can seem like a daunting undertaking to successfully navigate through. Ensuring the delivery of high-quality, accessible supports and services throughout the lifespan should remain a priority in the pursuit of health, well-being, and positive outcomes for autistic individuals with all types and levels of disabilities and abilities.
## Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1.** Develop service approaches and scale up and implement evidence-based interventions in community settings.

Examples:

- Develop, test, and implement effective services that increase the supply and quality of care.
- Support research to identify best practices, including systematic evidence-based collaborative approaches and federal policies, that can be applied in a variety of settings, including lowresource settings.
- Develop approaches that scale up the use of evidence-based practices in a variety of community-based settings and address the gaps between research and practice.

**RECOMMENDATION 2.** Address disparities in service provision and improve access to services for all, including low resource and underserved communities and individuals and families with high support needs.

Examples:

- Support research to understand and develop strategies to address health disparities, health
  inequities, and disparities in services access and utilization for underserved and
  underrepresented populations, including families with low socioeconomic resources, youth and
  adults with high support needs, and those who are racial/ethnic minorities. Develop culturally
  competent service provision strategies, improve the quality of care to encourage utilization, and
  increase person-centered care as well as other best practices to reduce disparities.
- Develop approaches for systems navigation, caregiver supports, and other strategies that reduce stress on the individual and family system and increase accessibility of services.

RECOMMENDATION 3. Improve service delivery to ensure quality and consistency of services across many domains with the goal of maximizing the probability of positive outcomes and improving the value that individuals get from services.

Examples:

- Support training of general and specialty medical, dental, and mental healthcare and service providers in how to work successfully with patients with autism, including autistic adults with high support needs.
- Expand the diversity and cultural competence of the service provider workforce.
- Develop improved metrics and measurement tools for health outcomes of people with autism across the lifespan, including individuals with high support needs.
- Quantify outcomes in order to inform effective service models.
- Continue research into determinants of service quality, including accessibility, continuity, and flexibility of services

# References

- 1. (IACC), I.A.C.C., 2017-2018 IACC Autism Spectrum Disorder Research Portfolio Analysis Report. 2021.
- 2. Roche, L., D. Adams, and M. Clark, *Research priorities of the autism community: A systematic review of key stakeholder perspectives.* Autism, 2021. **25**(2): p. 336-348.
- 3. Kakooza-Mwesige, A., et al., *The need to improve autism services in lower-resource settings*. The Lancet, 2022. **399**(10321): p. 217-220.
- 4. Rogge, N. and J. Janssen, *The Economic Costs of Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Literature Review*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(7): p. 2873-2900.
- 5. Kang-Yi, C.D., et al., School-Based Behavioral Health Service Use and Expenditures for Children With Autism and Children With Other Disorders. Psychiatr Serv, 2016. **67**(1): p. 101-6.
- 6. Barton, E.E., et al., *An Analysis of State Autism Educational Assessment Practices and Requirements.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2016. **46**(3): p. 737-748.
- 7. Barnard-Brak, L., *Educational Versus Clinical Diagnoses of Autism Spectrum Disorder: Updated and Expanded Findings*. School Psychology Review, 2019. **48**(2): p. 185-189.
- 8. Doehring, P. and F.R. Volkmar, *Knowledge Gaps in ASD Research: Short and Long Term Implications for Policy.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2016. **46**(3): p. 733-736.
- 9. Stichter, J., et al., *Educational and Diagnostic Classification of Autism Spectrum Disorder and Associated Characteristics*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(11): p. 4033-4042.
- Flannery, K.A. and R. Wisner-Carlson, *Autism and Education*. Psychiatr Clin North Am, 2020.
   43(4): p. 647-671.
- 11. Locke, J., et al., Individual and organizational factors that affect implementation of evidencebased practices for children with autism in public schools: a cross-sectional observational study. Implement Sci, 2019. **14**(1): p. 29.
- 12. Stadnick, N.A., et al., *Leadership profiles associated with the implementation of behavioral health evidence-based practices for autism spectrum disorder in schools*. Autism, 2019. **23**(8): p. 1957-1968.
- Stahmer, A.C., et al., Exploring multi-level system factors facilitating educator training and implementation of evidence-based practices (EBP): a study protocol. Implement Sci, 2018. 13(1): p. 3.
- 14. Findley, J.A., L.A. Ruble, and J.H. McGrew, *Individualized Education Program Quality for Transition Age Students with Autism.* Res Autism Spectr Disord, 2022. **91**.
- 15. Hott, B.L., et al., *Are Rural Students Receiving FAPE? A Descriptive Review of IEPs for Students With Social, Emotional, or Behavioral Needs.* Behav Modif, 2021. **45**(1): p. 13-38.
- 16. Ruble, L., et al., *A Preliminary Study of Parent Activation, Parent-Teacher Alliance, Transition Planning Quality, and IEP and Postsecondary Goal Attainment of Students with ASD.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(8): p. 3231-3243.

- 17. Filippatou, D. and S. Kaldi, *The effectiveness of project-based learning on pupils with learning difficulties regarding academic performance, group work and motivation.* International Journal of Special Education, 2010. **25**: p. 17-26.
- Sormunen, K., K. Juuti, and J. Lavonen, *Maker-Centered Project-Based Learning in Inclusive Classes: Supporting Students' Active Participation with Teacher-Directed Reflective Discussions.* International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education, 2020. 18(4): p. 691-712.
- 19. Sithu, M.S., *The Affect of Technology Supported Project Based Learning for Students with Diverse Abilities*. 2021, Aspen University: Ann Arbor. p. 158.
- 20. A Quick-Start Toolkit: Building Registered Apprenticeship Programs, D.o. Labor, Editor.
- 21. Kuehn, D.M., J; Arabandi, B; Katz, B, *Inclusive Apprenticeship: A Summary of What We Know about Apprentices with Disabilities*. 2021, Urban Institute
- 22. Eskow, K.G. and J.A. Summers, Family perceptions of the impacts of a home and community based services autism waiver: Making family life possible. J Appl Res Intellect Disabil, 2019.
   32(1): p. 159-171.
- 23. McLean, K.J., A.M. Hoekstra, and L. Bishop, *United States Medicaid home and community-based services for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities: A scoping review.* J Appl Res Intellect Disabil, 2021. **34**(3): p. 684-694.
- 24. Velott, D.L., et al., *Medicaid 1915(c) Home- and Community-Based Services waivers for children with autism spectrum disorder.* Autism, 2016. **20**(4): p. 473-82.
- 25. Graaf G, S.L., *Medicaid waiver adoption for youth with complex behavioral health care needs: An analysis of state decision-making.* Journal of Disability Policy Studies, 2020.
- Eskow, K.G., G.S. Chasson, and J.A. Summers, *The Role of Choice and Control in the Impact of Autism Waiver Services on Family Quality of Life and Child Progress.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019.
   49(5): p. 2035-2048.
- Shaw, K.A., et al., Early Identification of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 4 Years
   Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018.
   MMWR Surveill Summ, 2021. 70(10): p. 1-14.
- 28. Amy S. Hewitt, R.J.S., Annie Johnson Sirek, Jennifer Hall-Lande, Sarah Taub, Joshua Engler, Julie Bershadsky, Jon Fortune, Charles R. Moseley. , *Characteristics of adults with autism spectrum disorder who use adult developmental disability services: Results from 25 US states.* Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders, 2012. **6**(2): p. 741-751.
- 29. Zhang, W., et al., *Health Care Utilization for Privately and Publicly Insured Children During Autism Insurance Reform.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2021.
- Friedman, C., A National Analysis of Medicaid Home and Community Based Services Waivers for People With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities: FY 2015. Intellect Dev Disabil, 2017.
   55(5): p. 281-302.
- 31. Speaks, A. *State Regulated Health Benefit Plans*. 2020; Available from: <u>https://www.autismspeaks.org/state-regulated-health-benefit-plans</u>.
- 32. Choi, K.R., et al., *Autism Insurance Mandates in the US: Comparison of Mandated Commercial Insurance Benefits Across States.* Maternal and Child Health Journal, 2020. **24**(7): p. 894-900.

- 33. Candon, M.K., et al., *The Differential Effects of Insurance Mandates on Health Care Spending for Children's Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Med Care, 2018. **56**(3): p. 228-232.
- 34. Saloner, B. and C.L. Barry, *Changes in spending and service use after a state autism insurance mandate*. Autism, 2019. **23**(1): p. 167-174.
- 35. Wang, L., et al., *Healthcare service use and costs for autism spectrum disorder: a comparison between medicaid and private insurance.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2013. **43**(5): p. 1057-64.
- 36. Barry, C.L., et al., *Effects Of State Insurance Mandates On Health Care Use And Spending For Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Health Aff (Millwood), 2017. **36**(10): p. 1754-1761.
- 37. Mandell, D.S., et al., *Effects of Autism Spectrum Disorder Insurance Mandates on the Treated Prevalence of Autism Spectrum Disorder*. JAMA Pediatr, 2016. **170**(9): p. 887-93.
- Douglas, M.D., T.W. Benevides, and H. Carretta, *Analyzing State Autism Private Insurance* Mandates for Allied Health Services: A Pilot Study. OTJR (Thorofare N J), 2017. **37**(4): p. 218-226.
- 39. Xu, G., et al., *Prevalence and Treatment Patterns of Autism Spectrum Disorder in the United States, 2016.* JAMA Pediatr, 2019. **173**(2): p. 153-159.
- 40. Katkin, J.P., et al., *Guiding Principles for Team-Based Pediatric Care.* Pediatrics, 2017. **140**(2): p. e20171489.
- 41. Cheak-Zamora, N.C. and J.E. Farmer, *The impact of the medical home on access to care for children with autism spectrum disorders*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2015. **45**(3): p. 636-44.
- 42. Rast, J.E., et al., *The Medical Home and Health Care Transition for Youth With Autism*. Pediatrics, 2018. **141**(Supplement 4): p. S328-S334.
- 43. Rast, J., et al., *Health Service and Functional Measures of Benefit of a Medical Home in Children with Autism.* Matern Child Health J, 2021. **25**(7): p. 1156-1163.
- 44. Lai, M.C., et al., *Prevalence of co-occurring mental health diagnoses in the autism population: a systematic review and meta-analysis.* Lancet Psychiatry, 2019. **6**(10): p. 819-829.
- 45. Hossain, M.M., et al., *Prevalence of comorbid psychiatric disorders among people with autism spectrum disorder: An umbrella review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses.* Psychiatry Res, 2020. **287**: p. 112922.
- 46. Cassidy, S., et al., *Risk markers for suicidality in autistic adults*. Molecular autism, 2018. **9**: p. 42-42.
- 47. Beck, J.S., et al., *Looking good but feeling bad: "Camouflaging" behaviors and mental health in women with autistic traits.* Autism, 2020. **24**(4): p. 809-821.
- 48. Hull, L., et al., "Putting on My Best Normal": Social Camouflaging in Adults with Autism Spectrum Conditions. Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2017. **47**(8): p. 2519-2534.
- 49. Cage, E. and Z. Troxell-Whitman, *Understanding the Reasons, Contexts and Costs of Camouflaging for Autistic Adults.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(5): p. 1899-1911.
- 50. Mandy, W., Social camouflaging in autism: Is it time to lose the mask? Autism, 2019. **23**(8): p. 1879-1881.
- 51. Fombonne, E., *Camouflage and autism.* Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 2020. **61**(7): p. 735-738.

- 52. Berg, K.L., et al., *Disparities in adversity among children with autism spectrum disorder: a population-based study.* Dev Med Child Neurol, 2016. **58**(11): p. 1124-1131.
- 53. Kerns, C.M., C.J. Newschaffer, and S.J. Berkowitz, *Traumatic Childhood Events and Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2015. **45**(11): p. 3475-3486.
- 54. Kerns, C.M., et al., Brief Report: Examining the Association of Autism and Adverse Childhood Experiences in the National Survey of Children's Health: The Important Role of Income and Cooccurring Mental Health Conditions. J Autism Dev Disord, 2017. **47**(7): p. 2275-2281.
- 55. Gunin, G.B., A. Gravino, and V.H. Bal, *Advancing Mental Health Supports for Autistic Postsecondary Students: A Call for Research*. Autism Adulthood, 2021. **3**(1): p. 30-36.
- 56. McLeod, J.D., A. Hawbaker, and E. Meanwell, *The health of college students on the autism spectrum as compared to their neurotypical peers.* Autism, 2021. **25**(3): p. 719-730.
- Hu, Q. and T. Chandrasekhar, Meeting the Mental Health Needs of College Students with ASD: A Survey of University and College Counseling Center Directors. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. 51(1): p. 341-345.
- 58. Hirvikoski, T., et al., *Individual risk and familial liability for suicide attempt and suicide in autism: a population-based study.* Psychol Med, 2020. **50**(9): p. 1463-1474.
- 59. Rybczynski, S., et al., *Suicide Risk Screening in Pediatric Outpatient Neurodevelopmental Disabilities Clinics.* Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics, 2022. **43**(4): p. 181-187.
- 60. Cassidy, S.A., et al., *Measurement Properties of the Suicidal Behaviour Questionnaire-Revised in Autistic Adults.* Journal of autism and developmental disorders, 2020. **50**(10): p. 3477-3488.
- 61. Cassidy, S. and J. Rodgers, *Understanding and prevention of suicide in autism.* The Lancet Psychiatry, 2017. **4**(6): p. e11.
- 62. Tarver, J., et al., Development and Psychometric Properties of a New Questionnaire to Assess Mental Health and Concerning Behaviors in Children and Young People with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD): The Assessment of Concerning Behavior (ACB) Scale. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
   51(8): p. 2812-2828.
- 63. Koritsas, S. and T. Iacono, *Secondary conditions in people with developmental disability*. Am J Intellect Dev Disabil, 2011. **116**(1): p. 36-47.
- 64. Taylor, M., Improving Access to Dental Services for

Individuals With Developmental Disabilities. 2018.

- 65. Como, D.H., et al., *Oral Health and Autism Spectrum Disorders: A Unique Collaboration between Dentistry and Occupational Therapy.* Int J Environ Res Public Health, 2020. **18**(1).
- 66. Ferrazzano, G.F., et al., *Autism spectrum disorders and oral health status: review of the literature.* Eur J Paediatr Dent, 2020. **21**(1): p. 9-12.
- 67. Cermak, S.A., et al., *Sensory Adapted Dental Environments to Enhance Oral Care for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders: A Randomized Controlled Pilot Study.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2015. **45**(9): p. 2876-2888.
- 68. Ocanto, R., et al., *The development and implementation of a training program for pediatric dentistry residents working with patients diagnosed with ASD in a special needs dental clinic.* J Dent Educ, 2020. **84**(4): p. 397-408.

- 69. Zerman, N., et al., *Insights on dental care management and prevention in children with autism spectrum disorder (ASD). What is new?* Front Oral Health, 2022. **3**: p. 998831.
- 70. NIDCR, Practical Oral care for People with Autism.
- 71. Small, T.M. and N.S.U.C.o.D. Medicine, *Transitioning from Individualized Pediatric Dental Care of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder at the Mailman Segal Dental Clinic to Traditional Dental Settings*. 2020: Nova Southeastern University in Ft. Lauderdale, Florida.
- 72. Croen, L.A., et al., *The health status of adults on the autism spectrum*. Autism, 2015. **19**(7): p. 814-823.
- 73. Smith Dawalt, L., et al., *Mortality in individuals with autism spectrum disorder: Predictors over a 20-year period*. Autism, 2019. **23**(7): p. 1732-1739.
- 74. Jokiranta-Olkoniemi, E., et al., *Risk for Premature Mortality and Intentional Self-harm in Autism Spectrum Disorders.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(9): p. 3098-3108.
- 75. Blanchard, A., et al., *Risk of Self-harm in Children and Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis.* JAMA Netw Open, 2021. **4**(10): p. e2130272.
- 76. Dababnah, S., et al., *Feasibility of a trauma-informed parent-teacher cooperative training program for Syrian refugee children with autism.* Autism, 2019. **23**(5): p. 1300-1310.
- 77. Benevides, T.W., et al., *Listening to the autistic voice: Mental health priorities to guide research and practice in autism from a stakeholder-driven project.* Autism, 2020. **24**(4): p. 822-833.
- 78. Langenfeld, A., et al., *Importance of Trauma-Informed Practice in Evaluation of Children Diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2021. **42**(8): p. 690-693.
- 79. Weiss, J.A. and M.A. Fardella, *Victimization and Perpetration Experiences of Adults With Autism.* Front Psychiatry, 2018. **9**: p. 203.
- Pearson, A., K. Rose, and J. Rees, 'I felt like I deserved it because I was autistic': Understanding the impact of interpersonal victimisation in the lives of autistic people. Autism, 2022: p. 13623613221104546.
- 81. Pearson, A., J. Rees, and S. Forster, *"This Was Just How This Friendship Worked": Experiences of Interpersonal Victimization Among Autistic Adults.* Autism in Adulthood, 2022. **4**(2): p. 141-150.
- 82. St Amant, H.G., et al., *Language Barriers Impact Access to Services for Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2018. **48**(2): p. 333-340.
- 83. Bilaver, L.A. and J. Havlicek, *Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Autism-Related Health and Educational Services*. J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2019. **40**(7): p. 501-510.
- 84. Fong, V.C., B.S. Lee, and G. Iarocci, *A community-engaged approach to examining barriers and facilitators to accessing autism services in Korean immigrant families*. Autism, 2022. **26**(2): p. 525-537.
- 85. Drahota, A., et al., *Implementation-as-Usual in Community-Based Organizations Providing Specialized Services to Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Mixed Methods Study.* Adm Policy Ment Health, 2021. **48**(3): p. 482-498.
- Sridhar, A., A. Drahota, and K. Walsworth, *Facilitators and barriers to the utilization of the ACT SMART Implementation Toolkit in community-based organizations: a qualitative study.* Implement Sci Commun, 2021. 2(1): p. 55.

- 87. Maddox, B.B., et al., *Mental Health Services for Autistic Individuals Across the Lifespan: Recent Advances and Current Gaps.* Curr Psychiatry Rep, 2021. **23**(10): p. 66.
- 88. C, T.P., H. Reisert, and A. Adesman, *Wandering behavior in children with autism spectrum disorder and other developmental disabilities*. Curr Opin Pediatr, 2021. **33**(4): p. 464-470.
- 89. Guan, J. and G. Li, *Characteristics of unintentional drowning deaths in children with autism spectrum disorder.* Inj Epidemiol, 2017. **4**(1): p. 32.
- 90. Munn, E.E., L. Ruby, and M.M. Pangelinan, *Improvements in Swim Skills in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder Following a 5-Day Adapted Learn-To-Swim Program (iCan Swim)*. J Clin Med, 2021. **10**(23).
- 91. Hyman, S.L., S.E. Levy, and S.M. Myers, *Identification, Evaluation, and Management of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(1).
- 92. BJA/DOJ, FY 2022 The Kevin and Avonte Program: Reducing Injury and Death of Missing Individuals with Dementia and Developmental Disabilities. 2022.
- 93. BJA/DOJ, Serving Safely: The National Initiative To Enhance Policing for Persons With Mental Illnesses and Developmental Disabilities. 2018.
- 94. McLaughlin, L., S.A. Keim, and A. Adesman, Wandering by Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Key Clinical Factors and the Role of Schools and Pediatricians. J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2018. 39(7): p. 538-546.
- 95. Kraft, E. and R. Leblanc, *Instructing children with Autism Spectrum Disorder: Examining swim instructors' knowledge building experiences.* Disabil Health J, 2018. **11**(3): p. 451-455.
- 96. *National Institute for Health and Care Excellence: Clinical Guidelines*, in *Autism spectrum disorder in adults: diagnosis and management*. 2021, National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE)

Copyright © NICE 2021.: London.

- 97. Yu, Y., et al., *Young Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder and the Criminal Justice System*. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2021. **51**(10): p. 3624-3636.
- 98. Rava, J., et al., *The Prevalence and Correlates of Involvement in the Criminal Justice System Among Youth on the Autism Spectrum.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2017. **47**(2): p. 340-346.
- 99. Haas, K. and V. Gibbs, *Does a Person's Autism Play a Role in Their Interactions with Police: The Perceptions of Autistic Adults and Parent/Carers.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(5): p. 1628-1640.
- 100. Christiansen, A., N.M. Minich, and M. Clark, *Pilot Survey: Police Understanding of Autism Spectrum Disorder*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 101. Salerno-Ferraro, A.C. and R.A. Schuller, *Perspectives from the ASD community on police interactions: Challenges & recommendations.* Res Dev Disabil, 2020. **105**: p. 103732.
- 102. Davenport, M.A., et al., *An Initial Development and Evaluation of a Culturally Responsive Police Interactions Training for Black Adolescents with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 103. Gómez, L.E., et al., *Addressing Quality of Life of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder and Intellectual Disability*. Intellect Dev Disabil, 2020. **58**(5): p. 393-408.

- 104. Ruggieri, V., et al., *Aging and Autism: Understanding, Intervention and Proposals to Improve Quality of Life.* Curr Pharm Des, 2019. **25**(41): p. 4454-4461.
- 105. Pellicano, E. and J. den Houting, *Annual Research Review: Shifting from 'normal science' to neurodiversity in autism science*. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 2022. **63**(4): p. 381-396.
- 106. ACL, Person Centered Planning. 2021.
- 107. Enner, S., et al., *Autism: considerations for transitions of care into adulthood*. Curr Opin Pediatr, 2020. **32**(3): p. 446-452.
- 108. Ames, J.L., et al., *Opportunities for Inclusion and Engagement in the Transition of Autistic Youth from Pediatric to Adult Healthcare: A Qualitative Study.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2022.
- 109. Parmar, J.K., et al., *Optimizing the integration of family caregivers in the delivery of personcentered care: evaluation of an educational program for the healthcare workforce.* BMC Health Serv Res, 2022. **22**(1): p. 364.
- 110. Nicholas, D.B., et al., *Patient- and Family-Centered Care in the Emergency Department for Children With Autism.* Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(Suppl 1): p. S93-s98.
- Roth, B.M., et al., *Impact of Autism Navigator on Access to Services*. J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2016.
   37(3): p. 188-95.
- 112. Broder-Fingert, S., et al., *Defining the core components of Family Navigation for autism spectrum disorder*. Autism, 2020. **24**(2): p. 526-530.
- 113. Pizur-Barnekow, K., A.C. Lang, and B. Barger, *Development and utility of the Family-Centered Autism Navigation interview*. Autism, 2021. **25**(4): p. 1154-1160.
- 114. Crossman, M.K., et al., *Families' Experiences With Family Navigation Services in the Autism Treatment Network*. Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(Suppl 1): p. S60-s71.
- 115. Waye, M.M.Y. and H.Y. Cheng, *Genetics and epigenetics of autism: A Review*. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci, 2018. **72**(4): p. 228-244.
- 116. Murphy, M., et al., *Respite Care for Children with Complex Care Needs: A Literature Review*. Compr Child Adolesc Nurs, 2021: p. 1-10.
- 117. Hoyle, J.N., J.N. Laditka, and S.B. Laditka, *Mental health risks of parents of children with developmental disabilities: A nationally representative study in the United States.* Disabil Health J, 2021. **14**(2): p. 101020.
- 118. Lai, W.W., et al., *Coping and Well-Being in Parents of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders* (*ASD*). J Autism Dev Disord, 2015. **45**(8): p. 2582-93.
- 119. Cohrs, A.C. and D.L. Leslie, *Depression in Parents of Children Diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Claims-Based Analysis.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2017. **47**(5): p. 1416-1422.
- 120. Hoffman CD, S.D., Hodge D, Lopez-Wagner MC, Looney L., Parenting stress and closeness: Mothers of typically developing children and mothers of children with autism. Focus on Autism and Other Developmental Disabilities, 2009. 24(3): p. 178-187.
- 121. ACL, 2022 National Strategy to Support Family Caregivers. 2022.

- 122. Srinivasan, S., et al., *Needs assessment in unmet healthcare and family support services: A survey of caregivers of children and youth with autism spectrum disorder in Delaware.* Autism Res, 2021. **14**(8): p. 1736-1758.
- 123. Long, K.A., et al., Cultural Influences on Sibling Relationships, Roles, and Self-Concept in the Context of Autism: Perspectives of Latino/a/x and non-Latino/a/x Siblings. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 124. Schmeer, A., et al., *Through the eyes of a child: Sibling perspectives on having a sibling diagnosed with autism*. Res Dev Disabil, 2021. **119**: p. 104066.
- 125. Foundation, E.f.A. *New Collaboration with the Autism Science Foundation Offers Support and Camaraderie to Siblings*. 2020; Available from: <u>https://www.elsforautism.org/new-</u> collaboration-with-the-autism-science-foundation-offers-support-and-camaraderie-to-siblings/.
- 126. Bradshaw, J., et al., *Predictors of Caregiver Strain for Parents of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(9): p. 3039-3049.
- 127. Ault, S., et al., *Caregivers of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder in Rural Areas: A Literature Review of Mental Health and Social Support.* J Pediatr Nurs, 2021. **61**: p. 229-239.
- Barnhardt, E.W., et al., *The Value of Telehealth and a Team-Based Approach in Improving Developmental and Behavioral Care During the COVID-19 Pandemic.* J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2021.
   42(7): p. 602-604.
- 129. Nadler, C., et al., *Autism and Access to Care During the COVID-19 Crisis.* J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2021. **42**(1): p. 73-75.
- 130. Dahiya, A.V., et al., *Pivotal response treatment for autism: A brief report on training for rural communities.* J Community Psychol, 2021. **49**(7): p. 2983-2994.
- 131. Stahmer, A.C., et al., *Caregiver Voices: Cross-Cultural Input on Improving Access to Autism Services*. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities, 2019. **6**(4): p. 752-773.
- 132. Čolić, M., et al., Black Caregivers' Perspectives on Racism in ASD Services: Toward Culturally Responsive ABA Practice. Behav Anal Pract, 2021: p. 1-10.
- Dababnah, S., et al., "We Had to Keep Pushing": Caregivers' Perspectives on Autism Screening and Referral Practices of Black Children in Primary Care. Intellect Dev Disabil, 2018. 56(5): p. 321-336.
- Morgan, E.H. and A.C. Stahmer, Narratives of single, black mothers using cultural capital to access autism interventions in schools. British Journal of Sociology of Education, 2021. 42(1): p. 48-65.
- 135. Foster, C.C., et al., *Children With Special Health Care Needs and Forgone Family Employment*. Pediatrics, 2021. **148**(3): p. e2020035378.
- 136. Marsack, C.N. and T.E. Perry, *Aging in Place in Every Community: Social Exclusion Experiences of Parents of Adult children With Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Res Aging, 2018. **40**(6): p. 535-557.
- 137. Marsack, C.N. and F.P. Hopp, *Informal Support, Health, and Burden Among Parents of Adult Children With Autism.* Gerontologist, 2019. **59**(6): p. 1112-1121.
- 138. Miller, M., et al., *School-age outcomes of infants at risk for autism spectrum disorder*. Autism Res, 2016. **9**(6): p. 632-42.

- 139. Huerta, M. and C. Lord, *Diagnostic evaluation of autism spectrum disorders*. Pediatr Clin North Am, 2012. **59**(1): p. 103-11, xi.
- Schott, W., S. Nonnemacher, and L. Shea, Service Use and Unmet Needs Among Adults with Autism Awaiting Home- and Community-Based Medicaid Services. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
   51(4): p. 1188-1200.
- 141. Speaks, A., Maryland reduces waitlist for autism services by half. 2022.
- 142. Drahota, A., et al., Service deserts and service oases: Utilizing geographic information systems to evaluate service availability for individuals with autism spectrum disorder. Autism, 2020. 24(8):
   p. 2008-2020.
- 143. Smith, K.A., et al., *Disparities in Service Use Among Children With Autism: A Systematic Review.* Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(Suppl 1): p. S35-s46.
- 144. Zwaigenbaum, L., et al., *Rethinking autism spectrum disorder assessment for children during COVID-19 and beyond*. Autism Res, 2021. **14**(11): p. 2251-2259.
- 145. La Valle, C., E. Johnston, and H. Tager-Flusberg, A systematic review of the use of telehealth to facilitate a diagnosis for children with developmental concerns. Res Dev Disabil, 2022. 127: p. 104269.
- 146. Matthews, N.L., et al., *Feasibility and acceptability of a telehealth model for autism diagnostic evaluations in children, adolescents, and adults.* Autism Res, 2021. **14**(12): p. 2564-2579.
- 147. Imm, P., T. White, and M.S. Durkin, *Assessment of racial and ethnic bias in autism spectrum disorder prevalence estimates from a US surveillance system*. Autism, 2019. **23**(8): p. 1927-1935.
- 148. Broder-Fingert, S., C.M. Mateo, and K.E. Zuckerman, *Structural Racism and Autism*. Pediatrics, 2020. **146**(3): p. e2020015420.
- 149. Turcotte, P., et al., *Service Needs Across the Lifespan for Individuals with Autism.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2016. **46**(7): p. 2480-2489.
- 150. Kaiser, K., et al., *A culturally grounded autism parent training program with Black parents.* Autism, 2022. **26**(3): p. 716-726.
- 151. Ishler, K.J., et al., *Service Use Among Transition-Age Youth with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2022. **52**(3): p. 1051-1065.
- 152. Song, W., et al., *Lifespan service receipt and unmet needs among individuals on the autism spectrum.* Adm Policy Ment Health, 2022.
- 153. Laxman, D.J., et al., *Loss in services precedes high school exit for teens with autism spectrum disorder: A longitudinal study*. Autism research : official journal of the International Society for Autism Research, 2019. **12**(6): p. 911-921.
- 154. Menezes, M., et al., Unmet health care needs and health care quality in youth with autism spectrum disorder with and without intellectual disability. Autism, 2021. **25**(8): p. 2199-2208.
- 155. Howlin, P., et al., *Adult outcome for children with autism.* J Child Psychol Psychiatry, 2004. **45**(2): p. 212-29.
- Ghanouni, P. and L. Seaker, Healthcare Services During the Transitions to Adulthood Among Individuals with ASD Aged 15-25 Years Old: Stakeholders' Perspectives. J Autism Dev Disord, 2022. 52(6): p. 2575-2588.

- 157. Ghanouni, P., et al., *Utilization of health services among adults with autism spectrum disorders: Stakeholders' experiences.* Res Dev Disabil, 2021. **119**: p. 104120.
- 158. Roux, A.M., Shattuck, Paul T., Rast, Jessica E., Anderson, Kristy A., *National Autism Indicators Report: Developmental Disability Services and Outcomes in Adulthood.* 2017, A.J. Drexel Autism Institute, Drexel University: Life Course Outcomes Research Program,.
- 159. Ghanouni, P., et al., *Independent living in adults with autism spectrum disorder: Stakeholders' perspectives and experiences.* Res Dev Disabil, 2021. **119**: p. 104085.
- 160. Solomon, C., *Autism and Employment: Implications for Employers and Adults with ASD.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(11): p. 4209-4217.
- 161. Anderson, K.A., et al., *Trends in Supplemental Security Income Payments to Adults With Autism.* Psychiatr Serv, 2020. **71**(6): p. 602-607.
- 162. Anderson, K.A., et al., *National and State Trends in autistic Adult Supplemental Security Income Awardees: 2005-2019.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 163. CMS, National Overview of 1915(c) HCBS Waivers.
- 164. Shea, L.L., et al., *States' use of Medicaid to meet the needs of autistic individuals*. Health Services Research, 2021. **56**(6): p. 1207-1214.
- 165. Lindsay, S., Systematic review of factors affecting driving and motor vehicle transportation among people with autism spectrum disorder. Disability and Rehabilitation, 2017. **39**(9): p. 837-846.
- 166. Chan, D.V., et al., *Examining Environmental Predictors of Community Participation for Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder Using Geographic Information Systems (GIS).* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(7): p. 2531-2537.
- 167. Rezae, M., et al., *Public transport planning tool for users on the autism spectrum: from concept to prototype.* Disability and Rehabilitation: Assistive Technology, 2021. **16**(2): p. 177-187.
- Kersten, M., et al., Independent Community Mobility and Driving Experiences of Adults on the Autism Spectrum: A Scoping Review. American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 2020. 74(5): p. 7405205140p1-7405205140p17.
- 169. Kersten, M., et al., "In Their Own Time": Parents Gently Push Their Autistic Youth Towards Independent Community Mobility and Participation. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2020. 50(8): p. 2806-2818.
- Janwadkar, R.S., et al., Self-Perceived Independent Living Skills and Self-Determination as a Method of Evaluating a Residential Program in Young Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder. Cureus, 2021. 13(9): p. e18133.
- 171. Stone, B., A. Cameron, and S. Dowling, *The autistic experience of homelessness: Implications from a narrative enquiry*. Autism, 2022: p. 13623613221105091.
- 172. Churchard, A., et al., *The prevalence of autistic traits in a homeless population*. Autism, 2019.
  23(3): p. 665-676.
- 173. Roux, A.M., Rast, Jessica E., Garfield, T., Shattuck, P., and Shea, Lindsay L., *NATIONAL AUTISM INDICATORS REPORT: FAMILY PERSPECTIVES ON SERVICES AND SUPPORTS*. 2021, A.J. Drexel Autism Institute, Drexel University.

- 174. Cameron, L.A., et al., *Community participation in adults with autism: A systematic review*. J Appl Res Intellect Disabil, 2022. **35**(2): p. 421-447.
- 175. Lord, C., et al., *The Lancet Commission on the future of care and clinical research in autism*. Lancet, 2022. **399**(10321): p. 271-334.
- 176. (PCPID), P.s.C.f.P.w.I.D., Report to the President 2017: America's Direct Support Workforce Crisis: Effects on People with Intellectual Disabilities, Families, Communities and the U.S. Economy. Available at: acl.gov/sites/default/files/programs/2018-02/2017%20PCPID%20Full%20Report\_0.PDF.
- 177. Gordon-Lipkin, E., J. Foster, and G. Peacock, *Whittling Down the Wait Time: Exploring Models to Minimize the Delay from Initial Concern to Diagnosis and Treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Pediatr Clin North Am, 2016. **63**(5): p. 851-9.
- 178. Ames, J.L., et al., *Transitioning youth with autism spectrum disorders and other special health care needs into adult primary care: A provider survey.* Autism, 2021. **25**(3): p. 731-743.
- 179. Lipinski, S., et al., *A blind spot in mental healthcare? Psychotherapists lack education and expertise for the support of adults on the autism spectrum.* Autism, 2022. **26**(6): p. 1509-1521.
- 180. Scales, K., *It Is Time to Resolve the Direct Care Workforce Crisis in Long-Term Care.* Gerontologist, 2021. **61**(4): p. 497-504.
- 181. State Insurance Mandates for Autism Spectrum Disorder. [cited 2022; Available from: https://www.asha.org/Advocacy/state/States-Specific-Autism-Mandates/.
- 182. McBain, R.K., et al., *State Insurance Mandates and the Workforce for Children With Autism.* Pediatrics, 2020. **146**(4).
- 183. McBain, R.K., et al., *Systematic Review: United States Workforce for Autism-Related Child Healthcare Services.* J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry, 2020. **59**(1): p. 113-139.
- 184. DiBari, J.N., et al., *Maternal and Child Health Bureau's Autism Research Program*. Pediatrics, 2020. **145**(Suppl 1): p. S5-s12.
- 185. NCD, Health Equity Framework for People with Disabilities N.C.O. Disability, Editor. 2022.
- 186. Burkett, K., et al., *Latino-to-Latino: Promotores' Beliefs on Engaging Latino Participants in Autism Research*. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities, 2021.
- 187. Edelson, S.M., et al., *Strategies for Research, Practice, and Policy for Autism in Later Life: A Report from a Think Tank on Aging and Autism.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(1): p. 382-390.
- 188. Parker, M.L., R.M. Diamond, and A.D. Del Guercio, *Care Coordination of Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Solution-Focused Approach.* Issues Ment Health Nurs, 2020. **41**(2): p. 138-145.
- 189. Wagner, S., I.L. Rubin, and J.S. Singh, Underserved and Undermeasured: a Mixed-Method Analysis of Family-Centered Care and Care Coordination for Low-Income Minority Families of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Journal of Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities, 2021.
- 190. Barry, C.L., et al., *State Mandate Laws for Autism Coverage and High-Deductible Health Plans.* Pediatrics, 2019. **143**(6).
- 191. Hand, B.N., et al., *Healthcare utilization among children with early autism diagnoses, children with other developmental delays and a comparison group.* J Comp Eff Res, 2021. **10**(11): p. 917-926.

# Chapter 6: Lifespan

How Can We Meet the Needs of People on the Autism Spectrum throughout the Lifespan?

Aspirational Goal: Promote inclusion, support, and acceptance of all people on the autism spectrum so that they can participate in the communities of their choice through school, work, and meaningful relationships.

#### Introduction

Based on population and prevalence estimates of autism, approximately 70,700-111,600 autistic youth turn 18 years old each year in the United States. <sup>1</sup> According to 2017 data from the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), an estimated 1 in 45, or close to 2% of adults in the United States have autism.<sup>2</sup> Given the growing size of the population of autistic adults, it is urgent to develop an effective array of adult services to meet the needs of autistic adults across the lifespan, including those with the highest support needs. As mentioned in the previous chapter, the "service cliff" that people with autism experience as they transition from the school-based service system to the adult service system presents significant concerns. The U.S. does not have a coordinated system of services for adults with disabilities that mirrors the service system for children with disabilities mandated by the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), which makes available a free appropriate public education to eligible children with disabilities nationwide and ensures special education and related services to those children. . Once a young adult ages out of the school-based service system, they and their families are required to navigate the adult services environment on their own, with its many separate systems and sets of rules set by states and various service agencies. State developmental disabilities departments and mental health services departments are two major sources of services for people with disabilities who qualify. Individuals with autism sometimes do not meet eligibility requirements for services provided through the state developmental disabilities programs if they do not have an intellectual disability, however, even though they may have other characteristics and conditions that are barriers to them being able to move directly to employment. Some people with autism also do not qualify for services provided through the mental health system. Individuals and families must navigate through the healthcare system, the disability entitlement system, higher education, employment supports or day programs, housing options, and home and community-based services, among others. With the barriers presented by having to navigate the many services and their requirements, and the difficulty qualifying for some services, many young adults end up not receiving services that they need – services that would have been continuations of what they received when they were in school. According to the 2015 National Autism Indicators Report on Transition into Young Adulthood, 26% of young adults on the autism spectrum received no services – services that could have helped them gain employment, continue their education, or live more independently. As autistic adults continue into adulthood, studies have shown that they develop co-occurring physical and mental health conditions at a higher rate than their neurotypical peers, and they may continue to struggle to maintain employment and needed services. What is known about the transition from middle adulthood into older adulthood is even less.

Issues related to adulthood were highlighted by the IACC in the first *IACC Strategic Plan* in 2009. Since then, there has been some growth and progress in research and development of services focused on adulthood in autism, though the growth has been very modest and is not on par with the need. Some of the knowledge gaps are just starting to be filled, but there is much more work to be done. Programs and research on transition age youth and young adulthood related to education, employment, housing, and other key issues have emerged. More work is needed in this area, as well as on middle age and older adulthood. The needs of autistic adults who require intensive long term supports throughout their lives and rely on family caregivers is also an understudied area that needs more focus. Understanding the factors that contribute to challenges and the factors that contribute to improved health and well-being across all communities, including those with high support needs and those are members of communities that have been historically underserved, is critical. Learning more about the needs of adults across the lifespan and will help the community to develop improved services and programs that facilitate opportunities for people on the autism spectrum to meet their personal goals, engage in meaningful activities and relationships, and lead healthy and fulfilling lives.

#### Transition to Adulthood

In the years since the release of the *2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan*, research on the transition to adulthood for autistic youth has continued to reflect findings of suboptimal outcomes compared to non-autistic peers regarding employment, continuing education, relationships, independent living, and physical and mental health. Along the varying spectrum of needs, challenges in social cognition and executive function can cause difficulties in the expectations around adulthood become increasingly complex and supportive services are less readily available. <sup>7, 8</sup> Interventions and services such as college readiness programs, social skills training, and supported employment interventions are becoming increasingly utilized as part of the pathway to successful transition to adulthood. However, population-level approaches are needed in order to fully measure outcomes during this transition period for autistic young adults. <sup>9</sup>

Although existing interventions often focus on skills for independence, members of the autistic community still mention the need for more person-centered strategies tailored to the individuals' unique goals and challenges. <sup>10</sup> Further, interventions that focus on enhancing cognitive and language skills as well as teaching daily life skills are vital in nurturing independence among autistic adolescents. <sup>11</sup> Ongoing assessment of adaptive behaviors can help identify areas that are in need of improvement and help to identify goals that can be targeted across environments. <sup>12</sup> Further research is needed to explore the use of virtual modalities, remote instruction, and person-centered strategies for the support of daily life skills

Securing competitive employment remains an ongoing challenge for many young adults with autism. While there remain very few studies examining comprehensive interventions for transition-aged youth with autism seeking employment, there have been some intervention research focused on specific

critical components of the employment process, such as: work-specific social skills; the use of assistive technology to teach work skills and organizational skills; pre-employment interview skills; and video modeling to teach specific work skills. <sup>13</sup> However, these studies have been mostly quasi-experimental and have generally involved autistic individuals with above average cognitive abilities and life skill functioning. <sup>14</sup> Due to this gap in the literature and in policies and practices, evidence-based interventions are needed for transition-aged autistic youth with high support needs, such as cooccurring intellectual disability. The development of effective employment readiness practices and interventions will also require high-quality, rigorous research, ideally with randomized control trial (RCT) designs. <sup>15</sup> Additionally, the high variation across states around vocational rehabilitation (VR) service use and outcomes for transition-aged autistic youth highlights the impact of state-level VR policies on employment outcomes for autistic youth.<sup>16</sup> These VR services (e.g., job placement, on-the-job support, on-the-job training, maintenance, information referral, etc.) were significantly associated with competitive employment, however disparities remain for those with lower educational levels, those who have received cash benefits, and underrepresented racial and ethnic groups. <sup>17, 18</sup> Additionally, fostering early work experiences (e.g., community-based, school-sponsored, paid, unpaid) during high school remains an area in need of continued focus for disability employment policy at federal and state levels.<sup>19</sup>

Pursuing postsecondary education can be important in fostering independence, self-determination, and employment success. It is estimated that of the autistic children transitioning into adulthood within the next few years, approximately 45% will enroll in a university, college, or technical/vocational school.<sup>20</sup> However, of the students entering post-secondary education, completion rates for autistic students remains lower than that of their neurotypical peers.<sup>21</sup> Students on the spectrum will often report struggles with inadequate disability related services and supports related to their unique needs, poorer physical and mental health outcomes, more depressive symptoms and episodes of loneliness, suicidal ideation, and heightened symptoms of anxiety.<sup>22, 23</sup> Despite previous research indicating autistic students' preferences for academic support services while in post-secondary educational settings, few quality studies have delved into this area.<sup>24</sup> For autistic students with co-occurring intellectual disability, additional supports around independent living skills may be needed. However, this population remains insufficient researched in the literature around promoting college readiness in autistic students.

There is currently a limited number of studies that delve into access to sex education or reproductive health care services during the transition period into adult services. <sup>25</sup> Common perceptions about autism often include the idea that autistic people are asexual or abstain from sexual behaviors. However, research shows autistic people may often seek intimate partnerships, including sexual relationships, without adequate sexual education in preparation for adulthood or parenthood. This highlights a gap in education and creates an opportunity for transition services to connect with autistic transition-aged youth in ways that will be meaningful and beneficial for life course outcomes. <sup>26, 27</sup> Provider misconceptions and poor communication between providers, the transition-aged youth, and caregivers may also lead to key routine health procedures, such as Pap smears, being overlooked. <sup>28</sup>

Transition-aged autistic youth also demonstrated the lowest utilization of obstetrics/gynecology services, compared to similar aged youth in the general population and those with other special healthcare needs, <sup>29</sup> highlighting this gap in service utilization, particularly among female adolescents. Additionally, the literature suggests that there may be a sizeable population of autistic transition-aged youth that identify as LGBTQIA+, though there are no conclusive studies determining the prevalence of autistic youth with alternative gender or sexual orientation. <sup>30</sup> Nevertheless, this population may require unique healthcare services and may benefit from specialized healthcare transition models.

Despite the need for high quality healthcare into adulthood, there is ample evidence that healthcare services for autistic youth are frequently disrupted during this transition period. There is a notable decline in service utilization across office/outpatient and inpatient settings but stable use in emergency and home settings as autistic youth transition from pediatric to adult healthcare. <sup>31</sup> More than 1 in 4 autistic adolescents lost Medicaid coverage during the transition into adult healthcare services and fewer than half subsequently regained it. <sup>32</sup> The transition from pediatric to adult systems of healthcare has been noted as a particularly challenging period for children and adolescents with disabilities. <sup>33, 34</sup> The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) notes that this critical intersection between pediatric and adult healthcare systems requires that high-quality, developmentally appropriate healthcare services be available in an uninterrupted manner as the person moves from adolescence to adulthood. This requires the careful coordination of patient, family, and provider responsibilities. <sup>35</sup> Unfortunately, a coordinated approach to HCT is infrequently implemented for autistic youth. <sup>36-38</sup>

Further, successful transition of autistic youth to the adult healthcare system requires the availability of transition services. Yet despite facing complex healthcare needs, such services are often simply unavailable to autistic youth, and many in this age group have difficulty finding adult providers on their own. <sup>39</sup> These studies on healthcare utilization and expenditures in relation to non-autistic peers also reflect the complex healthcare needs typically associated with autism and commonly co-occurring physical and mental health conditions. This complexity poses additional challenges for autistic youth as they navigate the transition to adult healthcare systems, particularly when co-occurring conditions may compound the communication, social, and physical challenges already experienced by this population. <sup>40, 41</sup>

#### Adult-Specific Services and Supports

As autistic individuals progress through adulthood, they may require a wide range of ongoing adultspecific services and supports, creating unique age-specific challenges in navigating service sectors. The variability of support needs across the autism spectrum necessitates an individualized approach to effectively prioritize and meet the needs of each aging autistic adult at different life stages. Across their lifespan, autistic adults report higher than average unmet needs, with many of their prioritized services receipt decreasing with age. <sup>42</sup> Although the evidentiary base to address these unmet needs and adultspecific programs and supports have improved in recent years as members of the autistic community have expressed specific research priorities, more research is needed across many domains of life.

#### Community-Based Services and Community Integration

While a focus of the literature has been on reporting overall outcomes in adulthood, less attention has been paid to understanding how autistic adults integrate into the community, the benefits of participation, and the barriers and facilitators that may influence participation. Without a deep understanding of the participation interests of this growing group, there is a risk of a variety of adverse outcomes for autistic adults, their families, and service providers. Community participation can occur in a variety of ways, including leisure activities, recreation, activities of daily living (e.g., shopping), and participation in support groups, including online activities. The wide range of support needs across the autism spectrum may also complicate blanket solutions for improving meaningful participation in community activities. For example, autistic adults with co-occurring mental health conditions, intellectual disability, lower incomes, and those living in supported living facilities report participating in fewer, personally meaningful community activities. <sup>43</sup> Further, autistic adults with higher support needs, such as co-occurring intellectual disability, have not been sufficiently included in the literature around community participation across their lifespan, limiting the generalizability of this research to all autistic adults. Overall, community participation has been found to improve life satisfaction and subjective wellbeing, and decrease loneliness, with interventions aiming to improve engagement in the community also reporting significant improvements in overall wellbeing. <sup>44</sup> By 2023, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services will require states to be in compliance with new requirements for individuals receiving Medicaid services to spend more time participating in communities, rather than in isolated settings. <sup>45</sup> As more emphasis is placed on the provision of community-based services, research and policy priorities should similarly emphasize the perspectives and interests of autistic adults across the lifespan. Additionally, emphasis should be placed on supporting multi-generational autistic families (i.e., autistic parents with autistic children) in effectively integrating into their communities of choice.

#### Continuing Education Across the Lifespan

The literature around continuing education, social and behavioral skills building, and post-secondary education has been mainly focused on primary and secondary school-aged children and adolescents, as well as transition-aged autistic young adults. Across the lifespan, autistic adults may require additional life skills building with a focus towards independence, self-determination, and community participation. However, for middle-aged and older adults with autism, the scale of need for social skills services in these populations vastly outweighs the current evidence-based offerings. <sup>46</sup> Ongoing education should remain a priority in the support of autistic adults as they navigate complex service systems and pursue optimal life outcomes. The emergence of virtual-based social skills interventions for adults also presents unique opportunities for future research. <sup>47</sup>

#### **Employment Services and Vocational Skills**

Although federal legislation has mandated enhanced services for transition-aged autistic young adults, many adults continue to face unemployment after leaving secondary education settings. Studies have consistently found that only about a third of autistic adults enter the labor force. <sup>48</sup> Among these adults, the aspects of supported employment are a strong, evidence-based method for securing competitive

integrated employment across the lifespan, <sup>49</sup> although studies have not adequately measured employment outcomes in middle aged and older adults seeking continued employment. Additional research is needed in emerging practices such as technology and customized employment in also securing competitive integrated employment helping autistic adults to build lifelong careers in their field of choice. Additionally, capacity-building in employment support for autistic adults is recommended, based on a reported insufficiency of, and a lack of evidence guiding, existing vocational services, particularly among older autistic adults. <sup>50</sup> To that end, evidence-informed resources, and curricula for employment-support personnel such as job coaches, are needed in building proficiency and standards of practice. Autistic adults with co-occurring intellectual disability face employment outcomes that are significantly less positive than among the wider autistic adult population. However, independence in daily living skills was a robust predictor of employment in autistic adults with co-occurring intellectual disability, highlighting potential for additional interventions and services in this area to maximize employment outcomes for these individuals. <sup>51</sup> In order to provide ongoing support for employed autistic adults, job-site training and access to workplace learning should remain best practices to optimize positive outcomes. Further, internships and apprenticeships have proven to be meaningful pathways towards career-building in autistic adults. Access to these pathways should be widely accessible to all individuals on the autism spectrum.

#### Safety/Victimization/Law Enforcement Interactions

In recent years, the autistic community has raised concerns over issues around safety and has flagged this area for prioritization in the research agenda, yet the literature on this topic in autistic adults remains limited. Much of the research focused on safety issues (e.g., wandering/elopement, <sup>52</sup> peer victimization, <sup>53</sup> suicidality <sup>54</sup> etc.) has centered around autistic children and adolescents. However, across the lifespan, autistic adults with high support needs, such as those with co-occurring intellectual disability, continue to be at heightened risk for safety issues such as wandering. <sup>55</sup> Autistic adults are also more likely to experience victimization such as property crime, maltreatment, teasing/emotional bullying, and sexual assault by peers. <sup>56</sup> Among adult autistic women in particular, the rates of selfreported sexual violence ranges from between two to three times as high as the rates among women in the general population. <sup>57</sup> Careful research is needed to further understand the experiences of victimization in adulthood as well as the other safety risks among racial/ethnic groups (e.g., Black and Latinx communities), gender minorities, and autistic individuals with co-occurring intellectual disability. Additionally, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services requires States to implement an incident reporting system to protect the health and welfare of the Medicaid beneficiaries who receive services in community-based settings or nursing facilities. During prior audits, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' Office of Inspector General (OIG) found that some States did not always comply with Federal and State requirements for reporting and monitoring critical incidents such as abuse and neglect. Additional research and reports should illuminate whether any improvements have been made in the facilitation of incident reporting. Further, while there are few systems that track abuse and neglect, the Administration for Community Living (ACL)'s National Adult Maltreatment Reporting System (NAMRS) provides a comprehensive, national reporting system for adult protective services (APS)

programs. The goal of NAMRS is to provide consistent, accurate national data on the exploitation and abuse of older adults and adults with disabilities, as reported to APS agencies.

Research focused on adults in the criminal justice system is also important to understand precipitating factors for criminality or adverse interactions with law enforcement. Autistic adults may interact with law enforcement officers as victims of crime, witnesses to crime, or suspects of crime. However, a majority of law enforcement officers will often report receiving no formal training for interacting with autistic individuals. <sup>58</sup> Further, law enforcement officers may use physical force unnecessarily or escalate problem behavior when attempting to gain the compliance of individuals with autism, particularly in individuals from racial/ethnic minority populations. <sup>59</sup> The relatively limited research around training programs indicates that additional research is needed around the potential for specialized training programs for law enforcement officers to address these issues. <sup>60</sup>

#### Health and Healthcare

The literature on health and healthcare needs of autistic adults throughout the lifespan is also similarly limited, as the bulk of the research on physical and mental health outcomes have focused on children and adolescents with autism. Reported prevalence rates of co-occurring mental health conditions in autistic individuals vary, depending on ascertainment method (e.g., clinical diagnosis, surveillance or administrative records, caregiver- or self-report). <sup>61, 62</sup> In addition, there are very few screening and diagnostic instruments adequately validated for detecting and diagnosing mental health disorders in autistic individuals. Nevertheless, the data consistently suggest considerable levels of co-occurring mental health conditions or symptoms in autistic adolescents and young adults, and a significant mental health care need in this population as they age into adulthood. In autistic adults, the most commonly reported mental health conditions are anxiety, depression, bipolar disorder, obsessive compulsive disorder, and schizophrenia. <sup>61, 63</sup> Suicidal ideation and death by suicide have been reported at rates higher than the general population, although rates vary greatly depending on the method of ascertainment. 64-66 Furthermore, mental health trajectories were associated with individual (e.g., adaptive functioning) and contextual (e.g., neighborhood-specific) variables, which may inform ecological approaches to care, the identification of risk factors, and treatment planning. <sup>67</sup> The role of trauma-informed care in recognizing everyday trauma and identifying creative ways to support meaningful social contact in accepting environments had been explored in autistic youth- and adolescent-focused research but remains an emerging area for prospective research among autistic adults with co-occurring mental healthcare needs.

Co-occurring physical health conditions are also a concern for autistic adults. This can include higher rates of chronic conditions such as cardiovascular disease and higher risk of early mortality, as well as co-occurring epilepsy, sleeping disorders, and feeding and gastrointestinal issues. <sup>68</sup> Additionally, autistic adults are frequently prescribed medications that are associated with side effects that may affect their physical health such as weight gain, although more research is needed to determine the extent of these issues. A further lack of accessible healthcare services in autistic adults can also lead to reduced satisfaction with care, increased emergency department use, and reduced self-efficacy. <sup>69</sup> Similar as to

with mental health conditions, more validated and psychometrically sound assessment tools are needed to accurately measure a variety of areas of physical health and quality of life across the lifespan for autistic adults. <sup>70</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic may likely hasten the pace of research in the field of telehealth for the provision of healthcare in autistic adults. Additional research in order to determine effectiveness of these telehealth models at providing increased access to needed specialized healthcare in adults is needed, although there is evidence for the rapid feasibility of these models as evidenced by the aforementioned COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Housing Services and Transportation

Residential services and housing supports are discussed in more detail in Question 5 of the *Strategic Plan*, but they are important to mention here in that these services must also be integrated with other adult-specific services as part of a coordinated system of services and care for adults with autism. Members of the autistic community and caregivers have voiced the need for additional research and policies to support aging autistic adults, many of whom continue to live with their family of origin, as their caregivers reach retirement age. <sup>71</sup> There is also a need for research on transportation access for autistic adults, including for commuting to work and traveling to school, healthcare services, and community life activities. Yet, evidence to support the development of targeted programs and support is lacking in this area. <sup>72, 73</sup>

#### **Communication Supports and Accommodations**

Communication challenges associated with a diagnosis of autism may persist into adulthood, significantly impacting the quality of life of autistic adults if no adequate supports are readily accessible. About 13,000 non-speaking youth with autism turn 18 each year in the United States. <sup>74</sup> In some cases, they may rely on alternative and augmentative communication (AAC) methods. <sup>75, 76</sup> AAC provides an effective means of communication for many autistic individuals and can involve low-tech options such as gestures, writing, drawing, pointing to photos/words, etc., or high-tech options such as speechgenerating devices. While one approach is not likely applicable to all non-speaking autistic individuals, there might also be different points in the individual's lifespan at which AAC is more or less beneficial to speech production. <sup>77-79</sup> Additional research may be beneficial and determining what AAC transitions (e.g., moving from low tech to high tech or from AAC to speech) look like for some people, as well as what targeted interventions seem best for functional communication across a person's lifespan. Additionally, professionals in the field of communication have a better understanding of communication in autism and the potential application of AAC than in previous decades. However, the literature reveals many in the community, particularly caregivers of older autistic adults, may be unaware of the available range of AAC options or see the value in communication services and AAC interventions. <sup>80</sup> Further, additional research is needed around the availability and accessibility of live captioning and other communication supports geared at helping autistic individuals process information. Recent research has also argued for a paradigm shift away from individual support that changes behaviors, toward a system that provides support at an environmental level (e.g., peer mentoring, adapting tasks, using individual strengths); and conceptualizing autism using the social, rather than medical, model of disability.<sup>81</sup>

In addition to communication supports, individuals on the autism spectrum may need accommodations to facilitate participation in various domains of daily living. For example, although universities and institutions for higher learning are required under federal law to provide accommodations for students with disabilities, many students with autism frequently report the need for further accommodations specific to the unique features of autism, such as: sensory friendly spaces and practices, educational practices designed for multiple learning preferences, support groups, and increased awareness and acceptance of self-stimulatory behaviors.<sup>82</sup> Although these accommodations offices to remain aware of self-reported accommodations preferences among students with lived experience. Similar, requesting workplace accommodations may present distinct challenges for individuals with autism compared to others with more visible or physical disabilities. For example, disclosing a diagnosis of autism may be a complex and nuanced task for individuals who may already fear stigma and discrimination.<sup>83, 84</sup> Additional research is needed around exploring the process around efficacious disclosures and accommodations and how these processes may potentially vary according to demographic factors (e.g., race/ethnicity, gender, age, etc.), level of support need, and industry type.

#### Adult Diagnosis

Longitudinal studies demonstrate clear evidence that autism-related service and support needs continue well into adulthood. Although there are estimated prevalence rates for adults living with autism within the United States, <sup>2</sup> there are currently no known national estimates for the percentage of autistic individuals who received an autism diagnosis in adulthood. Further, autism may often be misdiagnosed or be particularly difficult to identify in adults through a formal diagnosis due to a lack of standard diagnostic criteria for adults with suspected autism. <sup>85</sup> As the use of DSM-5 becomes more widespread, there is an opportunity for researchers to evaluate the effect of DSM-5 criteria on rates of adult autism diagnosis in real-life settings. <sup>86</sup>

The Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule, Second Edition (ADOS-2), Module 4 is considered a "goldstandard" instrument for diagnosing autism in adults. <sup>87</sup> While the ADOS-2 has proven highly accurate at identifying adults with autism, the social communication difficulties it measures may not be unique to just a diagnosis of ASD. <sup>88</sup> Although the ADOS-2 doesn't serve as a stand-alone diagnostic measure, additional research is needed to determine more robust standardized diagnostic criteria for autistic adults. Such research will need to consider that adult psychiatric assessment traditionally relies on selfreport, whereas autism formal diagnostic practices rely more on direct observation in structured clinical settings and/or caregiver report. Childhood caregivers may not be available or may have difficulty recalling specific behaviors occurring many decades ago. Exclusive reliance on self-report may also not be ideal, due to possible limitations in insight, communicative difficulties, or over-reporting of autism characteristics to achieve secondary gain (e.g., involvement in legal system, to obtain financial assistance).

An important gap in the research to improve adult diagnosis involves the limited knowledge around the manifestations of autism in adults. Understanding the developmental profile of autism at all ages is key in an accurate diagnostic evaluation of individuals with suspected autism. Research has shown that there are continuities and changes over time in the developmental trajectory of each individual with autism. Longitudinal studies have also found that some adults with autism show "improvement" in autism severity compared to estimates obtained during earlier childhood or young adulthood, as well as a constant progression of social skills into adulthood. <sup>89</sup> However, these apparent "decreases" in autistic characteristics may simply reflect that case that instruments designed for use with children do not adequately query the types of behaviors or symptomology most relevant to adults with autism.

Considering that state-funded support programs often require documentation of an autism diagnosis prior to a certain age, it is unlikely that someone diagnosed in middle adulthood would be able to access autism-related supports. Obtaining a diagnosis in the absence of appropriate services and supports may be detrimental to well-being for some individuals. Research in this area is needed to educate adults self-referring for diagnosis about the possible benefits and risks of obtaining an autism diagnosis. For example, there is a lack of research in identifying the prevalence of autism among military veterans or active military personnel, although there is preliminary data suggesting a connection between autism-related traits and suicidal ideation/behaviors in active military personnel.<sup>90</sup> The benefits and risk of obtaining an adult diagnosis of autism while in active duty or as a veteran remains an area for future research.

The developmental trajectories of women on the autism spectrum across their lifespan have also not been sufficiently examined, potentially resulting in an underdiagnosis of autistic women. While there has been inconsistent evidence around sex-related differences in executive functioning in autistic individuals, considerable evidence does exist demonstrating higher rates of co-occurring mental health conditions among autistic women, with age of diagnosis being an important moderator. <sup>91</sup> A delayed or missed diagnosis of autism may leave these autistic women more likely to miss early intervention opportunities for these mental health co-occurring conditions. Additionally, the literature is limited on the experiences of women with co-occurring intellectual disability. However, there is emerging evidence on the differences in cognitive abilities and social awareness in autistic women, potentially leading to "camouflaging" of core autistic traits. <sup>92</sup> Studies involving self-reported camouflaging behavior and mental health symptoms in autistic and non-autistic youth and adults have found associations between higher levels of camouflaging behaviors and higher levels of symptoms such as stress, anxiety, depression, and suicidal ideation. <sup>93-95</sup> However, because these studies have been mostly cross-sectional, causality has not been demonstrated.

#### Service Delivery for Adults

A greater awareness of co-occurring physical and mental health conditions that may accompany an autism diagnosis has led to a growing appreciation of the need for lifelong care for adults with autism. A lack of funding for adult disability services may hamper efforts meant to facilitate and incorporate

acceptance, accommodation, inclusion, independence, and integration of people on the autism spectrum into society. In addition, extraordinarily long wait times for enrollment <sup>96</sup> and access to needed services across each state can have negative effects on lifelong outcomes for autistic adults. Further, states also differ in how they operate waiting lists. Some states require assessment for Medicaid eligibility prior to adding an individual to the waiting list, while others place individuals on the waiting list without assessing eligibility. <sup>97</sup> Autistic adults who may be more vulnerable to poorer outcomes in adulthood due to socioeconomic status or membership in a racial/ethnic minority group also have the greatest difficulty accessing needed services. <sup>98</sup> To effectively meet the Aspirational Goal of greater inclusion and self-determination for all autistic adults across their lifespan, especially for those who are most vulnerable, a significant investment in quality and accessible adult disability services is needed, particularly with an eye towards an active reduction of the historic barriers to services.

An effective method to increase the quality of services provided to autistic adults across the lifespan is through the training of the provider workforce, across many disciplines, on adult-specific provision of care. As discussed in Question 5 of the *Strategic Plan*, few adult care providers have received formal training on how to support adults with autism, and as a result, report less confidence in their abilities to interact with autistic adults. Many autistic adults may often receive their healthcare in pediatric settings, due to a lack of adult providers who feel competent and comfortable treating them. Further, social communication challenges between adult autistic patients and healthcare providers may serve as a critical barrier to care. <sup>99</sup> Provider trainings should emphasize improved access to up-to-date information and research and skills training relevant to diagnosis, assessment, and interventions for autistic individuals. <sup>100</sup> Further, among medical and pediatric trainees across all educational levels, awareness for sensory and behavioral issues present among autistic children was low. <sup>101</sup> This knowledge gap is significantly more pronounced in provider's comfort around adults with autism. As such, there is a need for training grants and initiatives focused on training professionals who will be working with adults to detect, diagnose, and address mental and physical health-related needs in this population.

Given that most adults with autism have complex needs that bring them into contact with multiple public service systems, there is an urgent need for research and initiatives focused on care coordination, interagency collaboration, strategies for integrating extant funding streams, and community-based collective impact strategies. For the transition-age autistic youth age frame, researchers have effectively applied a systems perspective to understand how factors related to service systems, as well as individual and family-level factors, impact the transition to adult healthcare services with disabilities.<sup>102</sup> This systems-based approach was useful in identifying strategic systems changes which could promote better outcomes, and similar approaches could be used to improve autism service systems among older adults with autism.<sup>103</sup> Focusing on a wide range of stakeholder perspectives in the autism community, including service providers, service users, family members, and caregivers, research on adult autism services could provide unique insight into system changes which could improve service delivery outcomes for this population.

#### Services and Supports for Adults with High Support Needs

The heterogeneity of autism has meant that there are a wide range of supports and services needed for adults on the autism spectrum. Consequently, there has been discussion within the community around the needs of individuals with high support needs (i.e., autistic individuals with co-occurring intellectual and language disability requiring intensive supports) and the generalizability of adult autism services research portfolio on this high-support population. <sup>104</sup> As discussed across Questions 5 and 6 of the Strategic Plan, the literature is limited for the services and supports that would benefit autistic adults with co-occurring intellectual disability across multiple domains of life. Typically utilized outcome measures indicate that adults with high support needs face poorer outcomes compared to their neurotypical peers or autistic adults with lower support needs (i.e., higher adaptive skills and cognitive ability). However, measures would need to be refined or tailored to accurately capture positive outcomes (e.g., social experiences, daily skills and experiences, autonomy, etc.) within autistic populations with high support needs. <sup>105</sup> The gaps in the literature for autistic adults with high support needs and their caregivers may often leave many within this community feeling alienated from the current autism research agenda.<sup>106</sup> The research on services and supports may not feel relevant to caregivers of adults with high support needs, given the immediacy of actionable, intensive supports needed for this population. Due to the presence of co-occurring intellectual and language disability within autistic adults with higher support needs, the perspectives of families and caregivers is critical in gaining further insight into the development of relevant and effective supports and services to optimize quality of life and wellbeing across the lifespan.

#### Outcomes for Older Adults with Autism

The absence of literature in the field of geriatric medicine and psychiatry and autistic adult outcomes has led to a dearth of knowledge on optimal services and supports for a growing, aging population. Studies have suggested that people on the autism spectrum have a high prevalence of health conditions (e.g., immune conditions, cardiovascular disease, sleep disorders, psychiatric conditions) in midlife and old age, regardless of intellectual disability status. <sup>107, 108</sup> Geriatric care providers often are unaware of the best practices for healthcare in autistic older adults who may present with multiple, chronic health conditions. Additional work is needed at the systems level to identify health disparities and design interventions that can be implemented by geriatric health practitioners in community settings. Additional research is also needed on menopause in autism, as this remains a gap in the literature for older autistic women. <sup>109</sup> These potential discoveries in optimal outcomes for older adults (e.g., effect of long-term psychotropic drug use, caregiver training, etc.) would be greatly facilitated by the utilization of longitudinal research study designs that track adults as they age into late adulthood, as well as potential oversampling in these studies as well.

#### Inclusion of Lived Experiences in Research, Services, and Policy

In recent years, a shift has been advocated toward for more inclusive research agendas and intervention programs that engage directly with the autism community, including considerations of their perspectives in conceptualizing desirable research goals and intervention outcomes, and a focus on

societal accommodation, rather than removal of the differences that make individuals with autism unique. <sup>9, 110</sup> Although there may be agreement between autism researchers and community members about the need and desire to conduct more participatory research, research systems may not be designed for participatory research, given the lack of training, support, and funding to pursue this at a systems level. <sup>111</sup> Participatory research hinges on meaningful and trusting relationships with members of the autism community; relationships that may take time to develop but are essential for respectful autism research that aligns with community priorities. <sup>112</sup> However, several organizations, such as the Academic Autistic Spectrum Partnership in Research and Education (AASPIRE) successfully bring together the academic community and the autistic community to conduct research projects relevant to the needs of adults on the autism spectrum using the principles of community based participatory research. As service delivery systems and governmental policies are refined to meet the needs of autistic adults, the meaningful participation of autistic lived experiences will be critical in ensuring that knowledge gaps are adequately addressed in the research portfolio.

#### Summary

There is a growing evidence base documenting the challenges faced by autistic adults in acquiring needed disability services, accessing healthcare, finding appropriate competitive employment or vocational activities, long term supports, community integration, and achieving other positive outcomes in adulthood. However, critical knowledge gaps remain in our understanding of the full range of need across the entire autism spectrum, across all levels of ability and disability, sex/gender, race/ethnicity/culture, and age. It remains unclear how much of the current knowledge regarding how to best achieve the Aspirational Goal would translate to autistic adults and families who are underrepresented in the literature. Thus, studies could focus on including more diverse participants, including families with low socioeconomic resources, adults with high support needs and their families, older autistic adults, those who are of racial/ethnic minorities, and women on the autism spectrum.

It is unlikely that we will make meaningful progress toward the Aspirational Goal without substantially increasing funding for autism research and services focused on adults across the lifespan. Research focused on adult issues has lagged far behind other types of autism-related research, comprising only 3% of all autism research spending in 2018. <sup>113</sup> Fundamental questions around the developmental trajectories and life outcomes of adults with autism remain unanswered. As adult-specific services and supports are developed and implemented across multiple communities, additional research and programming targeted toward addressing the unique needs of autistic adults is necessary in order to ensure that these interventions and services remain effective and efficient across multiple domains of adult life.

# Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1:** Support development and coordination of integrated services to help people on the autism spectrum successfully transition to adulthood and progress through the lifespan with appropriate services and supports.

Examples:

- Use population-level data to understand unmet needs, disparities in access and outcomes, emerging usage trends, cost issues, and the effectiveness of adult services in achieving their desired outcomes.
- Develop improved adult service models and coordination across agencies and systems (e.g., education, vocational rehabilitation, employment, housing, healthcare, social services, communication supports, law enforcement, older adult services).
- Develop strategies for reducing socioeconomic or racial/ethnic disparities in service access and related outcomes for autistic adults.

# **RECOMMENDATION 2:** Support research and develop and implement approaches to improve physical and mental health outcomes across the lifespan, with the goal of improving safety, reducing premature mortality, and enhancing health and well-being.

Examples:

- Develop approaches for diagnosing autism in adults.
- Develop services approaches to address autism and co-occurring physical and mental health conditions in adults, as well as approaches to promote wellness throughout the lifespan.
- Conduct large-scale longitudinal studies across adulthood into older age to examine trajectories
  of physical and mental health conditions, and address the additive and interactive effects of
  biological, cognitive, behavioral, and environmental factors that lead to co-occurring conditions.
- Engage adults on the autism spectrum and their families in collaborative and participatory
  research to better understand adult needs, provide input on research plans, and conduct
  research that addresses community-based health priorities.
- Identify social determinants of health that impact autistic adults, including those in underserved populations, and strategies to improve outcomes.
- Conduct long-term follow-up studies examining the effects of interventions and services delivered in childhood on later adult outcomes.

# **RECOMMENDATION 3:** Support research, services activities, and outreach efforts that facilitate and incorporate accessibility, as well as acceptance, accommodation, inclusion, independence, and integration of people on the autism spectrum.

Examples:

- Support research and programs on accessibility, acceptance, accommodation, inclusion, and universal design, including barriers, impacts, and best practices.
- Support research on person centered planning, self-direction, independent living, and community integration.
- Support efforts to increase the accessibility of research, services and supports programs by
  providing plain or easy read program guidance, simplified processes, accessible forms, remote
  access, accommodations for different communication modalities, and other disability-friendly

procedures and processes to increase the ease of access for autistic individuals and their families.

### References

- 1. Shattuck, P., *GROWING NUMBERS OF YOUNG ADULTS ON THE AUTISM SPECTRUM*. 2019. <u>https://drexel.edu/autismoutcomes/blog/overview/2019/June/Growing-numbers-of-young-adults-on-the-autism-spectrum/#:~:text=Given%20the%20population%20estimate%20and,adulthood%20over%20the%20next%20decade.</u>
- 2. Dietz, P.M., et al., *National and State Estimates of Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2020. **50**(12): p. 4258-4266.
- 3. Hand, B.N., et al., *Prevalence of physical and mental health conditions in Medicare-enrolled, autistic older adults.* Autism, 2020. **24**(3): p. 755-764.
- 4. *Main Street*. 2022; Available from: <u>https://mainstreetconnect.org/</u>.
- 5. *College Living Experience*. 2022; Available from: <u>https://experiencecle.com/tag/cle-rockville/</u>.
- 6. Rosen, N.E., C. Lord, and F.R. Volkmar, *The Diagnosis of Autism: From Kanner to DSM-III to DSM-5 and Beyond.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(12): p. 4253-4270.
- 7. Wisner-Carlson, R., S. Uram, and T. Flis, *The Transition to Adulthood for Young People with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Psychiatr Clin North Am, 2020. **43**(4): p. 673-686.
- 8. Bennett, A.E., et al., *Autism Spectrum Disorder and Transition-Aged Youth.* Current Psychiatry Reports, 2018. **20**(11).
- 9. Shattuck, P.T., et al., *A National Research Agenda for the Transition of Youth With Autism.* Pediatrics, 2018. **141**(Suppl 4): p. S355-s361.

- 10. Anderson, K.A., et al., *Transition of Individuals With Autism to Adulthood: A Review of Qualitative Studies*. Pediatrics, 2018. **141**(Suppl 4): p. S318-s327.
- 11. Matthews, N.L., A. Malligo, and C.J. Smith, *Toward the identification of adaptive functioning intervention targets for intellectually-able, transition-aged youth with autism: An examination of caregiver responses on the Vineland-II.* Autism Research, 2017. **10**(12): p. 2023-2036.
- 12. Wise, E.A., M.D. Smith, and P.V. Rabins, *Correlates of daily functioning in older adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Aging & Mental Health, 2020. **24**(10): p. 1754-1762.
- 13. Wehman, P., et al., *Competitive Employment for Transition-Aged Youth with Significant Impact from Autism: A Multi-site Randomized Clinical Trial.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(6): p. 1882-1897.
- 14. Scott, M., et al., *Factors impacting employment for people with autism spectrum disorder: A scoping review*. Autism, 2019. **23**(4): p. 869-901.
- 15. Hedley, D., et al., *Employment programmes and interventions targeting adults with autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review of the literature.* Autism, 2017. **21**(8): p. 929-941.
- 16. Roux, A.M., J.E. Rast, and P.T. Shattuck, *State-Level Variation in Vocational Rehabilitation Service Use and Related Outcomes Among Transition-Age Youth on the Autism Spectrum.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(7): p. 2449-2461.
- 17. Kaya, C., et al., *Differential vocational rehabilitation service patterns and outcomes for transition-age youth with autism.* J Appl Res Intellect Disabil, 2018. **31**(5): p. 862-872.
- 18. Rast, J.E., A.M. Roux, and P.T. Shattuck, *Use of Vocational Rehabilitation Supports for Postsecondary Education Among Transition-Age Youth on the Autism Spectrum.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(6): p. 2164-2173.
- 19. Roux, A.M., et al., *Prevalence and Correlates of Work Experiences Among High School Students on the Autism Spectrum.* Intellect Dev Disabil, 2020. **58**(4): p. 273-287.
- 20. Jackson, S.L.J., L. Hart, and F.R. Volkmar, *Preface: Special Issue—College Experiences for Students with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2018. **48**(3): p. 639-642.
- 21. Petcu, S.D., D. Zhang, and Y.F. Li, *Students with Autism Spectrum Disorders and Their First-Year College Experiences*. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 2021. **18**(22).
- 22. McLeod, J.D., A. Hawbaker, and E. Meanwell, *The health of college students on the autism spectrum as compared to their neurotypical peers*. Autism, 2021. **25**(3): p. 719-730.
- 23. Jackson, S.L.J., et al., *Brief Report: Self-Reported Academic, Social, and Mental Health Experiences of Post-Secondary Students with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2018. **48**(3): p. 643-650.
- 24. Anderson, A.H., et al., *A Systematic Literature Review of Empirical Research on Postsecondary Students with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(4): p. 1531-1558.
- Solomon, D., D.W. Pantalone, and S. Faja, Autism and Adult Sex Education: A Literature Review using the Information-Motivation-Behavioral Skills Framework. Sexuality and disability, 2019.
   37(3): p. 339-351.
- 26. Turner, D., P. Briken, and D. Schöttle, *Autism-spectrum disorders in adolescence and adulthood: focus on sexuality.* Curr Opin Psychiatry, 2017. **30**(6): p. 409-416.
- 27. Graham Holmes, L., et al., *Sexual and Reproductive Health Service Utilization and Sexuality for Teens on the Autism Spectrum.* J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2020. **41**(9): p. 667-679.
- 28. Malik-Soni, N., et al., *Tackling healthcare access barriers for individuals with autism from diagnosis to adulthood.* Pediatric Research, 2021.

- 29. Ames, J.L., et al., *Healthcare service utilization and cost among transition-age youth with autism spectrum disorder and other special healthcare needs.* Autism, 2020: p. 1362361320931268.
- 30. Glidden, D., et al., *Gender Dysphoria and Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Systematic Review of the Literature.* Sexual Medicine Reviews, 2016. **4**(1): p. 3-14.
- 31. Nathenson, R.A. and B. Zablotsky, *The Transition to the Adult Health Care System Among Youths With Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Psychiatr Serv, 2017. **68**(7): p. 735-738.
- 32. Shea, L.L., et al., *Transition-Age Medicaid Coverage for Adolescents With Autism and Adolescents With Intellectual Disability*. American Journal on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities, 2019. **124**(2): p. 174-185.
- Tilton, A.H., *Transition of Children with Neurological Disorders*. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep, 2018.
   **18**(4): p. 14.
- 34. Tilton, A.H. and C.M. de Gusmao, *Transition From Pediatric to Adult Neurologic Care*. Continuum (Minneap Minn), 2018. **24**(1, Child Neurology): p. 276-287.
- 35. Cooley, W.C. and P.J. Sagerman, *Supporting the health care transition from adolescence to adulthood in the medical home.* Pediatrics, 2011. **128**(1): p. 182-200.
- 36. Ames, J.L., et al., *Transitioning youth with autism spectrum disorders and other special health care needs into adult primary care: A provider survey.* Autism, 2020: p. 1362361320926318.
- Zeng, S., A. Strain, and C. Sung, *Health Care Transition Services and Adaptive and Social-Emotional Functioning of Youth with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2021. 51(2): p. 589-599.
- 38. Powell, P.S., et al., *Health Status and Health Care Use Among Adolescents Identified With and Without Autism in Early Childhood Four U.S. Sites, 2018-2020.* MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 2021. **70**(17): p. 605-611.
- 39. Cheak-Zamora, N., et al., *Provider Perspectives on the Extension for Community Healthcare Outcomes Autism: Transition to Adulthood Program.* J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2021. **42**(2): p. 91-100.
- 40. King, C., H. Merrick, and A. Le Couteur, *How should we support young people with ASD and mental health problems as they navigate the transition to adult life including access to adult healthcare services.* Epidemiology and psychiatric sciences, 2020. **29**: p. e90-e90.
- 41. Hall, T., et al., *Healthcare transition challenges faced by young adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Clin Pharmacol Ther, 2015. **98**(6): p. 573-5.
- 42. Lai, J.K.Y. and J.A. Weiss, *Priority service needs and receipt across the lifespan for individuals with autism spectrum disorder*. Autism Res, 2017. **10**(8): p. 1436-1447.
- 43. Shea, L.L., et al., *Self-reported community participation experiences and preferences of autistic adults*. Autism, 2021. **25**(5): p. 1295-1306.
- 44. Cameron, L.A., et al., *Community participation in adults with autism: A systematic review*. J Appl Res Intellect Disabil, 2022. **35**(2): p. 421-447.
- 45. Services, C.f.M.M. *Home & Community Based Services Final Regulation*. 2022; Available from: <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/home-community-based-services/guidance/home-community-based-services-final-regulation/index.html</u>.
- 46. Moody, C.T. and E.A. Laugeson, *Social Skills Training in Autism Spectrum Disorder Across the Lifespan.* Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin N Am, 2020. **29**(2): p. 359-371.
- 47. Dechsling, A., et al., *Virtual and Augmented Reality in Social Skills Interventions for Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder: A Scoping Review.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 48. Poon, K.K. and D.J. Sidhu, *Adults with autism spectrum disorders: a review of outcomes, social attainment, and interventions.* Curr Opin Psychiatry, 2017. **30**(2): p. 77-84.

- 49. Schall, C., et al., *Competitive Integrated Employment for Youth and Adults with Autism: Findings from a Scoping Review*. Psychiatr Clin North Am, 2020. **43**(4): p. 701-722.
- 50. Nicholas, D.B., et al., *Evaluation of employment-support services for adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Autism, 2018. **22**(6): p. 693-702.
- 51. Chan, W., et al., *Factors associated with sustained community employment among adults with autism and co-occurring intellectual disability.* Autism, 2018. **22**(7): p. 794-803.
- 52. C, T.P., H. Reisert, and A. Adesman, *Wandering behavior in children with autism spectrum disorder and other developmental disabilities.* Curr Opin Pediatr, 2021. **33**(4): p. 464-470.
- 53. Forrest, D.L., R.A. Kroeger, and S. Stroope, *Autism Spectrum Disorder Symptoms and Bullying Victimization Among Children with Autism in the United States.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(2): p. 560-571.
- 54. Schwartzman, J.M., J.R. Smith, and A.H. Bettis, *Safety Planning for Suicidality in Autism: Obstacles, Potential Solutions, and Future Directions.* Pediatrics, 2021. **148**(6).
- 55. Rice, C.E., et al., *Reported Wandering Behavior among Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder and/or Intellectual Disability.* J Pediatr, 2016. **174**: p. 232-239.e2.
- 56. Weiss, J.A. and M.A. Fardella, *Victimization and Perpetration Experiences of Adults With Autism.* Front Psychiatry, 2018. **9**: p. 203.
- 57. Cazalis, F., et al., *Evidence That Nine Autistic Women Out of Ten Have Been Victims of Sexual Violence*. Front Behav Neurosci, 2022. **16**: p. 852203.
- 58. Gardner, L., J.M. Campbell, and J. Westdal, *Brief Report: Descriptive Analysis of Law Enforcement Officers' Experiences with and Knowledge of Autism.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(3): p. 1278-1283.
- 59. Copenhaver, A. and R. Tewksbury, *Interactions Between Autistic Individuals and Law Enforcement: a Mixed-Methods Exploratory Study*. American Journal of Criminal Justice, 2019.
   44(2): p. 309-333.
- 60. Railey, K.S., et al., *An Exploration of Law Enforcement Officers' Training Needs and Interactions with Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder*. J Autism Dev Disord, 2020. **50**(1): p. 101-117.
- 61. Rosen, T.E., et al., *Co-occurring psychiatric conditions in autism spectrum disorder*. International Review of Psychiatry, 2018. **30**(1): p. 40-61.
- 62. Leno, V.C. and E. Simonoff, Autism Spectrum Disorder and Co-Occurring Psychiatric Conditions: A Conceptual Framework, in The Oxford Handbook of Autism and Co-Occurring Psychiatric Conditions, B.B.M. Susan W. White, and Carla A. Mazefsky, Editor. 2020, Oxford University Press: New York, New York. p. 3-26.
- 63. Croen, L.A., et al., *The health status of adults on the autism spectrum*. Autism, 2015. **19**(7): p. 814-823.
- 64. Hirvikoski, T., et al., *Premature mortality in autism spectrum disorder*. British Journal of Psychiatry, 2016. **208**(3): p. 232-238.
- 65. Kirby, A.V., et al., *A 20-year study of suicide death in a statewide autism population.* Autism research : official journal of the International Society for Autism Research, 2019. **12**(4): p. 658-666.
- 66. Cassidy, S., Suicidality and Self-Harm in Autism Spectrum Conditions. 2020.
- 67. Gotham, K., S. Cassidy, and J. Weiss, *Mental health across the lifespan.* Autism, 2020. **24**(4): p. 805-808.
- 68. Turcotte, P. and L. Shea, *Physical health needs and self-reported health status among adults with autism.* Autism, 2021. **25**(3): p. 695-704.

- 69. Ghanouni, P., et al., *Utilization of health services among adults with autism spectrum disorders: Stakeholders' experiences.* Res Dev Disabil, 2021. **119**: p. 104120.
- Kuschner, E.S. and B.A. Malow, *Autism and physical health across the lifespan*. Autism, 2021.
   25(3): p. 599-602.
- 71. Farley, M., et al., *Mid-life social outcomes for a population-based sample of adults with ASD.* Autism Res, 2018. **11**(1): p. 142-152.
- 72. Curry, A.E., et al., *Longitudinal study of driver licensing rates among adolescents and young adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Autism, 2018. **22**(4): p. 479-488.
- 73. Sartin, E.B., et al., *Brief Report: Healthcare Providers' Discussions Regarding Transportation and Driving with Autistic and Non-autistic Patients.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
- 74. *HEALTHCARE TRANSITIONS FOR MINIMALLY VERBAL YOUTH.* 2019; Available from: <u>https://researchautism.org/healthcare-transitions-for-minimally-verbal-youth/</u>.
- 75. Holyfield, C., et al., *Systematic review of AAC intervention research for adolescents and adults with autism spectrum disorder*. Augmentative and Alternative Communication, 2017. **33**(4): p. 201-212.
- 76. King, J.M. and N. Simmons-Mackie, *Communication Supports and Best Practices: Ensuring People With Aphasia Have an Effective Means of Expressing Needs and Wishes*. Topics in Language Disorders, 2017. **37**(4).
- 77. White, E.N., et al., *Augmentative and Alternative Communication and Speech Production for Individuals with ASD: A Systematic Review.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. **51**(11): p. 4199-4212.
- 78. Ganz, J.B., AAC Interventions for Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders: State of the Science and Future Research Directions. Augment Altern Commun, 2015. **31**(3): p. 203-14.
- 79. Custer, T.N., C.M. Stiehl, and D.C. Lerman, *Outcomes of a practical approach for improving conversation skills in adults with autism.* J Appl Behav Anal, 2021. **54**(1): p. 309-333.
- 80. Hines, M., S. Balandin, and L. Togher, *Communication and AAC in the lives of adults with autism: the stories of their older parents.* Augment Altern Commun, 2011. **27**(4): p. 256-66.
- 81. Cummins, C., E. Pellicano, and L. Crane, *Autistic adults' views of their communication skills and needs.* International Journal of Language & Communication Disorders, 2020. **55**(5): p. 678-689.
- 82. Sarrett, J.C., *Autism and Accommodations in Higher Education: Insights from the Autism Community.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2018. **48**(3): p. 679-693.
- 83. Lindsay, S., et al., *Disclosure and workplace accommodations for people with autism: a systematic review*. Disabil Rehabil, 2021. **43**(5): p. 597-610.
- 84. Khalifa, G., et al., *Workplace accommodations for adults with autism spectrum disorder: a scoping review*. Disabil Rehabil, 2020. **42**(9): p. 1316-1331.
- 85. Lewis, L.F., *Identifying autism spectrum disorder in undiagnosed adults*. Nurse Pract, 2018. **43**(9): p. 14-18.
- 86. Huang, Y., et al., *Diagnosis of autism in adulthood: A scoping review*. Autism, 2020. **24**(6): p. 1311-1327.
- 87. Hus, V. and C. Lord, *The autism diagnostic observation schedule, module 4: revised algorithm and standardized severity scores.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2014. **44**(8): p. 1996-2012.
- 88. Maddox, B.B., et al., *The Accuracy of the ADOS-2 in Identifying Autism among Adults with Complex Psychiatric Conditions.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2017. **47**(9): p. 2703-2709.
- 89. Shulman, C., et al., *Diagnosis of Autism Spectrum Disorder Across the Lifespan.* Child Adolesc Psychiatr Clin N Am, 2020. **29**(2): p. 253-273.
- 90. Stanley, I.H., et al., *Autism-related traits and suicide risk among active duty U.S. military service members.* Psychol Serv, 2021. **18**(3): p. 377-388.

- 91. Green, R.M., et al., *Women and Autism Spectrum Disorder: Diagnosis and Implications for Treatment of Adolescents and Adults.* Curr Psychiatry Rep, 2019. **21**(4): p. 22.
- 92. Kanfiszer, L., F. Davies, and S. Collins, 'I was just so different': The experiences of women diagnosed with an autism spectrum disorder in adulthood in relation to gender and social relationships. Autism, 2017. **21**(6): p. 661-669.
- 93. Bernardin, C.J., et al., *Associations between social camouflaging and internalizing symptoms in autistic and non-autistic adolescents.* Autism, 2021: p. 1362361321997284.
- 94. Beck, J.S., et al., *Looking good but feeling bad: "Camouflaging" behaviors and mental health in women with autistic traits.* Autism, 2020. **24**(4): p. 809-821.
- 95. Cassidy, S., et al., *Risk markers for suicidality in autistic adults*. Molecular autism, 2018. **9**: p. 42-42.
- 96. O'Malley Watts, M.M., MaryBeth, *Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services: Results From a 50-State Survey of Enrollment, Spending, and Program Policies*. 2018, The Henry Kaiser Family Foundation.
- 97. Saucier, P.K., Jessica; Amos, Angie, *Do Managed Care Programs Covering Long-Term Services* and Supports Reduce Waiting Lists for Home and Community-Based Services? 2017.
- Bilaver, L.A., S.A. Sobotka, and D.S. Mandell, Understanding Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Autism-Related Service Use Among Medicaid-Enrolled Children. J Autism Dev Disord, 2021. 51(9): p. 3341-3355.
- 99. Weir, E., C. Allison, and S. Baron-Cohen, *Autistic adults have poorer quality healthcare and worse health based on self-report data.* Molecular Autism, 2022. **13**(1): p. 23.
- 100. Morris, R., A. Greenblatt, and M. Saini, *Healthcare Providers' Experiences with Autism: A Scoping Review.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2019. **49**(6): p. 2374-2388.
- 101. Austriaco, K., et al., *Contemporary Trainee Knowledge of Autism: How Prepared Are Our Future Providers?* Front Pediatr, 2019. **7**: p. 165.
- 102. Shattuck, P.T., et al., *Services for Adults With Autism Spectrum Disorder: a Systems Perspective.* Curr Psychiatry Rep, 2020. **22**(3): p. 13.
- 103. Hamdani, Y., A. Jetha, and C. Norman, *Systems thinking perspectives applied to healthcare transition for youth with disabilities: a paradigm shift for practice, policy and research.* Child Care Health Dev, 2011. **37**(6): p. 806-14.
- 104. Lord, C., et al., *The Lancet Commission on the future of care and clinical research in autism*. Lancet, 2022. **399**(10321): p. 271-334.
- 105. McCauley, J.B., et al., *Defining Positive Outcomes in More and Less Cognitively Able Autistic Adults*. Autism Res, 2020. **13**(9): p. 1548-1560.
- 106. Vivanti, G. and D.S. Messinger, *Theories of Autism and Autism Treatment from the DSM III Through the Present and Beyond: Impact on Research and Practice.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2021.
   51(12): p. 4309-4320.
- 107. Bishop-Fitzpatrick, L. and E. Rubenstein, *The Physical and Mental Health of Middle Aged and Older Adults on the Autism Spectrum and the Impact of Intellectual Disability.* Res Autism Spectr Disord, 2019. **63**: p. 34-41.
- 108. Stewart, G.R., et al., *The Mental and Physical Health Profiles of Older Adults Who Endorse Elevated Autistic Traits.* J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci, 2021. **76**(9): p. 1726-1737.
- 109. Moseley, R.L., T. Druce, and J.M. Turner-Cobb, *'When my autism broke': A qualitative study spotlighting autistic voices on menopause.* Autism, 2020. **24**(6): p. 1423-1437.
- 110. Fletcher-Watson, S., et al., *Making the future together: Shaping autism research through meaningful participation.* Autism, 2019. **23**(4): p. 943-953.

- 111. den Houting, J., et al., 'I'm not just a guinea pig': Academic and community perceptions of participatory autism research. Autism, 2021. **25**(1): p. 148-163.
- 112. Pickard, H., et al., *Participatory autism research: Early career and established researchers' views and experiences*. Autism, 2022. **26**(1): p. 75-87.
- 113. IACC, 2017-2018 IACC Autism Spectrum Disorder Research Portfolio Analysis Report, U.S.D.o.H.a.H. Services, Editor. 2021.

141

# Chapter 7: Infrastructure and Prevalence

How Do We Expand and Enhance Research Infrastructure Systems to Meet the Needs of the Autism Community?

Aspirational Goal: Develop, enhance, and support research infrastructure and statistical data gathering systems that advance the speed, efficacy, and dissemination of autism research and services.

### Introduction

Appropriate research infrastructure is critically important to the success of the *IACC Strategic Plan*. This includes repositories for biological materials and data, systems for gathering data on autism prevalence, and enhancing the research workforce. Progress toward the Aspirational Goal has been rapid in recent years. New databases are being built to leverage recent genetics findings, and initiatives to share biospecimens among multiple research efforts are intensifying. Funders such as the NIH are putting increased focus on data sharing by integrating the sharing requirements into funding announcements. This has increased availability of resources has advanced the efficacy and speed of ASD research. Meanwhile, many funders are making efforts to increase the breadth and diversity of the research workforce, ensuring that the field is equipped to address the most pertinent issues of the entire autism community. Additionally, new efforts to enhance prevalence data monitoring systems include streamlining methods and expanding the age groups that are monitored.

## **Biorepository Infrastructure**

Biological materials repositories collect, process, store, and distribute biospecimens to support scientific investigation. In the autism research community, biorepositories have been developed to support collection and dissemination of brain tissue, fibroblasts, and other tissues. Greater participation in brain and tissue banking is needed from members of the autism community in order to obtain enough samples to meet research requests. Outreach campaigns to encourage families to donate brain and other tissue need to be expanded and enhanced, especially among underrepresented groups.

Post-mortem brain tissue is an important resource for understanding the impact of autism on brain structure, organization, and function. The <u>NIH NeuroBioBank</u> was formed in 2013 to address the increasing demand for postmortem human brain tissue for research purposes<sup>1</sup>. This resource provides tissues from donors with wide-ranging neurological and neurodevelopmental disorders, including autism. The NIH NeuroBioBank supports six independent brain and tissue repositories. A more autism-focused brain tissue collection effort was undertaken in 2015 by the <u>Autism BrainNet</u>, managed and supported by the Simons Foundation Autism Research Initiative (SFARI). The program supports five collection nodes in the United States, Canada, and the United Kingdom that share standardized protocols for tissue harvesting, storage, and tissue dissemination for research purposes. AutismBrainNet has also recently undertaken an effort to perform genetic analysis of donated brain tissue. This will allow researchers additional data to understand the linkages between genetic changes and phenotypic differences in ASD. Autism BrainNet also has a robust public awareness campaign to encourage donation, led by the Autism Science Foundation.

The <u>NIMH Repository and Genomics Resource (NRGR)</u> is another biorepository that plays a key role in facilitating ASD research. The Repository collects and stores several types of biomaterials, including DNA, immortalized cell lines, and reprogrammed stem cell lines; accompanying genotypic and phenotypic data are also available to qualified researchers worldwide.

The availability of biospecimens from these repositories has had a substantial impact on autism research. Numerous studies have been published using tissues from these resources, and many researchers have requested access to the data in order to enrich their own data or otherwise further autism studies. In order to expand the impact of these resources, more potential donors must be identified and educated on the benefits of tissue donation. Crucially, researchers must address all ethical considerations, and ensure that donated tissues are managed responsibly. Repositories must continue to ensure that tissues are procured, stored, and distributed according to applicable state and federal guidelines and regulations involving consent, protection of human subjects, and donor anonymity.

#### Data Infrastructure

Data infrastructure refers to data collection, storage, sharing, and consumption to support autism research, services, and policy development. Autism is a highly heterogeneous condition requiring large sample sizes to make significant findings. Thus far, tens of thousands of research subjects have consented to make their genomics, imaging, and clinical research data available to scientists in the hope that those data will help lead to important research discoveries. These datasets have become very large and have grown exponentially due to rapid advances in technology, new methods of data acquisition, and the integration of patient-directed reporting applications. Other research communities have established related data repositories and funded data sharing initiatives and made those datasets broadly available for use by the autism research community. Given the size of these data and the complexity of the software, algorithms, and analytic methods used, it is essential that all the data and associated metadata be shared when a result is published or a significant finding is announced. Ensuring that all data is shared will increase the rigor and reproducibility of findings, a core responsibility of publicly funded research.

#### Data Banks

New findings, technologies, and research methods have emerged that can drive autism research forward, capitalizing on advances in participant engagement and the collection of large data sets. Together, these participant-powered and clinical data networks can be further leveraged for rapid research on large numbers of participants throughout the country, offering the potential for a broad and rich view of the health and well-being of autistic individuals and their families.

The NIMH Data Archive (NDA) houses, harmonizes, and shares all human-subjects data collected as part of NIMH-funded projects with the goal of accelerating progress in the research of mental health. The NDA uses a de-identified research subject identifier (the Global Unique Identifier, or GUID) and a precise method for associating research data with publications/results<sup>2</sup>. NDA also supports common data definitions, a standardized set of data collection measures that ensure that results across studies can be accurately combined or compared. Investment is still needed to extend the infrastructure to support big data analytics better and to integrate with other biobanks and genomics data repositories more fully.

Another mechanism for data sharing is the <u>Autism Sequencing Consortium (ASC)</u>, an international group of scientists who share autism samples and genetic data<sup>3</sup>. Currently, ASC has whole exome sequencing (WES) data for over 35,000 samples<sup>4</sup>. Permission to re-contact research participants from completed studies exists for many of the samples within the ASC, which are managed by the contributing site.

In 2016, the Simons Foundation launched <u>SPARK (Simons Foundation Powering Autism Research for Knowledge)</u> to recruit, engage, and retain a cohort of 100,000 individuals with ASD, as well as 175,000 of their family members, to participate in autism research. To participate in SPARK, families enroll online, provide saliva samples for genetic analysis, and agree to be re-contacted for future research opportunities. SPARK participants are being sequenced and genotyped to identify new genes associated with autism likelihood. Clinical, behavioral, and genetic data on the SPARK cohort are available to all qualified investigators, and SPARK participants can be invited to participate in other ASD research studies. SPARK partners with more than 30 U.S. medical schools and autism research centers to help recruit autistic individuals and their family members.

#### Data Sharing

When all research projects share their data, the quality of the accumulated data increases. For example, when a new research participant is enrolled in a research study, that person may also have registered previously with one or more data or biorepositories. If the data are linked and widely accessible to researchers (with appropriate privacy protections in place), the potential richness of the information available on that participant is thereby enhanced. Sharing of data will also reduce the burden of participation in research studies on the autistic community. If an individual's data can be used for more than one study in a coordinated manner, then the participant can be assured that the yield of their time and energy commitment to research participation are maximized.

NDA provides an infrastructure to make data broadly accessible to the research community through a universal platform and federation with other data sources. To make NDA the most useful resource possible, autism researchers must improve both the consistency and quality of data shared. It is especially important to share data supporting published results, which will allow the infrastructure to be better utilized and support the dissemination of scientific advances. In addition, improvements to the NDA infrastructure will allow easier access to the data contained within it, so that it can be leveraged to its full value. NDA and similar data sharing efforts can help maximize the return on Federal and private investment in autism research made over the last decade.

In 2022, The White House Office of Science and Technology Policy (OSTP) issued guidance on Desirable Characteristics of Data Repositories for Federally Funded Research<sup>5</sup>. This guidance includes several recommendations, ensuring that the data is freely and easily accessible, uses unique identifiers, provides clear instructions for how it is to be used, and is stored securely in a common format. The guidance also includes special considerations for the sharing of human data, including additional security safeguards and standards for participant consent. Most repositories already comply with these guidelines, but it is important to continue harmonizing repository standards in the future in order to increase access, maintain privacy, and ensure interoperability. Responsibly sharing high quality data will increase the return on the collective research investment, protect intellectual contributions, and help
accelerate research discovery. Collectively, open data sharing offers the best opportunity to reach the sample sizes that are likely needed to improve understanding of autism and related disorders.

Care should be taken to ensure that all stakeholders across the research enterprise understand the importance of data sharing. To facilitate data sharing in research involving human participants, an identifier or code is used to identify and link each individual to his or her specimens and to associated medical information. The use of a de-identified code (i.e., a code that does not reveal the identity of the individual) maintains privacy of the individual's information. Use of these unique identifiers across biorepositories and data repositories will allow linkages across these resources and thereby increase their usefulness and efficiency. However, it will be important for study subjects to be fully informed of the potential uses for their tissues/data and to provide consent for future use as they are comfortable.

#### Human Infrastructure

Human infrastructure refers to the development of human resources necessary to support autism research and services. Human infrastructure for research includes developing a professional workforce to conduct research and provide services, as well as encouraging individuals with autism and their family members to participate in autism research. In addition, systems must be developed to share research findings with community stakeholders and translate research findings into policy and practice. Human infrastructure for services is discussed in more detail in Chapter 5.

#### Research Training and Workforce Development Efforts

There are several efforts underway to enhance research training and workforce development. Several Federal and private funders support research training opportunities including, but not limited to, training and career development grants and travel awards for early career investigators to attend research conferences. In many cases, these awards emphasize building relationships with experienced mentors and encourage multidisciplinary avenues of exploration. In recent years, the NIH has also offered funding for mid-career investigators from other research fields to transition into autism services research. This program was created in response to the recommendations from the IACC to expand the research workforce that studies autism services. Increased attention should be devoted to supporting early career researchers in order to increase their opportunities for developing stable research programs. Additional support for interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary researchers will bring new approaches to answering existing questions in the field.

Workforce development is an area of immense need as the number of identified individuals with autism continues to grow. While progress has been made in early detection and intervention, and in the support of children on the spectrum, much less effort has been expended on research and services relevant to adults. Further, there is a dearth of trained medical professionals that are knowledgeable in providing care to the autism community, particularly the adult community. Federal funding for workforce development and training is limited. It is important to ensure that workforce development programs and training efforts are evidence-based and that their delivery is standardized across communities. The development of best-practices guidelines will enhance the implementation of such training programs.

It is particularly important to increase recruitment and training of autistic researchers, as they are intimately aware of important issues and thus well suited to address the needs of the autistic

community. In 2020, the International Society for Autism Research (INSAR) appointed its first Autistic Researchers Committee, in part to foster scientific career development for autistic researchers and to create opportunities for autistic scientists to offer their insights to colleagues. In the future, it will be essential to expand initiatives such as this in order to better support autistic researchers and integrate their experiences into the research process.

#### Participation in Research Studies

The participation of autistic individuals in research studies is crucial in order to build knowledge about the autistic experience across the lifespan, to build the evidence base for interventions, and to identify the most effective and efficient services and supports. Individuals on the autism spectrum and their families participate in research studies at relatively low rates, often due to unawareness of opportunities, not perceiving research as relevant to their needs, apprehension about the methods involved or the goal of the research, and/or concerns about how data will be used, stigma, or bias. Coordinated efforts are needed to educate stakeholders from diverse backgrounds on the personal and community benefits of participating in research, the level of risk associated with the study (if any), and the privacy protections in place to maintain anonymity. Simultaneously, researchers should be open to the designing their studies around the stated needs and wants of autistic individuals and their family members and ensure that studies are inclusive of diverse populations. This can be best achieved using Community-Based Participatory Research (CBPR) methods, engaging stakeholders in the earliest stages of research study design, and ensuring that diverse communities are included in outreach efforts. Particular efforts to include individuals across the full spectrum of autism, especially those with intellectual disabilities or communication challenges who are often excluded from research, are necessary. Research should also be conducted to understand the barriers that discourage participation.

It is vital that individuals across the autism spectrum have opportunities to participate in research if desired. In particular, individuals with high support needs are often excluded from research studies due to the nature of their symptoms and the potential difficulty of accommodating them in certain research methodologies. Researchers must identify ways to overcome these obstacles to participation.

#### Dissemination of and Access to Research Findings

Increasing and improving mechanisms for dissemination of research findings after publication should be a priority for the autism community. It is vital that findings and data become more accessible to researchers, practitioners, autistic individuals and their families, and the general public. Training to improve science communication skills should be more readily available to researchers who wish to share their work with lay audiences. Clear communication about the risk and/or benefit of research methods and findings is particularly important, as the information disseminated to the public is sometimes contradictory, oversimplified, overstated, or sensationalized. This misinformation can have a negative impact on research participation. Whenever possible, it is important the research information communicated to the public is written in plain or lay-friendly language. Information should also be translated into multiple languages when appropriate, in order to increase the accessibility of information to non-English speaking populations. Mechanisms that allow for the summation of the evidence base into actionable recommendations such as systematic reviews and meta-analysis are encouraged. Much of this work will be more feasible as the data sharing infrastructure further develops and expands.

#### International Collaboration

Most ASD research is currently published by researchers in the US, Canada, Europe, Australia, and China, with only a small proportion representing international collaborations and/or studies in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs)<sup>6</sup>. Thus, many of the benefits of autism research may not be reaching or be applicable to populations in LMICs. In addition, the research community may be missing opportunities to include and learn from diverse cultures and settings, to diversify their study samples, and to study populations with different kinds of challenges. Therefore, researchers and funding organizations should seek opportunities to collaborate with researchers from other regions of the world, particularly those with lower research capacity. International research collaborations not only present opportunities to disseminate and implement evidence-based science and services in diverse settings around the world, but also allow the ASD research community to learn about how diverse populations, including those from low-resource settings, have addressed issues such as limited research infrastructure and large service gaps. For these reasons, it is imperative that international research efforts and collaborations continue to be promoted and supported.

#### Prevalence Monitoring

Population-based statistical data gathering, or surveillance, for autism spectrum disorder is essential for monitoring prevalence over time, assessing patterns by demographic factors and necessary level of support, characterizing co-occurring conditions, estimating resource needs, and stimulating research into potential environmental factors. For the data provided to be used effectively, surveillance efforts should be as complete and valid as possible. Population-based studies of the prevalence and characteristics of autism spectrum disorder among children in the United States has been ongoing since the year 2000, and more recent studies have also estimated the prevalence of autism among adults. However, sustained investment is necessary to continue and expand these efforts.

There are several different methodologies currently used for estimating the prevalence and characteristics of autism spectrum disorder among children, including: 1) use of administrative records; 2) parent or caregiver surveys; 3) expert review of records from multiple sources; and 4) screening and examination of children. Each of these methodologies has strengths and limitations. Administrative records are readily available and cost-effective to use, but are collected for other purposes and do not always contain adequate and pertinent information. Health surveys are nationally representative, generate data relatively quickly, include extensive questions on service needs and utilization, include a comprehensive age range of children, and are cost-effective. However, the validity of parent/caregiverreported ASD has not been established, and low response rates have raised concerns about bias. Expert review of records from multiple sources, including healthcare and education records, can ascertain records-based data on a number of factors such as demographics, educational placement, intellectual and adaptive function, and behavioral phenotype. However, this methodology is dependent on data in children's records, focuses on a few specific ages, and is resource- and time-intensive, therefore cannot currently be done at a national level. Finally, screening and examination of children using a standardized and validated ASD diagnostic tool is a rigorous methodology that attempts to give all children in the selected population an opportunity for ascertainment. However, this methodology is also resource- and time-intensive and cannot currently be done on a national level. In addition, low response rates in previous studies suggest a potential for bias.

ASD prevalence monitoring systems should be complementary, offering unique strengths and contributions that will further the understanding of the population of individuals with ASD. Where appropriate, data collection should be designed to allow comparisons across systems. Further linkage of surveillance data with other state and Federal datasets should be encouraged to leverage the surveillance efforts and expand the scope and utility of the information collected.

While many research studies are focused on understanding and meeting the needs of children with ASD, much less research has been done on adults. Using state-based data on children with ASD, the CDC recently estimated the prevalence of adults with ASD at 2.21%<sup>7</sup>. There is an urgent need to expand ASD surveillance efforts to adults to fully understand prevalence, adolescent/young adult transition needs, employment and housing, co-occurring conditions, premature mortality, and other lifespan issues. In particular, investigating ASD prevalence in adults will help researchers understand how the interaction of ASD and co-occurring conditions impacts the ability to adults with ASD to live and work.

### Federal Prevalence Monitoring Programs, Surveys, and Administrative Data Sources Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network

The Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring (ADDM) Network is a population-based surveillance program for ASD and other developmental disabilities. The CDC has been conducting surveillance for ASD among 8-year-old children through the ADDM Network every 2 years since 2000 at sites throughout the United States. The most recent prevalence estimate for 2018 was 23.0 per 1,000 8-year-old children<sup>8,9</sup>. In 2010, the ADDM Network was expanded to include surveillance for ASD among 4-year-old children. The program was further expanded in 2018 to conduct follow-up studies on 16-year-olds initially included in earlier ADDM Network surveillance. There are currently 11 sites monitoring 8- and 4-year-old children; 5 of which are also performing follow-up studies on 16-year-olds. ADDM data have been linked to various sources such as environmental pollutant monitoring, juvenile justice records, and others. Recently, the ADDM Network has revised its methodology to estimate prevalence by monitoring records of autism diagnoses from clinicians, special-education classifications of autism, and hospital billing codes for autism services<sup>10</sup>. By making use of these existing tools rather than conducting assessments of clinician and educational records, ADDM Network researchers have been able to reduce the amount of time needed to make prevalence estimates.

#### National Survey of Children's Health

The National Survey of Children's Health (NSCH) is currently administered by the Maternal and Child Bureau of HRSA. This nationally representative telephone survey of children's health and development is based on parent/caregiver report. It includes questions on whether the child currently had an ASD as well as whether a healthcare provider ever informed the parent or caregiver that the child had an ASD diagnosis. Data are also collected on a variety of topics including the child's health, health as an infant, recent healthcare service, experiences with healthcare providers, health insurance coverage, sociodemographic factors, and the child's learning, home, and family environment. In the most recently published dataset (collected in 2020), ASD prevalence was 2.7% for children aged 3-17 years. Beginning in 2016, this survey was moved to a mail-invitation, online survey based on a US Census Bureau sampling platform. This survey has been combined with the previously fielded National Survey of Children with Special Healthcare Needs. State-level estimates are available for many variables.

#### National Health Interview Survey

The CDC conducts the <u>National Health Interview Survey (NHIS</u>), a nationally representative survey of parents/caregivers that provides data on the health of children in the United States, including information on whether a healthcare provider ever informed the parent or caregiver that the child had an ASD. Data is collected by the US Census Bureau through personal household interviews. The content and structure of the NHIS were updated in 2019 to better meet the needs of data users. Aims of the questionnaire redesign were to improve the measurement of covered health topics, reduce respondent burden, harmonize overlapping content with other federal health surveys, establish a long-term structure of ongoing and periodic topics, and incorporate advances in survey methodology and measurement. Data are collected on children aged 0-17 years every year on a variety of topics including the child's health status, healthcare access and utilization, and a mental health screener (the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire), as well as family factors, including sociodemographic factors. ASD prevalence was 2.76% for children aged 3-17 years in 2016<sup>11</sup>. As with NSCH, linkages to data from other Federal agencies should be encouraged to expand the scope and usefulness of the data.

#### IDEA Section 618 Child Count Data

The Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) requires the Department of Education (ED) to classify children with disabilities who receive special education and related services into 13 primary disability categories, including ASD. Under Section 618 of IDEA, states are required to report the number of students (ages 3-21 years) with the primary disability category for ASD who receive special education and related services under IDEA Part B. States must also submit data about the infants and toddlers (birth through age 2) who receive early intervention services under Part C of IDEA. These can be used to estimate the number of children and young adults with ASD, although it only accounts for those currently receiving services through IDEA. Therefore, children who have not yet been diagnosed with ASD or those who are receiving services from other sources are not included in this count. Also, children may be assigned an autism classification based on service needs, even if they do not consider the child to have autism.

#### Medicaid Administrative Data

Prevalence estimates can also be generated by examining administrative claim data submitted to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). All states send Medicaid healthcare administrative claims data to CMS annually; children with ASD are determined by counting the number of children who are receiving Medicaid benefits who have at least two outpatient billing codes for ASD or one inpatient billing code for ASD in the specified year. These prevalence estimates are limited to children using Medicaid insurance.

#### Linkages Across National Survey and Administrative Data

As noted above, several Federal departments and agencies collect information about individuals on the autism spectrum. Although each responsible agency may focus on its own research priorities when collecting and analyzing the data, synchronization of the national data sources will maximize their utility. Concordance of questions and sampling across surveys and administrative data could greatly add to the comparability of research undertaken across these national platforms. Additionally, infrastructure for linking these surveys to other sources of data is essential. For example, the CDC links the NHIS to administrative records from the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), which allows

for the addition of detailed housing information for NHIS participants who use HUD services. The CDC recently launched and updated an <u>interactive autism data visualization website</u> which presents the most up-to-date state-based autism prevalence information from four major data sources: CDC ADDM Network, ED administrative data, CMS administrative claims data, and HRSA's NSCH. Additionally, Federal Statistical Research Data Centers make national data from the Census bureau, CDC, and the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) available to researchers in one place. More projects like these, and additional means of capitalizing on the data that has already been collected and funded, are a key priority in order to generate an expansion of the information available on autism to a nationally representative sample.

#### Summary

Continuing to build the infrastructure necessary for autism research is an important priority. In particular, researchers must continue efforts to standardize data collection and share with others in order to build higher-powered studies across multiple areas of research. Research institutions must continue to support biobanks and databanks, and to work towards integrating common collection and processing methods. Efforts to increase the participation of individuals with autism and their families in research and contributions to biorepositories are important, as information and samples gathered have the potential to make significant contributions to our understanding of ASD. Inclusion of people on the autism spectrum and their families in the research process, as well as recruiting and training autistic researchers, will help ensure that studies maintain a focus on issues that matter most to those who are impacted by ASD. Continued optimization of prevalence data monitoring efforts, including expansion to gather data on adults, will better inform research and service priorities. Finally, funding agencies should continue to devote resources to ensuring dissemination of research findings and best practices, gaining better understanding of ASD prevalence across the lifespan, and training the next generation autism researchers, clinicians, and care providers.

#### Recommendations

**RECOMMENDATION 1:** Promote growth, linkage, coordination, and security of biorepository and data repository infrastructure systems, equitable access to these systems, and inclusion of diverse samples.

Examples:

- Promote biological sample donation to ensure that demand for research studies is met.
- Make efforts to standardize data collection, and responsibly share all the data supporting any findings when those findings are announced.
- Develop and expand programs and outreach campaigns to encourage families from diverse backgrounds to participate in autism research, join registries, and donate biological samples.
- Ensure equitable access to Federal data sets so that all communities can benefit from these resources.

**RECOMMENDATION 2: Expand and enhance the research workforce, with attention to diversity and inclusion, and accelerate the pipeline from research to practice.** 

Examples:

- Expand and enhance programs that provide funds to train current and future researchers on innovative research techniques.
- Support programs to train autistic researchers and researchers from diverse communities to conduct research related to autism.
- Develop programs to translate and disseminate autism research findings into actionable recommendations and real-world practice.

**RECOMMENDATION 3**: Strengthen statistical data gathering systems to advance understanding of the autistic population, while allowing comparisons and linkages across systems as much as possible.

Examples:

- Continue to expand prevalence data monitoring activities to gain a better understanding of needs and concerns over the lifespan.
- Expand data monitoring efforts to collect more descriptive data regarding co-occurring conditions, including intellectual disability, seizure disorders, anxiety, and depression to increase understanding of the prevalence of these conditions in the autistic population.
- Support inclusion of autism and disability research through large surveys, including those conducted by federal agencies such as CDC, HRSA, and ED.
- Promote efforts to ensure that diverse samples are captured in survey data.

### References

- 1. Nichols L, Freund M, Ng C, et al. The National Institutes of Health Neurobiobank: a federated national network of human brain and tissue repositories. Biol Psychiatry. 2014 Jun 15;75(12):e21-2. [PMID: 24074636]
- 2. Johnson SB, Whitney G, McAuliffe M, et al. Using global unique identifiers to link autism collections. J Am Med Inform Assoc. 2010 Nov-Dec;17(6):689-95. [PMID: 20962132]
- 3. Buxbaum JD, Daly MJ, Devlin B, et al. The autism sequencing consortium: large-scale, highthroughput sequencing in autism spectrum disorders. Neuron. 2012 Dec 20;76(6):1052-6. [PMID: 23259942]
- 4. Satterstrom FK, Kosmicki JA, Wang J, et al. Large-Scale Exome Sequencing Study Implicates Both Developmental and Functional Changes in the Neurobiology of Autism. Cell. 2020 Feb 6;180(3):568-584.e23. [PMID: 31981491]
- 5. The National Science and Technology Council, Desirable Characteristics of Data Repositories for Federally Funded Research, 2022, DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.5479/10088/113528</u>.
- 6. Office of Autism Research Coordination (OARC), National Institute of Mental Health and Thomson Reuters, Inc. on behalf of the Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee (IACC). IACC/OARC Autism Spectrum Disorder Research Publications Analysis Report: The Global Landscape of Autism Research. July 2012. Retrieved from the Department of Health and Human Services Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee website: <u>http://iacc.hhs.gov/publicationsanalysis/july2012/index.shtml</u>
- 7. Dietz PM, Rose CE, McArthur D, et al. National and State Estimates of Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder. J Autism Dev Disord. 2020 Dec;50(12):4258-4266. [PMID: 32390121]
- Maenner MJ, Shaw KA, Bakian AV, et al. Prevalence and Characteristics of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 8 Years - Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2021 Dec 3;70(11):1-16. [PMID: 34855725]
- Shaw KA, Maenner MJ, Baio J, et al. Early Identification of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 4 Years - Early Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, Six Sites, United States, 2016. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2020 Mar 27;69(3):1-11. [PMID: 32214075]
- 10. Maenner MJ, Graves SJ, Peacock G, et al. Comparison of 2 Case Definitions for Ascertaining the Prevalence of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among 8-Year-Old Children. Am J Epidemiol. 2021 Oct 1;190(10):2198-2207. [PMID: 33847734]
- Zablotsky B, Black LI, Blumberg SJ. Estimated Prevalence of Children With Diagnosed Developmental Disabilities in the United States, 2014-2016. NCHS Data Brief. 2017 Nov291):1-8. [PMID: 29235982]

# **Cross-Cutting Topics**

The IACC has identified two topics that span across the seven Questions of the *Strategic Plan* and warrant special attention: understanding the influence of gender and sex in autism, as well as reducing disparities and promoting equity. The goal of these "cross-cutting" recommendations is to encompass the numerous research and services priorities identified by the Committee throughout the *Strategic Plan* and allow for this area to be identified as a priority for funders. In future publications tracking progress in funding for these objectives, individual projects assigned to these cross-cutting objectives will be coded to different questions of the *Strategic Plan* depending on which aspect of autism is being studied. This will ensure the funding associated with those projects will be counted toward the totals of their respective questions, but also allows the projects to be added together into a single recommendation.

## Cross-Cutting Topic: Sex and Gender

The topic of sex and gender differences in autism is mentioned in several chapters of the *Strategic Plan*, indicating the Committee's strong interest in this area. In the past, many inferences about the development and trajectory of autism and its co-occurring conditions have been made based on research studies where the participants were predominantly male. Thus, it will be critical in the future to understand and better serve the needs of girls, women, and/or lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, intersex, asexual plus (LGBTQIA+) individuals on the autism spectrum.

The most recent prevalence data from the CDC suggests that autism is 4.3 times more prevalent in males vs. females<sup>1</sup>; other estimates have consistently estimated that males are 3-4 times more likely to be diagnosed with autism than females<sup>2</sup>. These estimates may not, however, reflect the true ratio of autism in females versus males, as they are based on diagnoses made using definitions that were based on how autism presents in males and using screening and diagnostic instruments that were developed using predominantly male subjects in research. Many girls and women on the autism spectrum are missed early on or misdiagnosed with other mental health conditions before they receive an ASD diagnosis. It is therefore important for clinicians to be trained to recognize the differences in autism presentation among girls and women, as well as understand and recognize potential masking behaviors<sup>3</sup>. Additional research is also needed to understand how the presentation of autistic traits may change over time.

More research is also needed to understand autism in girls and women, unique aspects of their biology, psychology, and social context, and the potential effects of various types of bias and inequities in the identification process. Girls and women may also need different or customized approaches to intervention to meet their needs. With increasing understanding, awareness, and improvement of screening and diagnostic methods, it is likely that more girls will be identified with autism earlier in life and given the opportunity to be connected with supportive services sooner. Progress in these areas and in tailoring interventions and services to meet the unique needs of girls will be critical steps in closing gender gaps.

#### Biological Evidence for Sex Differences in Autism

One hypothesis proposed to explain the difference in prevalence is the "female protective effect" (FPE), which suggests that females are biologically 'protected' from autism such that, on average, a greater number of genetic factors is necessary for a female to display autism traits. There has been some research that supports the FPE concept<sup>4,5,6</sup>, but there are others in the field who question this hypothesis. In a recent study, researchers analyzing health records from a population-wide registry found that the unaffected sisters of autistic individuals were just as likely to have autistic children as the unaffected brothers of autistic individuals<sup>7</sup>. This study demonstrates that a potential FPE cannot fully account for the sex differences in prevalence<sup>8</sup>. It is therefore critical to continue exploring potential genetic contributors to autism that are differentially influenced by sex.

Differences in underlying biology may account for some of the differences in autism phenotypes based on sex (discussed further in Chapter 2). For example, autistic girls have been found to activate different parts of the brain in response to social stimuli than their neurotypical girl counterparts or autistic or neurotypical boys<sup>9</sup>. Girls also have been shown to activate neural reward circuits in response to social stimuli, while autistic boys decrease activation in the same part of the brain in response to similar stimuli. Another recent study used deep-learning technology to compare hundreds of brain scans of autistic and neurotypical girls and boys and found that autistic girls displayed unique brain connectivity patterns in areas of the brain involved in motor, language, and visuospatial attention<sup>10,11</sup>. These biological differences may influence how autism is expressed in girls and women and how they respond to their environments. Understanding the biology of autism in girls and women may help to develop personalized interventions to better serve this population.

#### The Influence of Sex and Gender on the Presentation of Autism

The core features of autism often present differently in girls/women than in boys/men<sup>12</sup>. For example, restricted interests in young girls are less likely to be viewed outside of the range of normal than in boys, often because their intense interests, such as animals and fashion, are in line with social expectations for girls<sup>13,14</sup>. Conversely, social communication is more likely to be affected in young girls diagnosed with ASD versus boys<sup>15</sup>. Adolescent girls and adult women on the autism spectrum are more likely to present with internalizing traits, such as anxiety and depression, while boys/men typically display externalizing traits<sup>16</sup>. Qualitative studies suggest that girls and women are also more likely to mask or camouflage their autistic features<sup>17,18,19</sup>. As a result of these and other factors, autistic girls/women are diagnosed later than autistic boys/men on average<sup>20,21,22, 23</sup>. Recent studies have revealed intriguing results around motor regions of the brain in autistic girls. A study using an autism screener and developmental skills assessment found that girls with autism were more likely to present with signs of motor impairment than boys<sup>24</sup>. In a separate study using deep-learning to compare brain scans of girls and boys with and without autism analyses showed that girls with autism had significantly different patterns of brain connectivity in motor areas<sup>11</sup>. Together, these findings suggest that more investigation into motor and other brain differences in girls with autism may be warranted.

Studies have suggested that individuals on the autism spectrum are more likely to identify as LGBTQIA+ than neurotypical individuals<sup>25,26,27, 28,</sup>. This intersectionality between disability and gender identity or sexual orientation can result in increased social stress, stigma and discrimination,, which can in turn contribute to reduced access to services and increased mental and physical health challenges. In order to address these issues, additional research is needed to better understand the unique needs of these

populations<sup>29,30</sup>. It is also important to properly train medical practitioners and other service personnel on ways to properly interact with autistic individuals who identify as LGBTQIA+.

#### Sex- and Gender-Specific Services and Supports

Research has suggested that women on the autism spectrum have more or different physical and mental health care needs than men on the spectrum as well as neurotypical women<sup>31,32,33</sup>. However, many autistic women have difficulty accessing appropriate medical care<sup>33</sup>, including routine reproductive health care and prenatal care. Needs for educational or employment supports may also vary. It is important for service providers to be made aware of the potential differences in need, and carefully listening and making adjustments to ensure that they are responding to the stated needs of all individuals on the autism spectrum. People of all genders and sexual orientations on the autism spectrum are more likely to report adverse sexual experiences than their neurotypical peers<sup>28,34</sup>. It is critical that autistic individuals receive age-appropriate sexual education.

#### Summary

As researchers continue to explore the biological mechanisms that underlie autistic traits and cooccurring conditions, it will be critical to identify sex- and gender-specific influences on life outcomes. It will also be important to develop and refine screening and diagnostic tools, interventions, and services that can accommodate the unique qualities and needs of girls, women, and members of the LGBTQIA+ community.

# **CROSS-CUTTING RECOMMENDATION 1: Support research to understand sex and gender differences in autism.**

Examples:

- Understand differences in the presentation of autistic traits in girls and women to enhance screening and diagnosis.
- Conduct research exploring the influence of sex and gender on the underlying biology of autism (differences in brain structure, function, physiology) and how this may create differences in phenotype.
- Identify genetic and environmental factors that contribute to differences in phenotype.
- Understand differences in the social context, including the societal expectations and intersectional impacts of ableism and sex/gender/sexual orientation discrimination, that may influence outcomes for females and LGBTQIA+ individuals on the autism spectrum.
- Develop strategies to better meet the intervention, service, and support needs of girls and women and of LGBTQIA+ individuals with autism.

### References

- 1. Maenner MJ, Shaw KA, Baio J, et al. Prevalence of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 8 Years - Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2016. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2020 Mar 27;69(4):1-12. [PMID: 32214087]
- Loomes R, Hull L, Mandy WPL. What Is the Male-to-Female Ratio in Autism Spectrum Disorder? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2017 Jun;56(6):466-474. [PMID: 28545751]
- 3. Blair BJ, Blanco S, Ikombo-Deguenon F, et al. Sex/Gender Phenotypes and the Diagnosis and Treatment of Autism Spectrum Disorder: Implications for Applied Behavior Analysts. Behav Anal Pract. 2020 Mar;13(1):263-269. [PMID: 32231989]
- 4. Palmer N, Beam A, Agniel D, et al. Association of Sex With Recurrence of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Siblings. JAMA Pediatr. 2017 Nov 1;171(11):1107-1112. [PMID: 28973142]
- 5. Wigdor EM, Weiner DJ, Grove J, et al. The female protective effect against autism spectrum disorder. Cell Genomics. 2022 June 8;2(6):100134. [PMID:
- 6. Gockley J, Willsey AJ, Dong S, et al. The female protective effect in autism spectrum disorder is not mediated by a single genetic locus. Mol Autism. 2015;6(25. [PMID: 25973162]
- 7. Bai D, Marrus N, Yip BHK, et al. Inherited Risk for Autism Through Maternal and Paternal Lineage. Biol Psychiatry. 2020 Sep 15;88(6):480-487. [PMID: 32430199]
- 8. Enriquez KD, Gupta AR, Hoffman EJ. Signaling Pathways and Sex Differential Processes in Autism Spectrum Disorder. Front Psychiatry. 2021;12(716673. [PMID: 34690830]
- 9. Jack A, Sullivan CAW, Aylward E, et al. A neurogenetic analysis of female autism. Brain. 2021 Jul 28;144(6):1911-1926. [PMID: 33860292]
- 10. Lawrence KE, Hernandez LM, Eilbott J, et al. Neural responsivity to social rewards in autistic female youth. Transl Psychiatry. 2020 Jun 2;10(1):178. [PMID: 32488083]
- 11. Supekar K, de Los Angeles C, Ryali S, et al. Deep learning identifies robust gender differences in functional brain organization and their dissociable links to clinical symptoms in autism. Br J Psychiatry. 2022 Feb 15:1-8. [PMID: 35164888]
- Dillon EF, Kanne S, Landa RJ, et al. Sex Differences in Autism: Examining Intrinsic and Extrinsic Factors in Children and Adolescents Enrolled in a National ASD Cohort. J Autism Dev Disord. 2021 Dec 2. [PMID: 34859339]
- Bourson L, Prevost C. Characteristics of restricted interests in girls with ASD compared to boys: a systematic review of the literature. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2022 May 30. [PMID: 35644857]
- 14. Antezana L, Factor RS, Condy EE, et al. Gender differences in restricted and repetitive behaviors and interests in youth with autism. Autism Res. 2019 Feb;12(2):274-283. [PMID: 30561911]
- 15. Ros-Demarize R, Bradley C, Kanne SM, et al. ASD symptoms in toddlers and preschoolers: An examination of sex differences. Autism Res. 2020 Jan;13(1):157-166. [PMID: 31747131]
- Bargiela S, Steward R, Mandy W. The Experiences of Late-diagnosed Women with Autism Spectrum Conditions: An Investigation of the Female Autism Phenotype. J Autism Dev Disord. 2016 Oct;46(10):3281-94. [PMID: 27457364]
- McQuaid GA, Lee NR, Wallace GL. Camouflaging in autism spectrum disorder: Examining the roles of sex, gender identity, and diagnostic timing. Autism. 2022 Feb;26(2):552-559. [PMID: 34420418]

- 18. Cook J, Hull L, Crane L, et al. Camouflaging in autism: A systematic review. Clin Psychol Rev. 2021 Nov;89(102080. [PMID: 34563942]
- 19. Jorgenson C, Lewis T, Rose C, et al. Social Camouflaging in Autistic and Neurotypical Adolescents: A Pilot Study of Differences by Sex and Diagnosis. J Autism Dev Disord. 2020 Dec;50(12):4344-4355. [PMID: 32270386]
- 20. Shattuck PT, Durkin M, Maenner M, et al. Timing of identification among children with an autism spectrum disorder: findings from a population-based surveillance study. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2009 May;48(5):474-483. [PMID: 19318992]
- 21. Giarelli E, Wiggins LD, Rice CE, et al. Sex differences in the evaluation and diagnosis of autism spectrum disorders among children. Disabil Health J. 2010 Apr;3(2):107-16. [PMID: 21122776]
- 22. Harrop C, Libsack E, Bernier R, et al. Do Biological Sex and Early Developmental Milestones Predict the Age of First Concerns and Eventual Diagnosis in Autism Spectrum Disorder? Autism Res. 2021 Jan;14(1):156-168. [PMID: 33274604]
- 23. Green RM, Travers AM, Howe Y, et al. Women and Autism Spectrum Disorder: Diagnosis and Implications for Treatment of Adolescents and Adults. Curr Psychiatry Rep. 2019 Mar 9;21(4):22. [PMID: 30852705]
- Matheis M, Matson JL, Hong E, et al. Gender Differences and Similarities: Autism
  Symptomatology and Developmental Functioning in Young Children. J Autism Dev Disord. 2019
  Mar;49(3):1219-1231. [PMID: 30443700]
- 25. Rudolph CES, Lundin A, Åhs JW, et al. Brief Report: Sexual Orientation in Individuals with Autistic Traits: Population Based Study of 47,000 Adults in Stockholm County. J Autism Dev Disord. 2018 Feb;48(2):619-624. [PMID: 29086210]
- 26. George R, Stokes MA. Gender identity and sexual orientation in autism spectrum disorder. Autism. 2018 Nov;22(8):970-982. [PMID: 28914080]
- 27. van der Miesen AIR, Hurley H, Bal AM, et al. Prevalence of the Wish to be of the Opposite Gender in Adolescents and Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder. Arch Sex Behav. 2018 Nov;47(8):2307-2317. [PMID: 29736809]
- 28. Pecora LA, Hancock GI, Hooley M, et al. Gender identity, sexual orientation and adverse sexual experiences in autistic females. Mol Autism. 2020 Jul 11;11(1):57. [PMID: 32653016]
- 29. Lewis LF, Ward C, Jarvis N, et al. "Straight Sex is Complicated Enough!": The Lived Experiences of Autistics Who are Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, Asexual, or Other Sexual Orientations. J Autism Dev Disord. 2021 Jul;51(7):2324-2337. [PMID: 32968942]
- 30. Hillier A, Gallop N, Mendes E, et al. LGBTQ + and autism spectrum disorder: Experiences and challenges. Int J Transgend Health. 2020;21(1):98-110. [PMID: 33005905]
- 31. Croen LA, Zerbo O, Qian Y, et al. The health status of adults on the autism spectrum. Autism. 2015 Oct;19(7):814-23. [PMID: 25911091]
- 32. Tint A, Weiss JA, Lunsky Y. Identifying the clinical needs and patterns of health service use of adolescent girls and women with autism spectrum disorder. Autism Res. 2017 Sep;10(9):1558-1566. [PMID: 28474493]
- 33. DaWalt LS, Taylor JL, Movaghar A, et al. Health profiles of adults with autism spectrum disorder:
  Differences between women and men. Autism Res. 2021 Sep;14(9):1896-1904. [PMID: 34213066]
- 34. Brown-Lavoie SM, Viecili MA, Weiss JA. Sexual knowledge and victimization in adults with autism spectrum disorders. J Autism Dev Disord. 2014 Sep;44(9):2185-96. [PMID: 24664634]

# Cross-Cutting Topic: Promoting Equity and Reducing Disparities

The Committee supports the concepts of diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility within and for the autism community and the reduction of disparities in access to opportunities, services, and positive outcomes in health and well-being. People with disabilities, including autism, are a vital part of our diverse society, yet they often experience disadvantages, disparities, and discrimination. The work of the IACC has raised the profile of autism and increased autism awareness in an effort to foster inclusion and acceptance of autistic people. The IACC has also supported efforts toward reducing disparities that occur at the intersection of race/ethnicity and autism since the first *IACC Strategic Plan* was issued in 2009. The topic of reducing disparities for underrepresented and underserved populations is mentioned in several chapters of this 2021-2022 edition of the *Strategic Plan*. At this time, with increased momentum from sources ranging from federal agencies to private organizations, more opportunity exists than ever before to promote equity and reduce disparities, and the Committee renews its commitment to this effort.

Underrepresented and underserved populations, as defined in the *Strategic Plan*, may include various groups identified by demographic factors (e.g., sex/gender presentation & orientation, race, ethnicity, age, language preference, socioeconomic status, urban/rural, etc.). The intersection between these underserved populations and autism often enhances disparities in health, social and economic wellbeing, and opportunities. The Committee recognizes that reducing disparities in underrepresented and underserved populations is an important topic across all Questions of the *Strategic Plan*. As a result, this topic has been selected as the subject of a Cross-Cutting Recommendation. This will enable the Committee to track the critical research and services in this area across the *Strategic Plan* while also identifying this topic as a priority for funders.

Disparities among underrepresented and underserved populations with autism are evident across many research and service domains, including access to early assessment, diagnosis, therapeutic interventions, and social services in areas such as education, housing, employment, and justice. For example, although the prevalence of autism has been found not to differ across racial and ethnic groups according to the most recent studies, research has found that White children and those of higher socioeconomic status are more likely to be diagnosed with autism and at an earlier age compared to Black, Hispanic/Latino, and Asian children and children from low-income families.<sup>1-3</sup> In addition, missed diagnosis or misdiagnosis is more common among Black and Hispanic/Latino children.<sup>4, 5</sup> The delays in diagnosis observed in some underrepresented groups may then lead to further delays in access to early intervention services for children on the autism spectrum, particularly during important periods in child development. Subsequently, across the lifespan, these disparities may compound, resulting in disparate negative health outcomes typically seen in underrepresented and underserved populations as they progress into and through adulthood.<sup>6</sup>

Addressing the causes of these disparities will involve examining the effect of discrimination, racism, and ableism, cultural differences, and various social determinants of health (e.g., housing, educational and employment opportunities, geographic proximity to providers/specialists, crime and victimization, etc.) on the lifelong outcomes of autistic individuals. For example, for populations in rural settings, there are noted disparities in access to transportation, stable and reliable internet access, and access to appropriate healthcare services. These social determinants of health are key to providing a holistic view of how best to reduce disparities. Additionally, further disaggregating racial/ethnic data may assist in identifying critical within-group differences and disparities and allow service and resource delivery to populations most at need.<sup>7, 8</sup> Consideration should also be given to qualitative research and mixed-methods approaches that may highlight disparities not yet captured in quantitative studies.

Despite the heterogeneity of autism presentation and support needs, much of the autism research in previous decades had been conducted in mostly White, male, middle- to upper-class children with higher cognitive and language abilities. Improving the diversity of participants will aid in improving the generalizability and applicability of research findings to broader populations of the autism community. For example, disparities have been noted in the lack of inclusion of research participants from female/gender minorites,<sup>9</sup> racial and ethnic minorites,<sup>10</sup> lower socioeconomic status,<sup>11</sup> rural,<sup>12</sup> and older adults.<sup>13</sup> As a result, their historic lack of inclusion in intervention and services research has resulted in notable gaps in the literature, potentially limiting the ability of autism programs and funding from effectively reaching these underrepresented populations to reduce disparities.

As more intersectional approaches are being developed in the investigation of autism disparities, researchers, educators, and care providers have begun embedding aspects of cultural competency and cultural humility into their respective practices. Cultural humility training encourages providers to reflect on their own beliefs, values and biases—explicit and implicit—through introspection, thus revealing the impact of their own culture on patients.<sup>14</sup> Therefore, as opposed to cultural competency trainings, which are more content-oriented and aim to increase provider knowledge, confidence, and self-efficacy in communicating with diverse patients, cultural humility trainings are more process-oriented and aim to enhance provider capability to deliver patient-centered care. Given that some autism-related disparities arise from barriers at the familial, cultural (e.g., cultural perceptions of autism), and structural levels,<sup>15</sup> the utilization of culturally competent and humble approaches are key in enhancing the ability of the workforce to provide optimal care, ideally leading to positive outcomes in the autism community. Further, the effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on research communities is discussed in greater detail in Question 7 and the COVID-19 chapters of the Strategic Plan. However, the availability of telehealth and remote avenues for service provision and research participation could potentially reduce barriers to access for many underrepresented and underserved populations. Future research and additional evidence are needed to shed light on the potential benefits of the research adaptations enacted as a result of the pandemic.

Another key step in advancing inclusion and equity in research, services, and reducing disparities involves diversifying the researcher and provider workforce, in addition to recruiting diverse research

participants. Enhancing the workforce by diversifying its makeup serves as a concerted effort to reduce the various biases contributing to disparities, such as structural, personally mediated, and internalized racism that affects the health and well-being of autistic stakeholders.<sup>16</sup> For example, although there is a shortage of pediatric specialists overall, a recent workforce survey showed that only 2% of developmental-behavioral or neurodevelopmental pediatricians are Black.<sup>17</sup> The diversity of the research workforce also needs to be more inclusive of other aspects of diversity, including autistic researchers who are working in the autism field. In 2020, the International Society for Autism Research (INSAR) launched its Autistic Researchers Committee to foster scientific career development for autistic autism researchers and add valuable autistic perspectives to research discussed within INSAR. Recruiting and effectively training a workforce that reflects the diverse populations served has been the target of recent mentorship and pipeline programs, although more funding is needed in this area.

On his first day in office, President Biden signed <u>Executive Order 13985</u>, <u>Advancing Racial Equity and</u> <u>Support for Underserved Communities Through the Federal Government</u>, encompassing efforts to improve opportunities and outcomes for communities of color, Tribal communities, rural communities, LGBTQIA+ communities, people with disabilities, women and girls, and communities impacted by persistent poverty. The Executive Order directed the federal government to advance an ambitious government-wide equity agenda that has resulted in equity activities across every federal agency. One example of an initiative that has targeted heath disparities is the Department of Health and Human Service's Office of Minority Health's <u>National Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services (CLAS)</u> <u>Standards</u>, a set of 15 action steps intended to advance health equity, improve quality, and help eliminate health care disparities by providing a blueprint for individuals and health care organizations to implement culturally and linguistically appropriate services. Another example is the <u>Health Equity</u> <u>Framework</u>, released by the National Council on Disability in 2022, that lays out a set of goals to create health equity for individuals with disabilities.

In addition to federal agency efforts on equity, many state agencies, private organizations, and academic institutions are also supporting research, services, and policy initiatives to address equity and disparities within the autism community. For example, Drexel University's Policy Analytics Center and Life Course Outcomes Program published a National Autism Indicators Report in 2022, <u>The Intersection of Autism</u>, <u>Health, Poverty, and Racial Inequity</u>, that describes social determinants that influence health and wellbeing for individuals on the autism spectrum, and they propose that programs addressing these determinants are needed in order to close the gaps in health for intersectional populations. Overall, the ripple effects of many different federal, state, private, and academic equity-related initiatives, including those that address intersectionality across multiple underserved groups, will provide new opportunities to improve the health and well-being of individuals on the autism of individuals on the autism spectrum.

In addition to acting as research participants, the diverse perspectives from members of the autism community should serve to guide the research agenda and priorities moving forward, to ensure that the research aligns with the needs and desires of those with lived experience. The development of culturally relevant, feasible, and acceptable interventions and services involves direct feedback on challenges,

perspectives, and preferences from community members.<sup>18</sup> Outreach efforts aimed at building trust within communities has been seen as the benchmark for building relationships for the purposes of informing research aims and increasing community knowledge on autism-specific information. For example, in Hispanic/Latino communities, *promotores de salud* (i.e., community health workers; *promotores*) are becoming critical participants in the prevention, health promotion, and delivery of health care.<sup>19</sup> These workers are able to effectively complete outreach activities and aid in improving participation from underrepresented populations due to the inherent trust they are afforded as members of their own community. Actively listening to the needs of these community serve to directly address the disparities noted for these populations. The use of community liaisons and cultural brokers (i.e., people who build trust between different cultural communities) can help in these efforts to provide services and conduct research within diverse communities.

In summary, increasing diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility, and addressing disparities remain an objective that informs numerous research projects and programs across the *Strategic Plan* Question areas. This Cross-Cutting Recommendation serves as a method to track the progress made to ensure that underrepresented and underserved populations receive appropriate research, education, and services in order to reduce the numerous disparities noted in the literature and by the community. While additional information on specific areas of disparities is expanded upon in each Question of the *Strategic Plan*, this section and the Cross-Cutting Recommendation outlined here serve as an indicator of the urgency felt by the Committee to comprehensively address areas of disparities and promote equity in research and services moving forward.

#### Recommendation

CROSS-CUTTING RECOMMENDATION 2: Support diversity, equity, inclusion, and accessibility efforts in research, services, and policy that reduce disparities and increase equity for underrepresented, underserved, and intersectional populations within the autism community and enhance opportunities for autistic people.

Examples:

- Develop culturally competent and culturally humble research and service approaches aimed at building trust with historically underrepresented populations.
- Increase the diversity of the scientific and service research workforce, including autistic researchers and researchers from underrepresented groups.
- Include individuals and family members from underrepresented groups in the planning and conduct of autism research studies.
- Include racially, ethnically, and culturally diverse autistic individuals and family members, and individuals from other underserved communities, in autism service and policy development activities.
- Develop appropriate trainings and supports/services for providers and caregivers in underserved communities.
- Support research on disparities and underserved or intersectional populations within the autism community.

#### References

- 1. Wiggins, L.D., et al., *Disparities in Documented Diagnoses of Autism Spectrum Disorder Based on Demographic, Individual, and Service Factors.* Autism Res, 2020. **13**(3): p. 464-473.
- 2. Maenner, M.J., et al., *Prevalence and Characteristics of Autism Spectrum Disorder Among Children Aged 8 Years - Autism and Developmental Disabilities Monitoring Network, 11 Sites, United States, 2018.* MMWR Surveill Summ, 2021. **70**(11): p. 1-16.
- 3. Aylward, B.S., D.E. Gal-Szabo, and S. Taraman, *Racial, Ethnic, and Sociodemographic Disparities in Diagnosis of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder.* J Dev Behav Pediatr, 2021. **42**(8): p. 682-689.
- 4. Constantino, J.N., et al., *Timing of the Diagnosis of Autism in African American Children*. Pediatrics, 2020. **146**(3).
- 5. Zuckerman, K.E., et al., *Latino parents' perspectives on barriers to autism diagnosis*. Acad Pediatr, 2014. **14**(3): p. 301-8.
- 6. Bishop-Fitzpatrick, L. and A.J.H. Kind, *A Scoping Review of Health Disparities in Autism Spectrum Disorder.* Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders, 2017. **47**(11): p. 3380-3391.
- 7. Kauh, T.J., J.G. Read, and A.J. Scheitler, *The Critical Role of Racial/Ethnic Data Disaggregation for Health Equity.* Popul Res Policy Rev, 2021. **40**(1): p. 1-7.
- 8. Gigli, K.H., *Data Disaggregation: A Research Tool to Identify Health Inequities.* J Pediatr Health Care, 2021. **35**(3): p. 332-336.
- 9. Shefcyk, A., *Count us in: addressing gender disparities in autism research.* Autism, 2015. **19**(2): p. 131-2.
- 10. Steinbrenner, J.R., et al., *Patterns in reporting and participant inclusion related to race and ethnicity in autism intervention literature: Data from a large-scale systematic review of evidence-based practices.* Autism. **0**(0): p. 13623613211072593.
- 11. Durkin, M.S., et al., *Autism Spectrum Disorder Among US Children (2002–2010): Socioeconomic, Racial, and Ethnic Disparities.* American Journal of Public Health, 2017. **107**(11): p. 1818-1826.
- 12. Antezana, L., et al., *Rural Trends in Diagnosis and Services for Autism Spectrum Disorder*. Front Psychol, 2017. **8**: p. 590.
- 13. Piven, J. and P. Rabins, *Autism spectrum disorders in older adults: toward defining a research agenda*. J Am Geriatr Soc, 2011. **59**(11): p. 2151-5.
- 14. Lekas, H.M., K. Pahl, and C. Fuller Lewis, *Rethinking Cultural Competence: Shifting to Cultural Humility.* Health Serv Insights, 2020. **13**: p. 1178632920970580.
- 15. Singh, J.S. and G. Bunyak, *Autism Disparities: A Systematic Review and Meta-Ethnography of Qualitative Research.* Qual Health Res, 2019. **29**(6): p. 796-808.
- 16. Trent, M., D.G. Dooley, and J. Dougé, *The Impact of Racism on Child and Adolescent Health*. Pediatrics, 2019. **144**(2).
- 17. Bridgemohan, C., et al., *A Workforce Survey on Developmental-Behavioral Pediatrics*. Pediatrics, 2018. **141**(3): p. e20172164.
- 18. DuBay, M., L.R. Watson, and W. Zhang, *In Search of Culturally Appropriate Autism Interventions: Perspectives of Latino Caregivers.* J Autism Dev Disord, 2018. **48**(5): p. 1623-1639.
- 19. Burkett, K., et al., *Latino-to-Latino: Promotores' Beliefs on Engaging Latino Participants in Autism Research*. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities, 2021.

### COVID-19 and the Autism Community: Impact and Lessons Learned

COVID-19 (coronavirus disease 2019) is an infectious disease caused by the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). Since its discovery in Wuhan, China, in December 2019, COVID-19 has rapidly spread around the world and was declared by the <u>World Health Organization (WHO)</u> as a global pandemic on March 11, 2020. COVID-19 can cause severe flu-like symptoms and has led to significant loss of life. Over one million people have died from the disease in the United States alone, and over 6.5 million have died worldwide. The COVID-19 pandemic has changed the world in profound ways, and people around the globe adjusted everyday living to limit the spread of the virus, causing both social and economic disruptions, including loss of livelihood and increased symptoms of depression, anxiety, insomnia, and stress.

For the autism community, the the pandemic has posed additional concerns and hardships as individuals on the autism spectrum and people with disabilities in general have been reported to be at increased risk of contracting COVID-19 and experiencing additional mental health and daily living challenges due to sudden changes in routine and loss of needed services. On a more positive note, the COVID-19 pandemic has provided an opportunity to learn about what kinds of accommodations are feasible and work for the autism community during public health emergencies. These lessons can be applied not only to future public health crises and natural disasters but also in the immediate future to ensure that the autism community has access to more effective and improved services and supports to improve health and well-being.

#### COVID-19 and Physical Health

<u>COVID-19 symptoms</u> include fever or chills, cough, shortness of breath or difficulty breathing, and fatigue, among many others. Symptoms can range from mild to severe. The <u>Centers for Disease Control</u> and <u>Prevention (CDC)</u> defines severe outcomes as hospitalization, admission to the intensive care unit (ICU), intubation or mechanical ventilation, or death. While <u>age</u> is the strongest predictor for severe disease, other factors such as certain underlying health conditions and living in congregate settings can also increase the risk of COVID-19 infection and severe outcomes. For example, intellectual and developmental disabilities (IDD),<sup>1, 2</sup> attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD),<sup>3</sup> depression,<sup>4</sup> and schizophrenia spectrum disorders<sup>3</sup> have all been shown to lead to higher risk for severe COVID-19 outcomes. Additionally, studies show that adults with IDD living in congregate settings are at greater risk of covID-19 compared to the general population.<sup>5</sup>

Individuals on the autism spectrum may be at increased risk of COVID-19 infection and hospitalization as they often have co-occurring ADHD, IDD, or other physical and mental health conditions and may live in congregate settings.<sup>6-8</sup> Indeed, one study conducted in Israel found higher rates of COVID-19 infection and greater odds for hospitalization for autistic men but not women.<sup>9</sup> A study using data from one of the United States' largest databases of private insurance claim records found that individuals with autism and intellectual disability were nine times more likely to be hospitalized following COVID-19 infection compared to those without autism and intellectual disability.<sup>10</sup> However, more research is needed on whether these results are generalizable to autistic individuals across the United States and what specific factors lead to increased risk for COVID-19, controlling for gender, co-occurring conditions, and differences in housing. As we move towards the next phase of the pandemic, it will be important to

assess which individuals on the autism spectrum are at higher risk of contracting COVID-19 and severe disease and how to minimize risk and infection.

Some individuals infected with SARS-CoV-2 also experience long-term health effects known as "long COVID." Commonly reported symptoms of long COVID include fatigue that interferes with daily life and symptoms that worsen with physical or mental exertion. In addition, long COVID is associated with respiratory, cardiovascular, neurological, and digestive symptoms. These symptoms can last anywhere from weeks to years and are more common in individuals with severe COVID-19 illness or underlying health conditions prior to COVID-19. A preliminary study indicates that a history of anxiety disorder is associated with higher risk for long COVID.<sup>11</sup> Given that many autistic individuals have co-occurring anxiety and other conditions, it will be important to conduct epidemiological research to determine whether individuals on the autism spectrum are at increased risk for long COVID. Research to identify biological and molecular markers is also important to accurately diagnose long COVID and provide needed treatments and supports, particularly for individuals on the autism spectrum who may not be able to clearly communicate their symptoms.

In addition to how COVID-19 directly impacts autistic individuals, it is important to consider how COVID-19 infection during pregnancy may contribute to possible autism development in the offspring. Previous studies have shown that maternal immune activation and prenatal infection can increase the odds of developing autism.<sup>12, 13</sup> Viruses such as Zika, Influenza A, and Cytomegalovirus are already known to affect brain development in offspring.<sup>14</sup> Maternal COVID-19 infection increases risk of preterm births and neonatal intensive care unit admissions,<sup>15</sup> though vertical transmission of SARS-CoV-2 from the mother to the fetus is rare.<sup>15, 16</sup> A study with 222 mothers who tested positive for COVID-19 during pregnancy early in the pandemic found that their children were more likely to receive a neurodevelopmental diagnosis in the first year after birth.<sup>17</sup> However, it is unclear if severity of COVID-19 disease is associated with neurodevelopmental outcomes or how vaccines (which were not available at the time of the study) or new SARS-CoV-2 variants may affect these results. Since SARS-CoV-2 is a new virus, it is also unknown how COVID-19 may impact child development beyond the first year. Future longitudinal studies with larger study populations are needed to determine whether and how prenatal infection and maternal infection may impact neurodevelopment and/or development of autism in the offspring.

During the pandemic, the issue of healthcare rationing and discrimination against people with disabilities in prioritization for healthcare came into the spotlight. Devaluation of the lives of people with disabilities has often been used as a rationale to de-prioritize them for intervention when availability is limited<sup>18</sup>. Healthcare resources were scarce at the beginning of the pandemic, and many places implemented Crisis Standards of Care (CSC) to allocate resources fairly. A review of CSC from 29 states in the US found that half listed equity as a guiding principle, and approximately 66% said that decisions should not factor in disability, race, ethnicity, and other identity-based factors.<sup>19</sup> Internationally, a review of 21 guidelines from other countries found that only one explicitly precluded using disability as an exclusion criterion for care.<sup>20</sup> Additionally, a literature review of public preferences for allocation of scarce medical resources found bias against giving preference to patients with disabilities or frailty and that approaches based on egalitarian principles received the least amount of support.<sup>21</sup> These attitudes and guidelines highlight some of the discrimination and ableism faced by individuals with disabilities,

including individuals on the autism spectrum. Individuals with disabilities were also unable to access vaccination earlier in the pandemic due to lack of consideration for accommodations to enable disability access. In the case of autism, however, the CDC and many community organizations such as the Eagles Autism Foundation and the Autism Society developed autism/sensory-friendly vaccination clinics to facilitate access for autistic individuals and their families to COVID-19 vaccines. Eventually, sensory-friendly vaccine clinics were launched in many locations across the nation in an example of what can be accomplished through awareness and community partnerships. In the future, policies surrounding allocation of scarce resources and access to care must have equity as a major component so that all individuals can be provided with life-saving care, regardless of ability or disability.

#### COVID-19 Mitigation Efforts and the Autism Community

COVID-19 mitigation efforts have mainly focused on three methods: vaccination, the wearing of face masks, and physical distancing. While these methods are effective at limiting the spread of COVID-19, guidance on proper mitigation efforts over the course of the pandemic has changed rapidly and can be difficult to follow, particularly for individuals with intellectual and other disabilities. In addition, for some people with disabilities, mask-wearing presented a challenge for sensory reasons, mental health-related reasons, or due to an intellectual disability. For future public health emergencies, public health authorities should ensure that new policies surrounding mitigation efforts and public health plans are developed in partnership with people with disabilities and the welfare of all vulnerable groups are considered during the development process. Accommodations should be developed for those who may for reasons of their disability be unable to wear a mask ot a certain type of mask. Alternative mitigation strategies or accommodations should be put in place during planning. Information surrounding mitigation efforts also must be accessible for everyone, including those with intellectual and other disabilities and in other underserved communities.

Vaccination is currently the primary method to prevent COVID-19 infection and severe disease. A survey of autistic adults found that 78% of respondents reported having received or planning to receive a COVID-19 vaccine, with 55% having received at least one dose.<sup>22</sup> This was higher than the 42% vaccination rate in the total population at the time, indicating that autistic adults were more likely to be receptive to the COVID-19 vaccine as compared to the general population. However, despite these high numbers and numerous studies showing the safety and efficacy of COVID-19 vaccines,<sup>23</sup> anti-vaccine rhetoric continues to drive vaccine hesitancy.<sup>24</sup> Among those not planning on receiving a COVID-19 vaccine, most were concerned about vaccine safety and about one-third reported they were not worried about contracting COVID-19.<sup>22</sup> In addition, a survey of parents of children on autism spectrum found that only 35% of parents intended to vaccinate their child against COVID-19.<sup>25</sup> These parents reported a higher level of belief in vaccine harm compared to the national average. Additional research is needed on whether these survey results are representative of the autism community across the United States and whether there have been any changes in attitude with time. Given that autistic individuals may be at higher risk of COVID-19 infection and severe disease, it will also be crucial to understand how to combat misinformation surrounding COVID-19 and vaccine safety and efficacy to promote vaccine uptake among those who are hesitant and at risk. Collaborative efforts to make vaccines and available treatments accessible for autistic people who may have sensory or executive functioning difficulties that

make it hard to make or get to vaccination appointments will also be critical for COVID-19 mitigation in the autism community.

Since the start of the pandemic, public health authorities around the world have advocated, and at times mandated, the use of face masks to limit the spread of COVID-19. A cloth mask can lower the odds of contracting COVID-19 by 56% in indoor public settings, and an N95 or KN95 respirator can lower the odds by 83%.<sup>26</sup> However, face masks can affect recognition of facial expressions,<sup>27</sup> making social interactions more difficult, especially for autistic individuals. Additionally, face masks may not be well tolerated by those on the autism spectrum, particularly those with sensory difficulties. Children on the autism spectrum may not understand why face masks are necessary and therefore have challenges in wearing face masks. While a handful of studies have explored how to improve tolerance of face coverings for children on the autism spectrum,<sup>28-31</sup> more research is needed to evaluate how to improve tolerance for face masks among both children and adults. Further research is also needed to develop, improve, and evaluate additional tools to overcome the sensory and social communication limitations of face masks.

In addition to vaccination and face masks, physical distancing and limiting contact with individuals who may be infected by SARS-CoV-2 has played a critical part in containing COVID-19. However, this has arguably had the largest effect on everyday life. Efforts to limit in-person contact led to the closure of schools and many businesses. For many autistic individuals and their families, this has meant the loss of or reduced access to diagnostic and screening services, in-school services, housing and support services, and healthcare services.<sup>32-34</sup> Families reported that children on the autism spectrum experienced a loss in developmental progress and communication and learning skills and an increase in challenging behaviors during this time.<sup>33, 35</sup> In addition, the pandemic led to increased caregiver stress and feelings of isolation and loneliness and other mental health challenges for many autistic individuals and their families.<sup>36-38</sup>

While research has explored the short-term impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the autism community, it will be important to monitor how the pandemic affects service access and the mental and physical health of people on the autism spectrum and their families in the long term. Future research is needed to assess the long-term impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on autism traits, including social development, learning, and communication. In addition, studies are needed on how social isolation in early childhood may affect autism traits and quality of life outcomes. As the pandemic has progressed, research is needed to evaluate the long-term effects of the pandemic on mental health, including feelings of isolation and loneliness, depression, and suicidality. Studies are also needed on how to better support mental health and promote resilience in autistic individuals and their families, including how to alleviate caregiver stress, for the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic and in future public health emergencies. In addition, autistic individuals may have settled into a "pandemic routine" and may be anxious at returning to the physical workplace or school as pandemic restrictions lift. Therefore, research on how to reduce anxiety and ensure a smoother transition is also necessary.

Economic hardship has also been reported as individuals on the autism spectrum and caregivers reported loss of employment and heightened food insecurity.<sup>33, 39</sup> The pandemic also highlighted the disparities faced by those in underserved communities, as people with lower income and members of

racial and ethnic minorities have an even more difficult time accessing needed support and healthcare services.<sup>33</sup> Importantly, research is needed on how to improve equity and access to services, care, and supports for all individuals across the autism spectrum and across the lifespan, particularly for individuals and families from underserved communities. Research is also needed to fully evaluate the impacts of the pandemic and extract lessons learned that can be applied to future national or global disruptions of a similar nature. Efforts by government bodies to plan for future public health emergencies must include consideration of individuals with disabilities. The establishment of the <u>National Advisory Committee on Individuals with Disabilities and Disasters</u> within the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services is a step in this direction that will help ensure planning to meet the needs of people with disabilities in future disasters and public health emergencies.

#### Remote Technology and Accessibility During the Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic allowed the development of a grand global experiment with remote technologies to help maintain continuity of activities and services, especially during earlier days during the pandemic when people in many countries were encouraged or required to stay home to reduce the spread of the virus. For people with disabilities, remote technology enabled the continuation of some services and supports throughout the pandemic. For example, telehealth services allowed for the continued diagnosis and screening of children with autism.<sup>40-42</sup> Additionally, some healthcare providers used telehealth platforms to provide needed services for individuals on the autism spectrum.<sup>33, 34, 43</sup> Schools also took advantage of virtual platforms to allow children to continue receiving educational instruction, and some workplaces also shifted to remote work to allow for physical distancing and prevent the spread of COVID-19.

Some autistic individuals have indicated that remote schooling and work have been a welcome change, as it allows for more control over individual environments and fewer sensory and social challenges.<sup>44</sup> However, remote options did not benefit all individuals on the autism spectrum. Some individuals on the autism spectrum, including some living in care facilities, and their families may not have access to the technology necessary for remote school, work, and telehealth.<sup>33, 44</sup> Others found that the shift to a remote environment increased isolation, disrupted previously established routines, and caused anxiety and stress.<sup>44</sup> Still others indicated that telehealth services and virtual classrooms did not achieve the same level of effectiveness as in-person appointments and education.<sup>33, 35, 41, 44</sup> For others, however, use of remote technologies and options to telework increased opportunity for inclusion and engagement in work and connection with colleagues and friends<sup>38</sup>. Some people with disabilities reported being more at ease in a remote environment where they could control sensory inputs and felt reduced social stress<sup>45</sup>.

As remote technologies continue to develop and be used, it will be necessary to increase access to stable internet connections and the hardware and software necessary to participate in and take advantage of virtual opportunities and communities. Additionally, research is needed to determine if telehealth services are just as effective as healthcare services and supports delivered in-person and how to best close any gaps in efficacy. Educational research is also needed to ensure that students receiving remote education are not at a disadvantage compared to students in the classroom. Continued innovations are necessary to take advantage of new remote technologies to improve services delivery for the autism community to maximize positive outcomes.

Equally important, in-person services need to be available and safely accessible to individuals for whom remote options were not feasible or did not work well. Some in-home support services personnel and direct support staff personnel left the industry during the pandemic, leading to workforce shortages. Efforts are needed to attract and train additional staff so that home- and community-based services can resume and provide individuals on the autism spectrum with the services they need. These services are more critical than ever as some autistic individuals have lost caregivers due to COVID-19 and are now left with no support at home. Addressing the workforce shortages and delivering services and supports more efficiently will greatly improve the health and well-being of individuals on the autism spectrum.

With increased vaccine uptake in the general public, mitigation efforts have lessened, and mask mandates have been lifted in most settings. However, community transmission of COVID-19 remains at medium to high rates. This has forced many individuals on the autism spectrum who have autoimmune issues or other co-occurring conditions to remain at home and in physical isolation to protect themselves from severe disease. As we continue to navigate this transition period out of the pandemic, it is important to consider how to make in-person interactions in schools and communities are safe for individuals with co-occurring conditions. Additionally, remote options must continue to be available when possible to accommodate those who may not be able to take advantage of in-person services and supports.

#### The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Autism Research

In addition to its direct impact on individuals on the autism spectrum and their families, the COVID-19 pandemic also caused significant disruptions in scientific research. Many universities shut down research labs and halted studies and clinical trials with human subjects to comply with physical distancing requirements during at least part of the pandemic. Training modules and classes also shifted to virtual delivery methods. Research that continued largely shifted to focus on COVID-19-related experiments. These changes resulted in a sharp decline in the amount of time scientists spent on research early in the pandemic, and investigators initiated fewer new projects in 2020 compared to previous years, indicating the pandemic may have long-lasting effects on scientific research.<sup>46</sup> Indeed, the upcoming *2019-2020 IACC Autism Research Portfolio Analysis Report* found a \$20 million decrease in total autism funding from 2019 to 2020, which was due to less funding towards new autism projects.

Early career researchers and trainees have borne the brunt of the impact of the pandemic on autism research, citing fewer training opportunities, fewer chances to network and establish meaningful collaborations and mentorships, lack of funding and resources, and a decrease in the number of open positions for those on the job market.<sup>47, 48</sup> Increasing the amount of available funding for autism researchers, allowing funding extensions for current projects, providing institutional support, and adjusting tenure and promotion requirements can alleviate some of the strain felt by early career researchers and trainees. Implementing these changes will be necessary to prevent "a lost generation" of researchers who could greatly improve the health and well-being of people on the autism spectrum.

#### Summary

The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted every part of life. The autism community may be especially vulnerable to COVID-19 infection and severe health outcomes due to common co-occurring conditions. However, autistic individuals may have difficulties with mitigation efforts such as getting vaccinated and

wearing face masks due to sensory and other issues. Physical distancing also comes with its own challenges as it causes disruptions in needed services and leads to feelings of isolation and loneliness. While remote options such as telehealth and virtual schooling are viable and preferred for some members of the autism community, others have trouble adjusting or find that remote services are less effective compared to in-person interactions. Autism research has also suffered as scientists had to shut down experiments and halt clinical trials to comply with physical distancing requirements earlier in the pandemic, resulting in lowered productivity and fewer new projects, which may have long-lasting consequences. COVID-19 highlighted existing hardships and disparities experienced by the autism community. As the world emerges from the pandemic, policy makers and researchers must consider how to use the lessons learned during the pandemic to improve access to needed services and promote equity to improve health and well-being for all people on the autism spectrum across the lifespan.

#### References

- 1. Koyama AK, Koumans EH, Sircar K, et al. Severe Outcomes, Readmission, and Length of Stay Among COVID-19 Patients with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2022 Mar;116(328-330. [PMID: 35077878]
- Friedman C. The COVID-19 pandemic and quality of life outcomes of people with intellectual and developmental disabilities. Disability and Health Journal. 2021 Oct;14(4):101117. [PMID: 34144897]
- Liu N, Tan J-S, Liu L, et al. Genetic Predisposition Between COVID-19 and Four Mental Illnesses: A Bidirectional, Two-Sample Mendelian Randomization Study. Frontiers in psychiatry. 2021 Oct 20;12(746276. [PMID: 34744839]
- 4. Li T, Zhang L, Cai S, et al. Association of mental health with clinical outcomes in hospitalized patients with moderate COVID-19. Journal of Affective Disorders. 2022 Sep 1;312(331-336. [PMID: 35577158]
- Landes SD, Turk MA, Damiani MR, et al. Risk Factors Associated With COVID-19 Outcomes Among People With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities Receiving Residential Services. JAMA Network Open. 2021 Jun 1;4(6):e2112862. [PMID: 34100935]
- 6. Schott W, Tao S, Shea L. COVID-19 risk: Adult Medicaid beneficiaries with autism, intellectual disability, and mental health conditions. Autism. 2021 May;26(4):975-987. [PMID: 34420427]
- 7. Rosen TE, Mazefsky CA, Vasa RA, et al. Co-occurring psychiatric conditions in autism spectrum disorder. International Review of Psychiatry. 2018 Feb;30(1):40-61. [PMID: 29683351]
- 8. Tye C, Runicles AK, Whitehouse AJO, et al. Characterizing the Interplay Between Autism Spectrum Disorder and Comorbid Medical Conditions: An Integrative Review. Frontiers in Psychiatry. 2019 Jan 23;9(751. [PMID: 30733689]
- 9. Krieger I, Erez G, Weinstein O, et al. COVID-19 Morbidity Among Individuals with Autistic Spectrum Disorder: A Matched Controlled Population-Based Study. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2021 Jul 8:1-6. [PMID: 34240292]
- 10. Karpur A, Vasudevan V, Shih A, et al. Brief Report: Impact of COVID-19 in Individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorders: Analysis of a National Private Claims Insurance Database. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2022 May;52(5):2350-2356. [PMID: 34041682]
- 11. Sneller MC, Liang CJ, Marques AR, et al. A Longitudinal Study of COVID-19 Sequelae and Immunity: Baseline Findings. Ann Intern Med. 2022 Jul;175(7):969-979. [PMID: 35605238]

- 12. Paraschivescu C, Barbosa S, Lorivel T, et al. Cytokine changes associated with the maternal immune activation (MIA) model of autism: A penalized regression approach. PLOS ONE. 2020 Aug 6;15(8):e0231609. [PMID: 32760152]
- 13. Brown AS. Epidemiologic studies of exposure to prenatal infection and risk of schizophrenia and autism. Developmental Neurobiology. 2012 Oct;72(10):1272-1276. [PMID: 22488761]
- 14. Elgueta D, Murgas P, Riquelme E, et al. Consequences of Viral Infection and Cytokine Production During Pregnancy on Brain Development in Offspring. Frontiers in Immunology. 2022 Apr 7;13([PMID: 35464419]
- Vila-Candel R, González-Chordá VM, Soriano-Vidal FJ, et al. Obstetric–Neonatal Care during Birth and Postpartum in Symptomatic and Asymptomatic Women Infected with SARS-CoV-2: A Retrospective Multicenter Study. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health. 2022 Apr 30;19(9):5482. [PMID: 35564880]
- Michailidou D, Stavridou A, Panagouli ED, et al. The impact of COVID-19 during pregnancy on maternal and neonatal outcomes: a systematic review. EMBnet.journal. 2021 Oct;26(e969. [PMID: 35600318]
- 17. Edlow AG, Castro VM, Shook LL, et al. Neurodevelopmental Outcomes at 1 Year in Infants of Mothers Who Tested Positive for SARS-CoV-2 During Pregnancy. JAMA Netw Open. 2022 Jun 1;5(6):e2215787. [PMID: 35679048]
- Lund EM, Ayers KB. Ever-changing but always constant: "Waves" of disability discrimination during the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States. Disabil Health J. 2022 Sep 2:101374. [PMID: 36156274]
- 19. Cleveland Manchanda EC, Sanky C, Appel JM. Crisis Standards of Care in the USA: A Systematic Review and Implications for Equity Amidst COVID-19. J Racial Ethn Health Disparities. 2021 Aug;8(4):824-836. [PMID: 32789816]
- Aquino YSJ, Rogers WA, Scully JL, et al. Ethical Guidance for Hard Decisions: A Critical Review of Early International COVID-19 ICU Triage Guidelines. Health Care Anal. 2022 Jun;30(2):163-195. [PMID: 34704198]
- 21. Dowling A, Lane H, Haines T. Community preferences for the allocation of scarce healthcare resources during the COVID-19 pandemic: a review of the literature. Public Health. 2022 Jun 16;209(75-81. [PMID: 35849934]
- 22. Shea LL, Becker A, Lee BK, et al. Self-reported COVID-19 vaccination acceptance and hesitancy among autistic adults. Vaccine. 2022 May 26;40(24):3288-3293. [PMID: 35484038]
- 23. Asghar N, Mumtaz H, Syed AA, et al. Safety, efficacy, and immunogenicity of COVID-19 vaccines; a systematic review. Immunological Medicine. 2022 May 1:1-13. [PMID: 35491898]
- 24. Pullan S, Dey M. Vaccine hesitancy and anti-vaccination in the time of COVID-19: A Google Trends analysis. Vaccine. 2021 Apr 1;39(14):1877-1881. [PMID: 33715904]
- 25. Choi K, Becerra-Culqui T, Bhakta B, et al. Parent intentions to vaccinate children with autism spectrum disorder against COVID-19. Journal of Pediatric Nursing. 2022 Mar-Apr;63(108-110. [PMID: 34836713]
- Andrejko KL, Pry JM, Myers JF, et al. Effectiveness of Face Mask or Respirator Use in Indoor Public Settings for Prevention of SARS-CoV-2 Infection — California, February–December 2021. MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. 2022 Feb 11;71(6):212-216. [PMID: 35143470]
- Pazhoohi F, Forby L, Kingstone A. Facial masks affect emotion recognition in the general population and individuals with autistic traits. PLOS ONE. 2021 Sep 30;16(9):e0257740. [PMID: 34591895]

- 28. Halbur M, Kodak T, McKee M, et al. Tolerance of face coverings for children with autism spectrum disorder. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis. 2021 Apr;54(2):600-617. [PMID: 33772777]
- 29. Sivaraman M, Virues-Ortega J, Roeyers H. Telehealth mask wearing training for children with autism during the COVID -19 pandemic. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis. 2021 Jan;54(1):70-86. [PMID: 33241588]
- 30. Lillie MA, Harman MJ, Hurd M, et al. Increasing passive compliance to wearing a facemask in children with autism spectrum disorder. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis. 2021 Apr;54(2):582-599. [PMID: 33740281]
- Ertel HM, Wilder DA, Hodges AC. Evaluation of a Graduated Exposure Procedure to Teach Extended Mask Wearing in Various Settings to Children With Autism. Behavior Modification. 2022 Sep;46(5):1218-1235. [PMID: 34612710]
- 32. White LC, Law JK, Daniels AM, et al. Brief Report: Impact of COVID-19 on Individuals with ASD and Their Caregivers: A Perspective from the SPARK Cohort. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2021 Oct;51(10):3766-3773. [PMID: 33387233]
- 33. Wanjagua R, Hepburn SJ, Faragher R, et al. Key learnings from COVID-19 to sustain quality of life for families of individuals with IDD. Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities. 2022 Mar;19(1):72-85. [PMID: 35601013]
- 34. Jeste S, Hyde C, Distefano C, et al. Changes in access to educational and healthcare services for individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities during COVID-19 restrictions. Journal of Intellectual Disability Research. 2020 Sep 17;64(11):825-833. [PMID: 32939917]
- 35. Stadheim J, Johns A, Mitchell M, et al. A qualitative examination of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on children and adolescents with autism and their parents. Research in Developmental Disabilities. 2022 Jun;125(104232. [PMID: 35447501]
- 36. Charalampopoulou M, Choi EJ, Korczak DJ, et al. Mental health profiles of autistic children and youth during the COVID-19 pandemic. Paediatrics & Child Health. 2022 May 5;27(Suppl 1):S59-S65. [PMID: 35615409]
- 37. Nicholas DB, Zulla RT, Conlon O, et al. Mental health impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on children with underlying health and disability issues, and their families and health care providers. Paediatrics & Child Health. 2022 May 9;27(Suppl 1):S33-S39. [PMID: 35620553]
- 38. Bal VH, Wilkinson E, White LC, et al. Early Pandemic Experiences of Autistic Adults: Predictors of Psychological Distress. Autism Research. 2021 Jun;14(6):1209-1219. [PMID: 33559334]
- Karpur A, Vasudevan V, Frazier TW, et al. Food insecurity in households of children with ASD in COVID-19 pandemic: A comparative analysis with the Household Pulse Survey data using stabilized inverse probability treatment weights. Disability and Health Journal. 2022 Jul;15(3):101323. [PMID: 35459604]
- 40. Stavropoulos KKM, Heyman M, Salinas G, et al. Exploring telehealth during COVID for assessing autism spectrum disorder in a diverse sample. Psychology in the Schools. 2022 Jul;59(7):1319-1334. [PMID: 35572181]
- 41. Spain D, Stewart GR, Mason D, et al. Autism Diagnostic Assessments With Children, Adolescents, and Adults Prior to and During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A Cross-Sectional Survey of Professionals. Frontiers in Psychiatry. 2022 Apr 28;13(789449. [PMID: 35573336]
- 42. Reisinger DL, Hines E, Raches C, et al. Provider and Caregiver Satisfaction with Telehealth Evaluation of Autism Spectrum Disorder in Young Children During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. 2022 May 17:1-15. [PMID: 35579789]

- 43. Aranki J, Wright P, Pompa-Craven P, et al. Acceptance of Telehealth Therapy to Replace In-Person Therapy for Autism Treatment During COVID-19 Pandemic: An Assessment of Patient Variables. Telemed J E Health. 2022 Feb 3. [PMID: 35119331]
- 44. Lipkin M, Crepeau-Hobson F. The impact of the COVID-19 school closures on families with children with disabilities: A qualitative analysis. Psychology in the Schools. 2022 Apr 12:10.1002/pits.22706. [PMID: 35572177]
- 45. Oomen D, Nijhof AD, Wiersema JR. The psychological impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on adults with autism: a survey study across three countries. Mol Autism. 2021 Mar 3;12(1):21. [PMID: 33658046]
- 46. Gao J, Yin Y, Myers KR, et al. Potentially long-lasting effects of the pandemic on scientists. Nature Communications. 2021 Oct 26;12(1):6188. [PMID: 34702862]
- 47. Kaku SM, McVey AJ, Gerber AH, et al. Experiences of student and trainee autism researchers during the COVID-19 pandemic. Autism Research. 2022 Mar;15(3):413-420. [PMID: 34939747]
- 48. Harrop C, Bal V, Carpenter K, et al. A lost generation? The impact of the COVID -19 pandemic on early career ASD researchers. Autism Research. 2021 Jun;14(6):1078-1087. [PMID: 33759380]

# **Budget Recommendation**

In the preceding chapters, the Interagency Autism Coordinating Committee (IACC) has provided information about recent research progress and services activities as well as strategic Objectives to guide future efforts to better understand and address the needs of people on the autism spectrum across the lifespan and all levels of ability and disability. Under the Autism CARES Act, the IACC is also required to include "proposed budgetary requirements" in the Strategic Plan. The following information provides the IACC budget recommendation and supporting background information for the 2021-2022 Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy.

### The IACC Calls for \$685 Million in Annual Autism Research Funding by 2025

To spur significant growth in autism research, the 2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan called for a doubling of the 2015 autism research budget to \$685 million by 2020. To accomplish this goal, the IACC recommended a nearly 15% annual increase in autism research funding across combined federal and private funders. The Committee recognized that this was an ambitious goal, but it believed that such an increase could have great impact if achieved. As reported in the 2019-2020 Portfolio Analysis Report, autism research funding in 2020 totaled \$409.2 million (see Figure 1). While this did not meet the 2016-2017 IACC Strategic Plan recommendation, autism research did experience a substantial growth in funding from when the original 2016-2017 budget recommendation was made, increasing by 12% since 2016.

To update the budget recommendation included in the current *Strategic Plan*, the IACC now calls for the autism research budget to reach \$685 million by 2025. This is in recognition of the fact that funding did not reach \$685 million by 2020 as originally called for in 2016. Furthermore, although there was significant growth in autism research funding from 2008 to 2010, and additional federal funding from the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) provided a welcome boost in 2009 and 2010, autism research funding levels have since become relatively flat. The loss in momentum has been accelerated by the loss of purchasing power over time due to inflation (Figure 2).

The Committee considered historical autism funding trends and projected budgets and decided to extend this target amount of \$685 million to 2025. With steady and predictable annual increases, this would require approximately a \$55.2 million annual increase in autism research funding combined across federal and private funders. The Committee believes that this is a realistic and attainable goal for enhanced research funding to address the critical needs of the autism community. In addition, future funding will continue to grow with increasing awareness of ways to support people on the spectrum and the involvement of new organizations joining in support of autism research efforts. New private funders will play an important role in the expansion of autism research, as non-federal organizations may have the ability to use creative funding mechanisms and support work in areas that have not been historically covered. If met, this budget recommendation will help to propel autism research forward and ensure that there is meaningful progress on the priorities identified in this *Strategic Plan*. These funds should be used to support the full range of autism research that will require attention and resources in order to truly improve the lives of people on the spectrum and their families.



Figure 2. The history of combined federal and private autism research funding from 2008 to 2020 in actual (blue) dollars and 2008 constant (orange) dollars. The dotted lines indicate funding levels excluding American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) stimulus funds, which provided supplementary funding in 2009 and 2010. Inflation effects were calculated using the Biomedical Research and Development Price Index (BRDPI)<sup>\*</sup>.

It is important to point out that this budget recommendation applies to only the autism research budget; this does not include funding for important services, supports, and programs. The present budget recommendation does not take into account much of the day-to-day spending of families. The research funding described will help to provide the evidence needed to identify interventions, services, and supports that are effective and that work for individuals with a variety of needs and co-occurring conditions across the lifespan. It is also important to note that the research funding increases recommended by the IACC would not be sufficient to accomplish all the research goals identified in this Plan.

Given the tremendous needs of the autism community as well as the promising opportunities for research and services, the committee identified three specific high-priority research areas that could greatly benefit from targeted funding increases. While all areas of the autism research portfolio require

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>\*</sup> National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Budget. "GDP Table of Annual and Cumulative Values for 1950 through 2027"

https://officeofbudget.od.nih.gov/pdfs/FY22/gbipricesindexes/GDP%20Table%20of%20Annual%20and%20Cumula tive%20Values%20for%201950%20through%202027.pdf

increases in funding, the areas identified by the IACC that are in particular need of resource growth include:

- 1. **Lifespan issues**: Increased funding is needed in research on issues that are relevant to autistic adults, such as transition to adulthood, higher education, employment, housing, healthcare, lifelong learning, service, and support opportunities, community integration, and healthy aging.
- 2. **Evidence-based interventions and services**: Increasing the evidence base for new and existing interventions and services will provide additional guidance to autistic individuals and their families as they seek solutions to maximize positive outcomes.
- 3. Research on disparities and development of culturally competent tools and services: Continued investment is needed to close the existing gaps in outcome measures due to differences across race/ethnicity/culture, sex/gender, sexual orientation, geographic location, and socioeconomic status.

The sections above highlight three high-priority research areas that are in particular need of resources and attention. An infusion of resources would be wisely and efficiently leveraged in these areas, as research progress to date demonstrates that researchers in these fields are well-poised to capitalize on additional investment. Moreover, the targeted allocation of resources to these areas would serve not only to incentivize research on these topics but also to expand the diversity of the workforce and encourage additional well-trained scientists to specialize in these research areas of significant need. With expanded resources and a diversified workforce that includes those with lived experience, the full range of autism research will have the potential to make significant advancements in the coming years and truly impact the lives of individuals across the autism spectrum and lifespan.

# Statement on Duplication of Effort

The Autism CARES Act of 2019 requires the IACC in its Strategic Plan to provide "Recommendations to ensure that autism spectrum disorder research, services and support activities, to the extent practicable, of the Department of Health and Human Services and of other Federal departments and agencies, are not unnecessarily duplicative."

The IACC believes that in the case of scientific research, coordinated efforts by multiple public and private agencies to fund different types of projects within the same topic area represent cooperation and collaboration, not duplication. In addition, the scientific process requires that studies be independently replicated in order to ensure reproducibility, validate findings, and ultimately build the evidence base. Replication of an experiment or approaching a single problem using different methods can corroborate findings and help researchers distinguish between false leads and important discoveries. Replication also contributes to efficiency in research funding by ensuring the creation of a solid base of validated findings that establish the rationale for later-stage, larger, and potentially more costly research efforts. For these important reasons, replication of research is valuable and should not be considered duplication of effort.

The 2021-2022 IACC Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy offers wide-ranging Recommendations that are designed to address gaps and opportunities in ASD research, services, and support activities. The IACC's intention is that each broad-based Recommendation will be accomplished through multiple projects addressing various aspects of these complex issues, which will be funded by multiple agencies in a coordinated fashion. The IACC is charged with ensuring that coordination, which is achieved by fostering dialogue among Federal agencies and private organizations and engaging their input in the development of plan objectives.

In addition to the IACC, the National Autism Coordinator (NAC) monitors and assists with internal coordination of federal autism efforts. As specified by the Autism CARES Act of 2014 (<u>Public Law 113-157</u>), the NAC is an existing official within the Department of Health and Human Services appointed "to oversee, in consultation with the Secretaries of Defense and Education, national ASD research, services, and support activities." The duties of the NAC include coordination and implementation of federal autism activities, taking into account the *IACC Strategic Plan*, as well as ensuring that federal autism efforts are not unnecessarily duplicative. The NAC accomplishes cross-agency and cross-departmental coordination in part through the activity of the Federal Interagency Workgroup on ASD (FIWA), an all-federal working group of representatives from the following federal departments and agencies:

Department of Health and Human Services (HHS)

- Administration for Children and Families (ACF)
- Administration for Community Living (ACL)
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ)
- HHS Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE)
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)
- Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA)
- Indian Health Service (IHS)

• National Institutes of Health (NIH)

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA)
 Department of Education (ED)
 Department of Defense (DoD)
 Department of Justice (DOJ)
 Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)
 Department of Labor (DOL)
 Department of Transportation (DOT)
 Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)
 Social Security Administration (SSA)

In addition to managing FIWA activities, the NAC also monitors activities of other federal interagency groups whose activities are relevant to autism. These include:

- Interagency Committee on Disability Research
- Federal Partners in Transition
- National Council on Disability
- RAISE Family Caregiving Advisory Council
- <u>The President's Committee for People with Intellectual Disabilities</u>
- Interdepartmental Serious Mental Illness Coordinating Committee
- Federal Communication Commission Disability Advisory Committee
- National Advisory Committee on Individuals with Disabilities and Disasters
- Advisory Committee on Accessible Air Transportation

Going forward, the combined activities of the IACC and the NAC will continue to help ensure that autism research, services, and supports activities are not unnecessarily duplicative.

## Conclusion

Throughout this 2021-2022 IACC Strategic Plan for Autism Research, Services, and Policy, the IACC has highlighted recent advances in research that contribute to our understanding of autism and its co-occurring conditions, diagnosis and interventions, factors that influence outcomes, and services and supports that are needed by people on the autism spectrum across the lifespan. The plan also identifies remaining gaps and potential opportunities in research, services, and policy for autism-related issues.

Strategic investments in the autism portfolio have produced promising scientific advances over recent years. For example, research findings have highlighted the effective approaches for screening and diagnosis, the identification of multiple biological, environmental, and social factors that contribute to autism and outcomes, improvements on existing interventions, and tools for autistic adults enhance their health and well-being. Continued investments in these and other areas will have a significant impact on the lives on autistic individuals and their families.

In this edition of the *IACC Strategic Plan*, the committee has further emphasized the need to focus on autism across the lifespan, including improved screening and diagnostic tools for adolescents and adults, tailored interventions to address physical and mental health challenges, increased access to communication tools and devices, and expanded services and supports to improve community integration and maximize positive outcomes. The *Plan* also stresses the importance of reducing disparities and increasing equity so that all autistic individuals are able to have their needs met, regardless of their race/ethnicity, gender identity and sexual orientation, geographical location, socioeconomic status, or level of support needs. The Committee also recognizes the importance of sustained partnerships between government and non-government organizations that work on behalf of people with autism and disabilities, and the need to actively engage with autistic individuals and their families to identify priorities for investment in research, services, and supports.

As with previous editions of the Strategic Plan, it is the IACC's hope that this updated Plan will be used by federal agencies and private organizations to guide their research and services activities. With continued interagency coordination, the federal Departments and agencies involved in autism-relevant activities will assess existing programs and plan new activities that seek to close existing gaps. The 24 Recommendations in this Strategic Plan describe priorities for autism research, services and supports, and policy that reflect the most important opportunities and needs in the autism community. Included in these Recommendations are a focus on improving efficiency of and access to screening and diagnostic services; advancing knowledge of the biology of autism and co-occurring conditions across the lifespan; understanding the individual and combined contributions of genetic and environmental factors to the development of autism; developing a wide array of interventions and supports that will address needs across the spectrum and across the lifespan; implementing interventions and services in community settings and improving access; improving outcomes for adolescents and adults; and supporting the infrastructure that enables innovative autism research and prevalence monitoring. The Recommendations also address the need for understanding autism in girls, women, and LGBTQIA+ individuals, as well as reducing disparities and promoting equity across all communities. Finally, the Committee includes a Recommendation to substantially increase federal and private investment for autism research, services, and supports.

The IACC is committed to addressing the needs of the autism community, by discussing important topics and identifying gaps and opportunities, providing a forum for public input, and advising the Secretary of Health and Human Services on relevant issues. With this *Strategic Plan* and future Committee activities, the IACC reaffirms its commitment to improving the lives of people across the autism spectrum and across the lifespan so that they can achieve their full potential.